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COMMISSION ON WARTIME RELOCATION AND
INTERNMENT OF CIVILIANS ACT

TUESDAY, MARCH 18, 1980

U.S. SENATE,
CoMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met at 2:03 p.m., in room 3302, Dirksen Senate
Office Building, Hon. Henry M. Jackson presiding.

Present: Senators Jackson, Levin, and Mathias.

Also present: Senator Matsunaga.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR JACKSON

Senator JAcksoN. The committee will come to order.

Today the committee will receive testimony on S. 1647, a bill to
establish a factfinding commission to determine whether any
wrong was committed against Japanese Americans during World
War II, pursuant to Executive Order 9066.

The commission would also be charged with recommending ap-
propriate remedies, if any, for those interned. The legislation would
not authorize any compensation for internees at the present time.
It would establish, however, a mechanism for examining Executive
Order 9066, the circumstances surrounding its implementation, and
the appropriateness of compensation or other remedies for those
whose lives were affected by the order. )

Several of the witnesses who will testify today were residents of
the relocation camps during World War II.

Many years have passed, but time has not dulled the memories
of those who lived through and felt the effects of that experience. It
is time to deal with the consequences of Executive Order 9066 and
put this chapter in our history behind us, once and for all.

Senator Levin has a brief statement, and then I am going to call
on the House Majority Leader, Jim Wright. Senator Matsunaga
will be arriving later and will make a statement.

I might say that Senator Inouye is ill today and called me to
advise that he is unable to be present. We will place in the record
his statement in support of the pending legislation.

[The prepared statement of Senator Inouye follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT BY SENATOR DANIEL K. INOUYE

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am pleased to be here this
afternoon to testify on behalf of my bill, S. 1647, the Commission on Wartime
Relocation and Internment of Civilians Act.

The subject—the relocation and internment of 120,000 American citizens and
permanent resident aliens—has been considered by numerous scholars and ad-
gr%ssted in many editorials and learned articles. It has been the subject of much

ebate.
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Members of Congress are not strangers to what this issue involves. .
I hope that this committee and this Congress will consider this measure with
favor and thus serve to close this sad chapter in American history.

Senator JACKsoN. Senator Levin?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR LEVIN

Senator LEVIN. First, let me commend you for the leadership role
you are taking on our committee on this matter. It is a critical one,
certainly, and one I think there is a great deal of support for in the
U.S. Senate.

Surely one of the most depressing chapters of American history
occurred when our Government decided to relocate and intern
approximately 120,000 Japanese Americans in the aftershock of
Pearl Harbor. The camps we created at that time were initiated by
Executive order and ultimately sanctioned by the Court. That
order and sanction, however, came in a time warped by fears and
war hysteria, and in a place colored by ancient prejudices.

I would hope that in these times we can re-examine that episode
in our history, try to understand it, and in the words of the
legislation before us, determine whether a wrong was committed,
and recommend appropriate remedies.

The legislation calls upon us to come to grips with what we did,
to look at our behavior from the vantage point of 38 years, to
evaluate the motive of our policy and the morality of our acts.

It may be that such an evaluation will not reveal any basic flaws
in the course we pursued, although I rather suspect that in the
light of an objective appraisal, we will find that American policy in
that time was devoid of a compelling motive, and was without a
valid, moral justification.

If the commission envisioned by this legislation so finds, it can
recommend ways to try to make up for this not-so-ancient wrong.
This is a chapter in our national life which we cannot afford to
ignore any longer. We condemned 120,000 civilians to prisoner-of-
war type camps, and we need to come to grips with that fact. We
need to understand it in order to be worthy of our being designated
seekers of justice. We need to understand it so that we can use our
knowledge if we face similar situations again. And we may indeed
face such situations. Events in Iran present a possible parallel
which we ought to be aware of as we move into these hearings.

In response to the seizure of our Embassy and taking of hostages
there, public pressure for some dramatic act against Iranian citi-
zens living here mounted, such as placing them all under deten-
tion. The review of student visas which was undertaken was clearly
and wisely a more restrained response than relocation centers. But
there was a national feeling for retaliation by detention which had
to be overcome.

We need to be aware of that feeling and that fear to fully
understand its most dramatic manifestation.

The study proposed by this legislation, which I am proud to
cosponsor, will help us do just that. As a matter of simple equity, I
believe we owe it to those who we put into the camps to review our
action. As a matter of simple education, I believe we owe it is their
descendants to understand those acts. As a matter of simple justice,
I I‘tl)elieve we owe it to ourselves to understand what we did and
why.
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Justice cannot triumph if past injustices are bottled up. When
injustice is held up to the light of day and acknowledged, even if it
is too late to be totally corrected, the result can ennoble those who
wrongly suffered and help cleanse the larger community of which
they are a part.

This legislation, Mr. Chairman, is a mild and very reasonable
step toward that goal. It cannot redress the wrong we have commit-
ted but it does help us recognize it and perhaps in some way to
make up for it. That is the least we can do, and it is what we ought
to do now.

Again I want to commend you, Senator Jackson, for your leader-
ship role on this committee in chairing these hearings, which I
think are such a critical step toward correcting this injustice.

Senator JacksoN. Thank you, Senator Levin, for a very fine
statement.

Senator Matsunaga will be here in due course, and we will call
on him when he gets here.

I would like now to call on the House majority leader, Congress-
man Jim Wright and Congressman Norman Mineta. I think they
both can come up, if you don’t mind, at the same time.

Representative WriGHT. My colleague, Mr. Matsui.

Senator JacksoN. Mr. Matsui, will you join us. We will have all
three at one time.

Congressman Wright, we are delighted to have you and your
colleagues with us.

TESTIMONY OF HON. JIM WRIGHT, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF TEXAS; HON. NORMAN Y.
MINETA, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE
STATE OF CALIFORNIA; AND HON. ROBERT T. MATSUI A
REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALI-
FORNIA

Representative WricHT. Thank you very much indeed, Mr.
Chairman.

Thirty-eight years have passed since the U.S. Government or-
dered the internment of thousands of American ¢itizens on no
other ground than their racial heritage. They were effectively in-
carcerated solely because their ancestry was Japanese.

Like the suspension of habeas corpus by Abraham Lincoln
during the Civil War, this act was one of those grotesque aberra-
tions of the American politican system—one of those outrageously
wrong things that we do in moments of great national stress, and
which we later regret. :

There is no way in which we can ever repay those proud an
loyal Americans for having questioned their patriotism. We cannot
give them back the months of their lives nor redress the shame to
which we subjected them by impugning their loyalty to this land.

The best we can do, therefore, is to take notice that what we did
under the severe pressure of that wrenching emergency was com-
pletely out of character for us—to apologize to those on whom we
afflicted the insulting assumption of their disloyalty, and to avow
that never again will any group of American citizens be subjected
to such humiliations on grounds no more valid than the blood that
runs in their veins.
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With still remembered pain, I recall reading from the Southwest
Reporter in 1944 the digest of the Supreme Court’s ruling in this
case. I had just returned from a tour of military duty in the Pacific
where I had participated in combat missions against the armed
forces of Japan. But I could not agree with that ruling. Ingloriously
and to our everlasting shame, the Court upheld as constitutional
the act of our Government in rounding up the Japanese American
citizens, almost as though they were cattle, and herding them into
corrals. Barely more than 21 years of age at the time, I knew
nevertheless that the ruling of the U.S. Supreme Court on that
occasion was temporizing with eternal truth. I swore then that
whenever I had a chance to do so, I would speak out against it. For
it was an unconstitutional and unconscionable undertaking, totally
inconsistent with our most fundamental precepts. It deserves to be
condemned today, just as it deserved to be condemned even then.

During World War II, American citizens of Japanese ancestry
established a record of patriotism unexcelled by Americans of any
other racial strain. Hawaii’s native son battalions endured the
heaviest battlefield casualties of any American field unit. Theirs
justly became the most highly decorated organization in the entire
history of the U.S. Armed Services.

Many of my very good and close friends in Texas who served in
the 36th Division during World War II owe their lives to the
selfless, heroic and sacrificially patriotic devotion of the men of the
442d Infantry Regimental Combat Team. Those Americans of Japa-
nese ancestry who comprised that unit broke through the enemy
lines in Italy after other units had failed and, at great cost to
themselves, they rescued that substantial part of the 36th Division
which had found itself trapped and surrounded. No Texan and no
American should ever forget that act of marvelous heroism.

In our unreasoning fear and misguided zeal at the outset of
World War II, we did a great disservice to our fellow Americans of
Japanese heritage those 30-odd years ago. At the very least, we
now should say that we are sorry. We might recall in this connec-
tion the words of Abraham Lincoln who said:

Those who would deny freedom to others do not deserve it themselves. And, under
a just God, they will not long retain it.

Senator JAcksoN. Thank you, Congressman Wright, for an excel-
lent statement.

Congressman Mineta, we are delighted to have you here, as well
as your colleague, Congressman Matsui. I call on you next.

Representative MINETA. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman
and members of the committee.

I want to thank you for allowing us the opportunity to appear
before you today to discuss S. 1647, a bill to create a Comm1ss10n
on the Wartime Relocation and Internment of Civilians.

As one of the 110,000 persons of Japanese ancestry who were
evacuated from our homes and placed in internment camps as a
result of Executive Order 9066, I have given much thought to the
implications of this experience. At the time of the internment, back
in 1942, although I was too young to experience the frustration and
confusion that my elders felt so strongly, I was old enough to know
that Executive Order 9066 set into motion a puzzling and serious
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chain of events that profoundly affected the lives of many loyal
resident aliens and American citizens.

In the ensuing 38 years since the time we were sent to the
camps, we have often discussed the meaning of this experience and
have time and time again agreed that as citizens, we have a special
responsibility to insure that no person—citizen or resident alien—
is ever again subjected to such an order. We now feel that our best
hope of conveying the true message of the internment experience is
through the establishment of a Presidential Commission, with the
primary goal of educating the American people. The questions we
believe the Commission must ask are things like: What caused the
evacuation and internment? Was it necessary for the security of
our Nation in a time of war? What effects did the experience have
on those who were interned? And, most importantly, how can we
prevent its ever happening again?

We would all agree that the idea of setting up a commission to
study a problem in our society is not new or radical. To name just
a few during the past 20 years, we have had commissions to study
urban riots, violence in our society, and campus unrest. For the
most part, these commissions have been surprisingly successful.

For example, in 1968, the Kerner Commission-on Urban Riots
and Racism issued a report that contained a rather startling mes-
sage: That white America was largely responsible for the urban
riots which tore our cities apart in the 1960’s.

This official document—which, by the way, sold over 2 million
copies—gave an official legitimacy to the ideas of people who had
been considered outside the mainstream of public opinion. The
findings of the Kerner Commission forced us to realize the part our
attitudes played in fueling racial tensions, and, most importantly,
they contributed to changing America’s attitudes.

In the late sixties, the Eisenhower Commission on Violence had a
profound effect on the American people with its message that
police brutality was responsible for a great deal of violence in our
society. Again, this Commission’s report lent legitimacy to the
message of minorities and dissidents that police brutality had
reached tremendous proportions. And, once again, ‘America took
note: The report found its way into the nightly news and onto
drugstore racks. Scholars have even said that by uncovering the
roots and causes of violence in our society, the Commission created
a new field of study.

Then in 1970, the Scranton Commission on Campus Unrest ex-
amined the killings of students at Kent State and Jackson State.
Its message was very simple, yet very memorable: The killings
were unnecessary, unjustified, and inexcusable. Its recommenda-
tions were equally simple: We need a return to restraint and
Presidential moral leadership.

Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee, the messages and
benefits of these Commissions can easily be related to what we
hope to accomplish through a Commission on the Relocation and
Internment. It would provide an important framework for a factual
discussion of this sad chapter in our not-so-distant past. Such a
comprehensive study is long overdue. Instead of focusing on second-
hand accounts, inaccuracies, and accepted myths, the Commission
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will force us as a society to concentrate on the facts: What really
happened, and what were the consequences?

In addition, the work of the Commission will educate or remind
people about an event they may not remember or know much
about. It came as a surprise to me to realize that only one Member
of Congress currently serving was in office back at the time of the
internment in 1942. There are hundreds of thousands more citizens
and public officials who are too young to remember much about
the internment. And the history books in our schools are notori-
ous for their lack of mention of the evacuation and internment.

Mr. Chairman, I am convinced that the message we hope to
publicize has meaning for every citizen in our country, regardless
of race, ethnic background, or religion.

My message today is this: What happened in 1942 can happen
again. Civil liberties cannot be taken for granted. Our greatest
hope is that the knowledge gained from the proposed commission
will guarantee that this tragic abuse of civil rights will never occur
again.

Thank you very much.

Senator JAcksoN. Thank you for an excellent statement.

Congressman Matsui, we are delighted to welcome you to the
committee.

Representative MaTsui. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Levin,
Mr. Matsunaga.

I have a prepared statement. I would like to submit that state-
ment for the record.

Senator JAcksoN. It will be included as if read, at the conclusion
of your testimony.

Representative MaTsur. I would only like to add a very few
things to what the distinguished Majority Leader, Mr. Wright, and
Mr. Mineta have just said. Those that will follow me this afternoon
will undoubtedly have sociological, historical and legal reasons to
have the Commission set up and for passage of this bill and the bill
on the House side.

As a freshman Member of Congress, I am here not so much to
speak as a Member, but as an individual who was born in 1941 and
who, when I was 6 months old, was sent with my mother, my
father, my grandmothers and their immediately family to the
Heart Mountain Relocation Camp. I spent my next 4% years in
those camps, and I must admit, I don’t have any firsthand or
personal knowledge of what went on in those camps. I was of the
age that my memory would not serve me right today. '

At the same time, during my younger days, when I was in high
school and in college, I detected in my own personality a sense that
I did not want to discuss or talk about the experiences of 1941 to
1945. I noticed among other Japanese American colleagues my
same age that they felt very similarly. I suppose the reason for it
was very aptly stated by Edison Euno, who was a member of the
Japanese American Citizens League, who died some 4 or 5 years
ago, and who did historical research on the Japanese and what
happened during the war to them. He aptly stated that the Japa-
nese-Americans were a little like victims in a rape. They were the
ones who were embarrassed. They were the ones who suffered the
indignities, but left with very permanent scars. It was very difficult
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for us to come out and discuss our experiences. And that really
held true with my parents, also. My mother tells me she has
nightmares once a week or more often when she thinks about those
camp days, but she is reluctant to tell my sister and I about what
happened.

When 1 tried to discuss with my father on occasions when I was
younger, about what happened in the camps, he would just say it
was terrible, “but I really don’t want to talk about it because these
scars are still with me.”

The reason I bring this up, Mr. Chairman, Senators, is because I
think one of the important aspects of this Commission and the
study that will go on will not only overturn the Korematsu case,
which held the relocation of the Japanese American descendants
was legal, but it will also give a perspective to my children, the
many of us who suffered those indignities and perhaps our grand-
children. I think it is very important for us today in the 1980’s to
recognize that what went on in the past will undoubtedly affect us
in the future. ;

Senator Levin, in his opening remarks, aptly, correctly made the
statement about what happened on November 4 of last year, and
the public anxieties and sentiments now of the talk of rounding up
Iranians and putting them in similar internment camps. I think a
historical perspective done by the U.S. Government as an objective
body will lay to rest those kinds of statements which I consider to
be irrational and irresponsible.

So I think it is very important for this body and the body on the
House side to not only adopt this Commission, but put a mandate
on it that the study will be objective and fair so that all Americans,
perhaps all people of the world, since our world is so small today,
will have an opportunity to look at and to judge what went on and
what went wrong, and at the same time make sure that it never
happens again in the future.

Thank you very much.

[The prepared statement of Congressman Matsui follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CONGRESSMAN ROBERT T. MATSUI OF CALIFORNIA

Mr. Chairman, distinguished members of this committee, thank you for affording
me the opportunity to testify before you today as you consider this important
legislation, S. 1647.

Thirty-eight years have passed since President Roosevelt signed Executive Order
9066, which broadly authorized any military commander to exclude any person from
any area. This delegation of Presidential power to the military led ultimately to the
relocation and incarceration of more than 110,000 persons of Japenese ancestry
during World War IL

Congress was also involved in this decision, validating the Presidential action by
imposing criminal penalties for violation of the Executive Order. This role certainly
should not-be ignored as the United States reassesses its actions during this period.

Historians, academicians and constitutional law authorities, as well as those who
suffered the injustices and indignities of being uprooted and forced to evacuate with
only a few days notice to “internment centers,” have attempted to explain the
rationale and consequences for the government's action during the early months of
America’s involvement in World War I

Thirty-eight years have passed, and the American people still do not know how
the decision to evacuate and intern persons of Japanese ancestry was made at the
highest levels of government.

As a Member of Congress, I believe it is the responsibility of the legislative
branch to take the initiative and leadership to reexamine the past courses of
government action which have impacted negatively on our democratic process. I
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believe it is the inherent responsibility of our government to ensure the rights of
those who are most vulnerable to violation of basic civil protections.

Mr. Chairman, passage of this legislation would allow for the first time Federal
examination of the serious economic, social, and psychological implications of the
incarceration of loyal Americans during the early stages of World War II. However,
equally important, passage of this bill would signal the Federal government’s will-
ingness to constructively examine errors of the past, and to define clearly its role
and responsibilities in the future.

Thank you.

Senator Jackson. Thank you, too, for a very fine statement. Are
there any questions? We appreciate your coming over, especially
you, Mr. Majority Leader. We know you are all busy over on the
other side. Thank you very much.

I am going to call on Senator Matsunaga. I have asked him to sit
with us here today. He was to have made an opening statement
and was detained. He also has so many guests for lunch. We read
about you in the paper.

Senator MATsuNAGA. Thank you very much.

Senator JACksOoN. That was a good story. Did you arrange it at
one of those luncheons?

STATEMENT OF HON. SPARK MATSUNAGA, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM THE STATE OF HAWAII '

Senator MATSUNAGA. Before I proceed, I wish to thank Majority
Leader Wright for his statement and Congressmen Mineta and
Matsui for having taken the time out to come over to this side of
the Congress to testify. I think each of you made an excellent
statement in appeal. I am sure the committee will be moved to
action by your statements. :

Senator JACKSON. Senator Matsunaga, you may testify up here.

Senator Matsunaga. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. With your per-
mission I will testify from here. That is one of the advantages of
being a Senator.

Representative WrigHT. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you for your understanding.

Senator MATsUNAGA. Mr. Chairman, I welcome this opportunity
to join such a distinguished panel of witnesses in urging that early
and favorable consideration of S. 1647. S. 1647 provides for the
establishment of a Federal Commission to study, in an impartial
and unbiased manner, the detention of civilians under the provi-
sions of Executive Order 9066 during World War II.

Some of those who are here today will recall with great clarity
the atmosphere which prevailed in the United States following the
attack on Pearl Harbor on December 7, 1941. Rumors were ram-
pant that Japanese warplanes had been spotted off the west coast
and erroneous reports of followup attacks on the U.S. mainland
abounded. A great wave of fear and hysteria swept the United
_States, particularly the west coast.

Some 2 months after the attack on Pearl Harbor, in February
1942, President Franklin D. Roosevelt issued Executive Order 9066.
The Executive order gave to the Secretary of War the authority to
designate “military areas” and to exclude “any or all” persons
from such areas. Penalties for the violation of such military restric-
tions were subsequently established by Congress in Public Law 77-
503, enacted in March of that year.
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Also in March, the military commander of the western district—
General John L. DeWitt—issued four public proclamations, and it
was under those proclamations that the first civilian order was
issued by the general on March 24, 1942, which marked the begin-
ning of the evacuation of some 120,000 Japanese Americans and
their parents from the west coast.

It is significant to note that the military commander of the then-
territory of Hawaii, which had actually suffered an enemy attack,
did not feel it was necessary to evacuate all individuals of Japanese
ancestry from Hawaii—although it is true that a number of leaders
in the Japanese American community in Hawaii were sent to
detention camps on the mainland.

Moreover, no military commander felt that it was necessary to
evacuate from any area of the country all Americans of German or
Italian ancestry, although the United States was also at war with
Germany and Italy.

FBI Director J. Edgar Hoover, who could hardly be accused of
being soft on suspected seditionists, opposed the evacuation of Jap-
anese Americans from the west coast, pointing out that the FBI
and other law enforcement agencies were capable of apprehending
any suspected saboteurs or enemy agents.

I might point out that whenever I criticized the FBI, the late J.
Edgar Hoover was quick on the telephone to remind me that he
opposed the evacuation of Japanese Americans from the west coast.

Indeed, martial law was never declared in any of these western
States and the Federal courts and civilian law enforcement agen-
cies continued to function normally.

You will be interested to know, Mr. Chairman, as a Senator from
the State of Washington, that one of the real strong defenders of
the Japanese Americans during this distressing period in their
lives was the mayor of Tacoma, Wash., the Honorable Harry Cain.
One western Governor, the Honorable Ralph Carr of Colorado, was
willing to accept Americans of Japanese ancestry as residents of
his State and undertook to guarantee their constitutional rights.

Of the 120,000 Americans of Japanese ancestry and their parents
who were evacuated from the west coast and placed in detention
camps, about one-half were under the age of 21; about one-quarter
were young children; many were elderly immigrants prohibited by
law for becoming naturalized citizens, who had worked hard to
raise their American-born children to be good American citizens.
Not one, 1 repeat, not one, was convicted or tried for or even
charged with the commission of a crime. -

As a consequence of their evacuation, they lost their homes, jobs,
businesses, and farms. More tragically the American dream was
snuffed out of them and their faith in the American system was
severely shaken. Reportedly, one of the evacuees, a combat veteran
of World War I, who fervently believed that his own U.S. Govern-
ment would never deprive him of his liberty without due process of
law, killed himself when he discovered that he was wrong.

In retrospect, the evacuation of Japanese Americans from the
west coast and their incarceration in what can only be properly
described as concentration camps is considered by many historians

- as one of the blackest pages in American history. It remains the



10

single most traumatic and disturbing experience in the lives of
many Nisei.

Some, now middle-aged and older, still weep when they think
about it. Some become angry. And some still consider it such a
degrading experience that they refuse to talk about it. More impor-
tantly, their children have started to ask questions about the in-
ternment of their parents and grandparents. Why didn’t they “pro-
test?”’ Did they commit any crimes that they are ashamed of? If the
Government was wrong, why hasn’t the wrong been admitted and
laid to rest forever?

No branch of the Federal Government has ever undertaken a
comprehensive examination of the actions taken under Executive
Order 9066. In 1943 and 1944, the U.S. Supreme Court did hear
three cases involving the violation of the Executive order. In Hira-
bayashi v. United States (1943) and Korematsu v. United States
(1944), the Court ruled that an American citizen could be re-
strained by a curfew and could be excluded from a defined area.

However, in Ex parte Endo (1944), the Court held that neither
the Executive order nor act of Congress authorized the detention of
an American citizen against her will in a relocation camp.

In 1972, the Congress repealed the Emergency Detention Act, a
repugnant law enacted in 1950 which provided a procedural means
of incarcerating Americans suspected of espionage or sabotage
during an internal security emergency in camps similar to those
established for Japanese Americans in World War II.

In 1975, President Ford revoked Executive Order 9066, and Con-
gress repealed Public Law 77-503, and a host of other outmoded
emergency war powers granted to the President on a temporary
basis since the Civil War.

Despite these commendable actions, many unanswered questions
remain about the detention of Japanese Americans during World
War II, and there remains an unfinished chapter in our national
history.

In recent years, the issue of how to write “The End” to this sad
and unsavory episode has been widely discussed in the Japanese
American community. From time to time, reports that the Japa-
nese Americans might be preparing to request monetary repara-
tions have been floated in the national press.

Some members of the Japanese American community do believe
that the Federal Government should provide some form of mone-
tary compensation to redress them for the injustice they suffered.
However, members of this committee ought to know that an almost
equal number maintain that no amount of money can ever com-
pensate them for the loss of their inalienable right to life, liberty,
am%1 the pursuit of happiness, or the loss of the constitutional
rights.

The proposed bill is not a redress bill. Should the Commission
authorized to look into the matter decide that some form of com-
pensation should be provided, the Congress would still be able to
consider the question and make the final decision. Whether or not
redress is provided, the study undertaken by the Commission will
be valuable in and of itself, not only for Japanese Americans, but
for all Americans.
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Passage of S. 1647 will be just one more piece of evidence that
ours is a Nation great enough to recognize and rectify its past
mistakes.

Thank you.

Senator JacksoN. Thank you, Senator Matsunaga, for that
moving and well-reasoned statement.

[The prepared statement of Senator Matsunaga follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT BY SENATOR SPARK MATSUNAGA

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, I welcome this opportunity to join such a distinguished
panel of witnesses in urging that early favorable consideration be given to S. 1647.
S. 1647 provides for the establishment of a federal commission to study, in an
impartial and unbiased manner, the detention of civilians under the provisions of
Executive Order 9066 during World War II.

Mr. Chairman, some of those who are here today will recall with great clarity the
atmosphere which prevailed in the United States following the attack on Pearl
Harbor on December 7, 1941. Rumors were rampant that Japanese war planes had
been spotted off the West Coast and erroneous reports of followup attacks on the
U.S mainland abounded. A great wave of fear and hysteria swept the United States,
particularly the West Coast.

Some two months after the attack on Pearl Harbor, in February 1942, President
Franklin D. Roosevelt issued Executive Order 9066. The Executive Order gave to the
Secretary of War the authority to designate “military areas” and to exclude “any or
all” persons from such areas. Penalties for the violation of such military restrictions
were subsequently established by Congress in Public Law 77-503, enacted in March
of that year.

Also in March, the Military Commander of the Western District (General John L.
DeWitt) issued four public proclamations as follows:

Proclamation No. 1 divided the States of Washington, Oregon, California and
Arizona into two military areas and established “restricted zones” in those
States.

Proclamation No. 2 established four additional military areas in the States of
Idaho, Montana, Nevada and Utah.

Proclamation No. 3 instituted a curfew in military area number one for all
enemy aliens and “persons of Japanese ancestry,” and placed restrictions on
their travel within the military area even during non-curfew hours.

Proclamation No. 4 forbade all aliens of Japanese ancestry and all American-
born citizens of Japanese ancestry to leave military district number one.

The first “Civilian Exclusion Order” was issued by General DeWitt on March 24,
1942 and marked the beginning of the evacuation of 120,000 Japanese Americans
and their parents from the West Coast. ‘ )

It is significant to note that the Military Commander of the then Territory of
Hawaii, which had actually suffered an enemy attack, did not feel that it was
necessary to evacuate all individuals of Japanese ancestry from Hawaii—although it
is true that a number of leaders in the Japanese American community in Hawaii
were sent to detention camps on the mainland. R

Moreover, no Military Commander felt that it was necessary to evacuate from
any area of the country all Americans of German or Italian ancestry, although the
United States was also at war with Germany and Italy.

FBI Director J. Edgar Hoover, who could hardly be accused of being soft on
suspected seditionists, opposed the evacuation of Japanese Americans from the West
Coast, pointing out that the FBI and other law enforcement agencies were capable
of apprehending any suspected saboteurs or enemy agents. Indeed, martial law was
never declared in any of these western States and the federal courts and civilian
law enforcement agencies continued to function normally.

You will be interested to know, Mr. Chairman, that one of the real strong
defenders of the Japanese Americans during this distressing period in their lives
was the Mayor of Tacoma, Washington, the Honorable Harry Cain. One Western
Governor, the Honorable Ralph Carr of Colorado, was willing to accept Americans
of Japanese ancestry as residents of his State and undertook to guarantee their
constitutional rights.

Of the 120,000 Americans of Japanese ancestry and their parents who were
evacuated from the West Coast and placed in detention camps about one-half were
under the age of 21; about one-quarter were young children; many were elderly
immigrants prohibited by law from becoming naturalized citizens, who had worked
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hard to raise their American-born children to be good American citizens; not one
was convicted or tried for, or even charged with the commission of any crime.

As a consequence of their evaucation, they lost their homes, jobs, businesses, and
farms. More tragically the American dream was snuffed out of them and their faith
in the American system was severely shaken. Reportedly, one of the evacuees, a
combat veteran of World War I, who fervently believed that his own U.S. Govern-
ment would never deprive him of his liberty without due process of law and, when
he discovered that he was wrong, he killed himself.

In retrospect, the evacuation of Japanese Americans from the West Coast and
their incarceration in what can only be properly described as concentration camps
is considered by many historians as one of the blackest pages in American history.
It remains the single most traumatic and disturbing experience in the lives of many
Nisei. Some, now middle aged and older, still weep when they think about it. Some
become angry. And some still consider it such a degrading experience that they
refuse to talk about it. More importantly, their children have started to ask ques-
tions about the internment of their parents and grandparents. Why didn’t they
“protest?”’ Did they commit any crimes that they are ashamed of? If the govern-
ment was wrong, why hasn’t the wrong been admitted and laid to rest forever?

No branch of the federal government has ever undertaken a comprehensive
examination of the actions taken under Executive Order 9066. In 1943 and 1944, the
U.S. Supreme Court did hear three cases involving the violation of the Executive
Order. In Hirabayashi v. United States (1943) and Korematsu v. United States (1944),
the Court ruled that an American citizen could be restrained by a curfew and could
be excluded from a defined area. However, in Ex parte Endo (1944), the Court held
that neither the Executive Order nor Act of Congress authorized the detention of an
American citizen against her will in a relocation camp.

In 1972, the Congress repealed the Emergency Detention Act, a repugnant law
enacted in 1950 which provided a procedural means of incarcerating Americans
suspected of espionage or sabotage during an internal security emergency in camps
similar to those established for Japanese Americans in World War I{ In 1975,
President Ford revoked Executive Order 9066, and Congress repealed Public Law
77-503, and a host of other outmoded emergency war powers granted to the Presi-
dent on a “temporary” basis since the Civil War.

Despite these commendable actions, many unanswered questions remain about
the detention of Japanese Americans during World War II, and there remains an
“unfinished” chapter in our national history. In recent years, the issue of how to
write “The End” to this sad and unsavory episode has been widely discussed in the
Japanese American Community. From time to time, reports that the Japanese
Americans might be preparing to request monetary reparations have been floated in
the national press. Some members of the Japanese American community do believe
that the federal government should provide some form of monetary compensation to
“redress” them for the injustice they suffered. However, members of this committee
ought to know that an almost equal number maintain that no amount of money can
ever compensate them for the loss of their “inalienable” right to life, liberty and the
pursuit of happiness, or the loss of their constitutional rights. .

The proposed bill is not a “redress” bill. Should the Commission authorized
look into the matter decide that some form of compensation should be provided, the
Congress would still be able to consider the question and make the final decision.
Whether or not redress is provided, the study undertaken by the Commission will be
valuable in and of itself, not only for Japanese Americans but for all Americans.
Passage of S. 1647 will be just one more piece of evidence that ours is a Nation great
enough to recognize and rectify its past mistakes.

Thank you very much.

Senator JAcksoN. Our next witness is Clarence M. Mitchell, Jr.,

chairman, Leadership Conference on Civil Rights.
Mr. Mitchell, we are delighted to welcome you to the committee.

TESTIMONY OF CLARENCE M. MITCHELL, JR., CHAIRMAN,
LEADERSHIP CONFERENCE ON CIVIL RIGHTS

Mr. MrrcHELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. [ am happy to be here.
As the committee suggested, I would like to offer my statement for
the record and summarize it orally.

Senator JACKSON. Your entire statement will appear in the
record following your testimony.
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Mr. MircHELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to say 1
am sure Senator Matsunaga has many admirers here in the audi-
ence and the country indebted to him for his contribution in im-
proving the House rules in his very widely circulated book which is
in libraries and classrooms of many of our great universities of the
country. So in addition to his other good works, he has done much
to improve the Government of the United States.

Mr. Chairman, I, as has been said in my written testimony, am
chairman of the Leadership Conference on Civil Rights, which is
an organization of 150 national groups. We have been in business
now for 30 years and we have been devoted to trying to improve
civil rights for all Americans, without regard to race, religion,
national origin, or sex. It has been my good fortune personally to
work with many of the people of the Japanese American communi-
ty, most especially with Mr. Mike Masaoka.

He has been a stalwart in efforts to improve civil rights in this
country for everyone. The thing that is so distressing about this
problem as it occurred in a time when the executive order was
issued was that the people we had looked to as great proponents of
human rights and human dignity, not the least of which was
President Roosevelt himself, were the architects of this action, and
it shows that in times of hysteria, unless there are very important
safeguards built into the legal process and important restraints on
executive action, the good people are the persons who come for-
ward and do the harm.

I have been reading Congressman Paul Simon’s book on Elijah
Lovejoy. The thing that struck me about the contents of that book
was that when Mr. Lovejoy was killed by citizens of Alton, Ill., he
was not killed by the riffraff. He was killed by some leading
citizens and had no protection from the leading citizens. That, on a
larger scale, is really what happened here in the United States. I
happen to have been at a mature age at that time and personally
observed some of the hysteria that took place. I had the good
fortune also to have a young woman working in my office who had
been in one of the camps. I also knew about the problem of her
cousin, who was a person who was a seaman of American Japanese
ancestry, but he was not allowed to ship out on merchant vessels
because there were problems associated with the hysteria of that
time.

In my testimony, I mention a quote from the commanding gener-
al that Senator Matsunaga has referred to, in which he said, when
somebody asked him about the way things are being done in round-
ing up of citizens as well as aliens, he said, “Well, a Jap is a Jap,
whether he is a citizen or not.”

I think as we probe into this we will find because the greatest
harm descended on the west coast, it is because there was another
motive for those who were trying to put the Americans of Japanese
ancestry into detention camps. And I submit on the basis of what I
was able to observe on the west coast, one of the prime motives was
not patriotism but a desire to acquire the property of those who
were of American Japanese ancestry and who had very desirable
farmlands, very desirable real estate and things of that sort. It is
my opinion that if we have the right kind of probe in this matter,
all of that will be revealed and perhaps in another period when the

63-293 0 - 80 - 2
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Nation is riding on a crest of its emotions, we will think back and
there will be safeguards against such unjust treatment again.

Another aspect of this, which I had mentioned in my testimony,
is the utterly amazing way in which humans were herded into
living quarters which would be a disgrace in any period of human
history. For example, some were put into narrow stalls at race-
tracks which had been the stalls for horses. And unfortunately, the
horse manure had not been entirely cleaned out of some of those
places, yet these people were put in them.

There was also a disregard for the family structure in that
people who were not necessarily members of the same family were
put together in narrow confines.

An equally amazing and shameful aspect of this was that when
there were people who tried to escape from some of these places of
internment, they were shot and in some cases killed, even though
they really were not guilty of any crime other than trying to
escape from camps which, as Senator Matsunaga pointed out, were
not sanctioned by anythlng in the Constitution as the Supreme
Court later found.

I share the views of those who will appear before this committee
and which have also been expressed by those who have gone
before, I don’t see any way that we can compensate the moral
indignity that has been heaped upon those who were interned and
subjected to this kind of humiliation, but I do think the Commis-
sion will serve a purpose of trying to state for the record of history
that the United States expresses great shame for this action, it
wishes in some way to give redress to those who were injured and
also produce evidence beyond dispute.

Finally, I would like to say, Mr. Chairman, members, including
my beloved friend Senator Mathias, that I feel that at this stage in
the history of the human race, the world is looking for moral
leadership. The United States is in an excellent position to give
that leadership and if we pass this legislation, if we have an
appropriate exploration of what went on and indisputable findings
of fact, I think it will be much easier for our representatives, in
whatever forum they express themselves internationally, to argue
that we are a nation that is just, we are a nation that 1s consider-
ate of human rights, and that we are not ashamed to admit when
we have done wrong, although we are ashamed by the magnitude
of what have been our wrongful acts.

I thank you for hearing me, Mr. Chairman.

Senator JacksoN. Thank you, Mr. Mitchell. And your entire
statement will appear in the record as if read.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Mitchell follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CLARENCE MITCHELL

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee I appear before you today on behalf
of the Leadership Conference on Civil Rights and in support of S. 1647, which would
establish a commission to determine whether any wrong was committed against
those American Citizens and permanent resident aliens affected by Executive Order
9066 issued February 1942,

It is very interesting to read a publication of the Japanese American Citizens
Ledague which sets forth some of the incidents that followed the issuance of this
order.

Executive Order 9066 authorized military commanders to exclude any and all
persons from areas considered militarily sensitive. It also empowered commanders
to house those evacuated. This seemingly generalized authorization during World
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War II began the most incredible mistreatment of our citizens in modern times. Its
chief targets were Americans of Japanese ancestry living in California.

It is ironic that the real objective for many in California was to grab lands,
property and other assets of those affected by the Order. the JACL pamphlet states
that General John L. DeWitt, military commander, issued over 100 orders stripping
rights from American citizens as well as resident aliens. He is quoted as saying: “A
Jap is a Jap, it makes no difference whether the Jap is a citizen or not.”

This paragraph from the JACL booklet describes what many of us knew and
observed in numbed shock at the time:

“There were 15 temporary detention camps scattered throughout Arizona, Califor-
nia, Oregon and Washington. They were mostly county fair grounds, race tracks and
livestock exhibition hall hastily converted into detention camps with barbed wire
fences. Each camp held about 5,000 detainees, except for Santa Anita race track
near Los Angeles which held over 18,000 and Mayer, Arizona which held only 247.
Living quarters consisted of horse stalls, some with manure still inside.”

As evidence of the blundering associated with the displacement of Japanese-
Americans from their mainland homes and possessions, plans to apply the executive
order in Hawaii had to be scrapped because the commander in the islands decided
that military necessity required the Japanese-Americans to be free to help maintain
the island’s economy. The JACL writers note that in contrast to California, “Hawaii
was 3,000 miles closer to the enemy and in far greater danger of invasion and
sabotage.”

Japanese-American seamen were denied jobs on U.S. merchnt vessels even though
they were experienced and we needed manpower. When I discussed this at the time
with our former ambassador to Japan, he said the British had caused the problem
because seamen of Japanese ancestry were arrested and put in jail when our ships
entered British ports.

The climax of events associated with Japanese-American displacement came when
permanent camps were established. These were set up in Arizona, California, Colo-
rado, Idaho, Utah, and Wyoming. Those seeking to leave without permission ran the
risk of being shot. JACL assets that “Dozens of detainees and internees were shot
and wounded and eight were killed by guards.”

“Living quarters were crowded,” JACL states and ‘“large extended families or
groups or unrelated individuals were squeezed into tiny unpartitioned 16-by-20 feet
units.”

It may be difficult to establish accurate measurements of the harm done to those
who were put in the detention centers because there is no real way to compensate
for hurt to pride, destruction of dignity and unjust humiliation. Nevertheless, S.
1647 gives us a chance to try.

What should be easier and should leap from the records of land property transac-
tion at the time are the farms, businesses and homes that were acquired by the
types of persons who are always ready to capitalize on the misfortunes of others.

If the bill becomes law and those appointed to carry it out do a good job, our
country will be able to speak with greater confidence and credibility when it rightly
calls for respect for human rights in other parts of the world.

Senator MaTHias. Mr. Chairman?
Senator JACKSON. Yes?

STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES McC. MATHIAS, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM THE STATE OF MARYLAND

Senator MaTHiAS. I am cosponsor of S. 1647, and I have cospon-
sored it because 1 am convinced of the equity of the proposition. 1
recall one of the most interesting afternoons of my life was the day
when I walked across the street to the Supreme Court to consult
with Earl Warren, who had retired as Chief Justice but still main-
tained his office in the Supreme Court Building. As we discussed
matters, the question of the internment of American families of
Japanese ancestry came up, and he described that as the most
serious error of his life, one that he regretted the most.

As T say, I am determined to support and join with Senator
Inouye, Senator Matsunaga, Senator Hayakawa and others in sup-
port of this bill on the merits of the bill, Mr. Chairman. It makes
me very much more comfortable to know that Clarence Mitchell is
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in full agreement and that he felt so strongly about it that he
would come up here and describe his position and that of the
leadership conference to the committee today.

Mr. MircHELL. Thank you, Senator Mathias. I hope the record
will show that you are a veteran of World War II, having served in
the Navy, and you also are a man of deep personal convictions on
human rights. You have come forward. In my oral presentation, I
did not mention the involvement of Chief Justice Warren in this
before he became a member of the Supreme Court, but when you
mentioned it, it gives me reason to say, it emphasizes the point I
was trying to make, members of the committee, that in that time
of crisis, it was not just the riffraff and the hatemongers who
caused this to happen, but the people of truly deep convictions and
great Americans who unfortunately had that lapse of sensitivity.
This is why it is so important, it seems to me, to have safeguards
against it happening in the future.

Senator MATHIAS. Safeguards and a little sense of humility about
the possibility the best among us can make mistakes.

Mr. MiTcHELL. So true.

Senator JacksoN. Thank you very much, Mr. Mitchell. We really
appreciate your statement.

Dr. Roger Daniels, head of the department of history, University
of Cincinnati.

Dr. Daniels, you may proceed. You have a prepared statement.

TESTIMONY OF ROGER DANIELS, HEAD, DEPARTMENT OF
HISTORY, UNIVERSITY OF CINCINNATI

Mr. DaniEets. Yes, sir. Thank you, Senator Jackson. ;

I have been studying and writing about Japanese Americans for
more than 20 years. Among my books on the subject are “The
Politics of Prejudice,” ‘“Concentration Camps, U.S.A.”, and “The
Decision To Relocate the Japanese Americans.”

Although Japanese Americans suffered from a wide variety of
discriminatory actions at every level of government, the climactic
discrimination began on February 19, 1942, when Franklin D. Roo-
sevelt signed Executive Order 9066. That order set off a chain of
events which resulted in about 110,000 persons, more than two-
thirds of them native-born American citizens, being incarcerated
behind barbed wire simply because they belonged to an enemy
ethnic group.

Since the publication of Eugene V. Rostow’s 1945 article calling
it “Our Worst Wartime Mistake,” most scholarly opinion has con-
demned the relocation. We now know that the alleged “military
necessity” did not exist. The professional heads of the armed serv-
ices did not advocate the relocation; they reluctantly agreed to it. It
was imposed on the Nation by political leaders against the advice
of both professional soldiers and security experts in the Federal
Bureau of Investigation and the Office of Naval Intelligence.

Not knowing this, the Supreme Court of the United States even-
tually ratified the evacuation. Hirabayashi v. United States (320
U.S. 81) in 1943 held that a citizen could be jailed for violating a
military curfew order that applied to only one ethnic group. Kore-
matsu v. United States (323 U.S. 214) in 1944 held that a citizen
could be jailed for refusing to report to an assembly center that
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was a prelude to sending him to a concentration camp that was
strictly for ethnic Japanese.

At the same time, the Court ruled in Ex Parte Endo (323 U.S,
283) that any loyal citizen, as Ms. Endo admittedly was, could
apply for a writ of habeas corpus and thus gain release.

Ms. Endo, who was incarcerated in mid-1942, spent nearly 2%
years behind barbed wire simply because we were at war with the
nation from which her parents had emigrated. Neither she nor any
other Japanese American was ever indicted, no less convicted, for
any treasonous act in the continental United States.

Since the closing of the last of the relocation centers in spring,
1946, the social and legal position of Japanese Americans has
gradually improved. The heroic and well-publicized performance of
Japanese American troops in Italy and France, as well as the
almost unknown exploits of some 5,000 who served in various mili-
tary intelligence roles in the Pacific, were, to a degree, responsible
for the change in the Japanese American image.

In 1948 Congress passed the Japanese American Claims Act
under which some Japanese Americans received about 10 postwar
cents on the pre-war dollar of assets that were lost or damaged
because of their enforced relocation.

In 1952, Japanese and other aliens from Asia were made eligible
for naturalization so that the last vestige of legal discrimination
was erased from the statute books. And finally, just over 4 years
ago, President Gerald R. Ford, on February 19, 1976, issued a
proclamation revoking Executive Order 9066, saying, in part: .

We know now what we should have known then—not only was the evacuation
wrong, but Japanese Americans were and are loyal Americans.

For more than a generation the Japanese American community
was largely silent about the question of redress for what was an
undoubted wrong. It is silent no more. The bill before you, which
would set up a commission to investigate, take testimony, and
make legislative recommendations, is an excellent way to begin to
make some amends. Such a commission could also serve an educa-
tional purpose by reminding Americans about one of the wrongs of
our past.

This bill does not just affect Japanese Americans. The late
Morton Grodzins pointed out that although: -

Japanese Americans were the immediate victims of the evacuation . . . [its] larger
consequences are carried by the American people as a whole. Their legacy is a
lasting one of precedent and constitutional sanctity for a policy of mass incarcer-

ation under military auspices. This is the most important result of the process by
which the evacuation decision was made. That decision betrayed all Americans.

Your committee has an opportunity to begin a significant mitiga-
tion of that process.

Thank you.

Senator JacksoN. Thank you very much, Dr. Daniels. We appre-
ciate having your statement. It should be very helpful in the delib-
erations of the committee.

We call up the members of Panel III: Jerry Enomoto, Past Presi-
dent, Japanese American Citizens League; Diane Yen-Mei Wong,
Executive Director, Commission on Asian American Affairs; Wil-
liam Hohri, Chair of the National Council for Japanese American
Redress, also a member of Methodist Association for Social Action,
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Chicago Chapter; and Mike Masaoka, who has been around this
town longer than anyone else, President and Washington Advocate,
Nisei Lobby. .

We are delighted to have all of you with us this afternoon. There
is no special order in the way you are seated. Mr. Enomoto, do you
wish to proceed first?

Mr. ENnomoro. That is fine.

Senator JAcksoN. That is the way you are on the list. Why don’t
we go that way. Mike, you will wind up.

Mr. Enomoto, we are delighted to welcome you to the committee.
You have quite a lengthy statement, I think. You may wish to put
it all in the record and then summarize it. I am looking at the book
and yours is half the book. Go right ahead.

TESTIMONY OF JERRY ENOMOTO, PAST PRESIDENT, JAPANESE
AMERICAN CITIZENS LEAGUE; DIANE YEN-MEI WONG, EX-
ECUTIVE DIRECTOR, WASHINGTON STATE COMMISSION ON
ASIAN AMERICAN AFFAIRS; WILLIAM HOHRI, CHAIR, NA-
TIONAL COUNCIL FOR JAPANESE AMERICAN REDRESS, ALSO,
MEMBER, METHODIST ASSOCIATION FOR SOCIAL ACTION,
CHICAGO CHAPTER; AND MIKE N. MASAOKA, PRESIDENT
AND WASHINGTON ADVOCATE, NISEI LOBBY, A PANEL

Mr. ENomoTo. Mr. Chairman, I would like to accept your invita-
tion to have the entire statement on record, and I would like to
take a few minutes to summarize.

Senator JacksoN. Right. The entire statement and the support-
ing documents and material will all go in the record following your
testimony.

Mr. ENnomoro. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the
committee. My name is Jerry Enomoto. I am the past president of
the Japanese American Citizens League, which I will heretofore
refer to as JACL, from 1966 to 1970. I spent the last 5 years since
1975 as Director of the California Department of Corrections,
whose responsibility it is to manage the prisons and the parole
population in the State of California.

I want to thank the committee for inviting me to speak on behalf
of the JACL, advocating passage of S. 1647. It is a pleasure for me
to come here from my home in Sacramento, Calif., to speak in
favor of this legislation.

Joining me today on the JACL panel and resource people are the
folks that are seated in the back that I would like to acknowledge:
Dr. Clifford I. Uyeda, national president of the JACL, from San
Francisco.

Senator JacksoN. Would you stand, please, as you call them.

Mr. ENoMoro. Mrs. Lily Okura, vice president of operations for
the national JACL, from Washington, D.C.; Mr. Karl K. Nobuyuki,
executive director of the national JACL, from San Francisco; Miss
Cherry Y. Tsutsumida, eastern district governor for the JACL,
from Washington, D.C.; and Mr. Ronald K. Ikejiri, Washington
representative for the national JACL.

Senator JACksoN. Thank you, ladies and gentlemen.

Mr. ENomoTO. I would briefly state that all these, with some
exceptions, all of these colleagues of mine have spent time in the
relocation centers that have been referred to up to now by past
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speakers. They have all relatively served with distinction in the
armed services in the United States.

For the committee’s information, I would like to state JACL .is
the oldest and largest national, educational, civil and human rights
organization, representing Americans of Japanese ancestry in the
United States. It was chartered over 50 years ago in Seattle in your
home State of Washington. It has over 30,000 members in 109
chapters, in 38 States. Those chapters make up the heart of the
national organization.

During 1942-1946, as a result of the issuance of Executive Order
9066, some 77,000 American citizens of Japanese ancestry and
43,000 Japanese nationals, most of whom were permanent U.S.
residents, were summarily deprived of liberty and property without
criminal charges, and without trial of any kind.

Several persons were also violently deprived of their lives. All
persons of Japanese ancestry on the west coast were expelled from
their homes and confined i1n inland detention camps. The JACL
contends that the sole basis for these actions was ancestry: Citizen-
ship, age, loyalty, or innocence of wrongdoing did not matter. Japa-
nese Americans, incidentally, were the only ones singled out for
mass incarceration. German and Italian nationals, and American
citizens of German and Italian ancestries were not imprisoned en
masse.

Many authorities can recount facts as to the consequences of
Executive Order 9066. The historians can piece together the acts
and events, which in hindsight, suggest a rationale for the Govern-
ment’s action.

Constitutional law authorities can explain the impact of the
Supreme Court cases which upheld the military orders for curfew,
relocation, and detention. Political scientists can suggest that the
cause of the relocation and internment was the breakdown in the
separation of powers. :

Sociologists can reveal case studies which suggest increased fa-
milial conflicts as a result of the communal style of life in the
concentration camps. The victims themselves can recount to you
their personal fright, frustration, and feelings of hopelessness.

With your permission, very briefly, I would like to share some
personal accounts: 28 years ago I found myself running through
the streets of San Francisco in order to get home before the curfew
time. I remember my mother bringing our few possessions to the
street to wait for the bus to take us to the Tamforana Assembly
Center, which was one of the racing tracks previously referred to,
in which we were put in very narrow horse stalls in which we
spent some months before we were then subsequently transferred
to the Relocation Authority Camp.

Briefly, I feel in the past 28 years of my experience in the
business of corrections where we deal with imprisoned human
beings, convicted felons, that I can personally testify, as many of
my fellow Japanese Americans can, there should be no doubt in
the minds of any Americans, this was imprisonment, incarceration.
Whether or not we were held in cells that represent prisons like
San Quentin, like in my State, does not matter. -

The fact the barbed wires, the tanks, the knowledge that if you
stepped out beyond that limit they were going to shoot you makes
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the experience one of very clearly locked up, incarceration, impris-
onment. There has been a tendency in the late sixties and seven-
ties for our country and courts to become sensitive, rightly so, to
the due process rights of human beings, including those convicted
of felonies and in the prisons of this country. A commendable
degree of sensitivity. :

I submit, we who suffered this experience didn’t commit any
crimes and we were deprived of liberty which is a punishment we
extend to people who commit crimes in this country. I thought that
was important to share with you. _

Despite all this information and knowledge, to recount in detail
the relocation experience—not one of these individuals can with
reasonable certainty explain for the American Government—how
the decision to relocate and intern persons of Japanese ancestry
was made. Obviously, it seems to me, this is a responsibility of the
Government and these things I think have something to do with
the question that may now be asked, why the JACL, why did we
come before this committee or the Congress with a request that
redress be considered 38 years after the experience of the evacua-
tion?

During the early part of the relocation program in March of
1942, the Army’s justification of military necessity, was coupled
with the Army’s desire to secure the west coast of the United
States from espionage, sabotage, and other fifth column activity
which could be expected from persons of Japanese ancestry. Why
was Executive Order 9066 issued when the Administration had in
its possession a report from Curtis B. Munson, Special Representa-
tive of the State Department, a report which was completed in
early November 1941, certified a remarkable, even extraordinary
degre;a of loyalty among residents of Japanese descent on the west
coast?

As was previously cited by other speakers, why was Executive
Order 9066 issued when both the Federal Bureau of Investigation,
and Naval Intelligence protested the need for the evacuation plan?
Why, if military necessity, was the justification for the evacuation
from the West Coast of persons of Japanese ancestry, were not the
Japanese in Hawaii, who wére some 24,000 miles closer to the
enemy, evacuated?

Finally, if military necessity was the justification for the reloca-
tion and internment of persons of Japanese ancestry, why were
German and Italian enemy aliens not included in the evacuation
and exclusion orders?

I think Professor Daniels has written and commented on that
particular matter. I might share briefly something that the JACL
has in its files referring to a “Memorandum for the President”
from then Attorney General Francis Biddle, dated April 17, 1943.
Quoting from that memo, it says:

You signed the original Executive Order permitting the exclusions so the Army

can handle the Japs. It was never intended to apply to Italians and Germans. Your
order was based on protection against espionage and against sabotage.

The question remains, why were not the German and Italian
enemy aliens evacuated and interned in camps like the Japanese
citizens and aliens alike?
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The JACL believes that the Commission, with its independent
investigatory powers, can answer these questions and others, which
have never been answered.

We refer to remedies. I think one of the responsibilities of the
commission is to recommend appropriate remedies, if they deter-
mine the wrongs which were committed against persons of Japa-
nese ancestry can be remedied.

Those who were interned or otherwise affected, feel that the U.S.
Government should redress them in some way for the wrongs
which were inflicted upon them.

Some Americans today believe that the relocation and intern-
ment of persons of Japanese Americans was justified under the
circumstances.

I have come across in the last years in California an amazing
number of my fellow citizens, non-Japanese, who didn’t even know
the evacuation happened, unbelievable though that may be. I think
further away from the West Coast, the less they know about this
period of history. I think there is a shameful lack of recording in
the textbooks as to actually what happened.

I don’t mean these comments in any kind of vindictive way, but I
think it is a clear answer to the questions after all these years we
come before this committee and our country asking for some kind
of redress.

I don’t think we should get hung up and distracted on issues of
monetary compensation or any other kind of compensation. I think
there .is much to be said for whatever conclusions this objective,
fact-finding commission comes up with and recommends to the
Congress, and it seems to me the organization believes and I be-
lieve that only such an approach can really address the issues that
have been of our concern for these 38 years.

I think the federally-created Commission will undertake an ob-
jective, unbiased study to determine whether some form of redress
is warranted under the circumstances, and report its findings and
recommendations to the President and the Congress.

Mr. Chairman, I have several pages of remarks here prepared. I
will not take the time of the committee to read that rather lengthy
four pages, but I would like to, with your permission, submit these
documents for the record which support many of the things that I
have said and I also would like to in advance apologize to the
committee.

I must catch a plane to go back to California before too long and
I would not like you to believe that it was a lack of interest or
rudeness when I take my leave when I have to.

I thank you very much for the opportunity to be here and to
present this testimony on behalf of the Japanese Americans.

Senator JAacksoN. Thank you for an excellent statement. May. I
ask you one question, and I will ask the others later because you
are leaving. The Commission has set up very broad authority to
make recommendations. Do you have any feeling at this time as to
what the Commission should address itself to in terms of trying to
rectify wrongs that I think all fair-minded people agree in retro-
spect were made?
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Do you have any views at this time? The Commission, of course,
is free to recommend anything. It is very broad gauged. I think
that is what it should be.

Mr. EnomoTto. Mr. Chairman, I am sure, my colleague, Mr. Ma-
saoka, definitely has some opinions in that light.

My feeling is the Japanese American Citizens League has a
committee. They have looked into this question. They, I believe,
have some thoughts in that regard. I believe that a Commission of
this kind representing a cross section of American citizens from all
States and throughout the country, if they held hearings through-
out the country in various places where everybody will then have
an opportunity to tell their story and also share with the Commis-
sion their feelings as to what constitutes redress in their minds,
the voluminous amount of material I know and JACL knows exist,
I would think the Commission would want to examine and evaluate
alicli assess for themselves what the story that that documentation
tells.

Senator JAcksoN. In other words, the Commission should be free,
obviously, to make whatever recommendations they deem appropri-
ate after they have heard from the various witnesses that would be
called upon to testify in the field and here, wherever the Commis-
sion is sitting.

Mr. Exomorto. Yes, Mr. Chairman.

Senator JacksoN. I think that makes a lot of sense. What you
are saying is, there is no point in prejudging at this time the kind
of relief. Some may feel monetary compensation will never be
adequate and that there has to be some other form or both in the
redress of grievances.

Thank you, Mr. Enomoto. We appreciate your coming this great
distance. I know you have to leave so you are excused, if you wish.

Mr. Enomoto. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will just take a seat
in the back.

Senator JAacksoN. You may stay where you are. If you wish.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Enomoto, with additional mate-
rial follows:]
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STATEMENT OF THE
JAPANEsﬁ AMERICAN CITIZENS LEAGUE
ADVOCATING PASSACE OF S. 1647
to the
COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS
| UNITED STATES SENATE

° MARCH 18, 1980

Mr. Chairman, and members of the Committee: .

My name is Jerry J. Enomoto. I am the past National Japanese American
Citizens League (JACL) President, from 1966-70. I thank the Committee for
inviting me to speak on behalf of the JACL, advocating the passage of S. 1647.

Joining‘mevtoday on the JACL panel are: Drr Clifford I. Uygda, President
of the JACL, from San Francisco; Lily Okura, Vice President of Operations for
the National JACL, from Washington; D.C.; Karl K. Nobuyuki, Executive Direct;r
of the National JACL, from San Francisco; Cherry Y. Tsutsumida, Eastern District
Governor for the‘JACL, from Washington, D.C.; and Ronald K. Ikejiri, Washington
Represehtatiye for the National JACL.

Mr. Chaitman, for the Committee's information, the JACL is the oldest
and largest, national, educational, civil and human riéhts organization, repre-
senting Americans of Japanese ancestry in the United States. Founded in 1929,
the JACL has been an advocate for justice and democracy fof over 50 years,
and have strived to attain our goal as set forth in our motto: ™"Better

Americans in a Greater America."
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INTRODUCTION

Mr. Chairman, as you well know the Constitution of the United States of

America guarantees that:

"No person shall be deprived of life, liberty, ;r property without
due process of law. The accused shall enjoy the right to a speedy aﬂd
public trial by an impartial jury and to be informed of the nature and
cause of the accusation.” .

However, during 1942-46, as a result of the issuance of Executive
Order 9066, some 77,000 American .citizens of Japanese ancestry and
43,000 Japanese nationals, most of whom were permanent U.S. résidents,

were summarily depriQed of liberty and property without criminal

charges, and without trial of any kind. Several persons were also

violently deprived of life. All persons of Japanese ancestry on
the West Coast were expelled from their homes and confined in inland H
detention camps. The Japanese American Citizens League (JACL) contends

that the sole basis for these actions was ancestry--citizenship, age,
loyalty, or innocence of wrongdoing did not matter. ‘.Japanese Americans
were the only ones sinéled out for mass incarceration. German and
Italian nationals, and Ameriéap citizens of German and Italian ancestries
were not imprisoned en masse.

This episode was one of the worst blows to constitutional liberties
that the American people have ever sustained. Many Americans find it
difficult to understand how such a massive injustice could have occurred
in a democratic nat;on.\ Because these lingering questions reﬁain, the JACL

advocates the passage of S. 1647.
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RATIONALE FOR THE COMMISSION

Ope of the strengths of our American democratic process is the ability
to ackpowledge past mistakes through critical self-appraisal, while at the
same time setting forth precedence for future democratic action.

The Japanese American Citizens League believes the fact-finding
commis;ion proposed by this legislation will indeed reinforce that democratic
process, and have tremendous implications for the‘future of our American
way of life.

Without such a fact—finding commission, without sucﬁ an examination,
without such an opportunity to investigate past wrongs, the historical
precedence which we inherit from that period of our Amerian histery can
have disturbing implications for the future.

INFERENCE OF WRONG

Over the years, Congressional and Presidential ‘actions have inferred
that the wholesale suspension of constitutional rights of persons of
Japa;ese ancestry during World War II was not justified.

Over the years, Senate and House members have placed into the Congressional
Record; remarks as to the tragic wrong which was committed against persons of
Japanese ancestry during the war years.

Below is a listing of Congressional and Presidential actions taken in
the past which infer that the wrong committed against persons of Japanese

ancestry.
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EVACUATION CLAIMS ACT OF 1948: Reviewed property losses suffered

by the evacuation orders to the internees. Partial compensation was

provided which amounted to less than ten cents on the dollar of the
amount claimed.

IMMIGRATION AND NATIONALIZATION REVISIONS: Allowed for the naturalization:

of Japanese aliens—among other provisions., Enacted 1952.

REPEAL OF TITLE II OF THE INTERNAL SECURITY ACT OF 1950: Act originally

established procedures whereby apprehension and detention, during
internal security emergencies, of individuals likely to engage in
acts of espionage or sabotage. Reviewed legal implications of the
evacuation and detention of the persons of Japanese ancestry in World
War II. Repealed in 1971.

AN:AMERICAN PROMISE FEBRUARY 19, 1976: Termination of Executive Order

9066 by President Gerald R, Pord. Proclamation by the President which
in part read, "I call upon the American people to affirm with me this
American Promise-that we have learned from the fragedy of that long-ago
experience forever to treasure liberty and justice for each individual
American, and resolve that this kind of action‘shall never again be
repeated.”

ASIAN PACIFIC AMERICAN HERITAGE WEEK PROCLAMATION: Signed by President

Carter, on March 28, 1979, proclaiming the observance of the contributions
of Asian Pacific Americans to the American way of life, and reading

in part, !Unfortunately, we have not always fully appreciated the

talents and the contributions which Asian Americans have brought to

the United States...and during World War II our Japanese American

citizens were treated with suspicion and fear."
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Yet, despite these aforementioned governmental acts, there has never
been an official federal review or investigation of the events and facts
which led to the United States governmment's decision to 'relocate" persons
of Japanese ancestry.

The legislation before the Governmental Affairs Committee will
authorize for the first time in 38 years the official federal inquiry into
this matter.
THE GOVERNMENT'S RESPONSIBILITY

Over the years, there has been much study and discussion surrounding
the incarceration of Japanese Americans by historians, constitutional law
authorities; political scientists, sociologists, as well as the victims
themselves.

Each of the aforementioned authorities can recoung facts as to the
consequences of Executive Order 9066. The historians can piece together
the acts and events, which in hindsight, suggest a rationale for the govern-—
ments actign.- ‘Constitutional law authorities can explain the impact of the
Supreme Court cases which upholded the military orde;s for curfew, relocation,
and detention. Political scientists can suggest that the cause of the relocation
and internment was the breakdown in the sepafation of powers: Sociologists
can reveal case studi;; which sugges; ;ncreased familial conflicts as a
result of the communal style of life in the concentration camps. The victims
themselves can recount to you their personal fright, frustration, ;nd feelings of
hopelessness.

Yet, despite these sources of information, despite these efforts to
detail and recount the relocation and internment experience--not one of
these indiQiduals can with reasonable certainty explain for the American
government—--how the decision to relocate and intern peréons of Japanese

ancestry was made. This is the responsibility of the government.
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PART 1 ‘ _ ,
HAJQk.AkEAS oF iNéUIRY FOR TBE,COﬁMISSION~
A major area.of inquiry for the éo;mission is the review
of the arguments in favor of the evacuation of the Japanese
Americans from thg West Coast, ané how the_govefnpent
1ncorpqggteé these grgu;éntsvin its plans for évacuation.
HGrton Grodzins, in:his‘autharitative.book on the
politics and evacuation of ;he Japanese Americans, "Américans
Betrayed,“‘li#f;elgven classés of arguments justifying‘
evacuation. They are as follows:

1. sabotape, espionage, fifth column: The Japanese were

actual or potéptial sabotgﬁrs, fifth—colunnists, crA
espionage agents.

2. public morale: Widespread distrust of the Japanese
population lowered public morale on the West Coast;
correspon@ingly, evgcuation wou1§ lif;,puﬁlic moralg.

3. humanitarian: The Ja;anesé (a).were iﬁems?lveﬁ in
danger from actual or potemntial vigilantes, and the

evacuation (b) would be carried out with decency

and without hardship.

4. approval of Japanese militarism: The Japanese in

America had earlier’ favored Japanese "aggression

in Asia; h;é been informed of Pearl Harbor in

' Advance but.ﬂad not revealed the secret; and in no
single'instance gévg adverse information about

dangerpﬁé members of their own race to the intelligence




10.

11.

agencies.

influence of Japanese government: The Japanese military

government exerted great influence over Japanese in
America, and even American citizens of Japanese
ancestry were citizens of Japan.

migration and distribution: The Japanese had invaded

America by fraudulent immigration, and they located
themselves in strategic areas.

race: Because of racial prejudices, Japanese Americans
were not assimiiable, their thought-processes were
;nscrutable, and the loyal could not be distinguished
from the disloyal. Tﬁeir high birth rate was a mark

of special danger.

culture: cultural practices (language schools,
‘vernacular press, sending shildren to Japan for
education) enhanced the racial barrier to assimilation
and were further evidences of disloyalty.

economics: Economic practices made Japanese undesirable
competitors, and their productive constribution

to the nation's economy wasrnegligible. In any case,
evacuees could be employed in productive worg at

points of concentration.

appeal to patriotism: Loyalty of the Japanese would

be demonstrated by acceptance of evacuation; if they
refused to co-operate, they thereby showed their
disloyalty.

necessity for drastic measures: Constitutional rights

had to give way, in total war, to drastic measures.

63-293 0 - 80 - 3
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Historians and political scientists have suggested that all of the
arguméngs.in ?avor of evacuation which Grodzins lists became the basis.
for the governments decision to evacuate the Japanese.Americans and
resident aliens alike. ‘

The principle problem the government faced was that none of the
arguments in favor of evacuation were constitutionally legal. Therefore,
a way to legitimize the evacuation was needed.

MILITARY NECESSITY

At:thevtime: of the incarceration, the justification for the acts
of relocation and internment of persons of Japanese ancestry was said to
be "military necessity." Since it was apparent any civilian attempt to
relocate and intern, otherwise loyal American and legal resident aliens,
would be fraught with constitutional questions, the decision to give
the Army the responsibility and authority to relocate and intern persons
of Japanese ancestry became imperative. The Army was given the authority
upon President Roosevelt's signing of Executive Order 9066. Thus, the
government 's action of relocation and internment under the guise of

"military necessity,"

was legitimized.
MILITARY NECESSITY~QUESTIONED
During the early part of the relocation program in March of 1942,

the Argy's justification of "military necessity," was coupled with the
Army's desire to secure the West Coast of the United States from espionage,
sabotage, and other:-"fifth column" activity which could be expected from
persons of Japanese ancestry. Why was Executive Order 9066 issued when

the Administration had in its possession a report from Curtis B. Munson,
Special Representative of the State Department, a report which was completed

in early November, 1941, certified a remarkable, even extraordinary degree

of loyalty among residents of Japanese descent on the West Coast?
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Why was Executive Order 9066 issued when both the Federal Bureau of
Investigation, and Naval Intelligence protested the need for the evacuation

"

plan? If “military necessity, was the justification for the evacuation
from the West Coast of persons of Japanese ancestry, why were not the
Japanese in Hawaii, who were 2,400 miles closer to the enemy, evacuated?
Perhaps the most damaging evidence that "military necessity,” was
not the true justification for the relocation and internment of persons of
Japanese ancestry, can be found in reading a documeqt from the Secretary-of
State's office, dated December 17, 1943. The document indicates official
sentiment to deport all persons of Japanese ancestry--citizens, aliens,
as well as those Japanese Americans who fought for the United States in
the Europeaﬁ and Pacific theatre of operations. Quoting in part from said
document : .
"I think the far larger part of official sentiment is
to do something so we can get rid ofAthese people when the
war is.over-obviously we cannot while the war continues.
But sentiment is liable to wane if the authorization
measures are not adopted before the war ends. We have
110,000 of them in confinement here gow—ahd that is a
lot of Japs to contend with in postwar days, particularly
as the west coast localities where they once lived do not
desire their return.”
It would therefore appear that "military necessity," was not the true
basis for the mass incarcerartion of persons of Japanese ancestry, but rather
an initial step in a plan to legitimize racism, meet the needs of political

expediency, and serve the needs of some governmental officials in exercising

their private brand of discrimination and prejudice.
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(Note: A detailed account of the Root Causes of anti-Japanese American
racism is discussed under Root Causes-Historical Perspective of Pre-Evacuation
of Japanese Americans, in sections which follow. In addition, a detailed

' can be found in'subsequent sections.

discussion of "military necessity,
Finally, if "military necessity,” was the justification for the
relocation and internment of persons of Japanese ancestry.....why were
German and Italian enemy aliens not included in the evacuation and exclusion
orders? As noted by Professor Roger Dgniels, "there was never a mass
movement of German and Italian enemy aliens. This policy was never formally

enunciated; they simply were not affected by the 108 civilian exclusion

orders which uniformly specified Japanese." In a Memorandum For the President,

from Attorney General, Francis Biddle, dated April 17, 1943, it is explained
that: "
"You signed the original Executive Order permitting the
exclusions so the Army could handle the Japs. It was never
intended to apply to Italians and Germans. Your order was
based on "protection against espionage and against sabotage.¥ "
The question remains, why were notjthe Germans and italianLenemy aliens
evacuated and interned in camps like the Japanese citizens and aliens
alike?

The:JACL believes that the commission, with its independent investigatory

powers, can answer these questions and others, which have never been answered.
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PART I1

Who were the government officials who laid the "constitutionally
legal" plans for the issuance of Executive Order 9066? Why didn't the
Justice Department, through the Attorney General, haﬁdle the movement of
civilians in the military zones?,»ﬂﬁy weren't individual charges, and trials
given to suapected;disléyal;persous of Japanese ancestry? The courts were
in operation...why weren't they used?

What was the role of Colonel Karl Bendetsen and General De Witt in
persuading the President to sign Executive Order 9066?

. What were the roles of Henry L. Stimsen, Secretary of War; Earl Warren, Calif.
Attorney Geﬁeral, and running for Governor of Califormia; and John J. Mc Cloy,
assistant to the Secretary of War in the evacuation plans?

Some writers suggest that polarization of public sentiment against the
Japanese Americans allowed key Adﬁinistration officials and military officers
to exercise their private brand of racism. Is this true? Who were those
officlals and officers?

The government by creating the commission, may in part, meet its
responsibility for self-appraisal. . At the same time, the commission will
enjoy a position of review which all previous historical investigators did
not have-—specifically, the ability to obtain still classified documents
which pay be examined and reviewed, and thereby determine how the

decision to relocate was made.
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PART III | : ' -

RECOMMENDATION OF APPROPRIATE REMEDIES

Onelnf tﬁe.reéponsibilities of the commission, is to recomménd
appropriate remedies,zifrthey determine the wrongs which were.committgd
against fersons of Jap;nese éﬁéestry can be remediedﬁ

Those who'we?é'interned or otherwise affected; feel that the United
States éovernmént'should.rédress then in some ;ay'fpr the wroﬁég wﬂicﬁi':
were inflicted upon them. - ”

Some Awericans today; as duripg 1942, beliéye>£hat the'}elochéioggj-
and intermnment of persons of Japanese Americanslwés 5ﬁ§tified'undér g;e
circums;ances. .

The f;ﬁgrally created éommission_may un&ertake an objective, unbiased
study to determiné whether some form of redress is warranted under tﬁe

circumstances, and report its findings and recommendations to the President

and the Congress.
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PART IV

IMPLICATIONS OF THE SUPREME COURT CASES
The JACL believes that the commission in its investigation will

review the so-called Evacuation cases. The Hirabayashi v. TUnited States

Yasui v. United States, Korematsu v. United States, and Ex parte Mitsuye

Endo cases held that the evacuationoprocess’ was constitutional.

Despite the Supreme Court's unique opportunity during the war years,
to undertake its Constitutionally mandated responsiblity to act as a final
arbiter, the final check--of the Executive and Legislative branches of the
govefnment-—the Court failed-to-seize the chance to over the judgments of
the military orders.

The JACL wishes to direct attention to the fact that in the Endo
decision, the Court ruled that admittedly loyal American citizens could
not be imprisoned indefinitely. This decision was handed down on December
18, 1944. One day earlier, the Western Defense Command had rescinded the
exclusion and detention orders...on December 17, 1944. One cannot help but
wonder what circumstances and forces were at play bétw;en the highest
judicial and Executive positions iﬂ our_land to render a rescission of
the exclusion and detention orders and Supreme Court decisions concerning
those orders within a day of each other.

A’'full and complete discussion of the Supreme Court cases can be

found in section H 17, which follows. °
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PART V

NATIONAL PUBLIC MNGS .

Under the proposed legislation, the commission n;;xst hold publici
hearings in Los Angeles, ‘San PFrancisco, and Fresno, Cal:l.fornia';' Portland,
Oregon; Seattle, Washington; .Phoen:l.x, Arizona; Salt Lake City, Utah; Denver,
Colorado; Ch:l.cagt;, Illinois; New York, New York; Washington, D.C.; and
any.other city that the commission deems necessary and proper."

This mandate affords Amer:l.éansi across theiﬂn:lted States to raise
their concerns and express their views to the commission. This mandate
allows "perédns of Japanese ancestry," to come forth and share with the
commission their experiences, detail their losses, and suggest possible
remedies for the éo{rernment's consideration. o

During the evacuation process.,"persons of Japanese ancestry vere
denied the right to have a hearing, and confront those who wished to
deny their éonstitutional rights. The national public ‘hearings, to a

small degree will .be their '"day in court.™
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PART VI

TIMELINESS OF THE ISSUE

Professor Eugene V. Rbgéow, of the Yale Uniyersity Law School
states in 1945, "Time is often needed for us.to recognize the gréat
miscarriages of justice.....As time passeé, it becomes more:and more'pléin
that our wartime treatment of the Japanese and Japanese Americans on the
West Coast was a tragic and dangerous mistake. That mistake is a
threat to society, and to all men. Its motivation and its impact
on our system of law deny every value of democracy....

"One hundred thousand persons were sent to concentration camps
on a record which wouldn't support a conviction for stealing a dog.”

In recent days, there has been an outcry in the halls of Congress
and across the United States that some retaliatory action should be
taken against Iranian nationals who are in the United States, as a
possible response for the breakdown in thé United States attempt to
have the American hostages in Tehran returned;

The JACL shares with all Americans the concern for the safety
and early return of our American hostages. -~ S

éome Members of Congress have suggested that the United States
should be rational and>constitutionally acceptable. The JACL believes that
we should not allow our constitution to be dismantled for the sake of
international and even domestic political expediency.

In view of these developments, the passage of S.1647 becomes sub-
stantially more important, not only for Japanese Americans, but for all
Americans...because what happened to persons of Japanese ancestry may
well happen to another group of our constitutionally protected citizens

and residents.
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PART VII
CONGRESSIONAL SUPPORT

On August 2, 1979, S. 1647, was introduced by Senators Daniel K. Inouye
and Spark M. Matsunaga of Hawaii; Senators Alan Cranston and S.I. Hayakawa of
California; and Senators Frank Church and James A. Mc Clure of Idaho.

Today, over 20 Senators have sponsored S. 1647. In the House,
Majority Leader, Jim Wright introduced H.R. 5499, which is identical in
language with S. 1647, on September 28, 1979. Congressman Norman Y. Mineta,
Robert T. Matsul are co~sponsors, as well as 133 additional House members.

It would appear likely that the favorable action by the Govermmental
Affairs Committee would be met with strong support in both houses of

Congress.
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WHAT FOLLOWS IS A DEFINITIVE COMPILATION
OF THE JAPANESE AMERICAN

RELOCATION AND INTERNMENT EXPERIENCE

ROOT CAUSES

HISTORICAL PERSPECTIVE OF PRE-EVACUATION PREJUDICE
OF JAPANESE AMERICANS
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ROOT CAUSES

The seeds of prejudice which resulted in the incarceration
of Japanese Americans during World War II were sown nearly a century
earlier when the first immigrants from Asia arrived during the
California Gold Rush. California was then a lawless frontier that
harbored a climate of indiscriminate anti-foreignism. The Japanese,
who were to arrive three decades later, inherited the hatred reaped
upon their forerunners -- the Indians, the Mexican Californians, and
the Chinese.

Approximately 25% of the miners in California during the Gold Rush
came from China and almost from the moment of their arrival became
the objects of hatred and violence. The Chinese miners were limited
to working abandoned or inferior diggings, and frequently the
white miners drove them bodily from towns and seized their claims.
The Chinese became the victims of fraud and abuse in the absence of
active public opinion which might have alerted the police and courts.
Acts of terrorism, robbery and murder were regularly reported and
utilized as the tools in driving the Chinese out of the mining areas.

In 1875, the Supreme Court of the United States held
unconstitutional a California statute that assumed the right of
California to exclude the Chinese from entering the United States
via California. -thus, the attempt to transform attitudinal
prejudice into legal discrimination was established, settting the
tone for binding discriminatory rulings in the following vears.

On May 7, 1879, the new California Constitution lumped into
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one class all persons to be denied the right of sufferage -- all
"natives of China, idiots, and insane persons." Article XIX of the
same constitution authorized cities to totally expel or restrict
Chinese persons to segregated areas, and prohibited the employment of
Chinese persons by public agencies and corporations. Other federal,
state, or local laws or court decisions at various times prohibited

the Chinese from becoming citizens, testifying in court against a
white person, engaging in licensed businesses and professioms,
attending school with whites, and marrying whites. Chinese persons
alone were required to pay special taxes, and a major source of revenue
for many cities, counties and the State of California came from

these assessments against the Chinese. The political demand and

public sentiment were persistent in their pursuit of exclusion legislation,
and these efforts paved the way for a series of steps which culminated
in the passage of the restrictive Immigration Act of 1882.

Thus, during a period of thirty years, lawmaking agencies at all
levels of government, from miners' councils to the federal Congress,
approved measures aimed directly at the Chinese. The movement which
was begun in the gold mineés of California went on to capture the
public opinion of the Pacific Coast and reach fulfillment with the
signature of the President on legislation for the total exclusion of
the Chinese. The prejudice of the California miner and workingman had

become the policy of the nation.

JAPANESE ARRIVE

The Chinese population rapidly declined due to the lack of women
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and the return of men to China. As a result, an acute labor shortage
developed in the Western states and the Territory of Hawaii in the
18880's. The agriculture industry wanted another group of laborers
who would do the menial work at low wages, and looked to Japan as

a new source.

At the time of the Chinese Exclusibn Act, Japan prohibiced
laborers from leaving the country. In 1884, the Japanese government
adopted a policy of allowing its laboring classes to emigrate to
foreign countries to work. In this year, a comvention was signed
between the Japanese government and the Hawaiian sugar plantation

owners, permitting the owners to import Japanese labor under contract.

Thus, in January 1885, 994 Japanese labor contract emigrants sailed
for the sugar plantations of Hawaii. The numbers of immigrants from
Japan coming directly to the mainland slowly began to increase, adding
to those who were coming via Hawaii. Between the years 1884 and 1890,
2,270 Japanese immigrants entered the United States. During the

next decade, 27,440 arrived.

As long as the Japanese remained docile, their hard labor was welcomed.
The Japanese immigrants served as laborers in various fields but
mainly within the growing agricultural industry in California,
Washington, and Oregon. The hop fields of Northern California and
Oregon attracted many young Japanese immigrants, because the Japanese
ability and willingness to work long hours on piece~work basis resulted
in good pay. From the beet fields and the hop farms, the Japanese
found their way into seasonal work in the fruit orchards, vineyards, and

vegetable farms.
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These young immigrants were in great demand as laborers,
but they were ambitious and they wanted to better themselves. As
they learned the language and wavs of American, theyv began to lease
or purchase land, or go into business so as to establish families
and live a normal life. California and other West Coast farmers
resented having their field laborers suddenly become-competing
farm operators. This resentment was economic, but racists saw in
this tranéition from day laborer to operator gnother threat, like
the Chinese before. As a result of the impassioned cry of '"The
Chinese Must Go!,” the Chinese had finally been excluded. Now the
élogan’was ""The Japs Must Go!"

During this period, newspapers took up the cry against the =
Japanese. The clearest early manifestation of the-intensity of the
anti-Japanese feeling was a campaign initiated by the San Francisco
Chronicle -in 1905. The frontpage headlines were reflective of the
racist sentiment.

-~ CHINESE AND POVERTY GO HAND IN HAND WITH ASIATIC LABOR
—JAPANESE A MENACE TO AMERICAN WOMEN
-THE YELLOW PERIL--HOW JAPANESE CROWD OUT THE WHITE RACE

Myths regarding the Japanese were manufactured and propagandized
by racists throughout the years after 1905. For example, the
population myth involved greatly exaggerated claims regarding the
total population of Japanese in this country. This was aided and
abetted by official sources in California who issued badly juggled
statistics. Further, there was the charge that the birth rate of thg
Japanese was very high and that they "bred like rabbits.” The public

was. told that for these reasons it would only be a matter of time
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before the Japanese population would be in the majority.

Like the Chinese before them, the Japanese became victims of
legal discrimination due in no small part to Ehe racist campaigns
of groups such as the Japanese and Korean Exclusion League, The
Native Sons of the Golden West, and The Oriental Exclusion League.

The 1906 San Francisco School of Law order segregating oriental
students from white students, was the first official discrimiqa:ory
act of importance.

On October 11, 1906, the San Francisco Board of Education formally
approved a resolution to segregate the grammar school children of
Japanese ancestry into a separate institutuion. To the Japanese
press and the public, anti-Japanese agitation in the United States had
heretofore been based solely on a fear of competition and a loss of
work if Japanese laborers were permitted into the United States. Now,
when the news of the school segregation in SanFrancisco reached Japan,
the Japanese public discovered that the discrimination against the
Japanese in the.United States was really based upon an alleged
racial inferiority of the Japanese people.

Japan was a proud nation with a history and culture reaching into
antiquity. - Their religion and philosophy had beenc conceived of
before the dawn of the Christian era of the Western world. For the
Japanese as a race to be held in contempt as barbarians and to be
abused and discriminated against was, at the very least, an insult.
The San Francisco school board issue had become international in
scope.

President Theodore Roosevelt, after hearing protests from the
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Japanese Ambassador, had his Secretary of State look into the matter.
It was found that treaties with Japan guaranteed Japanese citizens
certain civil rights in America, and the Secretary of State felt that
attendance at school was one of thesé rights. He had a federal suit
prepared against San Francisco to protect the alien students from
segregation. For the American-born citizens in an age when ''separate
but equal" was the law of the land,- the suit could do nothing; however,
something could be done for aliens protected by treaty. .

President Roosevelt summoned the school board members to
Washington and succeeded in having the school board rescind the offending
order. At about the same time -- early 1907 -- the President
managed to prevent the California legislature from passing anti-Japanese
legislation. 1In return for this restraint, which was highly unpopular
among most Californians, the President promised to do something about
Japanese immigration which was the major ¢oncern. It was not so
much the presence of the Japanese already in California, as it was
the imagined threat of thousands more to come that was apparently
frightening: However unrealistic and irrational these fears, they
were deeply felt.

In January 1908, a series of correspondence was commenced between
United States Ambassador O'Brien and Foreign Minister Hayashi for
further discussions. The correspondence ultimately formed the basis
of a series of understandings now known as the "Gentlemen's
Agreement.”" Consummated in 1908, this series of notes committed the
Japanese government itself to restrict the immigration of Japanese

laborers and farmers to the United States. Both governments hoped

63-293 0 - 80 - 4
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this would quiet the agitation on the Pacific Coast and make it
unnecessary for the United States to pass restrictive legislation
barring Japanese.

The growing resentment against the Japanese was responsible
for the passage, in 1913, of the California Alien Land Act, which
made it illegal for aliens ineligible for citizenship to buy agricultural
land or to lease such land for a period exceeding three years. It is
important to emphasize here that the Japanese and Chinese were not
eligible for American citizenship because of American's first immigration
law in 1790, allowing only "free whites" to become naturalized
citizens. This gave a convenient "handle" to the racists, and most
of the discriminatory legislation passed by the states wa§ based upon
ineligibility to citizenship.

During World War I (1914 - 1918), the campaign of the anti-Japanese
group was muted somewhat because Japan was at least technically on the
side of»the United States in that conflict. Almost immediately
after the close of the war, the anti-Japanese campaign was renewed
with new vigor and new recruits. The American Legion in its first
convention of 1919 passed a resslution recommending exclusion of
Japanese.

In 1920, a massive petition campaign placed a stronger anti-
Japanese land law on the state ballot. Under its terms, all further
transfers of land to. Japanese nationals were prohibited as were
all further leases of land. A final provision, quickly struck down
by the courts, barred noncitizen parents from serving as guardians

for their minor children. The sovereign people of California

:
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approved this measure by an overwhelming 3 to l vote. Whatever else
the anti-Japanese movement was, it was certainly popular.

In the early 1920's, the Joint Immigration Committee was formed
and comprised of individuals from influential organizations within
California. This committee formed the basis of political support
in behalf of the anti-Japanese campaign. In July, 1921, the executive
director of the Joint Immigration  Committee prepared and filed with the
the United States Senate a brief stating the case of the racist groups
for an exclusion act. The brief was presented to thé Senate by Senator’
Hiram Johnson. Like the Chinese Exclusion movement before, the
subsequent regional pressures resulted in the Asian Exclusion Act of
1924, denying admission to the United States of all immigrants
ineligible for American citizenship, including "Mongolians, Polynesians,
and races indigenous to the Western Hemisphere" -~ which meant
American Indians.

This exclusion law remained in effect for all mentioned groups
until 1940, when it was revised in regard to American Indians. The
law was subsequently revised in regard to Chinese in 1943, and
for Filipinos and East Indians in 1946. The Exclusion Act provisions
affecting other Asians, including the Japanese, were finally
repealed in 1952.

To the dismay of the exclusionists, the Japanese population did
no quickly decrease as the Chinese population did earlier. There
were sufficient numbers of Japanese women pioneers who gave birth
to an American-born generation, and families decided to make the

United States their permanent home. As the exclusionists intensified
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their efforts to get rid of the Japanese, their campaign was enhanced
by the development of 8 powerful new weapon —-- the mass media.

Newspapers, radios, and motion pictures stereotyped Japanese
Americans an untrustworthy and unassimilable. The media did not
recognize the fact that a large number of persons of Japanese ancestry
living in the United States were American citizens. As Japan became
a military power in the years preceding World War II, the media
falsely, depicted Japanese Americans as agents for Japan. Newspapers
inflamed thé "Yellow Pefil" myths on the West Coast, and radio, mévies,
and comic strips spread the disease of prejudice throughout the United
States.

Trapped in segregated neighborhoods and with no access to the
media, Japanese Americans were unable to counteract the false
stereotypes. Even though those born in the United States were
culturally American, spoke English fluently, and were well educated,
they faced almost insurmountable discrimination. Theirs was a
legacy of a century of discrimination that would place in motiom
in the months following Pearl Harbor, events leading to the wholesale
suspension of constitutional rights of an entire group of American
citizens.

PEARL HARBOR =-- THE AFTERMATH OF FEAR

Immediately following the attack on Pearl Harbor, December 7, 1941,
surprisingly little agitation occurred against the Japanese Americans.
There were rumors of poisoned vegetables, which the Los Angeles Times
reported as untrue, and one small California newspaper proposed

evacuation. In general, a quiet period continued until after the turn
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of the year 1942, when the campaign of the racists picked up, reaching
its peak about February 13. ' B

During January and early February of 1942, various organizations
urged action, ranging from surveillance by the army to complete
evacuation or internment of all Japanese. These organizations
included the California Department of the American Legion and many
local posts, the Associated Farmers, the Grower-Shipper Vegetable
Association, the Western Growers Protective Association; California
Farm Bureau, Americanism Educational League, some labor unions,
the Pacific League, and the Joint Immigration Committee.

In the meantime, the Hearst publications and the Los Angeles Times
kept up adrumfire of editorials, columns, and slanted news stories that
pressured officials and caused the public generally to become fearful
and emotional regarding the alleged dangers in their midst.

Among the actions of various groups and of members of the press
during this period, perhaps the most effective in stirring up fears
and in bringing pressures on officials, were the resolutions adopted
by local posts and state departments of the American Legion. These
actions were reinforced by resolutions at the national level of the
Legion on January 19, calling for evacuation and internment of “all

enemy aliens and nationals."”

This resolution was later interpreted
to include all persons of Japanese descent.

Morton Grodzins, in his book, Americans Betrayed, describes how

in early January 1942, the campaign for evacuation really gotunderway.
He tells how radio commentator John B. Hughes and others, along with

West Coast newspaper editorials, local law enforcement officers, and
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Pacific Coast congressmen directed a campaign of criticism against the
departments of both War and Justice. Demands were made for the mass
evacuation of all Japanese =-- citizens and aliens 'alike.

The Los Angeles Chamber of Commerce through its Washington represen-
tative, Thomas B. Drake, presented a Chamber resolution of January
30th to the West Coast congressional delegation, along with a draft
resolution'sponsored by Congressman John Costello, that called for
army control over aliens and dual citizens, and for mass evacuation of
aliens and their families. The Joint Immigration Committee, which had
been active and politically powerful for more than 20 years, met on
February 1, 1942. The members urged evacuation and plaﬁned for
further propaganda activity, whch was their specialty. In early
February, the California State Personnel Board issued an order barring
from éivil service positions, all citizens who were descendants of al¥n
enemies. Although it covered all groups, this order was applied
only against Japanese Americans.

In the meantime, the Los Angeles Times and the Hearst press in
particular, were carrying on a day-by-day campaign. On January 29,
and again on February 5, the San Francisco Examiner, a Hearst paper,
published columns of a race-baiting and irresponsible nature.

On January 15, Congressman Martin Dies, chairman of the Un-American. ;
Activities Committee, addressed the House of Representatives on the
"fifth column" in America. Then on January 28th, he declared that
"a fear of displeasing foreign powers, and a maudlin attitude toward

fifth columnists was largely responsible for the unparalleled tragedy
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at Pearl Harbor." He said further that a report of his committee would
"disclose that if our committee had been permitted to reveal the facts
last September, the tragedy of Pearl Harbor might have been averted. "
The report referred to was not actually released until after authority
had been given to the military for the evacuation. However, a
committee spokesman, in summarizing what the report would contain, said
‘that it would d;sctibe the activities of Japanese nationalistic
organizations engaged in espionage and similar details. This

report, called the "Yellow Report," after February 5, supplied material

for scare stories for the racist press. For example, the Los

Angeles Times headlined the first disclosure of the Dies Committee findings

as: "Dies Yellow Paper Reveals Jap Spying Attempts, Probably
Sucessful, to Learn Los Angeles Aqueduct Secrets, Disclosed." This
item was based on a request for information made by the Japanese
consul twenty years before. Several days after the repoert

was released, the Times devoted six full columns to its contents.

On February 11, Mayor Fletcher Bowron of Los Angeles, State
Attorney General Warren, and Tom Clark of the U.S. Department of
Justice, met with General DeWitt. After the meeting, Attorney General
warren announced that he felt that the p?oblem was a '"'military one, not
civil." Mayor Bowron said, "I feel that DeWitt is awake to the
situation and doing all he can."

The Mayor returned to Los Angeles in time to make a Lincoln's
Birthday radio address in which he posed the question, "If Lincoln
were alive today, what would he do. . .to defend the nation against

the Japanese horde. . .the people born on American soil who have
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secret loyalty to the Japanese Emperor.” Bowron answered the
question as follows: "There isn't a shadow of a doubt but that
Lincoln, the mild-mannered man whose memory we regard with almost
saint-like reverence, would make short work of rounding up the
Japanese and putting them where they could do no harm.” He said
further; "The removal of all those of Japanese parentage must be effected
before it is too late."

On February 12, Walter Lippmann, a nationally known and highly
respected columnist, wrote a syndicated column enititled "The
Fifth Column on the Coast;" 1in it, he advocated setting aside the
¢civil rights of citizens of Japanese ancestry. He put forth a specious
argument that had been used by General DeWitt, Attorney General

Warren, and others, which read like this:

Since the outbreak of the Japanese war, there has been no
important sabotage on the Pacific Coast. From what we know about
Hawaii and the fifth column in Europe, this is not, as some
have liked to think, a sign that there is nothing to be
feared. It is a sign that the blow is well organized and that
it is held back until it can be struck with maximum effect.

On February 13, the West Coast congressional delegation -- under
the goading of Leland Ford, John Costello, A.J. Elliot, and Jack 2.
Anderson, all congressmen from California -- passed a resolution
demanding "immediate evacuation of all persons of Japanese lineage
and all others, aliems and citizens alike, whose presence shall be
deemed dangerous or inimical to the defense of the United States from
all strategic areas."

On February 14, General DeWitt forwarded fo the Secretary of

War his recommendations on the subject of the "Evacuation of
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Japanese and other Subversive Persons from the Pacific Coast.”
After pointing out the probability of attacks on shipping, coastal
cities, and vital installations in the coastal area, of air raids,
and of sabotage of vital installations, DeWitt set forth his convictions
about the nature of Japanese Americans.
Following this statement, DeWitt set forth in detail his formal

recommendations, including a request for presiidential direction
and authority to designate military areas from which all Japanese
and all alien enemies or suspected saboteurs of fifth columnists
could be excluded.

After five more tumultous days, on February 19, the president
signed Executive Order 3066. On February 20, Secretary of
war Stimson designated General DeWitt as military commander
empowered to carry out an evacuation within his command under the

erms of Executive Order No. 9066.
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MILITARY NECESSITY AND THE DECIS ON 70 EVACUATE

The decision to exclude all persons of Japanese ancestry
from the West Coast following the bombing of Pearl Harbor
was based on arguments of military necessity presented by the
Commander of the Western Defense Command,'Lieutenant General
John DeWitt. The Government accepted with only a cursory
examination Genet;l DeWitt's contenfion that the Japanese residing
in the West Coast constituted a threat to the security of
the nation. And in thereby establishing the policy for the
evacuation, the government knowingly failed to protect the
constitutional rights of American citizens.

Military justifications for the mass evacuation of over
120,000 persons, the majority of whom were American citizens,
were to a large degree the product of regional pressures which
reflected historical animosities towards the Japanese
immigrants and their citizen children. That the evacuation
was racially motivated is evidences by the fact that whac
was originally intended as a selective plan for the exclusion
of all enemy aliens (German, Italian and Japanese) by the

Western Defense Command was developed by the Department of

War into a plan which called for the total exclusion of only
persons of Japanese ancestry.

In a broad historical perspective, it becomes quite c¢clear
that "military necessity" became a rationale rather than

a reason for the evacuation.
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During the days immediately following.the attack on Pearl
Harbor, there were a number of reports of enemy ships offshore
along the Pacific Coast, and although these reports proved to
be false, they nevertheless contributed greatly to a sense of
alarm in the states of Washington, Oregon, and especially
in California,

Despite the alarm at these reports, there surprisingly
remained a general calm throughout the West Coast.2 However,
on December 15, i941, upon his return to Washington from a
hurried inspection of Pearl Harbor, Secretary of the Navy Frank

Knox stated at a press conference that ''the most effective

[

th column work of the entire war was done in Hawaii, with
the possible exception of Norway.”" Knox's statement fesulted
in a proliferation of rumors along the West Coast, implicating
Japanese Americans as da?gerous agents of the enemy.

In his Final Report, General DeWitt states:

"The Pacific Coast had become exposed to attack by

enemy successes in the Pacific. The situation in
the Pacific theatre had gravely deteriorated.
There were hundreds of reports nightly of signal
lights visible from the coast, and of intercepts
of unidentified radio transmissions. Signaling was
often ovbserved at premises which could not be

entered without a warrant. . . .The problem required
immediate solution. It called for the application
of measures not then in being." / Italics added._/

In a2 note to the above statement, DeWitt adds the following:
"It is interesting to note that following the -
evacuation, interceptions of suspicious or unindentified
radio signals and shore-to- sh1p signal lights were
virtually eliminated. . . ." 4
However, in a meeting with Gemeral DeWitt and his staff

on January 9, 1942, the Chief of the Federal Communication

Commission's Radio Intelligence Division reported that "there
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had been no illegitimate radio transmission or signaling

from Japanese or other coastal residents."5 4nd more than

two years later, the Chairman of the Federal Communications
Commission wrote to Attorney Gepneral Francis Biddle regarding
DeWitt's statements in his Final Report. In his letter of
April 4, 1944, the Chairman stated that the "reports of. . .
signaling by means of signal lights and unlawful radio tranms-
mitté;s" proved "without exception, to be baseless."6
Furthermore, instead of the "hundreds of reports mightly" of
unindentified radio signals, 760 reports had been reported
and investigated, none of which were found to be "illicit."7

Indicating that General DeWitt and his staff were "kept

continuously informed. . .through day-to-day liaisonmn,"

the Chairman concluded with a specific reference to the Final

Report and to the Department of Justice's conclusion that:
". . .although no unlawful radio signaling or any
unlawful shore-to-ship signaling with lights was
discovered, a great number of reports of such activity
were received, and that these did not diminish in
number following the evacuation. It is likewise the
Commission's experience that reports of unlawful
radio signaling along the West Coast~-which in each
case were unfounded--were not affected by the
evacuation.” / Italics added_/

The primary concern of General DeWitt was "the mission
of defending this coast" (i.e., the Western Defense Command)
predicated on the assumption that Japanese Americans could
not be trusted to be loyal to the United States. Citing from
the Final Report, General DeWitt gives the following

assessment of the Japanese American in 1942:

""Because of the ties of race, the intense feeling of
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filial piety and the strong bonds of common
tradition, culture and customs, this population
presented a tightly-knit racial group., It
included in excess of 115,000 persons deployed
along the Pacific Coast. Whether by design or
accident, virtually always their communities
were adjacent to very vital shore installations,
war plants, etc. While it was believed some
were loyal, it was known that many were not.

To complicated the situation no ready means
existed for determining the loyal and the
disloyal with any degree of safety. It was
necessary to face the realities--2 positive
determination could not have been made." 9

And in testimony presented before the Subcommfttee of the
House Committee on Naval Affairs on April 13, 1943, DeWitt
rejiterated the point that "there is rno way to determine their
loyalty," 10 and provided evidence that the evacuation was
determined by other than objective considerations:
"You needn't worry about the Italians at all
except in certain cases.  Also, the same for
the Germans except in individual cases. But we
must worry about the Japanese all the time
until he 1s wiped off the map.” 11
The major issue raised by General ﬁeWitt, and indeed the
justification of military necessiCy"and for the evacuation,
bwas the questionable loyglcy of the West Cpast>Japanese
population--the legal permanent‘residents and native born
citizens alike. The arguments cited as the justification for
the evacuation could, with équal cogency, have been applied
to Italians and Germans. Like the Japanese, the/Italians
and Germans maintained duval citizens, had inadvertentiy
located in areas considered to . be strategic, had demonstrated
regard for the country of their origin, maintained language

schools, maintained fraternal organizations and continued

their 0ld World cultural patterns. aAnd yet, 'the authorities
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did not impugn the loyalty of resident Italians and Germans for these
reasons. These factors served to magnify the dangers of Japanese Americans
and yet were minimized in viewing the Italians and Germans. The evacuation,
then, would seem quite c¢learly to have been carried out surgically on racial
lines.

If there was a questioning of the loyalty of Japanese Americans,
this had been determined by investigations by Army and Naval Intelligence, the
Federal Bureau of Investigation, and by a Special Representative og the State
Department, Lt. Commander Curtis B. Munson (known as the Munson Report).
While the G-2 operations of Army and Naval Intelligence had conducted their
investigations for approximately ten years prior to the bombing of Pearl
Harbor, and the F.B.I. for approximately five years, the Munson Report
was compiled from investigations conducted, at the orders of the President,
during the months of October and November of 1941.

In short, there was over a decade's worth of intelligence gathering
on the Japanese communities on the West Coast by the finest intelligence
agencies of this nation. The agencies and Munson had secretly investigated
businesses, organizé;ions, and individuals, and, in the view of Munson,

"The opinion expressed with minor differences was uniform."11 Describing

the native born Japanese as demonstrating "a pathetic eagerness to be

Americans,"12 Munson addressed the key question of the investigation: "What
will these people do in case of a war between the United States and Japan?"13

"As interview after interview piled up...the story was all
the same. There is no Japanese 'problem' on the Coast.
There will be no armed uprising of Japanese....We do not
believe that they would be at the least any more disloyal
than any other racial §roup in the United States with
whom we went to war."l

Expressing a similar view, F.B.I. Director J. Edgar Hoover felt that

the demand for the evacuation was "'based primarily upon public politecal
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pressure rather than upon factual data."!3 mHe also felt that the F.B.I.
was fully capable of handling those individuals who had been identified as
potentially dangerous.

If the basis for the "military necessity" argument was lodged (as
it was) in the questionable loyalty of the Japanese Americans, and if the
intelligence services-~including the military's own intelligence operations=-
dispelled the question of betrayal by Japanese Americans, the rationale
for the evacuation becomes highly suspect.

And if, as DeWitt stated, "There is not ;ay to determine their
loyalety," it is even more curious that the Japanese Americans in Hawaii
were not similarly subjected to wholesale and indiscriminate incarcera-
tion. Hawaii was 3,000 miles closer to the enemy and in far greater
danger of invasion and sabotage. While only 1% of the Hawaiian Japanese
population,identified as potentially dangerous, was incarcerated, it
was the judgment of the military commander in Hawaii that "military
necessity" there required the vast majority of Japanese Americans to
remain free to help maintain the islands' economy.

The fear of invasion of the Pacific coast may have been maintained
in the public mind throughout most of the war, but the military leadership
was aware that such a threat did not exist after the early days of June
1942, when naval intelligence reports indicated that the Japanese naval
fleet had béen so badly crippled at the Battle of Midway there was no
possibility of an invasion on the West Coast. -

By June 1, 1942, a little more than 17,000 persons of Japanese
ancestry, both citizens and aliens, had been placed in government concen-
tration camps,16 and that number would subsequently grow to over 112,000.

In other words, the military, who argued that Japanese Americans could not
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be trusted in the event of an invasion, demanded the further incarceration
of an additional 95,000 persons after it was known that the threat of an
invasion no longer existed. The question then remains, why did it happen?
The answer is obvious: the evacuation was racially, politically and
economically motivated. In short, "under the guise of national defense.
evacuation became an end it itself, a fortuitous wartime opportunity to

rid the western states"17 of their Japanese populationms. i

But questions of greater import and profundity require closer examina--

tion: How did the evacuation come about? At what levels of government
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were the decisions for the evacuation made? And why did the government
fail so completely to protect the rights of American citizens?

The answers to these questions can be found in part by tracing
the manner and events by which the decision for the mass evacuation took
place.

The initial plans for evacuation specified the exclusion only of
aliens of the three Axis nations. Under the provisions of Presidential
proclamations issued by President Ftanﬁlin D. Roosevelt on December 7 and
8, 1941, there was a round up of individual aliens who had been identified
by the F.B.I. as potentially dangerous. The proclamations authorized the
exclusion of aliens from locations which were considered strategic to the
safety of the United States. Although the round up was largely centered
along the West Coast, it was not restricted to aliens of Japanese ancestry
alone; Italians and Germans were also arrested by the authorities.

In the early stages of the discussions about evacuation and the
treatment of aliens, General DeWitt was opposed to the evacuation of
citizens. During a telephone conversation on December 26, 1941 between
General DeWitt and the War Department's Provost Marshal General, Major
General Allen Gullion, DeWitt said:

"If we go ahead and arrest the 93,000 Japanese, native

born and foreign born, we are going to have an awful

job on our hands and are very liable to alienate the

loyal Japanese from disloyal....I'm very doubtful

that it would be common sense procedure to try and

intern or to intern 117,000 Japanese in this theater

....1 told the governors of all the states that those

people should be watched better if they were watched

by the police and people of the community in which they

live and have been living for years....and then inform

the F.B.I. or the military authorities of any suspi-

cious action so we could take necessary steps to

handle it...rather than try to intern all those

people, men, women and children, and hold then under

military control and under guard. I don't think it's
a sensible thing to do....I'd rather go along the way

63-293 0 - 80 - 5




62

we_are now...rather than attempt any such wholesale
internment....An American citizen, after all, is an
American citizen. And while they all may not be

loyal, I think we can weed the disloval out of the

loyal and lock them up if necessary.'1S /Ttalics added/

At the same time, General DeWitt opposed the Provost Marshal General's
proposal that the responsibility for the alien program be transferred from
the Justice to the War Department. However, Gullion had arranged for
DeWitt to deal directly with the Provost Marshal's office on the alien
situation, and foé the latter to keep General Headgquarters ;nformed of
developments. This seemingly insignificant event had far-reaching effects,
for Army Headquarters had litrle to do in the early months of 1942 with the
plans for evacuation.

In a meeting with General DeWitt on January & and 5, 1942 in
San Francisco, Colonel Karl Bendetsen, Chief of the Aliens Division of the
Provost Marshal Gemeral's office, urged the determination of strategic
areas in the Western Defense Command from which all aliens were to be
excluded. This resulted in the definition of "Categories A and B" as
restricted zones, and was later expanded into "Zones I and II" as the
exclusion areas for the evacuation.

As the racial campaign increased on the West Coast, DeWitt's
attitudes noticeably began to change vis-a-vis the evacuation. "In a
conversation with General Gullion on January 24, DeWitt expressed what was
to become one of the principal arguments for the evacuation: "The fact that
nothing has happened so far is more or less...ominous in that I feel that

in view of the fact that we have had no sporadic attempts at sabotage there

is control being exercised and when we have it it will be on a mass
basis."19
One week later, Bendetsen reported to the Chief of Staff's office that

DeWitt had recommended the evacuation of the entire Japanese population from
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the coastal states, but that Attorney General Francis Biddle was opposed
to the evacuation of citizens. In an earlier meeting, Biddle had stated
that the Justice Department "would have nothing whatever to do with any
interference with citizens or with a suspension of the writ of habeas
corpus."zo In a letter shortly thereafter to Secretary of War Henry
Stimson, the Attorney General stated that if evacuation were to be carried
out on any kind of a large scale plan, the Department of Justice did not have
the physic;l capabflity to handle it. He added that "the Department of
Justice was not authorized under any.circumstances to evacuate American
citizens; if the Army for reasons of military necessity wanted that done
in particular areas, the Army itself would have to do it."2l
In response, Stimson met with President Roosevelt on February 11 to
discuss the mass evacuation proposal and to present the President with four
questions of major impact which required his decision. The most significant
question was, "Is the President willing to authorize us to move Japanese
citizens as well as aliens from restricted areas?'2? The result of the
meeting was that the President specifically authorized the evacuation of
citizens and, it was felt, "was prepared to sign an executive order giving
the War Department the authority to carry out whatever action it decided
upon."23
Consequently, General DeWitt, with the assistance of Colonel Bendetsen,
began to draft his final recommendation for an evacuation plan. Dated
February 13, 1942, it was addressed to the Secretary of War and forwarded to
General Headquarters in Washington, D.C., where it was receivéd on February
18th. On February 19th, "it was decided at a /General Headquarters/ staff
conference not to concur in General DeWitt's recommendations, and instead

; 124
to recommend...that only ememy aliens leaders be arrested and intermed.”*"
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However, the following day General Headquarters forwarded DeWitt's
recommendations with an endorsement to the War Department "in view of the

proposed action already decided upon by the War Department."25 General

DeWitt, on February 23, received directives from the War Department for
the evacuation, but these directives differed significantly from DeWitt's
own recommendations.

The major difference between the two plans was the proposed treatment
of American citizens. The objective of DeWitt's plan was the removal of
alien and American-born Japanese from restricted areas ('Category A").
and being "opposed to any prefential treatment to any alien irrespective
of race"26 (despite his distrust of the Javanese population), the plan
called for a similar removal of German and Italian aliens. Citizen evacuees,
under DeWitt's plan, would either accept internment voluntarily or would
relocate themselves outside of the restricted areas.

Under the War Department plan, however, the entire Japanese population
would be excluded from the restricted areas, but only German aliens identified
for evacuation would be excluded from the "Category A" area, while there
would be no evacuation of Italians without the specific permission of the
Secretary of War. Additionally, the Japanese would not be allowed to
relocate outside of the restricted areas--i.e,, within the states of
California, Oregon, and Washington.

In other words, it was the harsher War Department plan for evacuation, and
not DeWitt's, which was implemented by the government. This plan had been
largely designed by the Provost Marshal General's office under the guidance
of Colonel Bendetsen.

The authorization for the evacuation was implemented by Presidential

Executive Order Number 9066, signed by President Roosevelt on February 19,

1942. The Executive Order had been drafted by General Gullion and Colornel
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Bendetsen, and accepted by Attorney General Biddle because "the President

had already indicated to him that this was a matter for military decision."27
One month later, Congress accepted a resolution to implement into law the
Executive Order. It was signed by the President on March 21, 1942 as Public
Law 77-503.

And so, in March of 1942, there began a process in which 120,313 persons
of Japanese ancestry, 76,000 of whom were American citizens, were for;ibly
removed from their homes along the West Coast. Although the civil courté
were fully operational, the Japanese American population was not given an
opportunity to defend themselves by trial or hearing and consequently were
denied their rights of protection guaranteed by the United States Constitution.
In essence, through the suspension of the writ of habeas corpus, they becaue
the victims of a governmental racial policy.

That the evacuation was necessary in the first place is questionable in
light of the reports of the government's own intelligence agencies. But
apart from these reports, the military leaders who became the chief
architects of the evacuagion plan cast some strong doubts on its neceésity.
Colonel Bendetsen, in a letter to General Gullion on February 4, 1542,
"stated at the outset his conclusion that an enemy alien evacuation 'would
accomplish little as a measure of safety,' since the alien Japanese were
mostly elderly people who could do little harm if they would."28 And in
a letter to corps area commanders from the Provost Marshal General's
office, it was explained that of the total numbers evacuated, '"60,000...
would be women and children."29 -

And at the highest levels of government, the President's Cabinet
itself, there were some serious doubts raised. Labeling the incarceration

of Japanese Americans as ''clearly unconstitutional”30 in light of a pending
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U.S. Supreme Court decision, and "a blot upon the history of this country,
Secretary of the Interior Harold Ickes voiced a strong questioning of the
governmental policy of the evacuation. In an interview in 1946, Ickes
stated:

"As a member of President Roosevelt's administration, I saw
the United States Ammy give way to mass hysteria over the
Japanese...it lost its self-control and, egged on by

public clamor, some of it from greedy Americans who sought
an opportunity to possess themselves of Japanese rights

and property, it began to round up indiscriminately

the Japanese who had been born in Japan, as well as those
born here. Crowded into cars like cattle, these hapless
people were hurried away to hastily constructed and
thoroughly inadequate concentration camps, with soldiers
with nervous muskets on guard, in the great American desert.
We gave the fancy name of 'relocation centers' to these
dust bowls, but they were concentration camps none=-

the less... =¢

Similarly, War Relocation Authority Director Dillon Myer was
highly critical of the evacuation, stating that there had been a total
lack of justification and that once the eviction process began, the

Army did an "all out job trying to justify the move.” Myer added that
"1 found out very quickly after I became Directo? that most of the
Teasons were phony."33 Myer later stated that "after the evacuation
order was issued here on the mainland, he (Colonel Bendetsen) tried for
weeks to get a large group of peoéle evacuated from Hawaii with the idea,
I am sure, of justifying their West Coast evacuation."3%

James Rowe, Jr., aide to Attorney General Biddle, reported that
"there was no good military reason for it...the whole story lies in the
single fact that the Army folded under pressure.'33

The extent to which the government "folded under pressure” is
evidenced time and again. The collusion of the government regarding the

evacuation seems to have been widespread at the highest levels and, in

some cases, with ominous intent. In a memorandum, dated December 17, 1943,

n31
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to Secretary of State Cordell Hull, there is specific discussion of
stripping American-born Japanese of their citizenship and deporting them
and their alien parents from the United States:

"I have appeared before two committees of the Senate

where the subject has been discussed and I may say where

an avid interest in the future of the Japanese in the

United States has been manifested. Legislation will

be needed if any large-scale operation is desired...

The Attorney General is reported to have said recently

to one of the Committees that he had a formula under

one of our statutes by which a native-born Japanese...

could be divested of his American citizenship--thus

making his eligible for deportation.”

Attorney General Francis Biddle, the Administration's lone voice
calling for tolerance and understanding of Japanese Americans in the days
immediately following the attack on Pearl Harbor, fell prey to pressures
of another kind. While Biddle was successful, on arguments based on
the rights of citizens, in blocking the early moves to evacuate the
American-born Japanese, by February 19, 1942, had conceded to the wishes
of the President and the Army. It was he who wrote the government's
justification for Executive Order No. 9066.37

A

From December 7, 1941 to February 19, 1942, a whole series of events
had taken place that had prompted the government to act in an unprecedented
and extraordinary manner. The decision for the evacuation had been made
at the highest levels of government, and it was at this level that the
decision had been made to suspend the constitutional rights of American
citizens.

Executive Order 9066, the key instrument for the evacuation, did not
specify any one particular racial group, but it is clear that the machina-
tions of government were designing the fates of alien and American citizens

of Japanese ancestry. Whatever doubts remained were expelled by the

Attorney General in a memorandum to the President, dated April 17, 1943:
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"You signed the original Executive Order permitting the exclusions so the
Army could handle the Japs. It was never intended to apply to Italians
and Germans. Your order was based on 'protection against espionage and
against sabor_age."‘38

The circle, then, was drawn to a close on Japanese Americans in 1942,
and. they unwittingly beca@e the fateful victims of a breach in the
tr;ditions of American democracy. There was within the highest ranks
of government, shared by the President and the members of his Cabinet,
a conscious decision to abrogate the rights of citizens. But the manner
by which this decision was reached by this nation's leadership remains
unanswered.

The concluding words of historian Morton Grédzinng lend perspective
here to an episode that can only be viewed as tragic for the cause of
American democracy:

"The immediate goal presumably served by the Japanese
evacuation was clear cut: protection of the West Coast as
a war measure. But the national government, in addition

.to winning the war abroad, had an equal responsibility for
Ymaintaining democracy at home. The evacuation viclated
fundamental liberties of Americans.

Evacuation was a radical departure from traditional
American ways. and a disturbing model for the future....
Regional considerations, emotional half-truth and racial
prejudice colored the public discussion and the original
military decision in favor of evacuation. Neither at
this point nor at any subsequent point in the entire
history of evacuation policy-making did the necessity
of evacuation receive full, impartial discussion.

- Japanese Americans were the immediate victims of
the evacuation. But larger consequences are carried by
the American people as a whole. Their legacy is the
lasting one of precedent and constitutional sanctity for
a policy of mass incarceration under military auspices.
This is the most important result of the process by
which the evacuation decision was made. That process
betrayed all Americans.”
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In examining the evacuation, our concern should not be with the past, but
with the present and the future. It is we Americans who must discover
answers for the questions raised by the tragedy of the evacuation in
order to prevent a similar threat to the liberties of Americans in the

future.
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APPENDIX I
THE SECRETARY OF THE INTERIOR
WASHINGTON

JUK 2 1344

My desr Mz, Presideatt

I agaln call your attention to the urgent mecessity of arriving at a
deteruination with respect to revocation of tha orders excluding Jepanese
Anaricans from the West Comet., It is xy undersianding that Secretary Stimson
belieres that there 1s no longer any military necessity for excluding these
persoas fron the State of California and portlons of the States of ¥ashington,
Oregon and Arirzonm, JAccordingly, there is no besis in law or in equity for
the perpetuztion of the ban,

The ressons for revokicg the axclusion orders may be triefly stateld as
follows: .

1, 1 bave been inforxally aldvised hy officialg of the War Department wxho
ave 1a charge of this prodblen that there is no sabstaztial Justification for
continustion of the ban from the standpoint of military security.

2, The continusd exclucion of Americaa citisens of Japsnese ancestry from
the affected aress is clearly unconstitutionnl in ths present circazmstmnces.
I expect that a case squarely ratsing this ifssue will reach the Supreze Court
at £tz nexl term. I undargtand that the Departmant of Justice agrees that
there is 1ittle doubt as ts the decision which the Supreme Cowrt will reech 4n
2 case gauarely presenting the issue,

3e The centiouation of the exclusion ordars in the Yest Coast aveas is
siversely affecting cur efforts to relocste Jxpanese Assricans elsevhere in
the couuiTye, State and locsl officisls ere sxying, with some justificstion,
that Lf thsese pecple are too dangsrous for the West Coast, they <o not want
them to rerettle in their locslitiege

4. The peychology of the Japanese hmericaas in the relocation cantess
becomes progreasively worse, Tha difficulty vhich will ccnfroat these people
in resdjusting to ordinary life becomes greater ss they spend more time in the
centers.

5. The children in the centers are exposed solely to the influsnce of
pevsons of Jzpansse ancestry, They are beconing a hopalessly meladjusted gen-
eration, apvrehencive of the outside world and divorced from the possidility
of sasociating—=or even seeing to any considerzble extent-—Aimericans of other
Talese

6, 'The retention of Japanese lmsricauns in the relocaticn centsrs impairs
the efforts which are belng made to securs better treatment for Americaa
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prisonere-of-war and civiliang who are held by ths Jzpansse, In many localities
American nationals were not interned hy the Japanese governaeat until after ths
¥est Cosst evacuation; and the Japanese goverpment has recently responded to

the Btate Department complaints concerning trsatment of American nationals Yy
citing, among other thinge, the circumgtances of the evacuntion and deteatlon of
the Yest Coast Japansse Amaricaus,

I will not comment at this time on the justification or lack thereof for
the original evasuation order, But I do say that the continued retention of

these innocent people in the relocation centers would be a blot upon the history
of thisg country.

I bops that you will decide that the exolusion orders should be revoked,
This, of course, would not apply to the Jepanese Americans in Tule lale. In zay
svent, I urge that yon nalw a decision one way or another so that we can arrange
our program accordingly,

Binceraly yours,

P e

\..—-——"——"_'\
Secretary of ths Interiar.
The President,

The Yhite Houee,.
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APPENDIX I1

MEMORANDUM TO CORDELL HULL:
POSTWAR DEPORTATION OF JAPANESE AMERICANS
DISCUSSED IN RELATION TO POSSIBLE MEASURES

TO BE PURSUED BY CANADA
LIRS G

R S

SRERGPSNS 1 el e
i "¢l L 'DEPARTMENT OF STATE
- G i
Lo ssisTANT SECRETARY
A-L :

¢ Decexber 17, 1943 }
/g,mu:n 0 g d/ ’
LA ’4% Dsvisdon vf
S FiB LASTERR NT °
Sy gyl
* vIsion o ) ¢ R
B - ™hé.Sacretary: Desatren.t of 33
"'1!1'0.; A|Q’l"<'°" \

Thie of a question of domestic ﬁolicy than of
foreign policy, though the repatriation phase of 1%, the
foreign citizenship of many of the persons concerned and the
similar situastion of Canada bring to it a color of forelgn
affairs.

The Canadian problea is slmilar to ours but not identical
for we have (a) quite a number of these Japanese (of American
nationality) serving in our Army vhom we could not in Justice
kick out of the United States after they had fought with us;
and (b} laws of citizenship different from thoge of Canada.
However, the Canadiasn analysis as prepared for the Prime Miniater
1s congidered well done.

I have recently gone into this problem in several of its
phaages, The Department has a responsibility ~ because of the
reciprocal treatwent provision in the Geneva Convention - in
connection with internment camps, relocation centers and priscners
of war camps in this country where Japanese citizens and American
citizens of Japanese race are confined. I have appeared before
two committees of the Senate where the subject has baen discussel
and I may say where an avid interes e futurs of the Japanese
in the United States has been’"&sgﬁ%uzu 7 Legislation will be
needed if any large-scale operation 1g desired - and a large-
scale operation to get them out of the United States seems to hg
the hope of the members of those committees. ™

OLIT/HYM D! A'Dvd Q1100°QriMd

The problem has been complicated by our laws relating to
cltizenship and by the constitutional provision regarding the
native born character of the citizenship of those born here,
The Attorney General 1s reported to have said recently to one
of the Committees that he had a formula under one of our statutes
by which a native-born Japanese or one naturalized could be
divested of hig American citizenship - thus making him eligible
for deportation, However, there has been no official ruling by
the Attorney General on this point,

agnod

HH/ Sd

b6I8T €

I think the far larger part of officlal sentiment is to do
something so0 we oan get rid of these people when the war 1is over -~




75

obviously we cannot while the war continues.

But sentiment ig liable to wane if the asuthorization
peasures are not adopted before the war ends,

We have 110,000 of them in confinement here now - and that
46 a lot of Jape to contend with in postwar days, particularly
ae the west coast localities where they once lived do not deglre
their return,

Ag the problem involves both foreign and domestlc policy
and as detentlon, immigratlon regulations, deportation pro-
ceedings, probably suthorizing legislation and appropriation
of funds to defray costa as well as allocation of tonnage for
tranaport,and as constitutional questions are involved 1t
seens you may want to suggest to the President that he may
want the Attorney General to study the queation and take gteps
to work 1t out, keeping you adviged as regards thoee matters
which have a bearing abroad,

The letter of Mr, Atherton might be answered to the effect
that we are studying the matter here but find 4t very compli-
cated and that we will let Canada know later what we propoase .

///
\ \

B, L.

LTeclad ~ LETonat Eagle frords: 277

[B.L.: Breckinridge Long. Assistant Secretary of State and
author of Genesis of the Constitution of the United States]




76

APPENDIX III

N / THE ATTORNEY GENERAL,
-

WASHINGTON

February 20, 1942

PERSCNAL

My dear lir. President:

I am enclosing you a memorandum in
connectiion with the Executive Urder which you
signed yesterday, authorizing the Secretary
of Viar to prescribe military areass I thought

==
that you might have questions asked you with

A

-
reference to the Crder at a press conference « 26

and that this memorandum would, therefore, bte

convenient.
Respectfully yours,
.
\

Francis Biddle
x70

—
X24

The President

The ¥hite House
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Office of the Attornry General
Waakington B.C.
February 20, 1942

1Rl

LERADUS RE EXECUTIVE CRDZR OF FEBRUARY 19, 1942, autnorizinz the

Secretary of Var and Military Commanders to prescribe =military aress.

Tris authority gives very broad powérs to the Secretary of Tar
and the Yilitary Commanders. These powers are broad enough to permit then
to exclude any particular individuzl from }military areas. They could also
evactate groups of persons based on a reasonavle classification. T.e order
is not limited to aliens but includes citizens ¢o that it can be exzrciced

with respect to Japanese, irrespective of their citizensaip.

The decision of safet:r ol the nation in tire of wer is necessarily

for the .ilitary authorities. Auvthority over the movement ol persons,

or rnon-citizeus, nar ve exercised in time of war. TFor
instance, during ine last war President Wilson, by Executive Order, forbade
any person to fly anywhere over the Continental United Staies without a
license. By section 44 of the Criminal Code (12 U.S.C. 96) the Congress,
even hefore the war, expressly authorized the President to estaclish sucn

fensive areas as ne mighi deem neéessary for national defense. This
autaority is no more than declaratory of the power of the President, in tize
of war, with reference to all areas, sez or land.

The President is authorized in acting under his genersl var powers
vithout furtier legislation. The exercise of ihe power can :ﬂ{et the
gseciiic situztion and, of course, caniot be considered 2s zny punitive
neasure against any particulzr nationalities. It is ratier & precautionary

measure to protect the nationzlsafety. It is not based on any ezl

e shpeit

but on the facts that the uwrrestricted movement of certain racial clesses,
waether American citizens or aliens, in specified defense areas cay lead
to serious & sturbarces. Trese disturbances cannot be controlled by
police protection a_nd have the threat of injury to our war effort. A

condition and not a theory coaironts the nation.

63-293 0 - 80 ~ 6
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APPENDIX IV
OFFICE OF THE ATTORIEY GEVERAL
WASHINGTON,D.C.

April 17, 1943.

UENCRANDUIS FOR THE PRESIDENT

Re: Exclusion Orders - JULIA KRAUS and SYLVESTER ANDRIANO,

1 have your memorandum of April 7th, suggesting that I talk to the
Secretary of Var about these cases. I shall, of course, ‘be glad to do-so,
and so inforwed him sometime ago., Conferences have already been going on for
several months; and I have talked personally to ¥cCloy (and others) for
several hours.

The Secretary's letter misses the points at issue, vhich zre:

1. UVhatever the military do, as Attorney General I should decide what
criminal cases to bring and what not to btring. I shall not institute crizinzl
proceedings on exclusion orders which seem to me unconstitutional.

2. You signed the original Executive Order permitting the exclusions so
the Ary could handle the Japs, It was never intended to apply to Italians and
Germans. Your o;-der was based on "protection against espionage and against
sabotage,” There is absolutely no evidence in the case of AI_IDRIANO. who has
been a leading citizen of San Francisco for thirty years, that he ever had any-
‘thing to do either with espionage or sabotage, He was nmerely pro-iussolini
before the war, He is harmless, and I hnc’.ersta.nd is now living in the country
outside of San Francisco.

3. KRAUS was connected before Pearl Harbor with German propaganda in this
country. She turned stote's evidence. The order of exclusion is so broad thet I 3
anm of the opinion the courts would not sustain it. As I have said before to you, |

such a decision might well throw doubt on your powers as Commander in Chicf,
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<eporandum for the President April 17, 1943

4e Ve have not approved the Army procedure, which does not permit the
persons excluded - American citizens - to confront witnesses before the
Military Tribunal, 'This is against a fundamental conception of constitutional
rights.

5. Prosecution would have little practical effect. Bail vould be granted
and the individuals vwould go on living where they chose until the cases were 7
ultizately decided by the Supreme Court. If the Army believes that they are
dangerous they have express power to exclude them under the Executive Crder
and do not need your approval as requested by the Secretary of ¥Var.

6. Oobvicusly the exclusion procedure has nothing to do with black-out
or any similar povers exercised by the Army,

7. A questiop involving power to exclude thé Japanese has been certified
to the Supreme Court and will be detemi;ned very soon by the Court. No action
should be tzken until this decision. The indrieno exclusion order was issued
by General DeVlitt, in charge of the VYestern Defense Comrand. The quality of
his judgment may be gauged by his recent statement: "AJap“s a Jap. It mzkes
no difference whether he is an American citizen or not . . ." I call your
attention to the attached editorial in the Washington Post for April 15th, oan
the General's remarks.‘ These are particularly unfortunate in view of the
case pending in the Supreme Court.

8. écclusim is based on pilitary danger. This element is entirely
lacking from these cases. ' h

Respectfully yours,
Sgd. Francis Biddle

. Francis Biddle
Incl, Attormey General
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Yanzanar
Location: Inyo County, Califormia Groas acreage: 6,000

Evacuee capacity: 10,000 Suitable for agri=
cultural development 500

Virtually under the shadow of snow-capped Mt, Whitney, highest
peak in continemtal United States, the Manzanar (prom: MANzanar)
Reloocation Area is situated in historic Owens Valley about five miles
north of the tovm of lLone Pine and 220 miles north of los Angeles.

To the southward, Owens Valley slopes slowly into the Mojave :
Desert, and beyond an 11,000 foot range to the east-lies Death i
Valleys Notwithstanding this close association with deserts, Owens ]
Valley is fairly fertile, the oclimate is temperate, and water is
supplied from year-round glaoiers in Whitney's deep canyons, The
relocation area is owned by the City of los Angeles and is being
operated by the Authority under permit from the War Department.
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Manzanar was built as an assembly center by the Wartime
Civil Control Administration, later turned over to tho War
Relocation Authority as a relocation area, It is mostly undeveloped
land, partly ocovered by sagebrush and mesquite, Under evacuse '
operations, a water system will be buil? and approximately 500 acres
of land will be turned into a farm to produce subsistence crops
for the center's population.

An orchard of spple trees ("ianzanar™ means apple orchard in

Spanish) has been reolaimed .and irrigated and is expected to bear some .

usable fruit this season after having received neither care nor water
for fifteem years. Here, t00, camouflage nets for the United States
Aray are being garmished by evacuss workers, and guayule cuttings
have been planted on one plot as rart of the nationwide effort to
develop a substitute sourse for rubbers

- Tule lake
Locations Modoo County, California Gross acreage: 26,000
Zvacuse ocapacity: 16,000 Suitsble for agrie

ocultural development 24,000

In extreme northern California, only a few miles south of
the Oregon line, the Tule (pron: T00-les) lake Relocation irea lies
chiefly in an old lak» bed reolaimed for irrigation by the Tnited
States Bureau of Reclamation as part of the Klamath Reclamation
Projecte Irrigation structures have already been built for about
half ths aoreage in the relocation areea and some 2500 aores are
tlready in cultivation, The evaowses will level the additional aorsage
and construot necessary irrigation and drainage facilities with the
object of havidg about 6700 acres in produstion by 1943,

Twenty years ago, when the work of draining Tule lLake first
was started, much of the suwrounding region was little more than a
desert-type wilderness. 8ince that time, and with about two thirds
of the lake now drained, the region has been gradually settled by
homesteaders, mostly ex-service men and their families, attraocted by
its agricultural opportunitiess There were, however, no settlers om
the lands takea over for the relocation area. ‘

Nestled between scenio mountain ranges, the basin will be -
irrigated by water from a diversiom dam on Lost River, a mowitain
streams The projest liss at an elevation of about 4,000 feet and has
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a black loam soil cspable of intensive cultivatiom, Although precipi-
tation averages only about nine inches a year, the land is well adaptoded
under irrigation--to the raising of potatoes, small grains, berries,
alfalfa and other forage orops as well as the hardier varieties of
vegetables such as carrots, peas, lettuce, twnips, ocelery, beans and
onlons, Temperatures range from 99 degrees above zerc to 27 below,
and growing season averages about 130 dayse

Colorado River

Loocation: Yuma County, Arizona Gross acreage: 72,000

Evaocuee capaoity: 20,000 Suitable for agrie
’ cultural development: 41,000

largest of all the relocation areas is the one located on the
Arizona side of the Colorado River at Poston, about half way between
Yuma and Needles, Here, out of the sagebrush and silt on the Colorado
River Indian Reservation, evacuees from the Paoifio Coast will develop
a groen irrigated vallesy for their own use during wartime and for poste
war use by the Indian tribes, -The relocation area is situated on a
part of the Reservation not now ocoupied by the Indian peoples

Area, The barrack type of comstruotiom is typiocal of

the living quarters provided in the relocation commmities.
Desert in the background will be oleared, irrigated

and brought into produotione

Three relocation ocenters have been built on this desert area
where the rainfall averages only three inches a year and much of the
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annual supply sometimes pours down in & single oloudburst. Commumity

Nuzber One will house 10,000 persons, and Commmities Iwo and Three
§5,000 eache The commmities have been dispersed for greater ease of
admirnistration and to maks the evacuees more accessible to the wvarious
agricultural areas sprawled over the vast acreage.

Several miles away up the Colormdo River is Head Gate Rook
pam from which the relocation area will derive the water supply for
raising vegetables, fruits, berries, melons, and a wide variety of
other agricultwal products, Completion of the irrigation system
will eventually bring 41,000 acres into production.

In the s umer, temperatures scmetizes rise as high as 120
degreese But this warmth brings up ths crops with remarksble speed,
Alfalfa, for example, somptimss returns as many as seven or eight
outtings a year., Winter temperatures drop to nine degrees and the
growing season is 258 days,

During the wartime period, the relooation project is being
adrinistered by the Indien Service under policies formulated by the
War Relocation Authoritye

Gila River
location: Pinal County, Arizoma " Gross acreages . 16,467

Evacuee capacitys 15,000 Suitable for agri-
csultural development: 14,7850

Also located ean Indian lands, the Gila (pron: HEE-la) River
Relouation Area in southecentral Arizona lies cm part of the Pima
Reservation about 40 miles south of Phoenix snd 80 miles north of
Tucson o !

Ready for immediate agrisultural wse are 6,977 acres of irrigated
lard now in alfalfa, Another traot of 8,850 sores now undeveloped is
suitable for irrigation in line with the program of the Indian Servioce -
and mey eventually be developed. The area, lying about 1500-féet
above sea level, is fairly level, quite fertile, and has a growing
season of about 247 dayse Rainfall averages 10 inohes a years
Sumsrs ere long and hot, winters short and mild. Temperatures
have ranged fr>m "ine degrees above zero in winter up to 117 in the
summer monthse




86

The land already developed, which has been planted to alfalfa
far five to six years, and the tract plamwed for irrigation are both
well adapted to the growing of garden truek, such as melons, beens,
tomatoes, carrots and lettuce, as well as feedstuffs, This areas is
also one of the few in the country vhere long-staple ootton, being
developed by the Experiment Staticm on the Indian Reservation, can :
be grown, and 1943 production plans comtemplate 3,000 acres of this {
crope .

The relocation project inoludes two commmities, about. three
miles apartse

Minidoka
location: Jerome County, Idaho Gross acreage: 68,000 l
Evacuee capacity: 10,000 Suitable for agrie= ' ’

cultural development: 17,000

Second in gross acreage only to Colorado River, the Kinidoka
Relocation Area in south-central Idaho on the Gooding Division of the
Minidoka Reclamation Project presents a peculiar problem of land develo
mente Because the ares is broken up by huge outcroppings of lava, only
25 per oent of the broad aoreage is even potentially suited to agri-
cultures Yet the soil between the outoroppings is fertile and needs
only irrigation water to yleld abundant orops.

Plans for development of this public land area were laid out
by the Bureau of Reclarmtion and will be carried forward by the
evacucese DBy next year several thousand acres would be under cultiva-
tion and producing most of the food needed for the evacuee commumity
and parhaps a surplus for other relocation centers., Major crops will
be potatoes, beans, and onionses Hay orops such as alfalfa and clover
will also be grown, along with barlsy, and catse After the war the
land will revert to the Bureaun of Esclemation and will be available
for settlerent,

Lyirg at an elsvation of 3800 feet, the Minidoka area has
tempsratures ranging from 30 degrees below zero to 104 above. The
average annual rainfall is 10 inches and the growing season averages
about 138 dayse
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Central Utah .
fooation: Millard County, Utah Gross acreage: 19,900

Evacuee capaoity: 10,000 Suitable for agri-
) cultural development: 10,000

looated some 4700 feet adove sea level and about 140 miles
south of Salt lake City, the Central Ttah Relocation Area includes
iapd formerly in private ownership as well as State~owned land, and
public domain, The War Relocation Authority has purchased the private
acreage and is operating the public land under agreement,

More than 9,000 acres in the area have previously been oultivated
and are oapable of producing good ylelds of alfalfa, sugar beets, and
graine The evacuees will use irrigation water provided through the
canals of the Abraham and Deseret Water Companies! systems and will
repair end recondition laterals already extending over the project
landse

Characterized by a dry and a wet season, the area gets about
half its armual rainfall of eight inches in the sprirg and little or
none during the summer, Temperatures range from about 106 degrees
in summer to about 30 degreses below zero in the winter months, The
first killing frosts wsually come in late September and the last ones
ocowr during the latter part of May. This makes for a growing seascn
of approximately 120 daysae

Heart Mountain

location: Park Couxnty, Wyomdzng *  Gross acreage: 45,000

Evecuse capacity: 10,000 Suitable for agri-
ocultural development: 26,000

Situated in the Big Horn Basin, less than 50 miles east of
Tellowstone Natiomal Park, the Heart Mountain Relocationm Xrea is the

northernmost of the sites so far selected for resettlement of West
Coast evacuees,

Because of latitude plus its 4,600-foot elevation, the area
i3 cold in w ‘ter and has a growing seasomn that averages about 130
days between «llling frosts, Over most of the area, howsver, the
soil is fertile, light-textured, and easy to wrk, Alfalfa,smll
graing, beans, potatoes, and seed peas are typical oropse
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I1ike Tule lake and Miridoka, the Heart Mowntain Relocation .
Area is on publlio land made available by the Bureau of Reclaratione
It is on a division of the Shoshone Reclamation Projecte Although
most of the area is now used for grazing and precipitation averages
only seven inches a year, nearly 10,U00 acres are served with a
complete system of canals and laterals, and ample water for further
development is available from the Shoshone Reservoire, Temperatures
range from 40 degrees below zero in winter to 100 above in summere.

Granada
looationt Prowers County, Colorado Gross aocreage: .10,
Evacuee capacity: 8,000 Sultable for agrie

ocultural development: 6,

In the old X~Y Ranch country of southeastern Colorado, the
War Relocation Authority is establishing its smallest reloocatiom
cormmity, named Granada after a nearby towne The Authority has
purchased the land outright especially for use as a relocation area,

About 5,500 acres in the area are already wnder ocultivation
and ready for immediate farming by the evacuees, Another 1,000
acres have been esarmarked for crop production in 1943, af'ter the
irrigation system has been repaired and extendeds

Crops best adapted to the area inolude sugar beets, alfalfa,
srmll graing, and truck orops such as tomatoes, ououmbers, onioms,
reas, cabbages, and melons, Rainfall averages 15 inoches a year snd
snovfall 14 inchese Temperatures over a period of ysars have ranged
from a meximum of 110 degrees dowm to a minimum of 25 below seroe
The growing seascn averages 156 days a years

Rohwar
Looationt Desha County, Arkansas Gross aoreage: 10,000
Evacuee ocapacity: 10,000 Suitable for agri-

cultural developmemt: 9,000

Far to tre east of most evacuee commmities, on land leased
from oooperative srganizations sponsored by the Farm Security Admine
istration in southeastern Arksmsas, the Rohwer Relocation Area lies
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in a region of abundant rainfall, Fifty-two inches a year is average
for this section, and the chief a;ricul‘bural problem will be to keep
the lend propsrly drairned,

In addition to drairnage, the most immediate task faoing the -
evacuses, will be to clear the land of ite present dense cover of
brush, secondegrowth timber, and stumps left from earlier logging
operationse As this work goes forward, the harvested timber will
be processed on the project as rallroad ties, staves, heading blocks, -
fenoe posts, and rough lumbere As the land is oleared and drained,
it will be used to produce orops for relocation kitohens and for the
war offorte

1ike most Mississippi Delta areas, ths Rohwer Relocation Area
hags a rich alluvial soil and a comparatively long frost-free growing
seasone Winters are mild, and plowing is possible all months of the
yeare Alfalfa, smmll grains, cotton, and a wide variety of fruits
and truck orops are the prinoipal agrioultural possibilities., The
area lies at an elevation of only 150 feet and has had temperatures
ranging from six degrees below zero up to 112 above.

Jorome
location: Chiocot and Drew Counties, Gross acreage: 9,506’
Arkansas :
Evacuee capacitys: 10,000 Sujitable for agrie=

oultural development: 8,500

Also in the Mississippl Delta Section of Arkansas, only a few
miles south of the Rohwer area, lies the twin relocatiom project near
Jeroms, an old logging town,

The Jerome Relocation Aree is nearly the sams size as Rohwer
and is also on lamd leased from FSa~-sponsored cooperatives, It
will bave the same population and roughly the same acreage in
agriculture, land development work and cropping possibilities at
the two projects are virtually idemntiocal. In fact, the only note=~
worthy difference is that the Jerome arqa has somewhat less timber
than Rohwer and will oonsequently yleld a considerably lighter
barvest of wood products,



T —— T EEFRCRATIRGTTT o Cewasatat. T wmes C 0 i

i

(Above)
Tule Lake Relocation Are4, in early stages of oonstr
tione The site was the bed of a lake a few years agq

-—""ﬁ'x‘r-’

Pl nh-u‘""




91

LIFE IN THE CAMPS

Faced with the evacuation orders, Japanese Americans had to leave

rheir homes with only a few days notice and could take only what they
could carry with them. Property had to be hurriedly sold, abandoned,
given away, left in imsecure or unpredictable trusts. Crops were left
unharvested. Many lost titles to homes, basinesses and farmlands
because taxes and mortgage payments became impossible to pay. BRank
accounts had already been frozen or confiscated as "enemy assets," and
there was little source of income within the camps.

But what life awaited them in camp?

The camp life of the evacuees can be divided into two distinct
periods. The first period began in March 1942 and ended later that year.
It involved residence in 15 temporary detention camps scattered through-
out Arizona, Californi;, Oregon and Washington. They were mostly county
fairgrounds, race tracks and live;tock exhibition halls hastily
converted into detention camps with barbed wire fences, searchlights
and guard towers. Each camp held about 5,000 detainees, except for the
Santa Anita Race Track near Los Angeles, California which held over
18,000 and Mayer, Arizona which held only 247. Living quarters for many

consisted of horse stalls, some with manure still inside.

a "family apartment," provided only with cots, blankets and mattresses
(often straw-filled sacks). The apartment's only fixture was a hanging
light bulb. Each family unit was separated from the. adjoining one by a

*

thin dividing partition which, "for ventilation purposes,”" only went part

way up.

Quarters in the assembly centers were generally a bare room comprising
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Evacuees ate communally, showered communally, defacated communally.
Again with an eye toward economy, no partitions had been built between
toilets-—a situation which everywhere gave rise to camp-wide cases of
constipation. Protests from Caucasian church groups led, in time, to
the building of partial dividing walls, but doors were neQer'installed.i
Equally abhorrent to the Issei, for whom scalding baths were a nightly i
fatigue-relieving ritual, were the Western-style showers, from which
they usually walked away unsatisfied and shivering, for the hot water
supply was never dependable.

In interior California camps, the hot summer sun beating down on
paper~-thin roofs turned living quarters into sizzling ovens, sometimes

causing floors to melt.

Despite concerned efforts of humanitarian groups, the Public Healt

Service could not be moved to condemn the stables as unfit for human
habitation though the stench became oppresive in the summer heat,

especially in stables which had been merely scraped out and no floors

put in. At the largest of the assembly centers, the Santa Anita Race
Track, then housing over 18,000 evacuees, hospital records show that
75 percent of the illnesses came from the horse stalls.

In the early days of the Army-controlled assembly centers, camp
fare consisted largely of canned goods: hash, pork and beans, canned
beans of an infinite variety. Conspicuous by their absence were the
fresh fruits and vegetables which the Issei had once raised in succule’
profﬁsion.

In this caged-in government-made ghetto without privacy or perman
the adolescent Nisei also experienced their first exhilarating sense o
release~—-from the severe parental restraint placed upon them. Until td

camp experience, such phenomena as youth gangs and social workers, for
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example, were virtually unheard of in Japanese communities. In the free-
and-easy contacts now available to the armv of teenagers involved, the
carefully‘inculcated discipline, the traditional solidarity of the
Japanese family and its extremely rigorous moral code all underwent a
steady weakening.

While order was gradually being established in the assembly centers,
work crews under the supervision of Army engineers were toiling at a
feverish pace to meet the near-impossible governmental deadline on
relocation camps in the far interior. While most of these sprawling
encampments were located on hot desert acres or on drought-parched
flatlands, two of the relocation projects (Rohwer and Jerome) were
taking shape on swampland areas in distant Arkansas. This marked the
second period of camp life~-"The Relocation Centers.”

Again, with scant regard for the elderly in fragile health, rough-~
hewn wooden barracks--the flimsy ''theater-of-operations"” and meant
for temporary housing of robust fighting men-~had been speedily
hammered together, providing only the minimum protection from the
elements. Though lined on the inside with plaster board and almost
totally wrapped with an overlay of black tarpaper, they afﬁorded far
from adequate protection against the icy wintry blast that swept through
the warped floor boards in éuch northerly centers of relocation as Heart
Mountain (Wyoming), Minadoka (Idaho), Topaz (Utah) and Tule Lake
(California), where the mercury dipped, on occasion to a numbing minus
30 degrees in the winter.

A degree of uniformity existed in the physical makeup of all centers.
A bare-room measuring 20 feet by 24 feet was again referred to as a
"family apartment'; each accommodated a family of five to eight members;

barrack end-rooms measuring 16 feet by 20 feet were set aside for

63-293 0 - 80 -~ 7




94

smaller families. A barrack was made up of four to six such family
units. Twelve to fourteen barracks, in turn, comprised a community
grouping referred to as a "block." Each block housed 250-300 residents
and had its own mess hall, laundry room, latrines and recreation hall.
The construction "is so very cheap, that, frankly if it stands up

v

for the duration we are going to be lucky," testified Milton Eisenhower

before a Senate appropriations committee, noting that "the Arizona
camps were in areas which could be as high as 130 degrees in
sunmertime.”" These destitute living conditions--~the poor construction,
the crowded and demeaning facilities--were referred to by Chief Judge
William Denman of the Ninth Circuit Court -of Appeals, in an opinion of
August 26, 1949, in which he noted that in no federal penitentiary were
conditions so poor.

Japanese Americans were known for their pride in rarely having
been on welfare or locked up in prisons, but the camps relegated them
into wards of the government guarded by armed soldiers. TFathers were
no longer the family breadwinners, parents lost control of their
children and families rarely ate meals together. Many were terrified
because of the unpredictable future and the hopelessmess of the

situation. Many did not expect to come out alive.

Overwhelming despair caused some detainees to commit suicide. Many
more died prematurely due to inadequate medical facilities and the harsh E
environment.

All incoming and outgoing communications were censored, including
personal letters and newspapers. All internal communications were
strictly controlled by the camp administration. The Japanese language
was banned at public meetings, and the Buddhist and Shinto religions werji

suppressed.
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The detainees tried to make the dreary camps halfway tolerable by
foraging scrap materials to make furniture and room partitions. They
used indigenous plants to make gardens and surplus materials or adobe
to build schools and recreation facilities. Detainees also operated
their own camp farms, and many camps became self-sufficient in food.

Milton S. Einsenhower, associate director of the Office of War
Information, in a letter dated April 22, 1943, to the President said:
"My friends in the War Relocation Authority, like Secretary Ickes, are
deeply distressed over the effects of the entire evacuation and the
relocation program upon the Japanese-Americans, particularly upon
the young citizen group. Persons in this group find themselves living
in an atmosphere for which their public school and democratic teachings
have not prepared them. It is hard for them to escape a conviction
that their plight is due more to racial discrimination, economic
motivations and wartime prejudices than to any real necessity from the
military point of view for evacuation from the West Coast.

In a letter dated June 2, 1944 to the President, Secretary of the
Interior Harold L. Ickes called attention to "the urgent necessity of
arriving at a determination with respect to revocation of- the orders
excluding Japanese Americans from the West Coast." In his letter Ickes
states reasons for revoking the exclusion orders including: "the
pyschology of the Japanese Americans in the relocation centers becomes
progressively worse. The difficulty which will confront these people
in readjusting to ordinary iife become greater as they spend more time
in the centers.” Commenting further on camp life Ickes said: ''The
children in the centers are exposed solely to the influence of persouns
of Japanese ancestry. They are becoming a hopelessly maladjusted

generation, apprenhensive of the outside world and divorced from the
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possibility of associating--or even seeing to any considerable extent—-—
Americans of other races.”

In an article printed in the New York "New Leader,” April 17, 1943
titled "Inside~Jap-Crow Camps--The Story of Wegt Coast Evacuations"
describes conditions in the camps. ''Delinquency has become a grave
problem in camps. Before the evacuation the Nisei had the lowest
delinquency and crime rate of any racial group in the West. They had
the lowest rate of relief cases even in the bottom of the deéression.
In short, they had excellent civic records which in pre-war days the
politicians were glad to repeat to Nisei groups whose votes they
sought. Now the government is sending social workers to try and check
this delinquency. What irony! The blame does not rest with the
delinquent children or their parents. It rests directly with the
intolerable social copditions of the camps--no privacy, no home--one
vast, demoralizing slum."

In conclusion the following is excerpted and adapted from WRA
Community Analysis Report No. 1, October 1942:

All evacuees in relocation centers have an uneasy feeling
of insecurity that determines many of their actions.

This imsecurity is due to the war, and especially to

the relocation program whereby families often had to

move not once but twice or three times. All of this
occurred in a few weeks or months. The newspapers

carry stories of threats to deport Japanese after the
war, threats to deprive Nisei of citizenship, threats

to prevent the return of evacuees to California after

the war. WRA policy in the relocation centers differs
from the policies followed by the Army in the assembly
centers, and WRA policy itself has often changed.

Small wonder, then, that an evacuee wonders "what next?"
He is worried and insecure in regard to what will

happen after the war, what will become of his children's
manners and morals as a result of life in center barracks,
with the common mess halls and lavatories. He is worried
about tomorrow's food, tomorrow's health, tomorrow's
children. It is this basic insecurity and multitude of
anxieties that cause so many alarmist rumors to fly through
the centers and cause so many people to become apathetic.
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ROLE THE JAPANESE AMERICAN SERVICEMEN IN WORLD WAR II

ROLE OF THE 442nd AND MIS

The Japanese Americans did not foster resentment or anger
toward the American people and the government for their
evacuation and mistreatment during World War II. Instead,
these Americans of Japanese descent accepted their mistreatment
as a challenge, aqd sought opportunities to show their loyalty

to the United States.

During the first year of the war, Japanese Americans had

very little chance to participate in the nation's war effort,
except for those who had been drafted prior to December 1941.
When the doors to our armed forces were finally re-opened
to them, they took an active part in the war. In Hawaii
alone, more tﬁan 16,000 Americans of Japanese ancestry were
drafted into the armed forces through the selective service
system. It should be noted that the total number of drafted
men of all races in Hawaii throughout the war totaled 32,000.
This meant that the Americans of Japanese ancestry made up
nearly 50 percent of all drafted men in the territory of
Hawaii during World War II.‘

On January 28, 1943, the Secretary of War announced the
formation of a special combat team of Japanese Americans
and called for volunteers =-- 1,500 from Hawaii and 3,500 from
the mainland. Anticipating objections in principle to segregation,
the War Department provided the following rationale: the

important consideration for Nisei was that they be given the
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right to fight for their country. If troops of Japanesé
ancestry were diffused throughout the armed forces, they would
count only as additional manpower, and there would be no way
of taking special account of what the group had contributed.
But the performance of a separate unit would be noticed

and could serve as conclusive refutation of charges of
‘disloyalty.z In sdpport of the proposal, President Franklin
D. Roosevelt declared, "The principle on which this country
was founded and by which it has always been governed is that
Americanism is a matter of the mind and heart. Americanism
is not, and never was, a matter of race or ancestry."3

This led to the birth of the most famous units of the
Japanese Americans during World War II: the 100th Infantry
Battalion and the 442nd Regimental Combat Team.

After the Pearl Harbor attack, the Japanese Americans
who were meﬁbers of the Hawaiian National Guard were foFmed
into a separate group. They were later sent to the United
States and became the heart of the 100th Infantry Battalion.
This group was first known as the Hawaiian Provisional
Battalion, and it arrived at Camp McCoy in Wiscohsin early
in June 1942. The battalion later moved to Camp Shelby,
Mississippi, where it continued its training until August
1943.

The 100th arrived inm Italy in September of 1943 and was

assigned to part of the 34th Division. From September of
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1943 until February 22, 1944, the 100th Infantry Battalion
was in constant action. It participated in the landing at
Salerno and the heavy fighting that took place there. After
nearly six months of action in the Italian campaign, the
Japanese Americans had suffered a loss of almost 600 men
due to death, wounds, or exposure.
. Whgn the 442nd Regimental Combat Team arrived in Italy
in June of 1944, it absorbed the 100th Infantry Battalion
into its own ranks. This was a ﬁappy reunion for many members
who were friends or relatives of the members of the 100th
Battalion which was by now a veteran infantry outfit. The
100th Infantry Battalion had made the assault landing at
Anzion Be;ch in Italy late in March of 1944, skirted past the
capital of Italy, and was finally joined with the 442nd
Regimental Combat Team. ¢

The battalion continued its operations as the American
Army crossed the Arno River after having fought and marched
through the city of Pisa in northern Italy. Following this,
they were pulled back from the front lines for a mounth's rest
and in September of 1944, they joined the 7th Army and its
invasion of France through the south. ’

During this time, the 442nd Regimental Cchbat Team
probably performed its most heroic action. This was the rescue

of the famous Lost Battalion of the 36th Texas Division of

the United States Army. The Lost Battalion had been isolated
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behind German lines one week and the German high command was
determined that the battalion should not be rescued whatever

the cost. Since the 3rd and 100th Battaliouns of the 442nd
Regimental Combat Team were the freshest troops in the 7th

Army, they were assigned the task of rescuiang the Lost Battalion.
During this engagement, the 442nd lost more men than in any

of its other operaions during the entire war. Casualties

ran as high as 60 percent, and in some rifle companies, the
casualties ran even higher.B Ordinary infantry company strength
in the 3rd and 100th Battalions was considered to be 200 mzn.
The fighting was so heavy that many companies had from only

30 to 40 men left, and one company was down to less than 10.
Some companies and platoons operated without their regular
officers who had been killed or wounded, and the noncommissioned
officers took over the responsibility and continued the

battle. After nearly gix days of terrific combat, the Lost
Batt;lion was rescued.

In March 1945, the Japanese Aemrican units departed from
France and relanded in Italy. At this time, they were joined
tothe 92nd Division, and here they fought for the rest of the
war, spearheading the successful drive to Genoa, Milan and
Turin. 10 During this camp.iign, Sadao S. Munemori eaéned the

Yedal of Honor. Munemori was born in Los Angeles, California

and volunteered as a member of the 100th Infantry Battalion.
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On April 5, 1945 near Seravézza, Italy, he gave his life in
an heroic gesture when he smothered a grenade blast with his
body in order to save two of his men.

The 442nd RCT returned to the United States on July
2, 1946.11 On July 16, 1946, they were awarded a distinguished
honor by the President of the United States, Harry S. Truman.
Despite a heavy rainstorm, President Truman reviewed the

proud members of the 442nd as they marched down Pennsylvania

Avenue. At the conclusion of the review, he awarded the

Regimental Combat Team the Presidential Distinguished Unit
Citation. Then Mr. Truman stated:

"You fought for the free nations of the world
along with the rest of us. I congratulate
you for that, and I can't tell you how much
the United States of America thinks of what
you have done. You are now on your way home.
You fought not only the enemy, but you fought
prejudice, and you have won. Keep up that
fight, and we continue to win -- to make this
great Republic stand for just what the
Constitution says it stands for: the welfare
of all the people all the time."

This was not the only unit citation that these two-
distinguished groups received during the war. Im fact, they
received a total of seven separate Presidential Unit Citatiouns
for outstanding operations and brilliant tactical operations
during th%ir months in combat in Italy and France. The
100th Infantry Battalion was correctly called, “the Purple
Heart Battalion."” A final tally of the honors earned by
the 442nd RCT at the end of the war showed:

7 major campaigns in Europe
7 Presidential Unit Citations
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9,486 casualties
18,143 i{ndividual decorations, including:

1 Congressional Medal of Honor
52 Distinguished Service Crosses
1 Distinguished Service Medal
560 Silver Stars, with 28 Oak Leaf Clusters in lieu
of second Silver Star awards
22 Legion of Merit Medals and approximately 4,000
Bronze Star awards, with about 1,200 Oak Leaf
Clusters representing second Bronze Stars
15 Soldiers Medals :
12 French Croix de Guerre, with two Palms representing
second awards -
2 Italian Crosses for Military Meriti2
2 Ttalian Medals for Military Valor.
According to Pentagon records, this was the most decorated
13
unit for its size in the United States Army, in all its history.
Back in the United States, the Army had been sending spit-
and~-polish teams to present posthumous awards to the families
of these fallen heroes. Color guards turned out. Military
ceremony was observed as the DSC's, Silver Stars, Bronze
Stars and Purple Hearts were pinned on mothers' blouses.
The parents, wives, borhters and sisters of these dead
heroes, however, could not go to Washington, D.C. or even to
the nearest Army base to accept these honors. They were under
machine~gun guard, behind barbed wires and searchlight watch
towers; they were being detained in the tar-paper barracks
of ten dreary camps caled "Wartime Relocation Centers."”
Virtual prisoners of war, many of the mothers were in those
camps for as long as four years, or many months after their

sons had died for America. Neither the Gold Star mothers,

nor any of the rest of a total of more than 110,000 people,
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two-thirds of whom were American citizens, had been charged
with any crime. None had any kind of hearing. None had
had a day in court.14

One must not overlook the exploits of the thousands
of Japanese Americams who fought iﬁ the Pacific theater of
operations. Since the activities of the military intelligence
service were cloaked in secrecf. the accomplishments of Nisei
troops in the Pacific could not be disclosed until late in
the war. In August 1944, the awarding of Bronze Stars to
six Nisei who had participated in the conquest of éaipan'was
announced.15 Later that year and during the spring of 1945,
various newspapers in the areas where their families resided
published articles on individual Niseitwho had been killed
or decorated in the Pacific theater. 1In April 1945, Joe
Rosenthal, who took the memorable picture of marines raising
the American flag on Mount Suribachi, revealed that many Nisei
serving in the Pacific had volunteered for dangerous missions
and that they had coaxed countless enemy soldiers to surrender --
thus saving American lives.

The exploits and accomplishments of the Nisei who served
in the Military Intelligence Service Language School (MISLS)
are acknowledge in the Congressional Record of the 88th
Congress, first session. On February 28, 1946, President

Truman declared in part:
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"It is significant that of the 33,000 Americans of
Japanese ancestry who served in the Armed Forces,
there were a great number of casualties, including
hundreds who died for the American way of life.

"The record is documented by episodes of the highest
valor. Yet the noblest evidence of their devotion
to America is that in fighting for their country,
those assigne to the Pacific theater had to
fight people of their own race. This they did,
knowing that in victory for the American cause
was victory for all mankind.

"Their service is a credit not only to their race
and to America, but to the finest qualities in
human nature."

These guinea pigs, as Japanese language specialists, were
also instrumental in translating the imperial Japanese Navy
pattle plans, which proved to be the deciding factor in the
U.S. Navy's dealing the Japanese fleet its worst defeat in
naval history off the northeast coast of the Philippines
later in’ the war.

Because of these Japanese American language specialists,
who had to have at least two non-Nisei GI's assigned to them
to prevent their being mistaken by their own American troops
for the enemy when in the field, it is said that "never
before in history did one army know so much concerning
its enemy prior to actual enegagement as did the American
Army during most of the Pacific campaigns."”

Teams were also assigned to Merrill's Marauders, Mar's
Task Force, Far Eastern Air Forces, and the China-Burma-India

theater. During the Attu and Kiska campaigns off the Alaska

department with headquarters in Adak.
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Graduates of the MISLS translated the entire Japanese
battle plans for the naval battle of the Philippines. These
plans were captured from commander in chief of the combined
Japanese fleets when the plane in which he was hurrying to
join his fleet made a forced landing in the Philippines.
Likewise, the complete Japanese plans for the defense of
the Philippines were also made known long before the landing

on Leyte.

Guadalcanal, Buna, New Georgia, Myitkyina, Attu, Munda,

Peleliu, Tarawa, Saipan, Iwo Jima, Leyte, Okinawa ~- these

are to mention only a few of the places where American troops
were aided by Nisei combat intelligence. And these non-Nisei‘
soldiers will long remember the Japanese American combat
intelligence men who lie where they fell -- not in a confined
cemetery, but in the steaming jungles and sandy beaches far
from home.

The Nisei, who were described as America's SHuman Secre
Weapon'" against the Japanese, were so efficient that captured
documents sometimes proved their worth within 20 minutes afte:
siezure by American soldiers when U.S. troops were sent
against the new enemy installations they disclosed. General
Joseph W. Stilwell had this to say about the Japanese
American soldier at the conclusion of World War II:

"The Nisei bought an awfully big hunk of
America with their blood. We cannot allow a
single injury to be done them without

defeating the purposes for which we fought."

In his autobiography, "I Was An American Spy," Colonel
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sidney F. Mashbir, who commanded the Allied Translator and
Interpreter Service, in whcih thousands of Nisei served,
devotes a whole chapter to "The Nisei." He begins his
chapter with these paragraphs:

"I want to make an unequivocal statement in regard to
the Americans of Japanese ancestry who, being Americanm
citizens, fought by our side in the war. Had it
not been for the loyalty, fidelity, patriotism, and
ability of these American Nisei, that part of the
war in the Pacific which was dependent upon
intelligence gleaned from captured documents and
prisoners of war would have been a far more hazardous
long-drawn out affair.”

"The United States of America owes a debt to these

men and to their families which it can never fully
repay. At a highly conservative estimate, thousands

of American lives were preserved and millions of

dollars in material were saved as a result of their
contribution to the war effort. It sould be realized,
also, that this group of men had more to lose than

any other participating in the war in the Pacific."” 16
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CONSTITUTIONAL AND LEGAL IMPLICATIONS OF THE SUPREME COURT CASES

1 2
Hirabayashi v. United States, Yasui v. United “tates,
3 4
Korematsu v. United States, Ex parte Mitsuye Endo -- these

Supreme Court decisions concerning the evacuation of persons

of Japanese ancestry, their exclusion from the West Coast from
the summer of 1942 until January 1945, and their detention for
varying periods of time in assembly and relocation centers,

have profoundly changed the topography of American constitutional
interpretation. Indeed, several eminent legal scholarss

have examined tﬂe precedence established regarding the scope

of national war powers, the method of judicial review over
military decisions,6 and intgrpretation of the equal protection
clause of the Fourteenth Amendment.7 These jurists have
specifically focused on the effect which such precedence has

had upon subsequent models of constitutional analys;s.B However,
for 2all the impact which these cases have had on theorie; of
constitutional adjudication, several constitutional questions
concerning the method of adjudication employed in the cases
themselves have yet to be examined. A brief examination of

the factual setting surrounding these four cases and of the
Supreme Court's rationale in each decision may highlight

but a few of the questions which could be posed regarding

the Supreme Court's decisionmaking process in these cases.

The first two cases to reach the Supreme Court,

Hirabayashi v. United States and Yasui v. United States,

63-293 0 - 80 - 8
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nvolved violations of a curfew order imposed under executive
power. The legal foundation for the prosecution in both
cases rested on Executive Order 9066, Public Law 503, and
Public Proclamation No. 3 of the Western Defense Command.

In Executive Ofde; 9066, the President, after declaring

that "the successful prosecution of the war requires every
possible protection against espionage and against sabotage to

national defense material,. . .premises and. . .utilities"

authorized and directed the Secretary of War or any military
commander designated by him "to prescribe military areas.
. .from which any or all persons may be excluded, and with
respect to which, the right of any person to enter, remain in,
or leave, shall be subject to whatever restrictions the
Secretary of War or appropriate military commander may impose
in his discretion."9

Public Law 503, enacted by Congress on March 21, 1942,
had ratified Executive Order 9066, and provided that the
violation of any order of any military commander was deemed
to be a misdemeanor punishable by fine, imprisonment, or
both.10

Public Proclamation No. 3, issued by General DeWitt,
Commander of the Western Defense Command, proclaimed that
"military necessity" required "the establishment of certain
regulations pertaining to all enemy aliens and all persons

of Japanese ancestry" within Military Area No. 1, prescribed

by earlier proclamations. Accordingly, Public Proclamation i

No. 3 ordered that "all alien Japanese, all alien Germans,
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all alien Italians, and all persons of Japanese ancestry
residing or being within the geographical limits of Military
area No. 1. . .shall be within their place of residence between
the hours of 8 p.m. and 6 a.m., which period is hereafter
referred to as the hours of curfew."11

Gordon K. Hirabayashi, presently a professor of sociology
at the University of Alberta, was born, raised, and educated
in public schools in Seattle, Washington. At the time of his

arrest, he had never been to Japan, had had no connection

or association with Japanese in Japan, and was then a senior

at the University of Washington. Hirabayashi was criminally

prosecuted for violation of the curfew order, tried by jury,
convicted, and sentenced to three months' imprisonment.12
Minoru Yasui, now the director of the Denver Commission
on Community Relatioms, was born, raised and educated in
public schools in Oregon. He also went to a Japanese
language school for about three years. He later attended the
University of Oregon, where ye received both his A.B. and L.L.B.
degrees. He was a member of the Bar of Oregon and a second
lieutenant in the United States Army Infantry Reserve. He
had been employed by the Japanese Consulate's Office in
Chicago before the war, but resigned his position with th;
consulate as of December 8, 1941, the day after Pearl Harbor.
Yasui decided to test the constitutionality of the
curfew order then in effect, and discussed this intention

with an FBI agent before voluntarily violating the order.

After violating it, he requested that he be arrested so he
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could then attempt to obtain a writ of habeas corpus for his
release, and, in this‘manner, bring his case before the courts. i
Subsequently, Judge Alger Fee of a federal district
court in Oregon ruled that the COngréssional act of March 21,
1942, then in effect as Public Law 503, was unconstitutional
as it applied to American citizens. However, he held that
in the case of Yasui, Public Law 503 was constitutional as
defendant Yasui had renounced his citizenship "by reason of
his course of conduct"--that is, by his having been employed
by the Japanese consul inm Chicago, in spite of the fact that

Yasui testified that at no time had he renounced his

citizenship. Judge Fee sentenced Yasul to one year's imprisonment--
13
the maximum permitted by law for the violation.

Both of these cases, Hirabayashi v. United States and

Yasui v. United States, were taken to the Court of Appeais for

the Ninth Circuit and ultimately reviewed by the Supreme
Court as companion cases involving the same constitutional
issues.lb Chief Justice Harlan Fiske Stone delivered the
unanimous opinion of the Court, presenting the following
issues:

1. Whether the particular restrictions violated,
namely that all persons of Japanese ancestry
residing in such an area be within their place
of residence between the hours of 8 p.m. and 6
a.m., were adopted by the military commander
in the exercise of an unconstitutional delegation
by Congress of its legislative power,

2. Whether the restrictions unconstituionally
discriminated between citizens of Japanese
ancestry and those of other ancestries in
violation of the Fifth Amendment.
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With reference to the first issue, the Supreme Court
denied that the curfew order of General DeWitt was an

unconstitutional delegation by Congress of its legislative

pover.

1.

As to the second issue, the Supreme Court reasoned as follows:

1.

" "attachments" of persons of Japanese ancestry to the

The logic of the Court was as follows:

Congress, by the act of March 21, 1942 (Public Law
503), provided criminal penalties for violation
of orders of the military commander. Congress,
enacting Public Law 503, in effect ratified and
confirmed the President's Executive Order 9066.

by

Congress, through Public Law 503, thus authorized
the implementation of Executive Order 9066 on the
part of the commanding officer in declaring the
curfew order. ’

Since Congress and the President ‘acted in cooperation
with regard to any and all orders of the commanding
officer, Congress and the executive both had
constitutional authority to impose the curfew

through military authorities.

Since it was within the constitutional power of the
Congress and the executive to prescribe the curfew
order, said curfew order of General DeWitt was not
an unlawful delegation of legislative power.

The imposition of the curfew order was an emergency
war measure. The war power of the national government
is "the power to wage war successfully.”" This war
power extends to every matter and activity so related
to war as to substantially affect its conduct and
progress.

The Constitution placed the responsibility for war-

making upon the executive branch of the government,

and the executive could delegate this responsibility
to the military commander.

The military authorities determined that because of

Japanese enemy, including United States citizenms

of Japanese ancestry, these persons, as a group,

could be a greater source of danger than those of
a3 different ancestry.

Distinctions between citizens because of their
ancestry were by their very nature odious to a free
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people whose institutions were founded upon the
doctrine of equality. Legislative classifications
or discrimination based on race alone has often
been held to be a denial of equal protection.

5. However, danger of espionage and sabotage in time
of war and of threatened invasion calls upon the
military authorities to scrutinize every relevant
fact bearing on the loyalty of populations in the
danger areas.

6. For the successful prosecution of the war, citizens
of one ancestry may be placed in a different category fro
others.

7. The fact that attack on our shores was threatened
by Japan rather than another enemy power set these
citizens apart from others who had no particular
associations with Japan.

8. The military commander, acting with the authorization
of Congress and the executive, had constitutional
power to appraise the danger in the light of the
authorized standard and the inferences that he
drew from these facts involved the exercise of his
informed judgment.

9. These facts, and the inferences that could be
rationally drawn from them, supported the judgment
of the military commander that danger of espionage
and sabotage to our military resources was imminent
and that the curfew order was appropriate measure
to meet it, based on "military necessity."

10, Since the findings of the military commander were
adequately supported by basic facts in the light of
knowledge then available, the curfew order was an
appropriate means of minimizing the danger.

11. The Court therefore could not sit in review upon the
wisdom of the military action or substitute the
Court's judgment for the judgment of the military
commander.

In this manner, the Supreme Court santified the findings of
one man later described as "irrational"--General DeWitt.
Although the Court vacated the Yadui judgment, remanded the

case for resentence, and also ordered the lower court to strike

findings as to Yasui's alleged loss of United States
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16

citizenship, the Court upheld Hirabayashi's conviction and
17

sentence.

Mention should be made that Yasui was just one of over one
nundred loyal Americans of Japanese ancestry who sought to
challenge the military orders in court by deliberately

18

violating one or more of the orders and inviting arrest.

Eighteen months after the Hirabavashi and Yasui cases,

when commenting on the circumstances of the evacuation involved

in Korematsu v, United States, a few of the justices of the

Supreme Court were to have second thoughts regarding the "facts"
ypon which General DeWitt had based his judgment in issuing

his curfew and exclusion orders. One justice then declared
General DeWitt's findings to have been "an. accumulation. . .

of misinformation, half-truths, and insinuations that had for
years been directed against the Japanese Americans by people with
racial and economic prejudice--the same ﬁeople«who have been
among the foremost advocates of the evacuation."19

Most of the members of the bench before (and after) the

Hirabayashi and Yasui cases had been vigorous champions

of the human rights and civil liberties of Communists, common
criminals, anarchists, and a host of other persons generally
considered anathemas by the American people.20 For these
persons, these same justices had been meticulously careful
in defining procedural and substantive due process and had
upheld the doctrine of separation of powers bétwe;n the

1

legislative and executive branches of government. One

can only wonder what overriding considerations must have
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people whose institutions were founded upon the
doctrine of equality. Legislative classifications
or discrimination based on race alone has often
been held to be a denial of equal protection.

5. However, danger of espionage and sabotage in time
of war and of threatened invasion calls upon the
military authorities to scrutinize every relevant
fact bearing on the loyalty of populationms in the
danger areas.

6, For the successful prosecution of the war, citizens
of one ancestry may be placed in a different category fro
others.

7. The fact that attack om our shores was threatened
by Japan rather than another enemy power set these
citizens apart from others who had no particular
associations with Japan.

8. The military commander, acting with the authorization
of Congress and the executive, had constitutional
power to appraise the danger in the light of the
authorized standard and the inferences that he
drew from these facts involved the exercise of his
informed judgment.

9. These facts, and the inferences that could be
rationally drawn from them, supported the judgment
of the military commander that danger of espionage
and sabotage to our military resources was imminent
and that the curfew order was appropriate measure
to meet it, based on "military necessity."

10. Since the findings of the military commander were
adequately supported by basic facts in the light of
knowledge then available, the curfew order was an
appropriate means of minimizing the danger.

11. The Court therefore could not sit in review upon the

wisdom of the military action or substitute the
Court's judgment for the judgment of the military
commander.

In this manner, the Supreme Court santified the findings of

15
one man later described as "irrational"--General DeWitt.
Although the Court vacated the Yasui judgment, remanded the

case for resentence, and also ordered the lower court to strike j}

findings as to Yasui's alleged loss of United States
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prompted these justices to allow a breakdown in the separation
of powers doctrine to establish that whether military
jntentions are justified or merely capricious, that the actions
of the military, if based on "findings of 'military necessity,'"
would be upheld by the United States Supreme Court.

In the next case to reach the Supreme Court, on
pecember 18, 1944, the Supreme Court upheld the constitutionaliry
of the mass evacuation of Japanese in Korematsu v. United

22
states by a vote of six to three,
ptates

The facts indicated that FredT. Korematsu, "an American
citizen of - Japanese descent, was convicted in a Federal
pistrict Court for remaining in San Leandro, California,

a 'military area' contrary to Civilianm Exclusion Order No.
34, of the Commanding General of the Western Command, United
states Army, which order directed that after May 9, 1942,
all persons of Japanese ancestry should be excluded from
that atea."23 The Court noted that there was never any
question as to Korematsu's loyalty to the United States--he
had been born in Oakland, California, and was educated 1in
American schools. He could net read or write Japanese,

had never been outside of the United States, and was not

a dual citizen. The evacuation orders disrupted his plans
to marry a Caulcasian girl, prompting his decision to evade
them and to remain within the forbidden territory. Although
he was furnished with bail following his afrest, he was not

allowed his freedom awaiting trial--his being free on bail
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would have violated DeWitt's Order No. 34. The army seized
him and confined his at first at the Tanforan Racetrack
L‘Assembly Center_7, then in the county jail until his
trial. Korematsu was eventually convicted for violating
the evatuation order and sentenced to five years' probation.
Once again, Korematsu should have been able to walk out of
the courthouse, but once again the army seized him, and
then sent him to a detention camp. Just as his being
.at large on gail would have been a violation of Order No.
34, so would his being on probation have violated that
same order. The exclusion order was, in the words of
Justice Roberts, "nothing but a cleverly devised trap to
accomplish the real purpose ofi the military authority, which
was to lock him up in a concentration camp. The only course
by which L—Korematsu_7 could avoid arrest and prosecution
was to go to that camp according to instructions to be
given him when he reported at a civil control center."ZA

In his majority opinion, Justice Hugo Black stated
that the only issue presented by the Korematsu case was
the constitutionality of the exclusion order.25 In upholding
the exclusion order, Justice Black reasoned that:

1. "/7all_ ] legal restrictions which curtail the

civil rights of a single racial group are
immediately suspect,” subject to the "most

rigid scrutiny,"”

2. "“pressing public necessity may sometimes justify
the existence of such restrictions,”

3. the Court here found the requisite "pressing 26
public necessity’" to sustain the exclusion order.
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The Court justified the exclusion order as a military
jmperative in the following way:

1. that "the power to protect must be commensurate
with the threatened danger,"

2. that because "we are at war with the Japanese

Empire,. . .the properly constituted military
authorities feared an invasion of our West Coast
and felt cgnstrained to take proper security
measure, / and so_/ decided that the military
urgency of the situation demanded that all
citizeng of Japanese ancestry be segregated from
the West Coast temporarily,"

3. that the military authorities had found "that it was
impossible to bring about an immediate segregation
of the disloyal from the loyal,"

4. that the exclusion of all persons of Japanese - 27
ancestry from the West Coast was therefore justified.

Ironically, Korematsu is one of the very rare cases
in which a classification based on race or ancestry has
survived this strict Court scrutiny.28

Three of the nine justices dissented in the Korematsu
case: Justice Owen Roberts, Justice Robert H. Jackson,
and Justice Frank Murphy. The one person on the Court who
would have been expected to vote to uphold the v;lidity of
the evacuation of Korematsu was Justice Roberts. ?

Justice Roberts had been the chairman of the commission
to investigate the attack on Pearl Harbor. The release
of his report to the public in January 1942 had contained
unproven allegations of fifth column activities by Japanese-
Americans in Hawaii--allegations that had caused hysterical

reactions on the West Coast against the Japanese. The

Roberts report of January 25, 1942 concluded that there
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had been widespread espionage in Hawaii by persons of
Japanese ancestry. The evacuation order hadvbeen, in part,
based on the conclusions of Justice Roberts' report.

Therefore, it would seem to follow that Justice Roberts
would have insisted that the evacuation order as it applied
to Korematsu be upheld rather than to have him released.

Otherwise, such a person as Korematsu would have been at

large to commit such acts as the Roberts report had alleged
had been committed by the Japanese in Hawaii. How, in
contradiction of his own stated opinion in his report, Roberts:
voted with the minority of the Court to invalidate the
exclusion order.

Justice Jackson, former Attorney General and Chief
Prosecutor at the Nuremberg war trials, objected to the

majority opinion on procedural grounds:

”"

[/ A_/ judicial construction of the due process
clause that will sustain this order is a far more
subtle blow to liberty than the promulgation of
order itself. A military order, however
unconstitutional, is not apt to last longer

than the military emergency. . . .But once a
judicial opinion rationalizes such an order to
show that it conforms to the Constitution, or
rather rationalizes the Constitution to show

that the Constitution sanctions such an order,

the Court for all time has validated the principle
of racial discrimination in criminal procedure and
of transplanting American citizens. The principle
then lies about like a loaded weapon ready for the
hand of any authority that can bring forward a plausiblg
claim of an urgent need.”" / Italics added_/ 30

Justice Murphy wrote the strongest dissent. He balanced}
the need for an exclusion order, which '"necessarily must

rely for its reasonableness upon the assumption that all
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persons of Japanese ancestry may have a dangerous tendency
to commit sabotage and espionage," an assumption which he !
felt could not be supported by "reason, logic, or experience,”

against appropriate respect due to military judgment in
31

yartime, and concluded that the public danger here
motivating the exclusiqn order was not so great and imminent
to allow a deprivation of individual rights without the
intervention of such ordinary constitutional processes

such as hearings.32 0f significance is Justice Murphy's
statement that "it seems incredible that under these
circumstances it would have been impossible to hold loyalty
hearings for the mere 112,000 persons involved--or at

least for the 70,000 American citizens."33 He added in

a footnote that the British government had been able to
determine through individualized hearings whether 74,000
German and Austrian aliens were genuine risks or only

"friendly enemiés."” The British had accomplished that task

Fin a six month period after the outbreak of war, and only
34
2,000 were ultimately interned. Therefore, to exclude

all persons of Japanese ancestry without individualized
hearings to determine loyalty was obvious racial discrimination,
and violat;d the equal protection clause of the Fourteenth
Amendment. > He accordingly dissented from "this legalization
of racism"” with the following words:

"Racial discrimination in any form and in any degree

has no justifiable part whatever in our democratic

way of life. It is unattractive in any setting but
it is utterly revolting among a free people who
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have embraced the principles set forth in the

Constituion of the United States. All residents of

this nation are kin in some way by blood or culture

to a foreign land. Yet they are primarily and

necessarily a part of the new and distinct

civilization of the United States. They must

accordingly be treated at all times as the heirs

of the American experiment and as entitled to all 36
the rights and freedoms guaranteed by the Constitution.”

Remember, though, that these are the words of dissents
only--the ruling of the Korematsu case has established that

the Supreme Court will not review the findings of the military

when a state of "military necessity”" has been declared.

Korematsu has been so cited as the legal authority

underpinning Title II of the Internal Security Act of 1950.37
Ex parte Mitsuye Endo,38 decided the same day as

Korematsu, squarely presented the issue of relocation-center
detention which the Court avoided in Korematsu.

Mitsuye Endo was a United States citizen of Japanese
ancestry, and was a'Califorﬂia state employee at the time
of the outbreak of World War II. Soon after the war, she
was dismissed from state civil service under orders of the
state personnel board. She had never attended a Japanese
language school, could neither read nor write Japanese,
and was not a dual citizen. She had a brother serving in
the United States Army. Her family did not even subscribe
to a Japanese language newspaper. In July, 1942, she filed
a petition for writ of habeas corpus in the United States
district court for the Northern District of California,
asking that she be discharged from the Tule lake camp

and restored to liberty. That petition was denied in July,
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1943. In the interim period, on February 19, 1943, she made
application for leave clearance which was available to
chose found to be "loyal" to the United States to the
satisfaction of camp authorities and could meet other
requirements, such as having a definite job to which they
could go, a home in which to live, and a friendly community
to which they could be sent.39 Leave clearance was granted
tc her on August 16, 1943, but she was not allowed to leave
immediately. She had not made application for indefinite
leave.

The federal government conceded that the United States
Department of Justice and the War Relocation Authority
/ WRA_7 found her to be a loyal and law-abiding citizen.
No claim was made that she was detained on any charge or
that she was even suspected of disloyalty. The attorneys
for the government further agreed that it was beyond the
power of the WRA to detain citizens against whom no charges
of disloyalty or subversiveness had been made. What the
government attorneys did insist upon, however, was that
detention for an additional period after leave clearance
had been granted was an essential step in the total
evacuation program. Without such WRA control, there w?uld
be uncoordinated migration of "unwanted people" to
"unprepared communities,” which would result in hardship and
disorder. It was also argued that Executive Order 9102
authorized the WRA to make regulations to control situations

created by the exercise of the powers conferred upon the WRA
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40
for protection against espionage and sabotage.

The Supreme Court, however, invalidated relocation-

center detention for persons whose loyalty was granted and

who therefore were clearly held in confinement or subjected
to leave procedures and conditional release for social
rather than military reasons. “ The Court reasoned that
the act of March 21, 1942, which created the WRA, provided
a program to rezgve the Japanese from their homes, but not
to detain them. In the opinion for the Court, Justice
William O. Douglas declared that 'detention in Relocation
Centers was no part of the original program of evacuation.”
He pointed out that the legislative history of the act esta-
blishing the WRA and the Executive Order 9066 authorizing
the evacuation was silent on the power of the WRA to N
detain the evacuees. He delineated Executive Order 9066
and Executive 9102, and all the public proclamations
including the 108 civilian exclusion orders issued by
General DeWitt, as being war measures put into effect only
to "remove from designated areas. . .persons whose
removal is necessary in the interests of national security." ]
Justice Douglas went on to state that '"the authority
i—of the WRA_7 to detain a citizen or to grant him a
conditional release as protection against espionage or :
sabotage is exhausted at least when his loyalty is conceded.]
Douglas thereby concluded that Endo was "entitled to an :

44
unconditional release by the War Relocation Authority."

Justice Murphy, who had dissented in Korematsu,
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concurred in the Endo case, stating:

". . .detention in Relocation Centers of persons of

Japanese ancestry regardless of loyalty is not only
unauthorized by Congress or the Executive but is
another example of the unconstitutional resort

to racism inherent in the entire evacuation program.
Racial discrimination of this nature bears no
reasonable relation to military necessity and is
utterly foreign to the ideals and traditions of the
American people."45

Justice Roberts added:

". . .the court is squarely faced with a serious
constitutional question, whether the relator’'s
detention violated the guarantees of the Bill of
Rights of the Federal Constitution and especially
the guarantee of due process of law. There can be
but one answer to that question. An admittedly
loyal citizen has been deprived of her liberty

for a period of years. Under the Constitution, she
should be free to come and go as she pleases.
Instead, her liberty of motion and other imnocent
activities have been prohibited and conditioned.
She should be discharged." 46

It is important to remember, however, that the Court in
Endo, consistent with its holding in Korematsu, specifically
stated that the original expulsion from the West Coast and the
detention for three years without charges, trial, or
determination of loyalty were legitimate exercises of
presidéntial and military power during an emergency. The
Court merely ruled that Endo and other admittedly loyal
American citizeas could not be imprisoned indefinitely. .

The Endo decision was announced on December lé; 1944, ’
The Western Defense Command (then under General Henry C.
Pratt) had rescinded the exclusion and detention orders a

day earlier on December 17 to allow most of those

incarcerated to return to the West Coast effective January

63-293 0 -~ 80 -~ 9
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2, 1945, One cannot help but wonder what circumstances
and forces were at play between the highest judicial and
executive positions in our land to render a rescission of the

exclusion and detention orders and Supreme Court decisions

concerning those orders within a day of each other.

The Hirabavashi, Yasui, Korematsu, and Endo decisions

constitute valid, viable law today. The Japanese American
Citizens League proposes that the Commission referred to in
S. 1647 undertake an unbiased report to determine what
undue presidential and congressional influences, if any,
affected the judicial process in the period spanning these
four decisions, which would app:oximate a breakdown in the
fundamental Constitutional doctrine of the separation of
powers between the three branches of government. To
establish that the executive, congressional, and judicial
branches acted--or did not act--with independence and
integrity in this significant chapter of American constituticnal]
interpretation is to help ensure that our government will

operate in the manner envisioned by the Framers of the 1

Constitution.
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320 U.S. 81 (1943).
320 U.S. 115 (1943).
323 U.S. 214 (1944).
323 U.S. 283 (1944).

See e.g., Gunther, Gerald, Constitutional Law; Cases

and Materials, New York: The Foundation Press, Inc.,

1976; Rostow, Fugene V., "The Japanese American Cases--

A Disaster,"

The Yale Law Journal, Vol. 54, No. 3,
pp. 489-533, June 1945; tenBroek, Jacobus, Barnhart,

Edward N., Matson, Lloyd W., Prejudice, War and the

Constitulion, Berkeley: University of California Press,

1954; Tribe, Laurence H., American Constitutional Law,

New York: The Foundation Press, Inc., 1978.

See e.g., Korematsu v. United States, 323 U.S. 214 (1944)
(J. Jackson, dissenting).

Id. at 235 (J. Murphy, dissenting).

Korematsu, for example, established that a strict standard
of judicial scrutiny should be applied when classes are
defined along racial lines. See footnote 29 infra

and accompanying text.

7 Fed. Reg. 1407 (1942).

Pub. L. No. 77-503, 56 Stat., 176 (Act of March 21, 1942).
7 Fed Reg. 2543 (1942).

He was also prosecuted on a count for failure to register
for evacuation from a designated military area pursuant
to Executive Order 9066. Upon conviction of this count,

he was sentenced to three months' imprisonment,
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which ran concurrently with the sentence imposed

on the curfew count.

United States v. Yasui, 48 F. Supp. 40 (.D.C.N. Ore.,
1942).

This analysis is found in The Bamboo People by

Frank Chuman (Del Mar, California: Publishers, Inc.,

1976). Mr. Chuman is a practicing attorney of the
California bar and a former national preslident of
the Japanese American Citizens League (1960-62).
Chuman at 189,

320 U.S. at 116-17.

320 U.S. at 105.

The Japanese American Incarceration: A Case for Redress,

2d ed., The National Committee for Redress, JACL,
Feb. 1979, at 19.

Korematsu v. United States, 323 U.S. at 239 (J. Murphy,
dissenting).
Chuman at 190.
Id.

Korematsu v. United States, 323 U.S. at 216.
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Id. at 194 (majority opinion).
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at 232 (J. Roberts, dissenting).
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at 222 (majority opinion).

-
[-"

at 216 (majority opinion).

-

d. at 197 (majority opinion).

Gunther at 698.

Chuman at 193.
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323 U.S. at 246 (J. Jackson, dissenting).

I1d. at 234 (J. Murphy, dissenting).
Id. at 235 (J. Murphy, dissenting).
id.
1d.
14d.
I1d. at 242 (J. Murphy, dissenting).

Chuman at 194.

323 U.S. 233 (1944).

Id. at 285, 293.

1d. at 294—95.

1d. at 297-98.

I1d. at 299-303.

Id. at 300. .
Id. at 304.

Id. at 307-08.

Id. at 310.

Id. at 283.

;
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CONCLUSION

The facts of the period of history under consideration speak

for themselves and, in our view, are incontrovertible. The days

and weeks following the attack on Pearl Harbor put this nation under
great stress and self-doubt, and in the climate that éxisted, prompted
a series of events that culminated in an extraordimary episode in the
history of the United States: the evacuation and incarceration
behind barbed wire and armed military guards of innocent victims

of an identifiable group of American citizens and legal resident
aliens.

The evacuation was initiated by regional pressure groups along
the West Coast and was subsequently manifested through the highest
levels of this nation's government. It was, oddly, a singular
event in which a regional attitude, as it were, was implemented
into a national policy which was sanctified by the very actions
of the government. The fact of the evacuation is evidence of the
consequent failure of the government to carry out the responsibility
of maintaining the democratic principles of this nation. Through
its participation in the evacuation, the government demonstrated
the f;ilure of the system of checks and balances which are intended
to insure the prutections and rights of American citizens.

The President failed when he signed Executive Order 9066, which
provided the means ultimately for the evacuation. The Congress 3
failed when it passed Public Law 77-503 and when it failed to questiof
the intent of the Executive Order and the domestic policies being

enacted by the military. And the United States Supreme Court, the
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final arbiter of justice, failed ﬁhen it refused to examine the
argument of "military necessity" and therefore deemed the evacuation
constitutional. The system of democracy was placed under stress

and was tested by the times, and ?t failed miserably.

In short, the evacuation exemplifies the tragic failure of
american democracy.

Japanese Americans, the hapless victims of the government's
policies in 1942, maintained, however, their faith in the very system that
denied them their rightful place in this society and remained loyal to the
government which had inflicted an unconscionable injugtice upon them.

They were, after all, American citizens for whom the history, the customs,
and the beliefs of the United States were inextricably a part of their
existence. In 1942, they acquiesced to the government's demands because,
as American citizens, they were given>no other alternatives.

Although we delve into the past and make certain historical
determinations as to how the evacuation came about, there are many pro-
found questions which cannot be answered in light of the limited evidence
available. It is important to understand not only the manner in which
the evacuation decision was made, but it is also important to know why
such a gross violation of constitutional rights was sanctioned at the
highest level of government--by the President himself. It is, we feel,
in the best interest of this country as the world's beacon of democratic
principles to pursue a close examination of the evacuation in order to
help insure that an injustice of the past is not repeated.

To this end, the Japanese American Citizens League (JACL) has en-
dorsed passage of S.1647, the "Commission of the Wartime Relocation and

Internment of Civilians Act", as a means of providing a vehicle for an
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objective and thorough investigation of the evacuation.

In seeking a resolution for our past experience, the JACL and the
Japanese American community throughout this country have been involved
in discussions for approxim;tely ten years. These discussions have not
been without conflict and strong differences of opinion, for as with any

organization, we are not all of a like mind on the issue. Whatever our

differences, however, the Japanese American community maintains a

unanimous view that the redress issue, so-called, is an injunction to

review the moral and constitutional principles of this nation.

Our initial discussions focused on the attempt to!seek monetary

compensation for our experiences of 1942, but through mqnths of consideration
and in consultation with various Members of Congress and others, our
position has evolved to supporting a Presidential factfinding commission
whose task it will be to study the evacuation and to determine whether an
injustice was committed against American citizens and legal resident aliens.
The JACL, in concert with the concept of S$.1647, places its faith in the
commission to view the facts regarding the evacuation and to correct a
grievous injustice of the past by recommending appropriate remedies.

It is the hope of the Japanese American Citizens League that, through i;
the commission, there will be an official query into the past events that
shaped a fateful policy, and in so doing, to insure the principles of

democracy in the future.
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Selected Articles
Japanese American Evacuation
For 1942

"The Japanese in Our Midst," pamphlet, Colorado Council of Churches.
"Aliens, But Useful," Business Week, February 21, 1942.
"America's 150,000 Japanese," by E. O. Hauser, American Mercury, December 1941.
"California and the Japamese," by Carey McWilliams, New Republic, March 2, 1942.
“California Gets Tough," by J. Bruce, New York Times Magazine, March 15, 1942.

"Churches Act to Shield Japanese,"” by A. A. Hunter, Christian Century, December 31,
1942.

"Cool Heads or Martial Law," by Robert Bendiner, Nation, February 14, 1942.

"Evacuating American Citizens,” by F. B. Duveneck, Natiom, May 9, 1942.

"Help for Japanese Refugees," by P. R. Hare, Christian Century, March 18, 1942.
“Japanese Out of California," by Carey McWilliams, New Republic, April 6, 1942.
"Japanese Saboteurs in Our Midst," by Stanley High, Readers Digest, January 1942.
"Our Japanese Refugees,” by Galen M. Fisher, Christian Century, April 1, 1942.

"The People Nobody Wants,” by F. J. Taylor, Saturday Evening Post, May 9, 1942.

"Plight of the Nisei," by Howard Costigan, Nation, February 14, 1942.

"What Shall We Do with Our 150,000 Japanese?" by D. Eddy, American Magazine,
March 1942.

"Evacuees to Farms,"” Business Week, September 19, 1942. . -

"Japanese Americans and the Law," by Roger Baldwin, Asia, September 1942.

"Are Evacuees to Become Peons?" Chtistiaﬁ Century, August 12, 1942.

"Outcast Americans," by W. Robinson, American Magazine, September 1942.

"Problem People," by J. Marshall, Collier's, August 15, 1942.

"Lgter May Be Too Late," by T. Fukuyama, ChtistiAn”Centugx, July 15, 1942.

“Life is Hard in Evacuee Camps," A. A. Hunter, Christian Cen:ﬁgz, July 15; 1942.

"Eyewitness Story of the Evacuation of the Japanese,” by E. Clement, Christian
Century, August 5, 1942.

"Help for the Nisei Students," by R. W. Barstow, Christian Century, July 1, 1942.
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"Japanese at Work," by L. E. Davies, New York Times Magazipe, June 21, 1942.
"West Coast Japanese,” by G. E. Wills, Asia, August 1942,
"Business in Evacuee Centers," Business Week, July 18, 1942.

"Protective Custody of the Japanese,” by C. W. Piersol, Christian Century,
August 12, 1942.

"Our Stakes in the Japanese Exodus,” By Dr. Paul S. Taylor, Survey Graphic,
September 1942.

"Evacuation: American Style,” by George D. Nickel, Survey Midmonthly, April
1942 and October 1942.

"Japanese Evacuation,” by Galen M. Fisher, Far Eastern Survey, June 29, 1942.
"Japanese Evacuation: Policy and Perspectives,” by Carey McWilliams, Common
Ground, Summer 1942.

Hawaii

"Brother Enemy," by M. W. MacRay, Agia, March 1942.

"Japanese in Hawaii,” New Republic, April 6, 1942.
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"Hawaii's 150,000 Japanese," by Albert Horlings, Natiom, July 25, 1942.

"Japan-in-Hawaii,” by B. Henderson, Survey Graphic, July 1942.

Note:

Literally, hundreds of pamphlets and thousands of articles have now been published
concerning the wartime treatment of Japanese Americans, not to mention the thousands
of references in various books and documentaries of World War II. Many articles

of more recent date comment on the unprecedented degree of acceptance of Japanese
Americans today. These references may be identified in the several directories and
catalogs in the various public and college libraries in this country. They are
much too numerous to be included in this selected bibliography.

Probably the most complete and authoritative information regarding Japanese
Americans is to be found in the Pacific Citizen, a weekly membership publication
of the Japanese American Citizens League (JACL) which has been published since
before World War II.
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It may also be of interest that the University of California Los Angeles (UCLA),

in cooperation with the JACL, is currently engaged in research involving the
Japanese in America through the 1865-1965 century, with the view of publishing
definitive historical and sociological tracts and volumes on three generations of
Japanese in the United States--the Issei (immigrants), the Nisei (first genmeration,
American-born), and the Sansei (second generation, American-borm).

Prepared by:

Washington JACL Office National JACL Headquarters

1730 Rhode Island Ave., N.W., #204 1765 Sutter St.
Washington, D.C. 20036 San Francisco, CA 94115
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Hearings, Reports, and Records
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Record, May 9, 1941.

House Select Committee (Tolan) Investigating National Defense Migration. National
Defense Migration, Preliminary Report and Recommendations of Problem of Evacua-=
tion of Citizens and Aliens From Military Areas. Report pursuant to H. Res. 113.
77th Cong., 2nd sess. March 10, 1942.

Unpublished committee hearings on Public Law 503 of the Seventy-seventh Congress
were obtained from the respective chairmen of the House and Senate military
affairs committees.

Senate, Military Affairs Committee, Subcommittee on Japanese War Relocation Centers.
Japanese War Relocation Centers; Report on S. 444, and S. Res. 101 & 111i.
78th Cong., lst sess. May 7, 1943.

House, Special Committee (Costello) on Un-American Activities. Military Views on
Japanese War Relocation Centers, Report and minority views. (The minority views
are those of Mr. Eberharter.) H.rp. 717, 78th Cong., lst sess. Sept. 30, 1943.

House, Special Committee on Un-American Activities. Investigations of Un-American
Propaganda Activities in the United States, Hearings on H. Res. 282 (77th Cong.).
78th Cong., lst sess. Appendix, pt. 8., Report on Axis front movement in U.S.
2nd sec. Japanese Activities, Nov. 1, 1943.

Senate, Military Affairs Committee. War Relocation Centers: Hearings before sub-
committee, on S. 444; 78th Cong., lst sess.; Nov. 24, 1943. 1944, (These
hearings relate to events at Tule Lake center, Nov. 1-4, 1943).

Senate, Military Affairs Committee. War Relocation Centers; Hearings (January)
before (Chandler) subcommittee on S. 444. 78th Cong., 2nd sess. March 6,
1943, .

SUSPENSION OF DEPORTATION PROCEEDINGS. Regulating Powers of Attorney General to
Suspend Deportation of Aliens. Testimony of JACL, House Judiciary Subcommittee
on Immigration and Naturalization, 1947.

House, Judiciary Committee. Equality in Immigration and Naturalization; Hearings
on Immigration and Naturalization. 80th Cong., 1948.

House, Judiciary Committee. Equality in Immigration and Naturalization; Joint
Hearings before the subcommittees. 82nd Cong., 1951.

JAPANESE AMERICAN EVACUATION CLAIMS. Hearings before the Claims Subcommittee,
Coumittee on the Judiciary, House of Representatives. Serial No. 23, 1954
(83rd Congress); Serial No. 13, 1955 (84th Congress).

TRIBUTE TO JAPANESE AMERICAN CITIZENS LEAGUE. Extension of Remarks, House of
Representatives, Congressional Record, August 2, 1955.
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JAPANESE AMERICAN IN HAWAII. Statehood for Hawaii. : Hearings before the Interior
and Insular Affairs Committee. Testimony of JACL, House of Representatives,
1959. Also, before Subcommittee on Territories and Insular Affairs, Interior
and Insular Affairs Committee. Testimony of JACL, United States Senate, 1959.

TRIBUTE TO JAPANESE AMERICAN MILITARY SERVICE IN WORLD WAR II (A). Speech of
Senator Hiram L. Fong, Congressional Record, May 21, 1963.

TRIBUTES TO JAPANESE AMERICAN MILITARY SERVICE IN WORLD WAR II. Speeches of 25
Congressmen, House of Representatives, Congressional Record, Jume 11, 1963.

House, Judiciary Subcommittee on Immigration and Naturalization. Immigration.
Discrimination, Hearings Part 3, 1964.

House, Judiciary Subcommittee on Immigration and Naturalization. Immigration
Discrimination, Hearings, Serial No. 7, 1965.

Senate, Judiciary Subcommittee on Immigration and Naturalization. Immigration
and Naturalization, Hearings, Part 2, 1965.
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United States Executive Documents

Executive Order 9066, Feb. 19, 1942.

Bureau of Census

The Japanese Population. United States Census of Population. Nonwhite Population
by Race. Census Bureau. 1960.

Department of the Army

Department of the Army. "Japanese Evacuation From the West Coast,' Chapter 5 in
The United States Army in World War II: The Western Hemisphere (vol. 2);
Guarding the United States and Its Outposts. 1964.

Department of Justice

Precedent Decisions Under Japanese American Evacuation Claims Act. Adjudications
of the Attorney General, 1956.

Japanese Immigration. Annual Report, Immigration amd Naturalization Service.
1964.

Department of War

Department of War. Japanese Evacuation From the West Coast, 1942. (Gen. John
L. DeWitt's final report). 1943.

Selective Service System. Special Groups (with bibliography) (by Campbell C.
Johnson). Special Monograph 10, vol. 1; Appendices A-G, vol 2. 1953.
(Includes reports on the Japanese Americans and selective service).

War Agency Liquidation Unit, Division of Budget and Administrative Management,
Department of the Interior. People in Motion: The Postwar Adjustment of
of Evacuated People. (Prepared by Robert Cullum). 1947.

President's Committee on Civil Rights

The Wartime Evacuation of Japanese Americans. Report of the President's Committee

on Civil Rights. 1947.

Department of Agriculture

Bibliography on the Japanese in American Agriculture. U.S. Department of Agriculture.
Bibliographical Bulletin No. 3, compiled by H. F. Hennefrund and O. Cummings.
Government Printing Office, Washington, 1943. Since agriculture problems cut
through the largest part of the history of Japanese in America, this
bibliography is of far wider usefulness that its title might indicate. It
contains references to unpublished theses.
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Reports of The War Relocation Authority
Department of Interior
1946

Administrative Highlights of the WRA Program (prepared by Malcolm E. Pitts).

Community Govermment in the War Relocation Centers.

Impounded People: Japanese Americams in the Relocation Centers (prepared by E. H!
Spicer).

Legal and Constitutional Phases of the WRA Program (prepared by Glick and
Ferguson).

The Evacuated People: A Quantitative Description (prepared by Stauber and
French).

The Relocation Program (prepared by H. Rex Lee).

Token Shipment: The Story of the War Refugee Shelter (prepared by Edward B.
Marks, Jr:.).

Hartime Exile: The exclusion of Japanese Americans from the West Coast (prepared
by Ruth McKee).

Hartime Handling of Evacuee Property.

WRA: The Story of Human Conservation (prepared by Morrill Tozier).

Bibliography of Japanese in America (processed). War Relocation Authority,
Washington, D.C. This bibliography was issued serially, the three earliest
and most important sections being:

Part 1I: (November 7, 1942) "Periodical Articles~-January, 1941-~~
November, 1942.”

Part II: (November 24, 1942) "Books and Pamphlets--1937-42."

Part III: (August 14, 1943) ". . .includes material published between
October 1942 and July 1943 on the War Relocation Authority, the
Jap , and Jap ~Americans, in the United States and
Hawaii."
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Civilian Exclusion Order Rlo. 5
WESTERN DEFENSE COMMAND AND FOURTH ARMY
" WARTIME CIVIL CONTROL ADMINISTRATION

Presidio of San Franclsco, California
April 1, 1942

INSTRUCTIONS
TO ALL PERSONS OF

JAPANESE
~ ANCESTRY
~ LIVING . IN THE FOLLOWING AREA:

All that portion of the City and County of San Francisco, State of
California, lying generally west of the north-south line established by
Junipero Serra Boulevard, Worehester Avenue, and Nineteenth Ave-
nue, and lying generally north of the east-west line established by
California Street, to the intersection of Market Stxeet, and thence on
Market Street to San Francisco Bny

All Japanese person:, hoth alien and non-alicn, wi]l be evacuated
from the above designated area by 12:00 o’clock noon, Tuesday,
April 7, 1942,

No Japanese person will hc ]wnmtt(d to enter or leave the above
desceribed area after 8:00 a. m, Thursday, April 2, 1942, without
obtoining special permission from the Provost Marshal at the Civil
- Control Station located at: : .

- 1701 Van Ness Avenue
San Franeisco, California

The Civil Control Station is equipped to assist the Japanese popula-
tion affected by this evacuation in the following ways:

1. Give advice and insttuctions on the evacuation.

2. Provide services with respect to the management, leasing, sale,
storage or other disposition of most kinds of property including: real
estate, business and professional equipment, bulldmgs, household
goods, boats, automobiles, livestock, etc. .

3. Provide temporary residence elsewhere for all Japanese in
family groups. :

4. Transport persons and a limited amount of clothing and eqmp-
ment to their new residence, as specified below.
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_with instructions received at the Civil Control Station.

‘heavy furniture. Cooking utensils and other small items will be ac-]
_ cepted if erated, packed and plainly marked with the name and]
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THE FOLLOWING INSTRUCTIONS MUST BE OBSERVED:

1. A responsible member of each family, preferably the hcad of j
the family, or the person in whose name most of the property is held, |
and each mdwldual living alone, will report to the Civil Control
Station to receive further instructions. This must be done between |
8:00 a. m. and 5:00 p. m,; Thursday, April 2, 1942 or between 8:00 |
a. m. and 5:00 p. m., I‘rlday, April 3, 1942,

2. Evacuecs must carry with them on departu're for the Reception |
Center, the following property:

(a) Bedding and linens (no mattress) for each member of the-
family;

(b) Toilet articles for each member of the famlly,

(¢) Extra clothing for each member of the family;

(d) Sufficient knives, forks, spoons, plates, bowls and cups for cach }
member of the family; - : ]

(e) Essential personal effects for each member of the family.

All items carried will be sccurely packaged, tied and plam].y‘
marked with the name of the owner and numbered in accordance |

The size and number of packages is limited to that which can be |
carried by the individual or family group.

No contraband items as deseribed in paragraph 6, Public Procla-
mation No. 3, Headquarters Western Defense Command ‘and Fourth |
Army, dated March 24, 1942, will he carried. 1

3. The United States Government through its agencies will provide
for the storage at the sole risk of the owner of the more substantialj
household items, such as iceboxes, washing machines, pianos and other}

address of the owner. Only one name and address will be used by aj
given family.

4. Bach family, and individual living alone, will be furnished;
transportation to the Reception Center. Private means of transporta:
tion will not be utilized. All instructions pertaining to the movement]
will be obtained at the Civil Control Station.

Go to the Civil Control Statlon at 1701 Yan Ness Avenue, San]
Francisco, California, between 8:00 a. m. and 5:00 p. m ':
Thursday, April 2, 1942, or between 8:00 a. m. and 5:00]

- p- m., Friday, April 3, 1942, to reccive further Instruction ¥

J. L. DeWITT 3
Lieutenant General, U. S. Army]
Commanding
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Senator JAcksoN. Miss Wong, we are delighted to welcome you to
the committee.

Ms. Wong. I am Diane Yen-Mei Wong. I am executive director of
the Washington State Commission on Asian American Affairs. I
ask that my entire statement be entered into the record.

Senator JAcksoN. The entire statement will appear as if read
following your testimony and you may summarize your remarks.

Ms. WonG. The Commission on Asian and American Affairs was -
established in 1973 by the State legislature. It is comprised of 24
members appointed by the Governor. One of the most difficult
topics with which we have had to deal pertains to Japanese Ameri-
can redress.

After a year of study, the commission, at its November 1979
meeting, adopted a resolution which stated that (a) it believes a |
grievous wrong was committed against Japanese Americans when
the United States incarcerated them during World War 1II,; ;

(b) It supports legislation that would aim toward monetary remu- |
neration to persons affected by the incarceration; :

(c) It also supports with a few amendments S. 1647, which would
establish a study commission.

In making its resolution, the commission considered many differ-
ent points. For instance, it believes S. 1647 is a good educational|
tool, especially since it proposes to hold public hearings in various
parts of the country, including Washington State. ,

It contains a time-specific deadline by which recommendations;
must be completed. It also establishes a relationship of cooperationi
and access between the study commission and government agencies
that control necessary information.

The majority of the commissioners, however, also felt that there;
were serious problems with the bill. For instance, there has already;
been a great deal of study conducted on incarceration. At some
point in time, we must decide enough studying has been done. The:
bill by itself does not go far enough because it does not ensure thatj
recommendations will lead to remedies. '

Further, even if remedies are recommended, there is no guaran4
tee that they will be implemented. 1

The Commission on Asian American Affairs believes that any
investigation will confirm that the evacuation was a grievo
wrong against the Japanese Americans. The simple facts are ve
compelling: Japanese Americans were not the same as Japanese]
those imprisoned included American citizens and those who, ac§
cording ts Federal law, were ineligible for citizenship; they were al
imprisoned with no prior findings of guilt.

Speaking as an individual attorney, I find these facts compelli
enough to call for direct redress immediately. 4

As the director of the Commission on Asian American Affairs,s
know that there are political realities that we must all face and
with which we must all deal. As an appointed official, I try to tak]
into consideration all the viewpoints of my statewide constituen$§
and try to integrate them into a position which best represen§
their interests. With that in mind, permlt me to share with y
some of the realities for the commission, for myself, and the Sta,
of Washington:
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In November 1978, over 2,000 Japanese Americans and friends
attended a “Day of Remembrance” ceremony in Puyallup, Wash. It
was the site of the former assembly center. The events included the
reading of a resolution adopted by the entire city of Seattle, home
of the largest concentration of Asian Pacific Americans in Wash-
ington. That resolution condemned constitutional and moral viola-
tions against the Japanese Americans during World War II.

In February 1979, Governor Ray, of Washmgton, proclaimed Feb-
ruary 19 as a statewide “Day of Remembrance” in honor of those
Washington Japanese Americans who were evacuated and interned
without prior determination of any guilt.

In May 1979, 300 to 500 Washington residents signed a letter
which was published in the Washington Post. All asked for direct
redress; some for both direct redress and the study commission;
none for the study commission alone.

In July 1979, the Conference of Western Attorrieys General, led
by Washmgton Attorney General Slade Gorton, passed a resolution
which supported the campaign to obtain reasonable compensation
for injuries and losses suffered by Japanese Americans during
World War II.

In February 1980, one of the largest televisions in the Pacific
Northwest, KING-TV, aired a commentary in support of monetary
redress, saymg that though redress was expensive, it was a neces-
sary reminder “against the time when some racial or ethnic para-
noia again threatens the Constitution.”

Lastly, beginning in January 1980, under the joint sponsorshlp of
the American Friends Service Committee and the Washington
State Commission on the Humanities, a series of discussions were
held in Washington. The first all-day session was held in Seattle
and attracted over 400 people.

A similar conference was held in March in Spokane and over 250
persons attended that. At both sessions, concerns were raised about
the unnecessary delay of redress through more study and the lim-
ited ability of the Japanese American Citizens League to advocate
on tl:lelrllalf of the interests of the Japanese American community as
a whole.

Next week there will be a third and final discussion in Tacoma,
where many of the APA community groups have already expressed
tlfeu support for direct redress rather than the study commission
alone.

I might point out that Seattle, Spokane, and Tacoma house the
three largest concentrations of Asian Pacific Americans in Wash-
ington.

Those are just some of the political factors which have entered
into the development of our commission’s following recommenda-
tions to you:

First, Congress should develop and advocate on behalf of legisla-
tion leadmg to direct monetary redress. The great majority of the
Persons who have expressed their opinions to us favor more than
Just a study commission. They have advocated direct monetary
redress. The Commission on Asian American Affairs itself has also
gone on record in support of direct redress.

Second, S. 1647 should be amended to include language that
members of a study commission include persons who were incarcer-
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ated in the camps. Preferably, they would be old enough to remem- |
ber and understand the camp experience. o
Third, S. 1647 should also include language directing its commis- |
sioners to work toward recommendations for specific remedies and |
specific timetables. ]
In conclusion, I would like to say, as many of the members of the |
Commission on Asian American Affairs envision it, S. 1647 and
direct redress legislation would work hand in hand, with the latter {
providing a logical vehicle through which to implement the study }
commission’s recommendations. :
Our commission, it must be remembered, is confident that the ;
facts will compel the study commission to conclude that direct ¢
redress is not only needed but also correct. ;
Thus, we logically support both the concept of a study and of |
direct redress concurrently. I don’t think that direct redress is a
diversion. I think we need to consider monetary redress and the
study commission together. )
The study commission bill alone is not enough. It is only a]
beginning.
Thank you very much for your consideration and time.
Senator JAcksoN. Thank you, Ms. Wong.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Wong follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DIANE YEN-MEI WoNG, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
WASHINGTON STATE COMMISSION ON ASIAN AMERICAN AFFAIRS

Good afternoon. My name is Diane Yen-Mei Wong, and I am the Executive}
Director of the Washington State Commission on Asian American Affairs (CAAA).]
The Commission was established in 1973 by the State Legislature and given the;
mandate to enhance the lives of Asian Pacific Americans (APAs) in the state. Ing
order to carry out this responsibility, the Governor, with the confirmation of th
State Senate, has appointed 24 Commissioners from throughout the state. The}
Commissioners are community leaders who represent at least all the major APA]
ethnic groups and who hail from all different walks of life, including educationj
business, social services, medicine and government. ]

One of the most difficult topics with which the CAAA has had to deal pertains tq
Japanese American Redress. In September 1978, the CAAA went on record ir§
support of federal legislation which would bring about redress. At that time, therg
was not yet any specific federal legislation. Then, in November 1979, a little over §
year later, the CAAA once again considered the issue. This time there was at leas§
one bill (identical versions of which had been introduced in both the Senate and th
gouse), and the expectation that another bill would soon be introduced in thd

ouse. 4

The Commission resolution which was adopted at that meeting states that thi
Commission believes a grievous wrong was committed against Japanese Americaiy
when the U.S. incarcerated them during World War II; that the Commission sug
ports legislation that would aim towards monetary remuneration to persons affecte
by the incarceration; and that the CAAA also supports with a few amendments, 3
1647/H. 5499 which would establish a study commission. (Attachment A: Commi
sion Resolution; Attachment B: News Release)* E

In making its resolution, the CAAA considered many different points. I would liks
to enumerate a few of those for your consideration. The CAAA feels that S. 1647 is4
good educational tool, especially since it proposes to hold public hearings in vario
parts of the country, including Washington. It contains a time-specific deadline Y
which recommendations must be completed. It establishes a relationship of cooperd
tion and access between the study commission and government agencies that contrd
necessary information.

The majority of the Commissioners, however, also felt that there were ser:
defects with the bill. For instance, there has already been a great deal of stug
conducted on the incarceration. At some point in time, we must decide enouf
studying has been done. The bill itself does not go far enough because it does

1 The attachments referred to have been retained in the committee files.
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ensure that the recommendations will lead to remedies. Further, even if remedies
are recommended, there is no guarantee that they will be implemented. Unless
there is aggressive action forthcoming, many of the Issei (first generation), who lost
the most due to the incarceration, will have died. .

The CAAA firmly believes that any investigation will confirm that the evacuation
was a grievous wrong against the Japanese Americans. The simple facts are compel-
ling: Japanese were not the same as Japanese Americans; those imprisoned included
American citizens and those who, according to federal law, were ineligible for
citizenship; Japanese Americans were imprisoned with no prior findings of guilt.

Speaking as an attorney, I find these facts compelling enough to call for direct
redress immediately.

As the Director of the CAAA, however, I know that there are political realities
that we must all face and with which we must all deal. Unlike you, I am not an
elected official. Rather, I have been appointed by the Governor. However, I, like
you, must try to take into consideration all the viewpoints of my constituents and
try to integrate them into a position which best represents their interests. With that
in mind, permit me to share with you some of the forces which have been in effect
in Washington state this last year and a half.

(1) In November 1978, over 2,000 Japanese Americans and friends attended a
“Day of Remembrance” ceremony in Puyallup, Washington, the site of a former
assembly center. Mayor Charles Royer of Seattle, read a joint resolution issued by
him and the Seattle City Council, in which the City of Seattle acknowledged and
condemned “the constitutional and moral violations perpetuated against persons of
Japanese descent during World War IL” (Attachment C: Seattle Joint Resolution)

(2) In February 1979, Governor Dixy Lee Ray, of Washington, proclaimed Febru-
ary 19, 1979, as a statewide “Day of Remembrance” in honor of those Washington
Japanese Americans who were evacuated from their homes and businesses and
interned in camps throughout the United States. The proclamation also acknowl-
edged that these governmental actions were done without any prior hearing or
determination of guilt on the part of the Japanese Americans. (Attachment D:
Washington Proclamation)

(3) In May 1979, the Washington Post published an “open letter” to Senator
Hayakawa which was paid for by over 2,000 persons, almost all of whom are
Japanese Americans. (Because of space limitations, only 1,000 of the names were
printed in the Post.) At least 300 of the signators were from the state of Washing-
tor.. All signators of the letter asked for direct redress; some supported both the
direct redress and the study commission approach; none supported the study com-
mission approach alone.

(4) In July 1979, the Conference of Western Attorneys General, led by Washington
Attorney General Slade Gorton, passed a resolution which declared the evacuation
as going against the nation’s traditions, and which supported, in principle, the
campaign to obtain reasonable compensation for injuries and losses suffered by
Japanese American evacuees, detainees and internees. (Attachment E: Attorneys
General Resolution)

(5) In February 1980, the NBC affiliate station in Seattle, KING-TV, aired a
commentary in response to statements made by a citizen, Mr. Todd, at a meeting of
the Washington State Advisory Committee to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights.
Mr. Todd who was upset about the Committee’s support of redress efforts, made
statements about Japanese Americans which the Commentator felt to reflect the
same attitude that led to the suspension of the Constitution and imprisonment of
Japanese Americans during World War II. The Commentator went on to say that
though redress was expensive, this was a necessary reminder “against the time
when some racial or ethnic paranoia again threatens the Constitution.”

(6) Beginning in January 1980, under the joint sponsorship of the American
Friends Service Committee and the Washington State Commission on the Human-
ities, a series of symposium discussions have been held in Washington. The first all-
day session was held in Seattle and attracted over 400 people. A similar conference
was recently held in Spokane in March. Over 250 persons attended. At both ses-
sions, concerns were raised about the unnecessary delay of redress through more
study and the limited ability of the Japanese American Citizens League to advocate
on behalf of the interests of the Japanese American community as a whole. Next
week the third and final symposium session will be held in Tacoma. Many of the
groups within the APA community there, including the Asian American Alliarice,
have already expressed their support for direct redress rather than the study
tommission approach alone. .

. All of these preceding examples give you a brief idea of the factors which enter
Into the development of my comments and recommendations. My recommendations
10 your committee, then, are based on two factors: The decisions reached by the
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CAAA itself as a body, and the feedback that I have received from the APA
community in Washington state.

First, while there are some persons who do not support any type of redress,
whether indirect or direct, the great majority of the persons who have expressed |
their opinions to the CAAA, to the Commissioners, or to me, have favored more
than just a study commission. They have advocated direct monetary redress. ]

Second, after lengthy discussions, the CAAA itself has gone on record in support
of direct redress in response to what it feels to be a grievous wrong perpetrated on j
the Japanese Americans. 1

Third, as to S. 1647, the CAAA feels that the bill should include language
mandatmg that members of the study commission include persons who were incar- }
cerated in the camps. (Preferably, they would be old enough to remember and
understand the camp experience). ]

Fourth, another major concern of the CAAA is that 8. 1647 should also include
language directing its commissioners to work towards recommendations for specific °
remedies rather than just broad recommendations about policy and philosophy.

As many of the meml’)ers of the CAAA envision it, the study commission bill and
a direct redress bill would work hand in hand, with the latter providing a logical }
vehicle through which to implement the commission’s recommendations. The
CAAA, it must be remembered, is confident that the facts compel a conclusion that,
direct redress is not only needed, but also correct. Thus, the CAAA logically sup-
ports both the concept of a study and of direct redress. The primary concerns about’
the study commission approach pertain to the delay.

In conclusion, the CAAA urges you to do the following: ]

(1) Support S. 1647, with amendments requiring some members of commission to
have been incarcerated and directing recommendations towards specific remedies.

(2) Develop and support legislation which works towards direct monetary redress}
for Japanese Americans affected by the incarceration.

Thank you for your consideration.

Senator JacksoN. Mr. Hohri.
Mr. Honri. Mr. Chairman, I deeply appreciate the opportunity tof
speak before this committee of the U.S. Senate. I speak in opposi4
tion to S. 1647. I appear as national chairperson of the Nationa
Council for Japanese American Redress and as a spokesperson forg
g;f Mﬁthodlst Federation for Social Action of the United Methodls
urc
I have lived in Chicago since 1945. In the years preceding, irf
1942, 1943, and 1944, my address was 10-4-2, Manzanar, Calif§
Manzanar does not exist anymore. It was the first mass internmen§
camp. 3
I graduated high school there. The school was so bad that }
vowed never to go to school again. Fortunately, I had an old‘
brother, whose wiser judgment prevailed on me to enroll at t
Un1ver31ty of Chicago. It was there that I first began to underst:
the broader implications of my internment. 3
I heard Morton Grodzins give a series of lectures on the Japs
nese American internment as part of our study of Supreme Cou#
decisions. It was a revelation to realize that the Constitution ma]
have been senously breached. £
I read his book, “Americans Betrayed,” which became the first §
many books I was to read on the subject. Dozens of books hay§
been written. Decades of research expended. A history and
understanding have emerged and become part of our Americg
consciousness.
Most recently, in Woodward and Armstrong’s popular book, “TH
Brethren,” reference is once again made to our internment
the clear understanding that it was wrong. Why then, I must as
do we now need a study commission? A
Why is this Congress, why is the Senate considering such a bil
Where did it come from? How did it arise? .

B
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Let me review for you, briefly, the history of the movement for
Japanese American redress. In 1970, at its biennial National Con-
vention of the Japanese American Citizens League, the JACL, first
heard a proposal for redress.

In subsequent biennums the redress proposal resurfaced, until, in
1978, the league resolved to submit redress Legislation to the U.S.
Congress. I applauded that decision and, with friends in Chicago,
began to work toward creating support for its passage within the
United Methodist Church.

Then, in March of 1979, about a year ago, the leadership of the
JACL changed that resolve. It was changed from legislation for
redress to legislation for the study commission. You have the result
of that before you as S. 1647. As a member of the JACL, I protest-
ed. It seemed to me to be a clear case of contravention.

The leadership had contravened the legislation of its constituent
assembly. But my protest and that of others fell on deaf ears. The
switch was based on what this leadership perceived to be political
reality. They feared that this deliberative body, this Senate of the
U.S. and the House of Representatives would summarily dismiss a
petition for redress.

As it turned out, what they deemed to be political reality was the
reality of Washington, of lobbyists, and legislative aides. It became
clear to us that if redress legislation were to be introduced, it
would have to be introduced independently of the JACL. Hence,
the National Council for Japanese American Redress. In Novem-
ber, Representative Mike Lowry introduced such legislation as H.R.
5977.

Now I am quite willing to grant that that kind of political reality
may be normative when the people, the citizenry are apathetic and
fail to exercise their democratic franchise. But this issue is not the
stuff of apathy. The memory of the camps persist. The breach in
the Constitution remains, as witnessed by the proposal just last
week by a U.S. Senator to intern Iranian nationals.

The injustice still calls for redress—not repetition. And when
there is not apathy, there is another kind of political reality in our
great Nation. It is the reality of the people. We were not deterred
by the usurpation of our representation by the JACL leadership.
We were not dismayed by the solid bloc of Japanese American
Members of Congress supporting this political ploy.

This same Senator, a primary cosponsor of this bill, said:

The only condition I made the other four Members of Congress to agree to was no

monetary reparations would ever be asked. If they had not agreed, I would not have
endorsed that bill.

This is not a bill for redress. They are not our representatives in
lllinois, New York, Ohio, Michigan, Washington, Oregon, and even
for most of the State of California. We went to the people and they
are beginning to respond.

Last month, in Seattle, Wash., some 400 persons attended a
forum on redress and strongly supported H.R. 5977, the Lowry
redress bill. In Los Angeles, a similar event was held with similar
results.

Last Saturday, I was in New York for another such meeting. I
have been to such meetings in Chicago. There just isn’t any sup-

63-293 0 - 80 - 11
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port for this study commission. And we are beginning to move that
larger body of citizens.

Next month, the general conference of the United Methodist
Church convenes for its quadrennial legislative session in Indian-
apolis. The Methodist Federation for Social Action is submitting a
petition to that 9 million member body for its support for Japanese
American redress. Already, three annual conferences have strongly |
supported such resolutions. We are taking the issue to the people
and they have begun to respond.

The people are not asking for a study commission. We know it
was wrong. We do not need Congress or anyone else, at this late
date, to undertake a study to determine whether a wrong was
committed. We understand the wrong. What we need now is the |
opportunity to redress the wrong.

We Americans of Japanese ancestry need to know that we are
entitled to equal treatment under the law; that the writ of habeas
corpus shall not be suspended because of our race; that the right to |
compensation for a miscarriage of justice involving years of intern-
ment shall apply to us as well as to all other human beings.

Justice has already been delayed too long for our parents, the §
first generation of Japanese Americans, for most are now gone.]
Justice delayed for them is now justice denied. I pray that you doj
not repeat the same error for those of us who still carry they
memory of those camps. S. 1647 is beneath our dignity. Dismiss]
this sorry excuse for justice. Let us, instead, resolve to redress the'
victims and repair the Constitution. 4

Senator JAcksoN. Thank you very much, Mr. Hohri. k.
. [T}tie prepared statement of Mr. Hohr1 with attachments, fol-;-
ows:
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National Council Wb(/v
for Japanese American Redress

925 West Diversey Parkway, Chicago, Illinois 60614

Testimony of William Hohri before the Governmental Affairs Cammittee of the
United States Senate, convening on March 18, 1980.

A Study Commission Is Not Redress

I deeply eppreciate this opportunity to speak before this committee
of the United States Senate. I appear &s national chairperson of the National
Council for Japanese American Redress and as a spokesperson for the Methodist
Federation for Sociml Action of the United Methodist Church.

I've lived in Chicago since 1945. In the years preceding, in 1942, 1943,
and 1944, my eddress was 10-4-2, Manzanar, Californis. Manzanar does not
exist anymore. It was the first mess internment camp. The 10-L-2 stands
for block 10, barrack 4, cubicle 2, I graduated high school there. The
school was so bad that I vowed never to go to school again. Fortunately,
I bed an .older brother, whose wiser judgment prevailed on me to enroll at
the University of Chicago. It was there that I first began to understand
the broader implications ofA my internment. I heard Morton Grodzins give
a series of lectures on the Japanese Americen internment as part of our study
of Supreme Court decisions. It was a revelation to realize that the Consti-
tution may have been seriously breached. I read his book, Americans Betrayed,
vhich became the first of many bocks I was to read on the subject. Dozens
of books have been written. Decades of research expended. A history and
an upderstanding have emerged and become part of our American consciousness,
Most recently, in Woodward and Armstrong's popular book, The Brethren, reference
is once again made to our internment with the clear understanding that it
was wrong. Why then, I must ask, do we now need a Study Commission?

Why is this Congress, why is the Senate considering such & bill? Where

did it come from? How did it arise?
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A Study Commission Is Not Redress
March 18, 1980
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Let me review for you, briefly, the history of the movement for Japenese
American redress. In 1970, I attended and participated in the biennial Nationaj
Convention of the Japanese American Citizens League, the JACL. It was at
that convention that the first proposal for redress was introduced. In sub-

sequent biennums the redress proposal resurfaced, until, in 1978, the JACL

Convention resolved to submit redress legislation to the United States Congressg
I applauded that decision and, with friends in Chicago, began to work towards
creating support for its passage within the United Methodist Church. Then,
in March of 1979, about a year ago, the leadership of the JACL changed that
resolve from legislation for redress to legislation for the Study Commission.2
You have the result of that before you in é.l&?. As a member of the JACL,
I protested. It seemed to me to be a clear case of contravention. The leade
ship had contravened the legislation of its constituent assembly.3 But my
protest and that of others fell on deaf ears. The switch was based on what
this leadership perceived to be political reality. They feared that this
deliberative body, this Senate of the United States and the House of Repre-
sentatives would summarily dismiss a petition for redress. As it turned out,
what they deemed to be political reality was the reality of Washington, of
lobbyists and legislative aides. It became clear to us that if redress legisf
lation were to be introduced, it would have to be introduced independently
of the JACL. Hence, the National Council for Japanese American Redress.
In November, Representative Mike Lowry introduced such legislation as H.R.59 v
Now I am quite willing to grant that that kind of political reality :
may be normative when the people, the citizenry are apathetic and fail to
exercise their democratic franchise. But this issue is not the stuff of

apathy. The memory of the camps persist. The breach in the Constitution

remains. The injustice still calls for redress.
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And when there is not apathy, there is another kind of political reality
in our grest pation. It is the reality of the people. We were not deterred
by the usurpation of our representation by the JACL leadership. We were not
dismayed by the solid bloc of Japanese American members of Congress supporting
this political ploy. They are not our representatives in Illinois, New York,
Ohio, Michigan, Washington, Oregon, and even for most of the state of Cali-
fornia. We went to the people and they are beginning to respond.

Last month, in Seattle, Washington, some 400 persons attended a forum
on redress and strongly supported H.R.5977, the Lowry Redress Bill. In Los
Angeles a similar event was held with similar results. In Chicago, we are
scheduling hearings for our local representatives in Congress so that they
may directly hear from the people on this topic. If I may obeerve, it doesn't
take an act of Congress to hold hearings.

And we are beginning to move that larger body of citizens. Next month,
the General Conference of the United Methodist Church convenes for its quad-
rennial legislative session in Indlanapolis. The Methodist Federation for
Social Action is submitting a petition to that 9-million member body for
its support for Japanese American redress.“ Already, three annual conferences
have strongly supported such resolutions. We are taking the issue to the
people and they have begun to respond. ’

The people are not asking for a Study Commission. We know it was wrong.
We do not need Congress or anyone else, at this late date, to undertake a
study to determine whether a wrong was committed. We understand the wrong.

What we need now is the opportunity to redress the wrong.
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We Americans of Japanese ancestry need to know that we are entitled
to equal treatment under the law; that the Writ of Habeas Corpus shall not
be suspended because of our race; that the right to compensation for a mis-
carriage of justice involving years of internment shall apply to us as well
as to all other human beings. Justice bas already been delayed too long
for our parents, the first generation of Japanese Americans, for mwost are
now gone. Justice delayed for them is now justice denied., I pray that you
do not repeat the same error for those of us who still carry the memory of
those camps. S.1647 is beneath our dignity. Dismiss this SOTYY excuse for
justice, Let us, instead, put redress on the legislative agenda.

i

Notes:

1. See appendix A. It is & detailed description of the action by the 1978
JACL National Convention.

2. See appendix B, It is from the Pacific Citizen, the JACL's newspaper,
vwhich was published on March 9, 1979.

3+ See appendix C. This is a letter to the editor which was published
in the May 1k, 1979 edition of the Rafu Shimpo, a major Japanese Americam
daily newspaper based in los Angeles. 3

L. See appendix D. This petition is now in the legislative hopper of the
General Conference.
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Appendix A

S TMIRNICOM
LS e .‘i:a LC"’" S G HC

NATICHAL HEADQUARTERS: 1765 Sutter Street o 3an Francisco, California 94115 ¢ (415)921.5225

REGIONAL OFFICES: Washington, D.C./Chizago:San Francisco/Los Angeles/Portland/Fresno
Kart K. tobuyuki, National Executive Director

From: Clifford I. Uyeda Date: August 8, 1978
To: Cagmittee members, Subject: Revised REDRESS
Naticnal Council members, Proposal

National Board members

The JACL Neticnel Council, on ul.u.y .LQL_h appra oved the folle. ')nc,
REDRESS guidelines;

1) Eligibility is limited to those actually detained
or intered in camps, or were cowpelled to move frua
the "ex. ‘usion' areas.

2) TIndividuzl payments are limited to survivors and to
heirs of deceased detainees,

3) Persons of Japanese ancestry twought over fram Central
and South Armerican and interned in the United States
are included,

4) Processing and paying individual claims will be the
respensibility of the United States Goverrment.

5) Trust foundation for the benefit of Japanese Americins
will be administered by a presidential Coemission,
majority of which are Japanese Americans, and also
including mewbers of Cengress.

The Mational Council approved the concept that the Bill which
will be presented to Congrass of the United States, based on
the above guidelines, prow_da the broadest possible coverage.

Further details may be worked out during negotiations with
the Goverrnent.

Attached is the revised proposal as promised to the National
cil on July 19, 1978, at the Salt Lake City convention.
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From the Pacific Citizen, March 9, 1979:

JACL dratfting bill for redr

By HARRY HONDA
Sam Framcieco

legislative proposal is ree-
some-

A draft of the JACL re-
dress bill is being prepared
by Ronald Mamiya, &
committee member and

(#) An IRS check-off plan, )

oals

schedule as mandated at

tion, i
deed “bite thebullet” — 2t 3

other

roll call with the chair
choosing to vote to break a
tie. The first tally:

. s
MINORU YASUI (eaver): A

a
(C) a legisiati ion 10
of solution.
Political reality of a Con-
gress hit by the messageof
Calif. Prop. 13to cut spend-
ing, of an accommodation
that should be made with
the junior senator from
California, Dr.S.]. Hayaka-
wa (R), and of the need to
stay on JAQL's redress

yes because there are

ess commission

RAYMOND
(Berkeley): A

ORAMURA
“relucant  yes™.
wh principle to the
Tenlity dictates.
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HENRY MIYATAKE (Seattle):
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acommission

RONALD m}A (Seattle): 3
discussion of other alternatives;
COMINSton
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wanted to “sleep”

is 100 broad 3
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LOS ANGELES JAPANESE DAILY NEWS

259 SO. LOS ANGELES ST., LOS ANGELES, CALIF. 90012

ST NG, 28

MONDAY, MAY 14, 1979 '

' ESTABLISHED 1903

" ONE PERSON'S OPINION
Chicago Nisei critical of
Nat'l. 'CL Redress drive

4 The author of the following
piece is Nisel William Hohri, a
52-year eold Chicago computer
programmer who has devoted
much of his time recently to the
study of the curreni move to
gain redress from the federg;l
governmen!; for time spent in

¥ y Jap
Americans during World War IX.
He has been instrumental in ef-
forts to get the United Metho-
dist Church involved in the re-
parations issue.

*

It's deja vu to ’42.

The JACL has taken a turn on
redress which reminds me of
March, 1942, In that fateful month,
the JACL, wishing to act as the
representative of the total Japa-
nese American community, nego-
tiated with the U.S. government
on the evacuation order. (The
minutes of this special session are
available but difficult to come by.)
1 received the impression that the
JACL leaders were so eager to

please, to be influential, to be pa-i

triotic, that they asked few hard
questions. Aithough there was con-
cern expressed over violations of
law and order by unruly citizens,
no one said & word about the vio-
lations of our Constitutional rights
by the government. Here we are
n 1979 and the JACL seems to
be stumbling over its own foot-
steps of history. What started off
as a well organized campaign for
redress at the 1978 National Con-
Vention has suddenly switched into
2 Study Cormmission. The reason
cited is political reality. In 1942
it was military necessity.

This time the problem seems to
be the Nikkei legislators: Inouye,
Matsunaga, Mineta and Matsui,
They have turned the campaign
&round and they insist that their
advice he kept off the record.

. What kind ef monkey business is
this? This is hardly the way to

* Sonduct the business of the entire
Nikkei community in an open and
emocratic society.

The recent record of reporting
by the JACL’S newspaper, the Pa-
cifie Citizem, has created the im-
pression of a manipulated press.
It has failed to report the firing
of one of the members of the Na-
tional Cemmittee for Redress. It

‘has failed to report the official

vote of dissent from the Study
Commission approach by the Seat-
tle Chapter’s Board of Governors.

The president of the JACL has
maintained an enigmatic silence
through all this. The National
Committee for Redress, in my
judgement, clearly contravened the

decision of its parent body, the.

1978 National Council. The Na-
tional Councjl voted for redress.
The Committee, its creature,
overrode that vote by moving for
a Study Commission. Please read
the proposed bill if you think it
is anything more than a Study
Commission. That is plainly un-
parliamentary. A committee may
not act against the direction given
to it by the main body. If the
chairman of the Committee refuses
to rule the contravention out of
order, then the president must.
Even if the president does mnot
judge the action to be out of order,
given the extreme gravity of the
decision, he at least ought to ex-
plaiy his judgement. Silence is
inappropriate.

I do not believe the actions of
the JACL national leaders reflect
the wishes of their rank-and-file
member, especially those who have

read the proposed bill. The vote
of the Tri-District Conference in
April was only an expression of
opinion by the persons present and
not an action of their chapter. The
Nikkei press was led to believe
that “. .. 78 out of 105 JACL
chapters have now endorsed the
znationa.l redress unit’s proposal
{: » 7 (Rafu Shimpo, 5-3-79). This
is a distortion. Only half of the
70-member TDC chapters were
| represented. And those who were
“.". . had no voting power.” (Pa-
jcific Citizen 5-4-79) The chapter
!involved in this distortion should
respond to this kind of manipula-
tion by the national JACL. Furth-
er the Nikkei community at large
must not let this kind of group
determine their destiny in '79 as
they did in ’42.

But there is a difference between
79 and ’42. We are here. We ‘can
raise our own voices. We can press
for . our own legislation through
our own representatives and sena-
tors. The four Nikkei are not rep-
‘resentatives of Los Angeles, San
' Francigco, Seattle, Denver, Chi-
i cago or New York. Nor is this
issue primarily a Nikkei one. It
iis an issue for America. The Nik-
{kei are the victims. It is the U.S.
igovernment that perpetrated the
crime. It is the government that
must be called upon to make the
reparation. We are calling for an
act of repentance. All Americans
of conscience should join in the
‘call,

If the JACL has stumbled irre-
trievably, if the JACL leadership
will not turn themselves around,
.then it is time to think of aiter-
natives. There are plenty of peo-
ple who will not let 42 happen
again. The Open Letter to Haya-
‘kawa movement is evidence. The
'vote of the Seattle chapter is
evidence. The vote of the Chicago
‘chapter is evidence. Local JACL
.chapters can run their own cam-
paign. We can form coalitions

which Black. Jewish, civil rights,
peace, church and other groups
in our communities. There are al-
ready persons in Congress who will
co-sponsor a true redress bill. A
movement has already begun in
the United Methodist Church for
reparations. It’s only a beginning.
‘We must not let 42 happen again'

—WILLIAM HOHR!

*
. Individuals and erganizations
wishing to contact Hohri can do
;50 by writing him at 4717 N.
~Albany, Chicago, YL 60825.
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Appendix D

To the Gencral Conference of the United Methodist Church, the Rev, Newell
P. Knudson, Secretary, Postoffice Box 5098, Eurekm, California 95501:

Whereas, during World War II, the United States of America did foreibly
remove and incarcerate, without charges, trial, or any due process}
of law, 120,000 persons of Japanese ancestry, both citizens and §
resident aliens of Americe and citizens from Latin America; and

Whereas, this action was initiated by a presidential order, emabled by
Congressional legislation, and supported by the Supreme Court,
thereby implicating the total government; ana

Whereas, despite the government's claim of military necessity, this action
proved to be made solely on the basis of race and for raecist motiy
there having been not a single case of sabotage or espionage com- 3
mitted by such persons and there having been no such sweeping actf
taken against Americans of Germsn or Italian ancestry; and ;

Whereas, the American Convention on Human Rights, to which this country is
signatory, states: ;

“Every person has the right to be compensated in accordance §
with the law in the event he has been sentenced by a final J
Jjudgment through & miscarriage of justice."

and

Whereas, legislation has been submitted in the 96th Congress "to provide
for payments to certain individuals of Japanese ancestiry who werej
interned, detained, or forcibly relocated by the United States
during World War II* (H.R.5977);

Therefore, Be It Resolved tbat this General Conference acknowledge the injy
of this event, affirm the need for America to redress the victim§
and actively support the passage of redress legislation, such as”
HeR.5977, in Congress; and

Be It Further Resolved that the General Board of Church and Society be in- %
structed to communicate this resolve to all members of Congress 4
and to adopt support for redress 85 part of its program for this:
quadrennium. .

Methodist Federation for Soeial Action

Rite Carter, Secretary George McClein, Executive Secretary
Rustin Avenue U.M.C. T6 Clinton Avenue
2901 Leech Avenus Staten Island, NY 10301

Sioux City, IA 51106
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Senator JAcksoN. We are delighted, once again, to welcome Mike
Masaoka, who has been on this Hill for so many years. It is hard to
count them except by decades.

We are delighted to welcome you back.

Mr. Masaoka. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have a rather
lengthy statement which I would like to submit for the record,
together with two supplementary items.

Senator JACksoN. As done before, your entire statement or state-
ments will go in the record at the conclusion of your testimony as
if read. You may proceed.

Mr. Masaoka. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The majority leader of the House came and talked about the
442d Regimental Combat Team. Without trying to take anything
away from the Hawaiians, I would like to point out for the record
an equal number of mainland Japanese Americans volunteered for
the 442d too.

Those who came from the mainland came from barbed wire
fences and concentration camps because they knew what they
wanted and were fighting for. As a matter of fact, Senator Jackson,
Minidoka Relocation Center, where many of the Japanese Ameri-
cans from Washington were evacuated or resettled or detained, if
you will, this particular camp contributed more on a percentage
basis of Japanese Americans who volunteered to fight for our
country than any other area in the entire United States except for
Hawaii.

These were people, Mr. Chairman, who were suspect by their
own government and by their own army.

I would like to make a comment, if I may, also, about the
congressional leadership of Japanese ancestry who appeared before
you today. Senator Matsunaga was a veteran of the 100 battalion of
the 442d Regimental Combat Team.

Twice wounded, he was sent back to the States and reassigned to
Fort Snelling Military Intelligence Service. Spark Matsunaga on
spare time visited over 400 different areas speaking out for the
resettling of Japanese Americans from the camp.

Senator Inouye lost his right hand in defense of his country,
wears the Distinguished Service Cross, the second highest medal
which our country gives. Incidentally, he was recommended for a
Medal of Honor. He was refused service by a barber in California
because he was a “Jap.”

Congressman Mineta was a junior high school student and yet he
tells us about all the trauma and the thoughts that haunt him
because of the evacuation of his parents and family. Congressman
Matsui, the youngest, is deaf in one ear because they did not have
the medical facilities in camp to take care of such an illness.

These are the kinds of sponsors we have for this legislation, Mr.
Chairman.

The question has been raised over and over again why have this
commission? Why not direct payments? After all, we who were
evacuated, we who were detained ought to know we were mistreat-
ed. We do.

Those involved in accidents may know what happened to them,
they may have their feelings, they may have their thoughts.
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Oftentimes when you try to seek some kind of settlement, you go
to a court which determines all the facts, determines what the
aftereffects were and makes a proper conclusion.

In this case, too, Mr. Chairman, the National Organization of the
Japanese American Citizens League did at one time come out for a
partial compensation program, but we faced many difficulties with
this.

Should the people who stayed in camp the longest get paid more
than those who left early to die for our country as soldier volun-
teers? Or the students who went on to continue education or those
who wanted to help in the defense effort of our country and left
camps to work in the factories and in the fields?

Should those who refused service in the military be granted the
same amount as those who volunteered? How about the heirs toda;
who were never in camp and knew nothing of the camps be paid
the same as those who suffered through camp? '

As a matter of fact, I am among those who feel very strongly
that money cannot compensate me for the loss of a brother, for §
mother. My family of five was segregated from Manzanar Deten
tion Camp because they were too loyal to America and sent g
another special camp in Death Valley on Christmas Day 194 2

I could go on and on and explain, sir, why the commission '_
needed. We need a commission to get at the facts—for example,
recall very vividly that on February 13, General DeWitt sent j
program for evacuation to the Department of War. Seven da;
later, February 20, the War Department sent out a program diffe;
ent from that of General DeWitt’s and far harsher. r

Why and who made that decision? I think that is an importad
question to probe. Another question, who figured out this horrej
dous wage program: $12, $16, and $19 for everyone in camp, an
often a professional with 30 or 40 years of practicing medicine §
law was just given $19 when outsiders, none of them Japanes
American evacuees came in and were paid salaries of thousands §
dollars. How does one reconcile such differences as these? 4

Should all these people be compensated the same? Why, N
Chairman, were actual American enemy aliens, interned separafd
ly by the Department of Justice under their program, why we§
they treated better than were American citizens like us simp
because they were protected by the Geneva Convention? And ¥
were protected only by the Constitution. 4

There are many questions like these, Mr. Chairman, whicl§
raise in my statement because I think it is something that t}
committee, the staff and the commission ultimately ought to léf
into. That is why I think we need a commission. After all, we n¢g
someone who can look at these matters. People like myself becay
fvl({a are so close to the forest, perhaps we forget what the trees 1§
ike, e
We need to have a distinguished body of Americans look at
and if they decide on the basis of compensation, then Congress. ¥
more likely accept it because in these times of economic strd
inflation and all when we are worried about the budget, it is god
to be very difficult to make direct appropriations from the Natioj
Treasury. ¥
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Yet if a distinguished body of Americans makes a decision that
individual payments are the best way, I think that it would have a
better chance of passage. But for myself, I am not sure whether
monetary compensation is the best, and even if individual compen-
sation would be better than a lump sum public fund, for example,
it could be used to establish a fund which is used to protect the
civil rights of all Americans, not just of Japanese Americans who
in the future may be challenged in their civil rights.

Perhaps in these times of international tension, we ought to have
a cultural center established which would promote relations be-
tween Japan and the United States and thereby influence our
Pacific alliance. Or it might be better that we use this money to,
for another example, help the boat people and other refugees from
political persecution and from natural calamities.

Mr. Chairman, I could go on and on and tell you more and more
about the evacuation because I feel very deeply about it.

As you know, I have worked with you and the senior Senator
from Washington and other Senators from the West Coast States
on corrections and remedial legislation and I want to say definitely
for the record, since the end of World War II no group of Senators
or Members of Congress from any region have worked harder,
more conscientiously and more diligently to right the wrongs di-
rected against us in World War II solely because of ancestry.

Some of the witnesses have testified to the fact there is consider-
able bitterness. Mr. Chairman, I am among those who are not
bitter. I am among those who volunteered. I am among those who
saw my brother killed and others disabled in the Army of the
United States.

I have faith in America and this is why I ask this Congress and
this commission to look into the wrongs inflicted upon us, to deter-
mine what the best remedy ought to be, not just in interest of the
evacuees, but in the national interest of the United States.

I would like to have our faith in America vindicated just as we,
38 years ago, saw beyond the barbed wire fences of our concentra-
tion camps, saw the kind of America we had to have, the kind of
America that we went out and fought for. Of all the soldiers,
American soldiers who fought in World War II, our group did not
fight in vain, for they received citizenship for their parents and
repealed all the infamous immigration exclusion acts among many
congressional enactments.

Now, before those of us who retain our great faith lose that faith,
before we lose faith in the American way and in the cause of
democracy, Mr. Chairman, I plead with you, the Congress of the
United States and the people of the country, to vindicate our faith
and in so doing vindicate the faith of all Americans that America
1s truly the last best hope of mankind.

Thank you.

Senator Jackson. Thank you, Mike, for a very, shall we say,
Powerful statement. You have always been an effective advocate in
the many, many years you served here on the hill. We are very
Proud of your great contribution.

I just want to, as we wind up here, ask a couple of questions.
Each of you has expressed the sentiment that injustice has been
done to thousands of loyal citizens simply because their racial
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ancestry happens to be Japanese. Regardless of what views the
commission might take on the issue of compensation, set that aside
for a moment, would it serve a valid purpose if it educated the
American people about this chapter in American history so as to
prevent a recurrence and, finally and officially, acknowledge that a
wrong was committed?

Would airing these questions help to heal the psychological scars
of the victims and put the issue of Japanese American mternment
behind us? Do you want to start off? 4

Mr. Masaoka. I will be very happy to. I think that the commisg
sion must, in all fairness to the evacuees, come up with some
remedy, but I do agree with you, Mr. Chairman, that the concept ¢
educating is very important because there is a new generation o
Americans who don’t know what happened to us, who don’t knoy
what can happen again if the present laws and court cases are nof
corrected. 4

So I think this educational process you allude to is good, not onl
for Americans and the people throughout the world but even fao
our own Japanese Americans because many of us still have a lot g
questions unanswered about evacuation. 5

For example, I would like to bring this up. I think you are awary
Mr. Chairman, that the original intention of the Government wsg
to use these camps simply as refugee centers, not as concentratio
camps guarded by military police, but someone changed that de .
sion and a lot of us would like to know who and why. ;

I could go on, as I say, with lots of other questions, so ms 4“
unanswered questions, that for the sake of history itself I think{
is important the study commission take them up. ]

Senator JacksonN. Mr. Enomoto.

Mr. ENomoTo. I endorse Mike’s comments completely. I am ki
of piggybacking on his remarks. I not only believe the futuj
generation that is coming in new don’t understand or don’t knd
what happened. As I mentioned in my testimony, there are cf
leagues in my work, there are people I come across in the comm
nities I have lived in today who are simply uninformed, did n
know of this episode and look at me with amazement—tk g
couldn’t have happened, not in the United States.

I also believe there are a significant number of my fellow Nig
Japanese Americans who went through the experience who do}
know the fact some of us may have learned as we delved into t§
thing in the interest of this legislation.

Mr. Masaoka. Mr. Chairman, reading this law or this bill,
not quite sure whether subpena powers are granted the com
sion or not.

Senator Jackson. Yes.

Mr. Masaoka. It doesn’t use that word and I think clarificat}
might be helpful because some of the documents are still classif§
that we are aware of, and we think that subpena powers on j
Department of Defense, on the Executive Office of the Presidj
and a few other organizations like that, might prove very, ¥
helpful in determining the truth. 3

Senator JACksoN. Mike, if you will look on page 4 of the«,
starting with line 18:
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The Commission or on authorization of the Commission, any subcommittee or
member thereof, for the purpose of carrying out provisions of the Act hold such an
Act . .. and request the attendance and testimony of such witnesses and the
production of such books, records, correspondence, memorandum, papers, documents
as the Commission or such subcommittee or member may deem advisable.

Mr. Masaoka. Does this also compel compliance on the part——

Senator JacksoN. I am looking for the—in any event, obviously
subpena, duces tecum to produce the record is necessary. We will
see that that is covered.

Mr. Masaoka. Thank you, sir.

Ms. Wona. I would like to respond to your question. The commis-
sion has already determined that, yes, the study commission bill is
a good educational tool. I think there is no doubt about that. It is a
good educational tool for the entire United States. It serves for a
very good purpose in permitting Japanese Americans to deal with
a lot of the psychological problems that come from the incarcer-
ation.

However, I don’t think the bill itself goes enough toward prevent-
ing such an act from happening again. Unfortunately, the United
States, one of the most powerful forces, is whether or not it costs
anything. Unless we can show the U.S. Government that it costs
too much to put people in prison without prior findings of guilt, I
don’t think we can really adequately prevent such an act from
happening again.

Senator JacksoN. Thank you very much.

Mr. Hohri.

Mr. Honri. The analogy that I think of, and I think this commit-
tee should think of, is what if the Government of Germany, in
response to America’s demand for reparations to the Jews, had
replied, “Well, just wait a minute, we want to study this matter
and find out whether a wrong was committed.” That seems awfully
ludicrous, but I am afraid that has also an educational value be-
cause it has an impact on world opinion and it tells the world a
little bit about how sincerely this country holds the civil rights of
its own citizens and how sincerely this country recognizes conven-
tions, such as the American convention on human rights, which
propounds the thesis that all persons have a right to compensation
when they have been subjected to a final judgment through a
miscarriage of justice. I think we have to look at the other part of
education, too.

Senator Jackson. Finally, let me ask this question. Some have
suggested we not set up a special commission, that instead we
utilize an existing agency. For example, the U.S. Commission on
Civil Rights. Do you wish to comment on that?

Mr. Masaoka. I believe the situation on Japanese Americans is
S0 unique that it calls for a special group. The U.S. Commission on
Civil Rights, for example, looks into civil rights only, and this
Particular aspect of mistreatment of Japanese Americans in World

ar II include problems of mental results, moral obligations, socio-
l(_>gical reactions, and all of these things that the normal commis-
Slons are not able to cover.

Besides, most important, most commissions are pretty well over-

urdened with their own commission work and their charter re-
Sponsibilities. We think the situation of Japanese Americans is
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such and so important to the history of America that it is entitled
to a special commission on just this one subject.

I would like to make one other comment because Mr. Hohri
alluded to the Germans. It is curious, but the U.S. Government,
supposedly the most humane in the world, through Colonel Bendez-
sen, said if you had one-sixteenth Japanese blood, you were Japa~
nese and had to go to camp. Hitler, in all his madness, didn’
require that much. ;

He said if you had one-eighth Jewish blood, you had to go to the
genocide camps. These are the kinds of things, I think, that are
especially unique to our group. I think for the sake of history, fon
the sake of justice, for the sake of all of us, I think we need 4
special commission. 1

Senator JAcksoN. I think it could be charged if you turn it ovet
to, say, the Civil Rights Commission, you are interfering with thy
regular work of the commission. If you are going to go into this iy
some detail, obviously it ought to be done expeditiously and nd]
dragged on forever and be delayed. Do any of you have any diffey
ent comments about it? You are all pretty much in agreement, §
you go the commission route it ought to be a separate one. '

Mr. Honru. If we go.

Senator JacksoN. I understand your point of view. That is why
said if you go the commission route. d

Mr. Masaoka. I would hope we not only go the commission rou
but handle the legislation he proposes because we have nothin
against that kind of legislation. We think there are other supplf
mentary facts that need to be pointed out. 3

Senator JacksoN. I think we have made a good record todays
will agk the full committee to act expeditiously at the first meeti
that we have so that there will not be any delay. 3

Thank you very much for your coming, especially to those wi
traveled a great distance., We appreciate your participation todi
and Senator Inouye especially wished to convey his regrets. He
the flu and couldn’t be here. He called and asked me to convey
each of you his best wishes and that he will be working with j
very closely. ,

Thank you very much. ;

[The prepared statement of the Nisei Lobby presented by N
Masaoka follows:] 3
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STATEMENT OF THE NISEI LOBBY

ADVOCATING PASSAGE OF S. 1647

To The

COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT. AFFAIRS

N UNITED STATES SENATE

March 18, 1980

Mr. Chairman, and members of the Committee:

My name is Mike M. Masaoka.

From August 1941 until the summer o£‘1943 when 1 volunteered for
service with the now famous 442nd Regimental Combar Team along with four of
my brothers, I was the National Secretary and Field Executive of the
Japanese American Citizens League (JACL), then and now the only major
national organization of Americans of Japanese ancestry in this cou;:}y.
After my honorable discharge frem the Army in late 1945, I became the
Washington Representative for the JACL and served in a full-time or part-
time capacity until 1972 when I retired voluntarily."

. Because of my active particiﬁgtion in most of the major, historical
events of those times of travail for those of Japanese ancestry on the
continental mainland of the United States as a leader of the JACL, if I may
"be presumptuous I believe that I may be helpful to the Commi;tee in its
consideration of this--and comparable--legislation.

Being even more presumptuous, if I may, unless my knowledge and
memory fail me, my biggest contribution to these hearings may be in answer-
ing specific questions and in commenting on other testimony, even though I
do have a prepared statement of my own to submit for the record. Except

for the actual living in the so-~called relocation centers, which many now

63-293 0 ~ 80 -~ 12
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euphemistically describe as concentration camps American-style, I am prob-
ably the only living JACL leader left who participated in what are now
thought to be the pivotal and crucial decisions of 1942.

ChkkARkkAkR ARk IAKAXRkAAKkK

At these hearings, 1 am speaking on behalf of the Nisei Lobby,

vhose membership is composed of first-generation, native-born citizens of
Japanese ancestry with like minds on most public issues involving Japanese
Americans, all of whom are victims of Executive Order No, 9066 and similar
wartime proclamgtions, statutes, and regulatioms. Most of us too served,

and proudly, with the Armed Forces of the United States in World War II.

I requested the opportunity to be heard today because I feel that
I owe it to my associates im JACL who were its wartime leaders and to many
of my comrades in arms who served with honor in both the European and
Pacific Theaters, many——if not most—-of whom are no longer with us. It
would be no exaggeration--in my opinion--to say that our lives are that

.

much shorter, with much more suffering, because of our wartime experience.

Moreover, I believe that the judgment of history will vindicate that
many-if not most——of our major policy decisions, which we made in what we
sincerely beljeved then to be in tﬂe best interests of the Japanese American °
population of the West Coast, were most appropriate to the times and circum- ;
stances, and the only viable alternatives then available to us as then
suspect Americans.

As for those of who v;lunteered, with many being "killed in action"
on all the battlefields of Europe and the Pacific, including my brother Ben
who was killed in the rescue of the Lost Texas Battalion in the Vosges,
France, in late October 1944, we were among the few Amerigan GIs who really.>

knew what we were fighting for. We have gained most of those objectives.
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Indeed, it can be truly said of our Army volunteer: They did not die in
;ain.

Today, Americans of Jaéénese ancestry enjoy greater dignity and a
larger measure of human and civil rights ;han we ever thought possible only
four decades ago, with opportunities for ourse&ves and our posterity un-
dreamed of in those concentration camp days.

Members of Congress and of the government, as well as most historians
and social scientists, have attributed much of the current favorable status
of Japanese Americans in this country to the courageous and visionary con-
duct of the people themselves and to the JACL policy decisions that guided
them throughout our years of tragedy and travail,

Fokkkkkkkhkk ok dkkdk & kk ko

S. 1647, which was introduced on August 2, l979,vby—-among others——
Senators Daniel Inouye and Spark Matsunaga of Hawaii, with whom I had the
honor to serve in the 442nd, has as its purpose ''to establisﬁ-a factfinding
commission to determine whether a wrong was committed against those American
citizens aﬂd permanent resident aliens relocated and/or interned as a result
of Executive Order Numbered 9066 and other such associated acts of the
Federal Government, and to recommend appropr;ate remedies".

Other major co-sponsors of S. 1647 include your western colleagues,
California Senators Samuel I. Hayakawa, a naturalized Japanes; Canadian, and
Alan Cranston, the Majority Whip, Washington Senator Warren Magnuson,
President pro tempore, Dean of the Congress, and Chairman of the Appropria-
tions Commit;ee, and Idaho Senator Frank Church, Chairmad of the Foreign
Relations Committee.

In the House, more than 125 Representatives already have joined in

co-sponsoring identical legislation, H.R. 5499, Among the principal
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Co-sponsors are Majority Leader Jim Wright of Texas, Majority Whip
John Brademas of Indiana, Chairman of the Judiciary Committee Peter Rodino

of New Jersey, and California Japanese Americans Norman Mineta and Robert

Matsui.
Fkdekkkkkdkkkkkkhkk ok ki
S
At this point, by the way, I wish to state unequivocally that if
such a Commission is established by the Congress, I am not a candidate for
either the Commission or its staff,
Why Legislation Now?

Many may rightfully ask, why 38 years after the fact, should the

Congress now act?
The bill itself provides two of the reasons.

One is that "Approximately 120,000 civilians were relocated and

detained in internment camps pursuant to Executive Order Numbered 9066,
dated February 19, 1942, and other associated acts of the Federal Government'.

The other is that "no inquiry into this matter has been made",

dekokdokkkokkkkkhkkkhkkkkkk

As we interpret the first conmgressional explanation, the "civilians"
referred to were mostly, but not necessarily all, of Japanese ancestry.

And, "other associated acts of the Federal Government" mean statutory }
or regulatory restrictions on the lives of American citizens and permanent
resident aliens that were arbitrarily "above and beyond" those imposed on
the general citizenry as a whole.

We have in mind that German and Italian "enemy aliens" were also
subject to certain restrictions as to military zones and areas, that the
Department of Justice conducted an Enemy Alien operation, that the Alien

Property Custodian sequestrated some but not all of the property of certain
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citizens and aliens, that the martial law imposed on the then Territory of
Hawaii applied to the total civilian population of the Islands and not just
its Japanese American minority, that the Selective Service System temporarily
decided as a matter of policy it would not call for induction otherwise
qualified Japanese American youth, etc.

Perhaps this bill might be amended to include “the associated acts"
of the various states and municipalities to that of the Federal Govermment
in order that a greater measure of justice and equity might be done the
aggrieved.

hkkkkdkdkkkskkkkk kK kkkkhk

While there is little dispute concerning the actuality of “reloca-
tion" and "detention", we have heard some question the finding that no
official congressional or governmental investigation “into this (subject)
matter has (ever) been made".

From our knowledge of what has transpired in this reéard, we are-in
complete agreement with that legislative finding.

The so-called Japanese American Evacuation Claims Act of 1948, as
amended twice subsequently, only reviewed the property losses suffered as
a consequence of the so-called evacuation and exclusion programs authorized
and carried out under Executive Order 9066. It provided partial compensation
for certain property losses, actually less than ten cents on a dollar claimed,
paid without interest on the basis of 1941 prices as late as 1965, for about
a2 third of the evacuees. '

The so-called "Japanese" changes in the immigration and naturaliza-
tion codes, enacted in the main as part of the 1952 Act and the 1965 Amend-
ments, involved only studies of the racial, economic, and social discrimina-

tions suffered by those of Japanese ancestry as consequences of the federal
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prohibitions against the naturalization of Japanese aliens since the be-
ginning of the Republic in 1789 and against the immigration of all except
three categories of Japanese since the 1907 Gentlemen's Agreement and the
1924 Exclusion Act.

In the 1971 repeal of the so-called Emérgency Detention Act, more
spécifically Title II of the Internal Act of 1950, the only discussion
centered on the legal implications and experiences of the World War II
evacuation and detentiom.

As far as I can recall, bolstered by a quick survey of my records,

these three legislative inquiries were the only ones to touch substantially
upon our wartime mistreatments during the past 35 years of my residence in
the nation's capital.

The Supreme Court of the United States has passed on the constitu-
tionality of the Japanese American experience, but it has never passed
judgment on whether moral, ecomomic, social, mental, or other "wrong' was
committed ‘against us. From time to time, courts have resorted to language

referring to these Japanese American cases.,

Members of Congress have, of course, extended remarks and made com-
ments on these World War II Heprivations suffered by Japanese Americans many §
times in the past almost four decades since they occurred. And several
writers, novelists, academicians, historians, lawyers, sociologists, and
others have tried to examine and explain the plight of Japanese Americans
in World War II.

But, there has never been a formal, official, exhaustive, and de-
finitive investigation into all of the facts--social, mental, health,
economic, fimancial, psychological, sociological, etc.--the implications,‘

and the "wrongs'" committed against Japanese Americans and possible others
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under authority of Executive Order 9066.

Therefore, the congressional conclusion that there never has been
an official inquiry imto this subject matter is not only correct but justi-
fied. And such 2 searching factfinding investigation is long past due.

FAXIARKARF A AR KA R RAXAkk

whiie the hearings angd inveStigationsuleading to the 1948 Evacua-
tion Claims Act did not look beyond the question of property losses, the
1947 Report of the House Judiciary Committee on that proposal includes
several conclusions that we feel may be of special interest to this
Committee, for the comparable report by the Senate Judiciary Committee
repeated these findings:

"...The Committee was impressed with the fact that,
despite the hardships Visited upon this unfortunate racial
group brought about by the then prevailing military necessity,
there was recorded during the war not one act of sabotage or
espionage attributable to those who wer® the victims of the
forced relocation. Moreover, statistics®were produced to
indicate that the percentage of enlistments in the Armed
Forces of this country by those of Japanese ancestry of
eligible age exceeded the nationwide percentage. The valiant
exploits of the 442nd Regimental Combat Team, composed
entirely of Japanese Americans and the most decorated combat
team in the war, are well known. It was further adduced that
the Japanese Americans who were relocated proved themselves
to be, almost withoutexception, loyal to the traditions of
this country, and exhibited a commendable discipline through-
out the period of their exile...

"...The Committee considered the argument that the
victims of relocation were no more casualties of the war
than were many millions of other Americans who lost their
lives or their homes or occupations during the war. BHowever,
this argument cannot be considered tenable since in the
instant case the loss was inflicted upon a special racial
group by a voluntary act of the Governmment without precedent
in the history of this country. Not to redress these loyal
Ampericans in s¢me measure for the wromgs inflicted upon them
would providg ample material for attacks by the followers of
foreign ideologies on the American way of life, and to redress
them would be-simple justice."

FAKAXKARKKXAK KKK R kkk kK
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In addition to the reasons identified in the bill itself, the Nisei
Lobby believes that there are other urgent considerations that call for the
early passage of this legislation.

When revolutionary terroristsin Tehran took some 50 Americans hostage
eatly last November in our Embassy there, Washington decided that all Iranian

students in this country should summarily be required to report and checked

to determine whether they should be deported to their homeland. Many Ameri-

cans also decided to boycott Iranian businesses and to slander all who
looked like Iranians to them.

Such carryings-on were a melancholy and grim reminder of those days
when too many Americans automatically assumed that anyone who looked like a

Japanese to them should be subjected to epithets, denunciations, indignities,

and insinuations as to loyalty, etc.

Then, after the Soviet troops invaded Afghanistan late in December
and when it seemed for a while that the United States was on the verge of a
possible confrontation with the Russians, those tensions reminded us Japanese
Americans too of those dark and threatening times before December 7, 1941,
when for the sake of preparedness there were plans for building up the armed
forces and the intelligence agencies, with the latter to be granted privi-
leges and immunities from public and even congressional scrutiny in order
that they might more effectively implement clandestine and other such activi—?
ties, etc.

Earlier, when the so-called boat pecple in Southeast Asia were seekinv
sanctuary and asylum, the racism and antipathy against Orientals and Asians
that have characterised the thinking of wmany Americans again came to the fotej
Words were used to discourage aid and support for their relief that beliedr

our traditional understanding and sympathy for the refugees of wars and
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political persecution, let alone the inmocent'victims of natural calamities
and poverty.

At the same time in this country itself, while proclaiming as a
national principle and policy the promotion of human rights in all the
nations of earth, tAere seems to be a growing lack of semsitivity to the

. ~.
civil and human rights of many of our own citizens. To many of us who know
the meaning of being disadvantaged and denied, it appears that we are retro-
gressing to those pre-1960 decad;s when the poor and the racial minorities
were treated as second and third class citizens of our proud land, the
richest and the most powerful in the world.

In such times as these, we should never forget that "Eternal vigilance
is the price of liberty!"

For such vital and critical reasons as these, we believe that it is
essential to the freedom of America that this legislation be en;cted in order
that we may investigate the "wrongs" committed against the Jabanese Americans
in World War II to assure that, never again, can they be repeated here im
the United States.

dkdkkkkkkkhhhkrhkrhkkkk

Not only is there the urgent need but there also seems to be the
political will at this particular juncture in history.

‘For the first time, thererare five outstanding Americans of Japanese
ancestry in the National Legislature, all proven leaders and dedicated to thg
proposition that the lessons of the Japanese Awerican experience in World
War 11 shall not again be visited on any group, minority,.or individual.

Added to their understandable special concerns are the statesmanlike
and humanitarian interests of a substantial number of Senators and more than

" a fourth of the entire membership of the House, all of whom have already
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joined in co-sponsoring this legislation.

We are of the opinion that an overwhelming majority of the Congress,
in both chambers, will vote for the enactment of this proposal now if
provided the opportunity., All signs indicate that S. 1647 and H.R. 5499 are
a congressional idea whose time has come!

Why A Commission?

There are some Japanese Americans, including JACL members, who under-
standably urge direct payments for their World War II tragedies, alleging

that only by the payments of certain substantial sums of money can their

suffering and losses be partially compensated.

We in the Nisei Lobby, and the overwhelming majority of JACLers,
prefer the so-called commission approach proposed by the five Japanese
American members of the Congress.

To begin with, candor requires us to note that the political realitif
as we view them will hardly tolerate an economy-minded Nacioﬁal Legislature
to appropriate significant funds from the public treasury unless the request 3
is supported by strong and convincing evidence justifying such payments.

"If an impartial commission of distinguished Americans carries out an §
intensive factfinding investigation and finds that the wrongs suffered justi
money awards, then there is a more reasonable chance that the Congress will
accept_such recommendations.

More importantly, however, we believe that only ar independent commisi
sion is in a position to determine whether money payments to individuals is;
the most appropriate remedy under the present circumstances when many--if nJ
possibly most--of those who were the older and more needy victims of Executil
Order 9066 have, for one reason or another, passed on.

Perhaps, if money damages are suggested as a proper response, it Wwod
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be more reasomable to use such designated sums to establish a public trust
fund that could be used for many needed public purposes, such as a civil
rights defense fund for all Americans, and mot just J.apanese Americans; as
an educational and cultural center to promote understanding and coopexation
between Japan, the land of our ancestry, and the United States, the country
of our citizenship; as a national resources pool to help disadvantaged and
denied Americans; as an international operation to help the refugees of
political persecutions and/or natural calamities; etc.

It may well be too that the commission may come up with a far»more
appropriate and less obviéus remedy than financial reimbursements, as it
were.

Indeed, there are many among us who feel that what we suffered cannot
be measured in monetary terms, fértheprice of freedom, health, sanity,
dignity, pride, opportunity, and the other intangibles that pake like worth-
while in America cannot be counted in dollars and cents. Money could well
cheapen our experiences and our present advocacy if granted on an individual
basis.

dodededed gk dedodk o e ok ok ek ook ok
There is little doubt in our minds, Mr. Chairman, that the commission
in its investigations will often come across the Supreme Court's decisions
in the so-called evacuation test cases—-Yasui, Hirabayashi, and Korematsu-~
that will inhibit its efforts and cause the commissioners difficulties in
seeking answers to certain £asic questions about this World War II experience.

In those cases, all decided in wartime when the armed forces enjoyed
great credibility, our highest tribunal found the courts could not question
judgments of the military. Our court of last resort found constitutional

these "war powers" of the Chief Executive as the Commander-In-Chief,
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The Nisei Lobby hopes that the commission will discover some pro-
cedure whereby the courts will have another opportunity to consider this
wartime problem from the vantage of hindsight, if necessary, and reverse the
judiciary's earlier findings.

In the'alternative, the commission might find a means to properly
request the Congress to invite our legal system to review their precedents
in this matter and square them with the thinking of our times about ;

individual rights and immunities.

We frankly concede the difficulties in such a request because of our
doctrine of the separation of powers within our govermment. .We remain hope~
f;l, though, that the commission may yet learn of an appropriate procedure
to allow the highest court in the land to reverse these very dangeron prece-

dents to personal liberties.

hhhkkkkkkkkkkkkkhkkkkkkk

What besides a commission can determine what lump sum payments are
equitable?”

Should those who remai;ed in the camps longest receive more than
those who left early for volunteer service in the United States Army, for.
further education in college and universities, for normal employment outsidéé
the camps in defense industries and plants?

Should those who renounced their American citizenship for any reasoﬁ
or who refused induction when Selective Service was reopened to qualified 7§
Japanese Americans, or causeé violence and "troubles” in the camps be paid
identical compensation with the disciplined and orderly?

Should those Who were injured through no fault of their own or be€¥
came the victims of chronic illnesses and diseases or suffered mental dis-;;

orders in camps be provided the same awards as the healthy?
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Should those who were "voluntary" evacuees, or who were in a real
sense evacuated twice, as several hundred families in eastern California were,
or who were allowed into these detention centers after being cleared by the
Department of Justice's civilian hearing boards in their enemy alien intern-
ment camps, or Treceived token money awards under the Evacuation Claims Act
of 1948 be compensated?

Should young children and the living heirs of evacuees, even if they
spent little or no time in the camps, also be the automatic beneficiaries of
this program? Should the professionals among the evacuees——the doctors,
dentists, attorneys, engineers, teachers, etc.--who were paid much less than
non~evacuee counterparts be awarded the same as the non-professional evacuees,
the children, and the aged who received $12, $16, and $19 a month as wages
or salaries? '

We believe that only a commission, properly staffed, can look into
such differentials, and many more, to determine equity to the various cate-
gories of evacuees.

kkkkkhkhkhhhkhkRkhkkkrkkk

Furthermore, the Nisei Lobby believes that only a commission can seek
out still classified government documents and information and other as yet
undiscovered sources to learn at least some of the answers to queétions that
continue to haunt us, especially me who happened to be at the center of some
of the controversies.

What was the real motivation for Executive Order 90667 Was it to
allow the detention §f Japanese Americans to subsequently exchange them for
American prisoners of war of the Japanese militarists? Was it to hold
Japanese Americans hostages to the "good conduct” of Japanese imperialists?

Was 1t in preparation for the decitizenship of Japanese Americans and their
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eventual deportation to Japan? Was it purely a surrender to political
expediency? Or, was it a concession to the historic West Coast racism
against the Yellow Peril? Was it a victory for the economic greed of the
Pacific Coast states, especially the agricultural interests?

Why did President Franklin Roosevelt select the War Department's

~.

West Coast evacuation plans of February 20, 1942, over those proposed by

General DeWitt one week earlier, on February 13? Who suppressed the informa-
tion that no resident Jépanese-—alien or citizen--had committed any acts of ¥

espionage or sabotage before, during, and after December 7, 1941? Who

created the fiction of protective custody as the rationmale for the detentiomn
program and who first fictionalized the theoxry that, since there were mno
acts of disloyalty, it was proof of a disciplined fifth-column carefully
waiting for an invasion by the enemy before unveiling their true charactex?

And who were the real triggermen who persuaded the President to sign ?
the Executive Order? Was it Earl Warrem, or Colonel Karl Bndetsen, or Gener%
John DeWitt, or John McCloy, or Francis Biddle, or Hemnry Stimson, or someon
else whose name thus far has not surfaced generally?‘ Why were only Mayor
Harry Cain of Tacoma, Washington, and Governor Ralph Carr of Colorado the
only major public officials whovdared speak out against the military orders
Who orchestrated the shift in public opinion and in the media from one of
unders;anding and sympathy for Japanese Americans to one demanding their
immediate uprooting and removal from their life-long homes and associations
in less than six weeks?

kkkkkhkkkk Rk hkkkkkkkxdk

If military necessity was the justification for implementing Execu~

tive Order 9066, why were not Japanese Americans in the then Territory ofi

Bawaii, some 3,000 miles closer to the enemy than we on the West Coast on
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Islands actually attacked by the Japanese air and naval forces, similarly
treated? If military necessity condoned evacuation in the spring of 1942
from the western halves of Washington, Oregon, California, and Arizona, why
was only the eastern half of California in early June also declared a mili-
tzry area from which Japanese, aliems and "noqaliens“ alike, would be
evacuated and excluded, and not the eastern haives of the other western
states? Why was martial law imposed in Hawaii but not on the Pacific Coast?

Why was Executive Order 9066 issued when the Federal Bureau of
Investigation, Navy Intelligence, and such Army generals as Mark Clark, then
of the Provost Marshal General's Office, protested its need? What caused
such Cabinet officers as Attorney General Biddle and Secretary of War
Stimson to change their initial judgments and agree to its issuance?

Why were German and Italian enemy aliens not included in the evacua-
tion and exclusion programs as initially intended? Who perSuaéed General
DeWitt, who first opposed mass evacuation, to call for the eQECuation of both
Japanese nationals and Japanese American citizens? Who is responsible for
shifting Ehe program from one of treating the evacuees more or less as unfor-
tunateé refugees to that which was ultimately carried out?

Who authorized Colonel Bendetsen to decide that any person with as
little as one-sixteenth (as I recall it} Japanese blood had to go to these
concentration camps as being a Japanese person? This is double the standard
used by Hitler in sending Jews to his genocide camps. Who allowed the War-»
time Civil Control Administration to order the mass evacuation without provid-
ing in all cases for the neceésary medical shots for the.old, the ve;y young,

" the women, etc.? Who closed down the Japanese language newspapers so the
alien Japanese could not read in their native tongue concerning their immedi-

ate futures? Who refused té"éstablish alien property custodians, as was
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authorized in Canada and in the United States in World War I?

Who changed the original plans to order evacuation on the basis of
crop harvests by Japanese farmers to an across-the-board, area-by-area one?
Who determined the wage #nd salary s;ales: $12, $16, and $19 a month? Who
decided that Prisoners of War and beneficiariés of the Geneva Convention would
receive more generous treatment than that accorded to native-~born United ?

States citizens?

khkkkkkkkhhkkhhkkkkkkhkkk

Why did the Army reject a proposal before evacuation for a volunteer

combat battalion of Japanese Americans but accepted a similar proposal wmade

a year later in 19437 With at least half of the 442nd volunteers of the
Buddhist faith, why wasn't at-least one of the three chaplains a Bgddhist? »&
Why was the Army so insensitive as to assign the 442nd designation to the
Army volunteers when the number four in Japanese signifies death? Why were
the Japanese American G~2 interpreters-translators in the Pacific all nomn- E
commissioned officers while their non-Japanese American counterparts were
mostly officers? /

=w 7w Why were:only:Minoru-Yasui.of Portland, who once worked for the-:--
Japanese Consulate in Chicago, Gordon Hirabayashi of Seattle, a Eonsicentiof
objector to war as a Quaker, and Fred Korematsu of San Francisco who had
- facial surgery to avoid detection;-indicted and convicted of-vioiating»curf
and travel restrictions and the removal orders, when we know of several Dot
who deliberately violated tﬁe instructions and invited imprisonment to tes%
the constitutionality of these military orders?

Who rejected the proposal that civilian hearings boards, such as ti

used by the Department of Justice to individually "examine" enemy alien ing

nees and those used by Britain-to check into the background of Germam, Ita]
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and Japanese enemy aliens, screen the Japanese American population and
determine those whose questionable individual leyalty might more justly
permit theittdetention? If individuals applying for leave clearances from
the camps could be screened on an individual basis, why wasn't this program
followed before the mass evacuation and exclusion?
Rk hARARIKARAKKKHIAAFHAK

If JACL's decision announced publicly to constructively cooperate
in the evacuation process did not represent the majority view, why then did
not hundreds and thousands who are alleged by some to have objected, by
overt actions demonstrate against it? What reasonable alternatives did they,
vwho now denounce the program, have in mind and why didn't they express and
-exercise-them?- If the JACL did not:represent them then, did JACL represent
them when it insisted that Buddhiét, as well as Christian, students be
allowed to leave the camps to continue their education in colleges and
universities? - Did JACL-represent~themcwhgn it advocated the reinstitution
of Selective Service, which resulted in the formation of the 442nd? Did
JACL represent them when it uréed the War Relocation Authority to liberalize
- :the-""Lleave!-procedures :and>tohelp-thevevacuees £ind suitable -housing and ::ic-
employment outside the camps? And, finally, if JACL's major policy decisioms
were so patently wrong and unacceptable, why is the overall status today of
|- - Japanese Americans in the-United=States-so favorable, and the-future filled--
with such promise and previously undreamed or opportunities? What would they
have done differently, and ;hat would have been the consequences?
" o=-—- -~ Only a-commission, in our opinion, can check into these and many - ----
other questions, too numerous to mention and detail at this time, and come
up with the honest and accurate answers.

e e ckkkhkhkhhhkkkkhkkkkkkhkkk - -
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We are aware also that there are some few who claim that evacuation
was "good" for Japanese Americans.

They note that today Japanese Americans are not confined to Little
Tokyos on the West Coast but are located in every state in the Union. They
say that instead of working just as clerks in vegetable markets and as menials

~.

in other occupations, nowadays Japanese Americans are found in alwmost every
field of human endeavor and that, according to the last Census, they are doing
better financially than the average American who is not of Japanese ancestry.

The Nisei Lobby, of course, -disputes that our wartime travails were

"good" for us individually and/or as a group. Indeed, we estimate roughly ¥

that Japanese Americans lost the equivalent of three generations worth of %

" econolic growth, professional advancements; and social advantages as a:conse-j
quence of our World War II experiences and that all of the other so-called
benefits would have come to us sooner and more generously had it not been fox
evacuation and exclusion.

We are confident that the commission will not only refute such evi—‘é
dent errors but also demonstrate how the loss of dignity, of freedom, of thei
understanding“and go6dwill~6f friends and neighbors, etc., deprived«our»-.-~;
generation of bapanese Americans of untold economic, social, professional,
andAother gains. -

Commmm e dekdd Rk R kdk kR hkxRKk KX

There are those who charge that a commission is a clever parliamen-:
tary device to postpone and delay action.

The instant measure, and its companion bill in the House, clearly :
assures quick and expeditious action.

It provides that the first meeting of the commission will be callef

by the President within 60 days of enactment.
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It provides that within 18 months of becoming law the commission
transmits its final report to the President and to the Congress. And the
comrission itself ceases to exist six months after it submits its final re-

port "unless extended by a subsequent act of Congress".
ek kk ko kAR hk KRRk Ak

To insure that practically every poin;-of view among Japanese
Americans and others is aired, the legislation requires the commission to
hold public hearings in Los Angeles, San Francisco, and Fresno, California;
Portland, Oregon; Seattle, Washington; Phoenix, Arizoma; Salt Lake City,
Utah; Denver, Colorado; Chicago, Illinois; New York, New York; Washington,

D. C,; and "any other city that the commission deems necessary ‘and proper'.

This one paragraph guarantees Japanese Americans in every gection
of the nation the opportunity to express themselves on their World War II
memories in an official forum. As far as many of us are concerned, no other
ethnic group in this country's history has been afforded th;slkind of
opportunity to "sound off".

They are free to tell the presidentially-appointed commissioners what
they remember and think aboéut their wartime sufferings, losses, and travails.
They can suggest methods by which the government may redress their grievances.

Most of us afe aware that congressional committees, and subcommittees,
cannot hold such extensive héarings in so many "concerned" locatioms simply
because its membexs cannot afford to spend so much time on a single subject
that can hardly be described as a first priority national topic.

But a commission can. And this commission must.

hkkkkRkAkkhkkkkRrhkkhkhk

Th;s, Mr. Chairman, when all of the criticisms are examined, it

seems to the Nisei Lobby, as well as the JACL, that the commission proposed
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~legal; historical, and even military--which seriously refutes the high- - - -

-of the Army, in its official documentary-entitled "Command Decisions"-issued: -
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by the knowledgeable and sympathetic members of the Congress, who also
happen to be of Japanese ancestry, is the most expedient and reasonable
means to investigate all of the facts in the recourse to Executive Order
No. 9066 and "associated acts of the Federal Government" and to recommend

the most appropriate remedy in terms of those who are the innocent victims

of this wartime operation and the national interest of the nation as a whole. :

Comments from Non-Japanese American Sources

The Nisei Lobby believes that, in spite of the several judgments of

the Supreme Court of the United States that the implementation of Executive

Order No. 9066 by the Western Defense Command was constitutional "as of

that time and under those circumstances', there is a great body of opinion-~

court's ruling in this regard.

Even the Office of the Chief of Military History of the Department

in 1960, concludes its chapter on "The Decision To Evacuate the Japanese

from the Pacific Coast", with these words:

c= -0 - - - :"Weuld-the-Court's-conclusion have been the same in the e

light of present knowledge? Considering the evidence now
available, the reasonable deductions seem to be that General
DeWitt's recommendations of 13 February 1942 was not used in
drafting the War Department directives of 20 February for a

mass evacuation of the Japanese people, and that the only
‘responsible commander who backed the War Department's plans * - -
as a measure required by military necessity was the President
himself, as Commander in Chief."

Sk ko d kA kAR ke
- Earl Warren, then the Attorney General of the State of California,
later one of the "liberal Chief Justices of the Supreme Court, is often

identified as one of the officials most responsible for persuading General
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and citizens alike--from the West Coast.
In his autobiography "The Memoirs of Chief Justice Earl Warren”, re-
leased in 1977, Warren himself summarizes his latest feelings in these words:

"...I have since deeply regretted the removal order and
my own testimony advocating it, because it was not in keep-
ing with our American concept of freedom and the rights of
citizens...It was wrong to react so impulsively, without
positive evidence of disloyalty, even though we thought we
had a good motive in the security of our state. It demon=-
strates the cruelty of war when fear, get-~tough military
psychology, propaganda, and racial antagosim combine with

one's responsibility for public security to produce such
acts..."

Fkkkdhkhkkkkkkhhkkkkhkk

When in 1947 President Harry Truman's Committee on Civil Rights
issued its historic report, it declared that "The most striking mass inter-
ference since slavery with the right to physical freedom was the evacuation

and exclusion of persons of Japanese descent from the West Coast during the

past war.,..

"...we are disturbed by the implications of this epi-
sode so far as the future of American civil rights is con-
cerned. Fundamental to our whole system of law is the belief
that guilt is perscnal and not a matter of heredity or asso-
ciation. Yet in this instance no specific evacuees were
=~ charged with-disloyalty, -espionage, or sedition. The evacu-------- -
ation, in short, was not a criminal proceeding involving
individuals, but a sort of mass quarantine measure. This
Committee believes that further study should be given to
this problem. Admittedly in time of modern total warfare
much discretion must be given to the military to act in
~--= :gituations where-civilian rights are concerned. Yet the Tt aTmmoes
Committee believes that ways and means can be found of
safeguarding people against mass accusations and discrimina-
tory treatment."

This Committee also discovered "the issuance by military authority
during the recent war of individual orders of exclusion against citizens
scattered widely throughout the 'defense zones' established by the Army.

These orders rested on the same Executive Order as did the mass evacuation

N
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of Japanese Americans. In the case of these individual orders a citizen
living perhaps in Philadelphia, Boston, or San Francisco was ordered by the
Army to move. He was not imprisoned, for he could go to any inland area.

He was not accused of criminal or subversive conduc:.. He was merely held to
be an 'unsafe' person to have around. ‘Fortunately these violations of civil
rights were not very numerous. Moreover, t;; Army lost confidence in the
exclusion orders as effective security measures and abandoned them--but

not until more than 200 citizens had moved under military compulsion.”

We added this particular paragraph to emphasize an earlier statement,;

3

that more than Japanese Americans are involved as possible benefiicaries of

this proposed commission.

dhkkkkkkkhkkhkkhkhhkkkkkid

Sociologist Morton Grodzins in his 1949 University of Chicago Press
documentary "Americans Betrayed: Politics and the Japanese Evacuation",
concluded the first detailed analysis after World War II of this tragic
experience in these pungent paragraphs:

"Americans in the past decade have held up to scorn the
crudities of the Fascist regimes, Yet the history of the
evacuation policy ‘could be an episode from the totalitarian
handbook. The resident Japanese minority becawme the scape-
goat of military defeat at Hawaii. Racial prejudices, eco-
nomic cupidity, and political fortune-hunting became inter-—
twined with patriotic endeavor. In the fact of exact know-
ledge to the contrary, military officials proposed the
theory that race determined allegiegence. Civil admini-
strators and the national legislature were content to rubber-
stawp the military fiat,

"Americans in concentration camps at home provided

a bitter irony at a time that Americans were fighting

for the Four Freedoms. Ideological issues were presented
with bleak clarity in World War II, On the one hand, the
nation's principal European enemy found energy in a doc-
trine of racial superiority, and the nation's Asiatic enemy
propagandized its cause in terms of the colored races
struggling against their white oppressors. On the other
hand, the United States took leadership from a President
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who affirmed 'Americanism is not, and never was, a matter
of race or ancestry'; the strength of the country was con—-
ditioned by the unity of its diverse nationalities; millions
of Chinese stood foremost among the nation's allies., The
lines were clear cut, and the Japanese minority on the West
Coast presented the United States with a magnificent oppor-
tunity to confound her enemies on both sides, to lend en-
couragement to her allies, and to build strength out of the
diversity of her wmimority groups. UHNo opportunity was more
completely thwarted. The policy adopted was an affirmation
of enemy principles...

"Japanese Americans were the immediate victims of the
evacuation. But larger consequences are carried by the
American people as a whole. Their legacy is the lasting
one of precedent and constitutional sanctity for a policy
of mass incarceration under military auspices. This is
the most important result of the process by which the eva-
cuation decision was made, That process betrayed all
Americans."

kkAkERXKAAXAKAkhAkAkkkkhk

We conclude this section by quoting from the three Associate Justices
of the Supreme Court who dissented in the so-called Korematsu case-~Owen
Roberts, Frank Murphy, and Robert Jackson.

Roberts flatly stated that "an assembly center was a euphemism for
prison'. He also alleged that, the evacuation and exclusion orders were 'but
a part of an overall plan for forceable‘detention".

Korematsu's predicament was described thus{y by Roberts:

"Be was forbidden by Military Oxders to leave the zone
in which he lived; he was forbidden by Military Orders,
after a date fixed (which in this case was May 9, 1942) to
be found within-that zone unless he were in an assembly
center located in that Zone.

“The two conflicting orders, one which commanded him
to stay, and the other which commanded him to go, were
nothing but a cleverly devised trap to accomplish the real
purpose of the military :authority, which was to lock him up - ---
in a concentration camp. The only course by which the
petitioner could avoid arrest and prosecution was to go to
that camp according to instructions to be given him when he
reported at a civil control center. We know that in a fact
Why should we set up a figmentary and artificial situatiom
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instead of addressing ourselves to the actualities of the
case?

"It is a case of convicting a citizen as a punish-
ment for not submitting to imprisonment in a concentra-
tion camp, based on his ancestry, and solely because of
his ancestry, withou evidence or inquiry concerning
his loyalty and good disposition toward the United States
...I need hardly labor the conclusion that constitutional
rights have been violated...”

khkkkkkkhkkhkhkhkhhhkhhk

Murphy claimed that the exclusion order, made in the absence of
martial law, went over "the very brink of constitutional power' and fell inte
"the ugly abyés of racism".

"Being an obvious racial discrimination, the order de-

prives all those within its scope the equal protection

of the laws as guaranteed by the Fifth Amendment. It
-further deprives these.individuals of their constitutional- -
rights to live and work where they will, to establish a

home where they choose and' to move about freely. In ex-
comrunicating them without benefit of hearing, this order
also deprives them of all their comstitutional rights to
procedural due process. Yet no reasonable relation to an
'immediate, imminent, and impending' public danger is TR
evident to support this racial restriction which is one

of ‘the most sweeping and complete deprivations of constitu-
tional rights in the history of this nation in the absence
of martial law...

“The main reasons relied upon by those responsible
for the forced evacuation, therefore, do not prove a reason-
able relation between the group characteristic of Japanese
Americans and the dangers of invasion, sabotage, and espi-
onage. The reasons appear, instead, to be largely an
accumulation of much of the misinformation, half-truths,
and ‘insinuations that for years have been directed against  -=
Japanese Americans by people with racial and economic pre-
judices~-the same people who have been among the foremost
advocates of the evacuation...

“A military judgment based upon such racial and socio~
---logical considerations is not entitled to the great weight-------
ordinarily given to judgments based strictly upon military
considerations. Especially is this so when every charge
relative to race, religion, culture, geographical location,
and legal and economic status has been substantially dis-
credited by independent studies made by experts in these
matters...
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"I dissent, therefore, from this legalization of
racism...All residents of this nation are kin in some
way by blood or culture to a foreign land. Yet they
are primarily and necessarily a part of the new and
distinct civilization of the United States. They must
accordingly be treated at all times as the heirs of
the American experiment and as entitled to all the
rights and freedom guaranteed by the Constitution.”

Sk kdkokkokokkhkkk ok kk ok hkkkok

Jackson, who was nominated to the highest tribunal in the land from
his post as the Solicitor General of the United States, charged that, from
the evidence before him, he could not say whether General DeWitt's orders
were or were not permissable military precautions. ''But even if they were
permissable military procedures, I deny that it follows that they were con-
stitutional. If, as the Court holds, it does follow, then we may as well say
that any military order will be constitutional and have donme with it.™

As Jackson viewed it, courts cannot appraise military decisions; they
must accept the declaration of the military authority that the decisions were
reasonably necessary "from a military viewpoint". But the courts "cannot be
made to enforce an order which violates constitutional limitations even if
it is a reasonable exercise of military authority". ‘The judiciéry cannot
become mere "instruments of military policy". 1In other words, a military
order may be necessary and reasonable from a military standpoint and yet be
unconstitutional.

"A military order, however conmstitutional, is not apt

to last longer than the military emergency. Even during
that period a succeeding commander wmay revoke it all, but
once a judicial opinion rationalizes such an order to show
that it conforms to the Constitution, or rather rationalizes
the Constitution to show that the Constitution sanctions SRR
such an order, the Court for all time has validated the prin-
ciple of racial discrimination in criminal procedure and of
transplanting American citizens. The principle then lies
about like a loaded weapon ready for the hand of any author-
ity that can bring forward a plausible claim of an urgent

need. Every-repetition imbeds that principle wore deeply in
our law and thinking and expands it to new purposes...A
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wilitary commander may overstep the bounds of constitu-
tionality, and it is an incident. But if we review angd
approve, that passing incident becomes the doctrine of

the Constitution, There it has a generative power of its
own..."

EERAIrkkkAkdhEhkAdkkkkkkk

These couménts are but a few of the many that could have been re-
printed for the information of this Committee ;;d the commission.

They tend to suggest some of the lines of inguiry that should be
followed, as well as part of the scope and diversity of a factfinding
investigation.

They are also supporting evidence that a commission inquiry is not

only justified but urgently necessary.

Concluding Remarks

As we were preparing this statement for the Committee last week, we }
heard ominous words to the effect that a number of Senators and Representati
--understandably frustrated-and-angered-by-the continuing captivigy.of.some 50
Americans in Tehran since early last November and by the recent rebuff to af
United Nations Commission by tﬁese terroristic captors, were considering soilf
---Yretaliatory” legislation-as-a-means to-try to force the safe and;early.redg
lease of the so-called hostages.
What we heard in the halls of Congress and elsewheré in Washington §
---- shocked and  frightened us,~fer—it’all»had a melancholy resemblance.to, whaty
i - Y
took place in that period of hate and hysteria that followed the outbreak
the Pacific War and led ultimately for us Japanese Americans to America's
---only-experience with-concentration-camps, with barbed uife fences andrggg_T
towers encircling tar-paper barracks of hurried construction.
Substitute Iranians for the wartime epithet "Jap" and the language]

-« -- heard-today could almost be-vintage 1942. . SOUUUU SO
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A Jap's a Jap, and citizenship is only a scrap of paper to 'em.
Round up all the Japs, regardless of whom they are, what they are doing, and
vhere; herd ‘em into desert camps and keep 'em until we're good and ready to
let them go. The camps, after all, aren't so bad, with the government keep-
ing and feeding ‘em. )

The "softness” of the civilian government was charged, with the need
expressed for arbitrary, harsh action, possibly by the military, as was the
case in World War II. Little was heard of the civil rights or the humani-
tarian consequences to those who would be interned.

While once again a tough, belligerent, and aggressive spirit seemed
to be in the land, this time--today--there seems to be many more who are
wvilling to stand up ‘and be counted for the constitutional rights of all, for-
individual merit and not wholesale group guilt, for the recognition of the
vorth of ethnic diversity in this nation of many nationalities, etc.

-~ ~Much-of-what we hear nowadays-in-reference to Iraniang,*we do-not dike:--
In fact, we abhor much of what‘is being said against them. However, because

we believe in the constitutional assurance of free speech, we need to defend

“the-right-of these:who may not speak as:we may wish them to dos--It-is mot---- wr-
too difficult for us to remember years ago when Japanese Americans were most
unpopular and many individuals and places refused us the right and the oppor-

‘tunity-to-expiain-our-positioni-— So- we vnderstand the necessity now to toler—-=:r

@

ate free speech in order that we ourselves will never again be denied a

public forum for the expression of our views.

- “Nevertheless; what-is-happening today makes even more urgent apd ~--- :==
necessary this legislation, in order that more of the people, and their
lavmakers, may understand and appreciate that what happened in 1942 because

50 many were-silent-then, ctounld happen again here in these United- States. -- --
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The "past” does not have to be the "prologue" for human rights in the

U.S.A.

kkhkkkRkkRRkkhirhkkkkkkk

After the President on February 19, 1942, issued Executive Order No.
9066, he had to secure congressional sanc:iPn for his:action in order that
it would be effective as law. The LegislatQQe accommodated him, enacting. in
a sense ex post facto Public Law 503, 77th Congress, making it a federal
crime to violate any order issued by a designated military commander under-..
authority of 9066. Had Congress refused to rubber stamp this particular
presidential request, the history of civil rights in this nation would have
been significantly and substantially different--and most possibly for the
better.
When the House Judiciary Subcommittee on Courts, Civil Liberties, a:
the Administration of Justice was discussing legislation to repeal Title II}
. of the .Internal Security Act of 1950, the SOvcalled.emergeﬁcy detentionm. .. {
provisions, early in 1971, its members--recalling the World War II chroniclf
of Executive Order 9066--decided that a similar executive order could not b
issued by another chief executive in_a .period.of democratic abuses to arbi;;
> trarily and. summarily arrest and then_imprison.any group of citizens; witgi
regard to race, color, creed, national.origin,. sex, or age.
.They .implemented their decision by.stipulating that only Congresst;
would have the authority in the future to enact bills of .this dangerous T;;
character. They believed that the Legislative Branch was .more sensitive?
and responsive of, the public will be to mairitain the .constitutional guarad
tees than was the Executive Branch in times of great crises and confronta;
In repealing Title II of the Internal Security Act.of 1950, Pub1§5

Law 92-128, First Session of the 92nd Congress, September 25, 1971, speci}
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ally declared in.its First Section that "(a) No citizen shall be impriseoned
or otherwise detained by the United States except pursuant to an Act of
Congress".

‘Significantly, and symbolically, Congress placed the repeal of the
Internal Security Act in Section 2, following the prohibition of the deten-
tion of .citizens except under congressional apﬁroval.

The now repealed Title LI, the Emergency Detention Act, authorized
the Attorney General, or his representative, in times of internmal security
emergencies, .to issue "a warrant for the apprehension of each person as to
vhom there is reasonable ground to believe that such person probably will
engage in, or probably will comspire with others to engage in, acts of
espionage or sabotage'.

Curiously enough, in his 1977 'Memoirs", the late Chief Justice Earl
Warren mentions this repeal effort in-the following paragrph: -

"Recently I had an opportunity to help prevent the re-
currence of 'such an-emotional experience (as evacuation).

.Some years ago Congress gave the United States Attorney

General the authority even in peacetime to impound persons

believed by him to be subversive. Thiswas a broader and

far more dangerous power than that used by President Franklin

Roosevelt 'in. removing the Japanese from coastal areas during

the War. At the request of (the Japanese American Citizens

League), I wrote a letter for use before the congressional

committee which was studying a bill to revoke the Attorney

General's authority. The letter was used, and happily the

nullifying bill:was passed by the Congress. and signed by

President Richard Nixon."

- kkkhkhkhhrhhkhkhhkrhkAkkk

When:the concerned Senators and Representatives dropped S. 1647 and
.. H.R. .5499 into their. respective legislative hoppers, Iranian revolutiomaries
tad not taken hostage some :50 Americans and Soviet armed forces had not in-

vaded and occupied Afghanistan.

While it was important that this legislation be passed without these
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international events taking place, it is even more imperative now that they
have taken place. Every segment of the American population must be made
secure in their lives and their -livelihoods by a reassurance of the consti-

tutional guarantees that this bill may well bring.

But, even more crucial in the judgment of the Nisei Lobby is that
neither this, nor any other, Congress will ev;i enact legislation against
any group, race, or ethnic minority; or creed or religion; or natiomal origin j
or racial ancestry; depriving them of their constitutional safeguards and
authorizing their temporary arrest and detention, regardless of intermal
and/or external circumstances and challenges.

Ik kk kA hRARAKKIRRRRIK IR

As the only Americans in recent times to be suspect by our own fellow
citizens and government and arbitrarily imprisoned in American concentration 3
camps in World War II solely on account of our accident of birth as being of
the then enemy ancestry, we know the meaning of liberty, fregdém; dignity,
and opportunity from bitter personal experience.

And yet, we also know that American democracy can--and did--correct
its "worst wartime mistake", as Yale Law School Dean Eugene Rostow wrote .
more than 35 years ago.

We Japanese Americans are living testament to American democracy inﬂ
action:: Almost four decades.ago, in-a.time of war and hysteria, we were abuj
and deﬁrived of our basic constitutional rights. We were herded like cattlq
into.concentration camps--American style--behind barbed wire fences guardedi
by American Gls.wearing the identical uniforms that were then being worn bfﬁ
our brothers, fathers, and friends overseas in Europe and in the Pacific.~,f
Today, 38 years after our trial by incarceration, we enjoy an enviable stay

that we never thought possible in prewar times and the opportunities for usj

and our posterity, are boundless.
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As the beneficiaries of a working democracy, we do not want any other
individual or group to suffer ignominious detention because of authoritative
and capricious action on the part of either the Legislative or the Executive
Branches.

Therefore, in order that a factfinding commission may be established
and, after a full and complete investigation, recommend an appropriate rewmedy

for our World War 11 travails, we urge a favorable and immediate vote oum

S, 1647.
kA Ak Ak I kAR Tk khk xRk kK
Before terminating this statement, may we submit for the record a
copy 0of the statement of the JACL to the so-called Tolan Committee in the
spring of 1942 in San Francisco and a copy of a chapter from the book "The
Japanese Smerican Story" entitleé "Why the Japanese Americ;ns Cooperated".

Thank you for your kindness, courtesy, and cooperation.

b R

MIKE M. MASAOKA

Suite 520, 900 17th Street, N.W.
Vashingtom, D, C. 20006
202-296~4484 (Telephone)
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REPRINTED FROM:

Hearings before the Select Committee Investigating Natiomal Defense
Migration, House of Representatives, 77th Congress, 2nd Sessiom, Part 29,
San Francisco hearings, February 21 and 23, 1942: Problems of Evacuation
of Enemy Aliens and Others from Prohibited Military Zones, pages 11137-8:

STATEM{SNT BY MIKE M. MASAOKA, NATIONAL SECRETARY AND
FIELD "EXECUTIVE OF THE JAPANESE AMERICAN CITIZENS
LEAGUE, SAN FRANCISCO, CALIF.

On behalf of the 20,000 American citizen members of the 62 chapters of the
Japanese American Citizens Lezgue in some 300 communities throughout the
United States, 1 wish to thank the Tolan committee for the opportunity given
me to appear at this hearing. The fair and impartial presentation of all aspects
of & problem is a democratic procedure which we keeply appreciate. That this
procedure is being followed in the present matter, which is of particularly vital
signifcance to us, we look upon &s a heartening demonstration of the American
tradition of fair play.

We have been invited by you to make clear our stand regarding the proposed
evacuation of all Japanese from the West coast. When the President’s recent
Executive order was issued, we welcomed it as definitely eentrslizing and coordi-
pzting defense efforts relstive to the evacustiol problem. Lster interpretations
of the order, however, seem to indicate that it is aimed primarily at the Japanese,
American citizens as well as alien nationals. As your committee continues its
investigations in this and subsequent hearings, we hope and trust that you will
recommend to the proper authorities that no undue discrimination be shown to
American citizens of Japanese descent. .

Our fratk and ressoned opinion on the matter of cvacuation revelves around
certain considerations of which we feel both vour committee and the general
public should be apprised. With any poliey of evacuation definitely arising from-
reasons of military necessity and national safety, we are in complete agreement.
As American citizens, we cennot and should pot take any other stand. But, also,
as American citizens believing in the integrity of our citizenship, we fecl that any
evacuatioi enforced on grounds violating that integrity shold be opposed.

If, in the judgment of military and Federal authorities, evacuation of Japancse
residents from the YWest coast is & primary step toward assuring the safety of this
Nation, we will have no hesitation in complying with the necessities implicit in
that jucgment. But, if, on the other hanc, such evacuation is primarily a
measure whose surface urgency cloaks the desires of political or other pressure
groups who want us to leave merely from motives of self-interest, we feel that we
bave every right to protest and to demand equitable judgment on our merits as
Americen citizens. .

In any case, we feel that the whole problem of evscuation, once its necessity is
militarily established, should be met strictly according to that need. Only these
arces, in which strategic and military considerations make the rcinovel of Japan-
ese rcsidents necessary, should be evacuated. Regarding policy 2nd procedure
in such arcas, we submit the following rccommiendations:

1. That the actual evacuation from desienated areas be conducted by military
suthorities in & manner which is consistent with the requirements of pational
defense, human welfare, and copstructive community relations io the future;

2. That, in view of the alarming developments in Tulare County and other com-
munities against incoming Japanese evacuees all plans for voluntary evacuations be
discouraged; .
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_3. That transporisation, food, and shelter be provided for all evacuees from pro~
hibited areas, as provided in the Presidential order; - :

4. That thoroughly competent, responsible, and bonded property custodians be
2ppointed and their services made available immediately to all Japanese whose
business and property interesis are affiected by orders-and regulations; .

5. That 8ll problems incidental to resettlement be administered by a special
board created for this purpose under the direction of the Federal Security Agen-
cies; .

6. That {he resettlement ‘of evacuees from prohibited areas should be within
the State in which thev now reside; ’
. 7. That ample protection agsinst mob violence be given to the evacuees both
ip transit and in the new communities to which they are assigned;

8. That efiort be made to provide suitable and productive work for all evacuees;

‘9. Thast rescttlement aims be directed toward the restoration, as far es possible,”
of normal community life in the future when we have won the war; :

. 10. That competent tribunals.be created to deal with the so-called hardship
cases and that fexible policies be applicabie to such ecases.

Although these suggestions scem to include only the Japanese, may I urge that’
these same recommendations be adaptéd to the peeds of other nationals and
citizens who may be similarly affected.

I now make an earnest plea that you seriously consider and recognize our Ameri-
;an_ citizenship status which we have been taught to cherish as our most priceless

eritage. .

At this hearing. we Americans of Japanese descent have been accused of being
disloyal to these United States. As an American citizen, I resent these accusa-
tions and deny their validity. ‘

We-American-born Japanese are fighting militarist Japsn today with our total
energies.  Four thousand of us are with the armed forces of the United States, the
remainder on the home front in the battle of production. We ask & chance to-
prove to the rest of the American people what we ourselves already know: That
we are Joyal to the country of our birth and thst we will fight to the death to defend
it azainst any and all ageressors. ’

We think. feel, aet like Americans. e, {00, remember Pearl Harbor and know
that our right to live as free men in a free Nation is in peril as long as the brutal
forces of enslavement walk the earth. We know that the Axis aggressors must
be crushed and we are anxious {o participate fully in that struggle,

The history of our group speaks for itself. It stands favorable comparison
with that of any other group of sccond generation Americans. There is relisble
authority 1o show that the proportion of delinquency and crime within our ranks
is pegligible.  Throughout the long years of the depression, we have been able 1o
stay off the relief rolls better, by far, than any other group. These are but two-
of éhe _gaany examples which might be cited as proof of our civic responsibility
and pride. )

In this emergeney, as in the past, we are not asking for special privileges or
concessions.  We ask only for the opportunity and the right of sharing the com-
man lot of all Americans, whether it be in peace or in war. . ’

This is the American way for which our boys are fighting,

Exnaisitr A.—TrE JaPAXESE AmERicaAN CrREED
(Courtesy, Japanese American Citizens League)

I am proud that I am an American citizen of Japanese ancesiry, for my very
background makes me appreciate more fully the wonderful advantages of this
Nation. I believe in her institutions, idelas, and traditions; I glory in her heri-
trge; I boast.of her history; I trust in her future. She has granted me liberties
snd opportunities such as no individual enjovs in this world today. She has
given me an educaiion befitting kings. She has entrusted me with the responsi-
bilities of the franchise. She has permitted me to build a home, to carn a liveli-
bood, to worship, think, speak, and act as I please—as a frece man equal to every
other man. :

Although some individuals may discriminate against me, I shall never become
bitter or lose faith, for I know that such presons are not representative of the
majority of the American people. True, I shall do all in my power to discourage
such practices, but I shall do it in the American way—asbove board, in the open,
through courts of law, by education, by proving myself to be worthy of equal

63-293 0 - 80 ~ 14
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treatment and consideration. I am firm in my belief that American sportsman-
ship and aititude of fair play will judge citizenship and patriotism on the basis
of action and achievement, and not on the basis of physical characieristics.

Because I believe in America, and I trust she believes in me, and because I have
received innumerable benefits from her, 1 pledge myself to do honor to her at all
times and in all places; to support her constitution; to obey her laws; to respect
her flag; to defend her against all enemies, froeign or domestic; to activ ely assume
my dutigés and obligations as a citizen, cheerfully and Without any reservations
whatsoev er, in the hope that I may bccome a better Amencan ina greater Amierica.
—Mike Maosaoka. (as read before the United Siates Senate and printed in the
Congressional Record, May 9, 1941).

Ex=iBiT B.— A DECLARATION OF PoLICY BY THE JAPANESE AMERICAN CITIZENS
LEAGUE

In these critical days when the policies of many organizations representing
.various nationality groups may be viewed with suspicion and even alarm by
certein individuals who are not intimately acquainted with the aims, ideals, and
leadership of such associations, it becomes necessary and proper, in the public
-interest, that such fraternal and educational orders as the Japanese American
Citizens League to unequivocally and sincercly announce thbeir policies and-
objectives:

Now, therefore, in order to clear up any misconceptions, misunderstandings
and m)cappmhcmxons concerning the functions and activities of this body, the
National Board of the Japanese American Citizens League issues the fol]omng 3
-statement and declaration of policy: .

We, the n:embers of the National Board of the Japanese American Citizens }
Leaguc of the United States of America, believe that the policies which govern §
‘this organization and our activities as their oflicial representatives are fouriold §
in nature and are best illustrated by an explanstion of the alphabetical <cqucnce 3
of the letters J-A-C-L 3

‘“J’’ stands for )ubtxce. We believe that all peoples, regardless of race, color, i
or creed, are entitled to enjoy those principles of “*‘life, liberty, and the pursuit
of happiness” which are presumed to be the birthricht of every individual; to.
the fair and ecqual treatment of all, socially, legislatively, judicially, and eco~
nomically to the rights, privileges, and obligations of citizenship. To this end
this organization is dedicated.

“A” stands for Amcricanism. We believe that in order to prove ourselv
worthy of the justice which we scek, we must prove ourscives to be, first of allg
good Americans—in thought, in words, in deeds. We believe that we mus§
personify the Japanese American creed; that we mnust acquaint ourselves wit
those traditions, ideals, and institutions which made and kept this Nation
foremost in the world. We believe that we must live for America—and, if
be, to die for America. To this end, this organization is consecrated. ;

*“C’’ stands for citizenship. We believe that we must be excmplary cmzens;
addition to being good Americans, for, as in the case of our parents, one ma¥
be 2 good American and vet be denied the privilege of citizenship. We belicevi
tbat we must accept and even seek out opportunities in which to serve ouf
country and 1o assume the obligations and dutics as well as the rights and privid
leges of citizenship. To this end, this organization is committed. 3

“L" stands for lcadership. We believe that the Japanese American Citiz .
League, as the only national organization established to serve the America
citizens of Japanese ancestry, is in a position to actively lead the Japanese peopH
residing in the United States. We believe that we have the inspired leaders
and membership necessary to carry into living effect the principles of ]usta ;
- Americanism, and citizenship for which our league was founded. We offt
cooperation and support to all groups and indiv iduals sincerely and legitimate]
interested in these same aims, but we propose to retain our independent am
‘scparate status as the Japapese American Citizens Lcague. To this end, ¢

organization is pledged.

Summed up briefly, the Japanese American Citizens League is devoted to thof
tasks which are calculatcd to win for oursclves and our posterity the status ol
lined by our two national slogans: “For better Americans in a greater Ameri

and “‘Sccurity through unity.” ’
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REPRINTED FROM:

"THE JAPANESE AMERICAN STORY", by Budd Fukei, Dillon Press, Inc.,
Minneapolis, Minnesota, 1976:

-

-Why the
Japanese Americans
Cooperated

In 1943, Mike Masaru Masaoka was an insirucior in the speech
depariment at the University of Uiah. During that year, he was
approached by the JACL 10 become its first full-time, paid staff
member. After much deliberation with friends, he resigned his
job at the university and accepted the JACL offer. Right away,
Masaoka sensed the seriousness of the problems faced by
Japanese Americans in case of war between Japan and America. .

Shortly after Japan's atntack on Pear] Harbor, talk of evacua- .
tion and detention surfaced in the United Siates. Masaoka and
other JACL leaders knew then thai the Japanese Americans
were in deep trouble for no other reason than the fact that they
were born Japanese. When the decision was finally made to
evacuate and ‘confine Japanese Americans, Masaoka was
among those who saw the futility of resistance. He knew that the
nation’s- wartime mood made it in the best interesis of the N
Japanese 10 go along with the evacuation and eventually deten-
tion. Masaoka and the JACL worked hard 10 help the govemn-
ment carry out an orderly mass movement while keeping faith in
American justice and fair play. Masaoka’s recollections of that
period are given in the remainder of this chapier. ,

THE EVACUATION DECISION

More than thirty years afier the fact, it is difficult to remember
all of 1the circumstances that caused some of us, then leaders of
the Japanese American Citizens League, to decide that we of
Japanese ancestry should cooperate with the government in our
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own evacuation and detention in the spring of 1942. But there
are many aspects that contributed to the temper of those times
that I can still recall as having forced me, among others, to
conclude that cooperation at that time was the best, and only,
course of action for our people to follow.

In this connection, it should be kept in mind that we young
Nisei in the JACL leadership, then averaging about thirty years
of age, had to make the fateful decision that would affect the
lives and the fortunes of more than 110,000 men, women, and
children, of all ages and in all conditions of health, not only for
the immediate future but for years and possibly generations to
come.

If we could have acted as individuals and had not been
responsible for the destiny of a whole minority group in its most
critical period, some of us might—and probably would have
—reacted differently. But we did assume the responsibility for
the total Japanese population on the Pacific Coast, and often
suffered, as a result, severe criticism and even bodily injury. It
would have been easier on us as individuals to have avoided that
awcsome responsibility, but we could not think and act as.
individuals, accountable only to ourselves and our own self- - ]
interest. We were answerable 1o, and for, the Japanese on the |
West Coast, so we had to think and act on behalf of all of the
people concerned.

We in the JACL did not want to assume the leadership of
those of Japanese ancestry since we all had personal and family
problems of our own to take care of, but we had no choice if
there was to be any leadership at that critical time. Practically
every Japanese American organization, except the Christian
churches, became defunct after December 7, 1941, and almost
every Issei leader was arrested for one reason or another by the
FBI and interned soon after the attack on Pearl Harbor. If the §
JACL had not stepped in to provide the leadership, there would
have been panic and chaos in the various Japanese American g
communities in the western states. 1

Some Japanese language newspapers were shut down im-§
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mediately following the Japanese attack, so the JACL had to
provide news and information concerning the intentions and
programs of the government—national, state, and local. Per-
sonal bank accounts were frozen, so the JACL had to persuade
Washingion 1o allow the withdrawal of small amounts in order
to purchase the bare necessities of life. Many Japanese Ameni-
can businesses were closed down, and many Japanese Ameri-
cans were summarily fired from their jobs. Other workers
would not plant or harvest crops on farms operated by Japanese
Americans. In some cases the families of those who were
interned had 1o be 1aken care of. So many people were out of
work that the JACL had to go into the welfare business. Some
stores would not sell goods, including medical supplies, to
Japanese Americans, so that special arrangements had to be
made for necessary purchases. Plans had tobe readied to protect
as much as possible the lives and propenty of Japanese Ameri-
cans from vandalism, arson, and even mob violence.

For understandable reasons, most public officials were reluc-
tant to cooperate with the JACL even in such simple matters as
welfare and home protection. '

As soon as the demands for the wholesale removal of those of
Japanese ancestry surfaced in late December 1941, the JACL
tried to frustrate the outcries. Among those clamoring for
evacuation were governors and mayors on the Pacific Slope; the
entire West Coast congressional delegation to Washington,
D.C.; practically every newspaper, magazine, and radio station
in the western states; most—if not all—farm and agricultural
organizations; the various chambers of commerce and
businessmen'’s associations; the American Legion and the Vet-
erans of Foreign Wars; all labor unions except a few affiliated
with the Congress of Industrial Organizations (CIO), and such
special groups as the Native Sons and Daughters of the Golden
West. ‘

The JACL was far too weak in terms of membership, fi-
nances, staff, and public and political influence to be effective
against the combination of events and individuals and organiza-
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tions arrayed against it. Too few non-Japanese along the West
Coast, including the overwhelming majority of Christian minis-
ters and members of their congregations, protested at all. The
rest of the country ignored what was happening to the civil,
property, and human rights of Japanese Americans in the four
westernmost states (Washington, Oregon, California, and
Arizona).

On February 19, 1942, President Franklin D. Roosevelt
signed Executive Order No. 9066, authorizing the secretary of
war, or any military commander designated by him, to establish
“*military areas™’ and to exclude therefrom ‘*any and all per-
sons.”’ On March 2, 1942, General John L. DeWitt, Command- :
ing General of the Western Defense Command, by authority of |
the secretary of war, issued Public Proclamation No. 1. This i
designated the western half of California, Oregon, and
Washington, and the southern third of Arizona as a military
area, and it stipulated that all Japanese, both alien and non-
alien, would eventually be removed from that military area.

*‘Military necessity’’ was the excuse used to justify this
unprecedented action against native-born citizens and their res-
ident alien parents who could not become naturalized citizens
by law. It was done without trial or hearing in court, or even the
formality of specific charges citing crimes or misconduct on the
part of the prospective evacuees.

Thus, in the days after the presidential order authorizing
evacuation, the JACL not only had to take care of almost all of
the needs of every Japanese-American community, but it also  §
had to decide just what realistic alieratives there were for those
of Japanese ancestry and which of these alternatives should be
taken for the good of the minority as a whole. At the time the |
JACL was nothing more than a voluntary civic and educational §
association. It had been in existence nationally for less than
twelve years. It had no paid staff except one untried national
executive and a few local helpers working mostly on a part-time- §
basis in the arger metropolitan areas, and it had absolutely no
credentials or background for social services. :
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The decision to evacuate was not reached at a single meeting
or a series of meetings of JACL officials when all of the facts,
arguments, and options could have been carefuily examined and
discussed. Rather, because of the unique circumstances of those
weeks, decision making was a kind of piecemeal operation,
with most of those in responsible positions reaching their own
conclusions, based upon the facts, rumors, and pressdres that
came 1o their attention. When one JACL official chanced across

_another, there was an exchange of ideas.

In spite of the seemingly haphazard method used, the fateful
decision was not rcached arbitrarily or capriciously, for all
recognized their responsibilities. There was much t0o much at
stake for the individuals concerned, not to mention the other
110,000 innocent people whose lives would be affected by
whatever course might be taken. The consensus was developed
by sober reflection, serious projections, and selfless disregard
for personal conscquences.

The awesome duty to recommend the basic course of action

to be followed probably fell to one man more than any of the -

others. He was Saburo Kido, the national JACL president, who
was then a practicing attorney in his late thirties. The decision
also fell on me. I was the national JACL secrctary and field
executive and the first'and only paid staff member in the history
of the JACL. I was in my mid-twenties at the time: an untried,

untrained youngster from Salt Lake City where there were fewe -

Japanese Americans and where the problems of the minority, if
any, were qguite different from those on the West Coast.
Nevertheless. since there were no others to assume the re-
sponsibilities, we did the best we could. Whenever there was an
opportunity, Kido and I would discuss what course JACL
should take in connection with the evacuation orders. Our
discussions, of course, were based upon the facts as we knew
them at that time, on the rumors that were called to our atten-
tion, and on the seemingly never-ending meetings which we
held with government officials and army officers of all ranks.
Even afier all these years, 1 still remember how wise and
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statesmanlike Kido was. He had compassion for all the
evacuees and a special sensitivity for the future of the young.

What, then, were some of the considerations that led us to
conclude that cooperation with the army in our own removal and
eventual detention was our only sane and safe course?

To begin with, both of us were very much aware of the racist,
anti-Japanese history of the Pacific Coast, particularly Califor-
nia. Anti-Japanese sentiment, often wrapped in the cloak of

- patriotism, became so powerful that in 1924 it was able to
* persuade the Congress, against the wishes of President Calvin
Coolidge and the State Department, to enact the infamous
Japanese Exclusion Act together with the now thoroughly dis-
credited National Origins Quota System. For a few short years,
this racist **victory'" against the so-called Yellow Peril softened
anti-Japanese bigotry. But, with the great economic dcpression
of the 1930s, when unemployment reached unprecedented
numbers, the fact that Japanese Americans managed to stay off
relief rolls infuriated many Caucasians. Toward the close of that

decade, as the Japanese imperialists launched their military’ §

adventure against China, jingoists and warmongers joined the
racists in a persecution of the Japanese Americans in their
midst. 3
Then came the war, ignited by the attack of the Japanese
militarists on Pearl Harbor. Navy wives and others, repatriated
from Hawaii immediately after December 7, 1941, returned to :
the mainland with stories of espionage and sabotage committed ;
by the Japanese American population before, during, and after |
the artack. They told of arrow-like marks cut in the sugar cane |
fields pointing to military installations, of Honolulu high school
rings worn by the attacking Japanese airmen, and of Japanese
Americans driving their trucks across highways to delay military
personnel from reporting for duty during the attack. 1
Although these tales were rumors that were later proved
unfounded, we were not informed of the truth until we were :,
already in the War Relocation Authority (WRA) Centers, bit- §
terly called concentration camps, American-style. Indeed,.
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when members of the so-called Tolan Committee interrogated
us in San Francisco in late February 1942, they repeated these
rumors and demanded an explanation of such activities.

We were also aware that the governors of all twelve western
states, with the sole exception of Ralph Carr of Colorado, had
warned the army that they could not be responsible for the safety
of the evacuees. They said that if the Japanese Americans were
dangerous to the security of the Pacific Coast, they were equally
dangerous to their respective jurisdictions. Mayors and public
officials, except for Mayor Harry Cain of Tacoma, Washing-
ton, insisted upon the immediate removal of all the Japanese in
their communities. Mayor Fletcher Bowron of Los Angeles was
particularly vehement on this score although he apologized
years later for his un-American and unconstitutional demands in
1942, All of the major newspapers except the San Francisco
Chronicle editorially called upon the government to im-
mediately evacuate and incarcerate the Japanese *‘for at least
the duration™" of the war.

Several caravans of trucks and automobiles, filled with
Japanese Americans who were acting upon General DeWitt's
suggestion that they “‘voluntarily’ leave their homes and pos-
sessions in the military area in California, were stopped at
gunpoint. Many of the trucks and cars were overturned, and
everyonc was forced to return to the homes from which they had
deparied only a few hours earlier.

There were rumors of vigilantism and arson, brutal attacks on
individuals, and mob violence against Japanese American
communities in some of the rural agriculiural regions. The
violence was no doubt aggravaied by newspaper reports of
unidentified planes flying over Los Angeles, lights seen near
Santa Barbara on the California coast signaling enemy sub-
marines offshore, and arsenals of weapons and ammunition
found by the FBI in many Japanese American homes.

To my mind, however, the most damaging testimony was
advanced by Earl Warren, then California’s state attormey gen-
eral. He had maps prepared showing that Japanese Americans
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owned land near many military and naval installations. He
furnished evidence that many Japanese Americans attended
Japanese language schools, and he said that perhaps half of the
Japanese population were members of the Buddhist faith. War-
ren charged also that the American-born citizen was more
dangerous than his alien parents. Since even then Warren was
thought to be a moderate in his attitudes toward other groups and
“in his outlook on legal issucs, his official position was devastat-
ing in its influence on people who otherwise might have come 10
the defense of the consututional rights of those of Japanese
ancestry.

All these incidents, and considerably more, added up to the
climate of public opinion against the Japanese in the spring of
1642.

Kido and 1, along with a number of other invited Nisei leaders
met with California Governor Culbert Olson in Sacramento.
The governor warned us that evacuation and detention were §
imminent. He called upon us to volunteer 10 go 1o state-
conuolled labor camps from which some of us would return §
each day 10 harvest our own fields or other farmlands. The §
money we earned would go into the state treasury! We were
informed from time to time of other schemes under which
racists would supervise our incarceration and control our ac- |
tivities as laborers—regardless of our experience, feducanon,3
and excellence in the professions. -3

As a last effort 1o prevent the evacuation, some members f
the JACL volunteered 1o serve in combat against the Japanese, ‘
enemy in the Pacific. But we were tumed down summarily an
without thanks.

Kido and 1 often discussed whether one or both of us shoulg
not violate the curfew or travel restrictions imposed by th
Western Defense Command and test the constitutionality of thg
military orders. But we eventually rejected such an alternativg
since we would not have been able to be with the people during
their evacuation and detention and would not share their suffs ‘
ings and privations and indignities. Moreover, as an attorng;
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Kido realized that it would take months and perhaps years
before such constitutional challenges could be settled by the
highest couns. In the meantime, the evacuees would be re-
moved and jailed. Therefore, the two of us agreed that it would
be our fate to remain among the prospective evacuees and to try
to provide the necessary leadership as best we could. At the
same time, we knew of several others who were willing to

. deliberately violate the curfew and travel restrictions, so we

were confident that in time there would be a constitutional test
of the issues at hand. We wondered, though. whether in time of
war the courts would contradict the commander in chief and his
military commanders in their effonts to “"protect’” the nation
from possible invasion, as General DeWitt once claimed in the
weeks following the auack on Pearl Harbor.

Both Kido and I were'aware from word given us by the
military and others that the army at one time was considering the
removal and detention of only the enemy alien Japanese. These
would be the 1ssei, who had been lawfully admitted into the -
United States but denied by federal statute the opportunity to
become citizens through naturalization. By definition of law
and through no fault of their own, they were enemy aliens.
These were our parents, and their removal would not only
separate family units but might also leave the aged and the
infirm at the mercy of whatever fate awaited them in the camps.
For these reasons, the JACL decided to object to the arbitrary
separation of families, even though we knew that some of the
more independent Nisei would denounce us for that decision. |
now doubt that the JACL's beliefs concerning the integrity of
the family unit had any bearing on the final military decision,
for more and more people were demanding the complete re-
moval of aliens and citizens alike.

About this time, we were beginning to wonder about the
justification for evacuation on the grounds of military necessity.
At first, General DeWitt had designated only the western half of
the three Pacific Coast states and the southern third of Arizona
as the military area from which military necessity required our
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removal. He had invited those of Japanese background to volun-
tarily leave this area and to relocate anywhere outside the
designated zone. Many, including Kido’s family, left their
homes and relocated in the eastern half of California. Then,
without any advance warning, General DeWitt arbitrarily added
the eastern half of California to the military area from which all
Japanese Americans were to be excluded. Thus, these evacuees

~ were forced to undergo two evacuation programs: one voluntary
and the other involuntary.

About this time, we were also told that the Japanese Ameri-
cans in Hawaii would not be relocated on the mainland. In 1942
they constituted about a third of the total population of the
islands, while we made up less than 1 percent of the total West
Coast populace. Hawaii was some three thousand miles nearer
to Japan than were the three westernmost states and had actuaily
been under direct military attack. If military necessity dictated
our evacuation and detention, what about the Japanese Ameri-
cans in the Territory of Hawaii?

In the beginning, our wholesale removal and exclusion was
demanded because of the fear of espionage or sabotage. Late in
February 1942, federal intelligence agencies officially dis- !
closed that before, during, and after December 7, 1941, no
person of Japanese origin on the continental mainland had been §
convicted of either of these crimes. At this point, however, the }

“army and such influential persons as Earl Warren and Walter
Lippmann developed the curious doctrine that the actual ab- 4
sence of any espionage or sabotage was even more ominous 4
than widespread treasonable activity. The Japanese Americans,
it was alleged, were so well organized and disciplined that the
were only waiting for an invasion by the enemy. Then they
would rise up to support the Japanese invader.

Finally, it was argued that Japancse Americans had to be
evacuated and placed in concentration camps in order to protecty
them from possible mob action by angry non-Japanese. In othef
words, the army resorted to the ‘*protective custody’’ concept 1o
justify our ultimate removal and incarceration. ’
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Where was the “‘military necessity’” in all this?

These actions clearly revealed the racism behind our wartime
mistreatment. But what could the JACL have done to overcome
- racism, when the government, the army, and practically the
total population of the West Coast were all united in the demand
for evacuation and exclusion?

Even now I remember well the government’s presentation of
.the basic problem to the JACL. We met in early March 1942,
with a group of special emissaries from Washington, D. C.
They informed us bluntly that the decision had been made to
evacuate all persons of Japanese descent, aliens and citizens
alike, from the western half of California, Oregon, and
Washington, and the southemn third of Arizona. We would first
be detained in Wartime Civilian Control Administration
(WCCA) assembly camps in racetracks and fairgrounds. Later,
we would be taken to the War Relocation Authority (WRA)
camps then being constructed by the army in interior wastelands
in California, Arizona, Idaho, Utah, Colorado, Wyoming, and .
Arkansas. ‘

We were urged to cooperate with the army in that removal
and detention program, even though it would mean personal
sacrifices and suffering and considerable loss of property. If we
failed to cooperate, the army would put its contingency plan into
operation, and we would be forcibly ejected and incarcerated.

Having been forewarned that the decision had been made to
order a mass evacuation, we were not surprised by the an-
nouncements. And, since we had discussed the JACL's leader-
ship position on the issue of cooperation with the army, the
ultimate decision itself was not difficult to make. We did,
however, refuse to commit ourselves at that meeting and re-
quested time to confer with our fellow JACL leaders. But we all
felt that we had no alternative to cooperation. Resistance was
suicidal. . ~ )

Our only friend in Washington who might have been able to
convince the president and the secretary of war that the evacua-
tion was both unconstitutional and unnecessary was Attomey
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General Francis Biddle, a noted civil libertarian. He had already
capitulated to the military and political demand for total evacu-
auon, however, even though Navy Intelligence and the FBI, as
we learned later, opposed the mass evacuation as unnecessary
and undesirable. Given the situation, how could we — with litde
or no influence — continue to *‘fight’’ and hope against evacua-
tion?

Furthermore, we were led to believe that if we cooperated
with the army in this mass movement, the army, the WRA, and
the government would try to be as helpful and as humane as
possible to the evacuees. Moreover, we feared the consequences
if Japanese Americans refused to cooperate, and the army
moved in with armed troops and even tanks to eject the people
forcibly from their homes and properties. At a time when Japan
was still on the offensive and apparently winning the war, we
were afraid that the American people would consider us traitors
and enemies of the war effort if we forced the army to take
drastic action against us. This might forever place in jeopardy

our future as United States citizens. As the involuntary trustees - §
of the destiny of the Japanese Americans in this country, we felt -§

that we could do no less than whatever was necessary to protect
and preserve that future.

#

We were quite aware of the personal attitudes of some of the 1

military persennel involved. General DeWitt, who would be in- ]
direct charge of any military action against the Japanese, had 3
testified to a Senate Naval Affairs Subcommittee in words to 7}

this effect: *“A Jap's a Jap. Blood is thicker than citizenship: |

And giving them a piece of paper to show their citizenship §

won’t change that fact.”’ Colonel Bendetsen, the director of thef-'
WCCA, who would supervise the initial movement out of the
homes of the evacuees, was determined that any person who
was as much as one-sixteenth Japanese, which was double lhd'z
formula devised by Hitler for the Jews, should be evacuated as2§
Japanese alien or non-alien. E

Probably even more pertinent to our decision to cooperat‘
was the official war policy of the United States government at]
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that time. The policy was to depict the Japanese as an enemy to
be defeated at all costs. Therefore, official propaganda pro-
moted the belief that the Japanese were barbarians who could
not be trusted and who should be annihilated. Should the JACL
give a doubting nation further excuse to confuse the identity of
the Japanese enemy with the American of Japanese origin?

Suppose there might be blood shed on the streets of many
Pacific Coast communities? We leaders of the JACL could not
opt for such a grim and possibly genocidal alternative. With
reluctant and heavy hearts, Kido and | joined in calling upon the
JACL delegates to the National Emergency Council in San
Francisco in mid-March 1942 to urge their members and others
of Japanese ancestry in the prohibited zones to cooperate as best
they could with the army. We said that they had 10 move from
their homes to 1emporary assembly centers and then to what
might become permanent relocation camps. There were some
heated debates and some bitter comments. But, in the end, there
was close to unanimity. With sad farewells, not knowing’
whether they would ever see each other again and weighed
down by the decision to cooperate in what amounted to their
own banishment and imprisonment, the delegates retumned to
their home districts to report on the JACL position.

Frankly, at that time, both Kido and I were quite surprised
..and pleased that there was practically no public outcry or chal-
lenge against the decision to cooperate with the army. We
believed that such near total compliance indicated the general
agreement of the evacuees that cooperation was indeed the
proper arrangement under those tumultuous and threatening
conditions.

Despite all that we had to suffer as suspect citizens of our own
government, many besides myself must have hoped that if we
demonstrated our belief in American ideals and objectives, the
people of the United States would somehow more than make up
for what we had sacrificed after the hate and hysteria of the war
was over. ) -

After more than twenty-five years in Washington, D. C., 1
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am convinced that our decision was the correct and proper one,
and the only one that could have been reached at that time by
responsible and reasonable people.

I still cannot adequately describe those emotions we felt
—fear and fright, anger and helplessness, and hope and faith in
spite of frustrations and tears. ButI am hopeful that the facts and
events as I recall them now will provide an insight into why we
in the JACL leadership came to the decision that we did in 3
relation to the 1942 mass evacuation and detention of 110,000 }
human beings of Japanese ancestry. ..

In checking testimony to congressional committees and to
presidential commissions, I have observed how many Ameri-
cans have called for corrective, remedial, and even beneficial :
legislation for those of Japanese ancestry because of the unpre-
cedented wartime cooperation shown by the Japanese Amerni-
cans. I cannot even count the many times over the last twenty- §
five years that members of the Congress and officials of the §
various administrations, especially those from the Pacific |
Coast, have introduced and voted for legislation and regulations |
that have been most helpful and beneficial to Japanese Ameri-}
cans. I am often reminded that the Japanese experience of 19425
involving wholesale evacuation and detention remains 1o pnck_
the American conscience. The cooperative spirit and actions of}
the evacuees themselves shamed many Americans in later years}
when they learned of that travesty on Amencan justice and
constitutional guarantees. ‘,

In any event, because of the Japanese American wamm
cooperation, the WRA was administered by able and sympalh
tic officials in a most humane manner under the circumstancesy
especially considering the continuing racism of many

Team and the use of Nisei combat mxelhgence troops in ti»
Pacific. The WRA policy and program -encouraged studet
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and qualified evacuees to seek housing and-employment outside
the centers. Many worked in jobs and professions that had been
closed to them prior to World War II on the West Coast.

Since World War 11, Congress has enacted laws that provide
naturalization and immigration opportunities not only for the
Japanese but also for all who lawfully enter this country for
permanent residence. It has authorized partial compensation for
economic losses suffered in the evacuation and exclusion era
and has granted statehood 10 Hawaii, where a large percentage
of the population is of Japanese descent. It has extended civil -
and human nghts to all Americans, without regard 1o race,
color, creed, or national origin.

The courts, in turn, have handed down decision after decision
defining the rights and opportunities for those of Japanese
background and others previously denied justice under the law.
Over the years, Japanese Americans have gained assurances of
“‘equality and opportunity under faw.’’

Altogether, it is estimated that some five hundred pre-war -
laws and ordinances that restricted the lives of those of Japanese
ancestry in this country, aliens and citizens alike, are no longer
valid and effective. Indeed, itis often said that never before have
those of Japanese origin been more respected and able to enjoy
the rights, privileges, and opportunities of American citizenship
than today. In these and many other ways, the fateful JACL
decision, more than thirty years ago, to urge cooperation in the
wartime evacuation and detention of the Japanese on the Pacific
Coast is vindicated time and time again.

To all of those people who may, in other times, challenge that
decision, it can only be said that any review of that determina-
tion must be made in the context of 1942. It must be made with
the knowledge that because of that cooperative demonstration,
those of Japanese ancestry are now in a position to inquire about
the rightness and the consequences of that course of action
decided more than three decades ago in what was a very different
and difficult period in U.S. history.

§3-293 0 ~ 80 ~ 15
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Additional Material Submitted for the Record

96t CONGRESS
18T SESSION ° 1 647

To establish a Commission to gather facts to determine whether any wrong was
committed against those American citizens and permanent resident aliens
affected by Executive Order Numbered 9066, and for other purposes.

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES

AvcusT 2 (legislative day, Jung 21), 1979
Mr. Inouve (for himself, Mr. MaTsunaca, Mr. Havarawa, Mr. CrANSTON,
Mr. McCLugE, and Mr. CauUrcH) introduced the following bill; which was
read twice and referred to the Commiitee on Governmental Affairs

A BILL

To establish a Commission to gather facts to determine whether
any wrong was committed against those American citizens
and permanent resident aliens affected by Executive Order
Numbered 9066, and for other purposes.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled, .

SHORT TITLE

on Wartime Belocation and Internment of Civilians Act”. i

1
2
3
4 SecTioN 1. This Act may be cited as the “Commission
. :
6 FINDINGS AND PURPOSE
ki

Sgc. 2. (a) The Congress finds that—
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2
(1) Approximately one hundred and twenty thou-

sand civilians were relocated and detained in intern-

ment camps pursuant to Executive Order Numbered

9066, dated February 19, 1942, and other associated

acts of the Federal Government; and

(2) no inquiry into this matter has been made.

(b) It is the purpose of this Act to establish a factfinding
commission to determine whether a wrong was committed
against those American citizens and permanent resident
aliens relocated and/or interned as a result of Executive
Order Numbered 9066 and other associated acts of the Fed-
eral Government, and to recommend appropriate remedies.

ESTABLISHMENT OF COMMISSION

Sec. 8. (a) There is established the Commission on
Wartime Relocation and Internment of Civilians (hereinafter
referred to as the “Commission”).

(b) The Commission shall be composed of fifteen mem-
bers, who shall be appointed as follows:

(1) Eleven members shall be appointed by the
President.

(2) Two members of the House of Representatives
shall be appointed by the Speaker of the House of
Representatives. .

(3) Two Members of the Senate shall be appointed
by the President pro tempore of the Senate.
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3
(c) The term of office for members shall be for the life of

the Commission. A vacancy in the Commission shall not
affect its powers, and shall be filled in the same manner in
which the original appointment was made.

(d) The first meeting of the Commision shall be called
by the President within sixty days following the date of en-
actment of this Act.

(e) Eight members of the Commission shall constitute a
quorum, but a lesser number may hold hearings. ‘

() The Commission shall elect a Chairman and Vice
Chairman from among its members. The term of office of
each shall be for the life of the Commission.

(g) Each member of the Commission who is not other-
wise employed by the United States Government shall re-
ceive compensation at a rate equal to the daily rate pre- |
scribed for G3S-18 under the General Schedule contained in
section 5332 of title 5, United States Code, including travel-
time, for each day he or she is engaged in the actual perform-
ance of his or her duties as a member of the Commission. A
member of the Commission who is an officer or employee of
the United States Government shall serve without additional
compensation. All members of the Commission shall be reim-

bursed for travel, subsistence, and other necessary expenses »

incurred by them in the performance of their duties.
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4
DUTIES OF THE COMMISSION

SEc. 4. (a) It shall be the duty of the Commission to
gather facts to determine whether a wrong was committed
against those American citizens and permanent resident
aliens who were subjected to relocation and/or internment by
the issuance of Executive Order Numbered 9066 and other
associated acts of the Federal Government.

(b) The Commission shall hold public hearings in Los
Angeles, San Francisco, and Fresno, California; Portland,
Oregon; Seattle, Washington; Phoenix, Arizona; Salt Lake
City, Utah; Denver, Colorado; Chicago, Illinois; New York,
New York; Washington, D.C.; and any other city that the
Commission deems necessary and proper.

(¢c) The Commission shall submit a written report of its
findings and recommendations to Congress not later than
eighteen months after the date of the enactment of this Act.

POWERS OF THE COMMISSION

SEec. 5. (a) The Commission or, on the authorization of
the Commission, any subcommittee or member thereof, may,
for the purpose of carrying out the provisions of this Aect,
hold such hearings and sit and act at such times and places,
and request the attendance and testimony of such witnesses
and the production of such books, records, correspondence,
memorandum, papers, and documents as the Commission or

such subcommittee or member may deem advisable.
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5
(b) The Commission may acquire directly from the head

of any department, agency, independent instrumentality, or
other authority of the executive branch of the Government,

available information which the Commission considers useful

independent instrumentalities, or other authorities of the ex-

ecutive branch of the Government shall cooperate with the

1
2
3
4
5 in the discharge of its duties. All departments, agencies, and
6
7
8 Commission and furnish all information requested by the
9

Commission to the extent permitted by law.

10 ADMINISTRATIVE PROVISIONS

11 SEc. 6. The Commission is authorized to—

12 (1) appoint and fix the compensation of such per-
13 sonnel as may be necessary, without regard to the pro-
14 visions of title 5, United States Code, governing ap-
15 pointments in the competitive service, and without
16 regard to the provisions of chapter 51 and subchapter
17 IOT of chapter 53 of such title relating to classification

18 and General Schedule pay rates;

19 (2) obtain the services of experts and consultants
20 in accordance with the proﬁsions of section 3109 of
21 title 5, United States Code;

22 (3) enter into agreements with the General Serv-

23 ices Administration for procurement of necessary finan-

24 cial and administrative services, for which payment
25 shall be made by reimbursement from funds of the
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Commission in such amounts as may be agreed upon

by the Chairman and the Administrator of General

Services;

(4) procure supplies, services, and property, and
make contracts, without regard to the laws and proce-
dures applicable to Federal agencies; and

(5) enter into contracts with Federal or State
agencies, private firms, institutions, and agencies for
the conduet of research or surveys, the preparation of
reports, and other activities necessary to the discharge
of its duties.

REPORT AND TERMINATION

Sec. 7. (a) The Commission shall, within eighteen
months from the date of enactment of this Act, transmit a
final report to the President and the Congress concerning its
actions and its findings and recommendations.

(b) The Commission shall cease to exist on the date six
months from the date it transmits the final report unless ex-
tended by a subsequent Act of Congress.

AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS
Sec. 8. There are authorized to be appropriated such

sums as may be necessary to carry out the provisions of this

Act.
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EXECUTIVE OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT
OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET
. . WASHINGTON. D.C. 20503

el AR 14 1980

Honorable Abraham Rib1coff
Chalrman

) Unxted States ‘Senate.. o
Washlngton, D. Ccs 20510»;,

“on S. 1647, the "Cornmission on Vartzme Pelocatlon ‘and
Internnent of "’ Civilians Act.™

S. 1647 would establish a 15-member Commission to
. deternine whather the actions taken by the Federal
gevernment during World '#ar IY to relocate and detain
. many American citizens and permanent resident aliens. of
.. Japanese ancestry were-wrong.  The Cormission would be§
required to reoort to-the President and the Congress.
its act1v1t;es,.t1nd1ngs, and recommendations within
eighteen months of enactment. It would terminate six
months after submission’of the“report.

We are concerned about two o‘ the admlnlstratlve
prov¢szons as presently draftea.

?lrSt; sectlon 6(1) author1zes the Coanlss1on to enplal
and compensate staff without regard to Federal personng
laws governing .appointments. in competitive scrvice and
those relating to classification. ané General Schedule §
rates. The proposed exemption . from the General Schedy
pay rates, hawever, does not ostablish a ceiling on tH
rate of pay. To avaid the_anonalous situation of sta
being pal_ at rates greatmr Than mrmiers of the
Commission who ars not employed by the GoverNnenc, w
reconrnmend that section ‘(l) b2 aﬂcnﬁcd as follows:

.™M(1) app01nt and fiix the conpvnSatlon of such
pcersonnel as _may bz necessary, wltrouE ragard to
‘provisions of title 5, United States Code, goveg
appointunents in the ccnx€t1t1"e s=rvice. and wz;
L:ca** to the proY 131"1¢ of chaptar 51 and k-

cuaﬁtﬁr 53 o- such titls velaf
and Geparal cxﬂaa‘o oy c2tay
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Second, section 6(3) authorizes the Commission. to enter -

into agreements with ‘the General- Services Administration
for procurenent. of necessary- financial and adn1nlstrat1ve
, servzces while subsection (4) authorizes the Commission™ :
to "procure supplies; services, and_property; and make:-
contracts without: .regard to~ ‘the : laws and procedures .
.applicable to Federal‘agenc1es.» “ We are ‘aware of no - :
~reason-why the’ proposed Commission's procurement actions
should be" exempt from the laws and procedures governlng
. procurements by™ Federal agencies..generally; the - )
“procurement services conducted by.the General Serv1ces
Admlnlstratlon AR support of ‘the . Commission will: be
conducted in accordance’ with applicable laws and" S
”regulat1ons.g'Accordlngly, we recommend. that sect1on 6(4)‘
be amended to read ‘as follows-~ : K

"(4) contract for supplles,'serv1ces, and property,.
“in accordance w1th appllcable procurement laws .and.
regulat1ons. - S .

Subject to the fore901ng, ‘the Offlce of Management and
Budget has no objection t& enactment of S. 1647.

Sincerely,

(Slped) James M. Frey

_James M. Frey : L
- Assistant Dlrector for'
Legislative Reference
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Wnited States Bepartment of Justice

ASSISTANT ATTORNEY GENERAL
LEGISLATIVE AFFAIRS

- WASHINGTON, D.C. 20530

MAR 24 1380

Honorabtle Abraham R1b1coff
Chairman

Committee on Governmental Affairs
Unijted States Senate

Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

This is 4n response to your request for the views of the
Department of Justice on S. 1647, the “"Commission on Wartime
Relocation and Internment of Civilians Act." The Department
supports the goal of review of Executive Order 9066 and its
impact on American citizens and permanent resident aliens. i
However, we have two comments about the legislation as drafted.

Section 2{a)(2) states that "no inquiry into this matter

has been made." However, there was at least some review of . 9
Executive Order 9066 by the Congress in connection with the 3
passage of the Act of March 21, 1942, 56 Stat. 173, which gave 1
congressional sanction to the Executive Order. It was also 1
scrutinized in Hirabayashi United States, 320 U.S. 81 (1943)

Ex parte Endo, 323 U.S. 283 (1944) and Acheson v. Murakami, 17694
F.2d 953 (9th Cir. 1949). g

The Japanesg-American Evacuation Claims Act, 50 U.S.C. Appg
1981-1987, was enacted on July 2, 1948. That statute authorize
the Attorney General for a per1od of 18 months or until Januar1
3, 1950, to receive, adjudicate and compromise claims submitted
by persons of Japanese ancestry for damages or losses of real o
personal property which occurred as the result of their evacua-
tion. Under the program which officially commenced on July 1,
1949 and was concluded with the last award on November 18, 195“
the Department received 26,568 claims and awarded $36,974,240 3
in settlements to the c1a1mants, The Evacuation Claims Progra.

was administered By the Japanese Claims Section of this Depart?
ment's. C1vi1 Division.
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We believe Section 2(a)(2) would be more accurately expressed

as & congressional determination that previous inquiries have been
insufficient.

We note alse that Section 3(c) provides that terms of office
“shall be for the 1ife of the Commission.” This raises the question
‘whether the members of Congress appointed to the Commission are
supposed to retain their membership if they cease to be members of
the House from which they were appointed. It would be desirable
to clarify this point. .

The Office of Management and Budget has advised that there
is no objection to the submission of this report from the stand-
point of the Administration's program.

Sincerely,

(Signed) Alan A, Parker

Alan A. Parker
Assistant Attorney General
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR ALAN CRANSTON

Mr. Chairman,

I appreciate the opportunity to testify on behalf of 5.1647, a
bill creating a Commission on Wartime Relocation and Internment
of Civilians. This fact-finding commission will investigate the

relocation and internment of Americans of Japanese ancestry during

World War II.

Three decades have passed since the time when 120,000 Japanese
Americans were taken to relocation camps. Our government has yet;
to’consider the long-lasting effects this action had on many of
the interned and their families. As a result of their detention,
many of the internees lost productive years of remunerative work
-- time which might have been applied to federal retirement.
Thousands lost homes, farms, and property, and many wére forced

from businesses and schools.

S.1647 provides for an objective, unbiased study to be conducted?
by the l5-member commission which will review such guestions as
whether or not the government should redress the wrongs caused ad}
a result of Executive Order 9066 and other federal government a
auring this tragic chapter of World War II. The commission wilf“
review the available materials on this subject and report its
findings to the President and Congress with recommendations for;

appropriate remedies to be pursued.

Mr. Chairman, as an original co-sponsor of this bill and a long+<
time supporter of the need to rectify a wrong afflicted on thousd
of Americans whose only crime was their Japanese ancestry, I

strongly urge favorable consideration of this legislation.
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The Honorable Ted Stevens
The United States Senate
Washington, D. C. 20510

Dear Ted:

Thank you for the opportunity to provide comments on
S. 1647, a bill before your Governmental Affairs Committee
which would establish a Commission to investigate wrongs
committed against Japanese aliens and U.S. Citizens of
Japanese ancestry during World War II.

The tragedy of the internment of U.S. citizens of
Japanese ancestry under Executive.Order 9066 during
World War II is well known, and is a dark chapter in the
history of American civil liberties. It is not well known
that a large number of your constituents, the Aleut people,
were also interned during World War II by U.S. military
forces and civilian agencies of the U.S. government.

The Aleut citizens of Unalaska, St. George, St. Paul,
Nikolski, and other villages were evacuated, in some cases
with less than 24 hours notice, from their homes to temporary
camps in Southeastern Alaska. The record will show the
Aleuts were treated worse, at the hands of their government,
than were the people in the Japanese-American camps. The ’
Aleuts suffered almost unimaginable neglect. Their medical
supplies were diverted for the use of others without
replacement. They were confined to camps without access
to medical doctors, adequate shelter or clothing.
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In the camps from mid-1942 until mid-1944, the Aleut
peopie suifered ravages of disease and deprivation. Most
young children and older citizens died from exposure, the
ravages of tuberculosis, pneumonia and measles. The able-
bodied men from St. George and St. Paul, in the largest
camps at Funter Bay, were transported in 1943 back to the
Pribilofs to harvest fur seals. The old people, women and
children who were left behind could not care for themselves;
they died from epidemic disease and from deprivation and
neglect.

When the sealers on the Pribilofs in the fall of 1943
learnew« of the distress of their loved ones at Funter Bay,
they went on strike and demanded to be returned to their
families. They were told by officials of the U.S. Fish and
Wildlife Service, then in charge of the Pribilofs, that if
they did not work, they would not eat. They were, in effect,
threatened with starvation if they did not complete the
harvest of fur seals and associated duties before returning
to Funter Bay.

The attached report by Berneta Block, M.D., of the Alaska

Public Health Service, on her visit to the Funter Bay Camp
in October 1943 is most revealing. Even more revealing is
the attached letter from the Alaska Supervisor, in charge of
the Aleut Camps, to his Chief in the U.S. Fish and Wildlife
Service. It should be apparent, from these representative
documents, that conditions for the Aleuts, virtual prisoners
of their government during World War II, were unconscionable.

On behalf of the Aleut people, we urge you to offer
the attached amendments to S. 1647, a bill to establish a
commission to investigate the suffering of the Japanese-
Americans during World War II. The amendments would expand
the bill and charge the commission to investigate, and
make recommendations, with respect to the suffering of the
Aleuts during the same period, and under the same corditions.

Thank you for your consideration of this request.
With_kindest personal regards, I remain
Very truly yours,

Kirtland-W“
JCK:0e

i
3
E
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The Aleut Experience in World War II

The Aleut people number about 3,200. The large

. majority live today, as they have since earliest times,
in villages located on the lower Alaskan peninsula, the
Aleutian Island chain, and the Pribilof Islgnds in the

Béring Sea.

Along with other Native Americans in Alaska, their
aboriginal land claims have been satisfactorily settled
under the Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act. Other
claims, based uéon the Aleuts' participation in the
North Pacific Fur Seal harvést, have been. settled. 1In the
1970's, for the first time, the U.S. government began to
recognize the legitimate rights of the Aleut people, and
to provide some restitution for losses sustained by the
Aleut communities.

Although progress has been made in recent years,
the most tragic chapter in the history of the U.S.-Aleut
relations has never been reviewed either in Congress or
in the c§urts. That chapter is the Aleut experience
during World War II.

After the Japanese attack on Dutch Harbor and the
fall of Attu and Kiska, the Aleut communities of
St. George, St. Paul, Unalaska, Atka, Akutan, Nikolski

and some smaller villages were evacuated by order of




236

U.S. military authorities, after some consultation-
with officials of the U.S. Department of the Interior.
Temporary camps were established for the Aleuts in
Southeastern Alaska, in such places as abandoned gold
mines and canneries.

Although the Fish and Wildlife Service in some
éases, and the Bureau of Indian Affairs in other cases,
had direct responsibility for the administration and
support of the camps, about 800 Aleut people suffered
almost unimaginable neglect, hardship and deprivation
from June 1942 until mid-1944 when they were repatriated,
after a fashion, to their homes. During the internment
of the Aleut people, in camps located at Funter Bay, Killisv
Ward Cove and Burnett Inlet, literally scores of peopie
died from lack of adequate shelter, poor sanitary
conditions and inadeguate medical care. Epidemics of
diseases ravaged the camps, including‘influenza and
measles. Because of poor shelter in the damp climate
of Southeastern, dozens of people, of all ages,
succumbed to tuberculosis and died. Able bodied men
were removed from the camps to participate in the 1943
fur seal harvest, leaving the women and children in the
camps to be éttended by elderly men and young boys who

were incapable of performing the work to be done.
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After the Aleuts were returned to their homes, they
found in many cases that their personal property,
including religious icons of great importance to them,
had been looted from their homes, apparently by militafyv
personnel. Others were refused permission to resettle
their historic villages, and for administrative

convenience were merged into other, larger villages.

The Aleutian/Pribilof Islands Association, the legally
recognized represehtative of the Aleut,ﬁeople, has over the
‘past year researched the Aleut experience in World War II.

APIA has obtained extensive documentation of the injustices,
losses of property and wrongful deaths suffered by the
Aleuts during the war. Much of this documentation has been
obtained from the ﬁ. S. archives in recently declassified
materials. Other primary materials have also been obtained.

In the view of APIA, there is no existing remedy for
relief.in this unigue case. After a full review of the
documeéntation of the injustices suffered by the Aleuts
during World War II, APIA is confident that Congress will
conclude there is a moral obligation on the part of the
U. S. government to provide some measure of appropriate relief.

The provisions of S. 1647, if expanded to include the
Aleut experience, couid provide the basis upon which appropriate

restitution could be based.

63-293 0 ~ 80 ~ 16
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RIEPOZT CF TRIP T6 FUMTER BAY
Tho Pribvilof Cvacuntion Camp

Octover 2 - 6, 1943

On Saturdey A.M., October 2nd, Pr. Lindquist asked if I vould 1ike to accompany
hin to funter Bay to cos vhat naedsd to be done for thalmany cnses of wmansles recently
'reportod. by Yr. Hall, Sanitarian of this Department, arc? Yp, Hynes of the ¥igh amd
Viildlife Department,

T arrived toward uvening at vhat sacmed from the boat to be a group of fairly
w81l painted cannery bulldings loeated on a pleasant hillside. Ho one expected us
Yocauge thare aro no radio comunieation facllitles rnd tho mall boot comes In once a
meek.. Just as ve stopped off the Loat tho nurse in charge orriveld fron making rovnds
at the other camp slte, located across the bay. She had been hoping desperately that
sozeone vould send help, but had no way of ealling for it.

|

- T ;
I had been informad that the peonle residing in these tw localitles wers the %

#leuts evacuated from the Pribdilofs in 19%2. Ths proup from 3%, #oul Island, sbout ;

200, were houssd on ons side of tho dny smd those from S5t. Ceorge Island on the othsr,

I axpected %o find o group of pesplo interestsd in their om hsnlth =nd welfaro,

thrifiy erd adept in monasing thelr omm: affairs, I em norry to ony I was n bit dis-

o2oointsd. T an sure that smuch sffort has boen oxpended in order to provide cdequate

ouarters for these peoplo but it sfoes without saylnz that there is otil) room for much

inprovenent. '

The nurse, }Miss Porter, took us to the hospitsl, vhich is confined to one roomiy
wbout 20 foot square ~nd. st thel time housed one obatetrical putiomt with msaslas; om®
child .mith-a broken leg; 6 children vAth measles -= 3 of ihom wers in exXtremis =- ons
ngworn_baby-ond 3_infanta under one year of Age vho hnd been exposed to measies tuk |
had rot come dom “ith them As yst 3 wers in the hospital becruns all other members |
0f thelr forilles weres 111, Deforoe trhe nisht was over we hnd added 3 more very sick
children to the list, making 41t nscessary to put tvo children in each of three army
cots, ' e T i

The roow was hented by a sanll stove vlth a top surfnce of no more than four
souere feat., This stove was the only meons of providing hot water rnd the steriliza.
tion of any instTuments nesded, The only helpers vhich the nurse had for the night
cnre of thene patients were a young wommn who had hod vary little cxpsrience with
marsing care of the acutely 411, but vho was doing her best arnd the nizht pan "Petar®
vho had been helping the physicien on the Pridbllofs before they wers evacusted., He
h3d a pood undarstanding of the routine for taking temperatures, foreing flulds snd
ths gensral cnre of patlents, After moking our rourds in the hospital rnd suszesting
certain remedinl procedures, ve ware escorted to tho bunkhousss., lMios Porter nccomp-
anted ma nnd Peter nccompnnied Ir., Lindquist, 1 was }EPMM&‘:}& that thare;
“wero o Yightun mdonz the slipoery, wooden, rickety passane waya bdetween The housess
cottages rd tho hompltAl. It was mot witll the noxt moming thHat I @1lscoversi—that
ths§s WALKS WITE, 1R pany places, severnl feet abave ground and that ore mlastep
night Favo led to A serlous accldent. 5ince it was reining very hard wo were egulpp
+th slicksrs md r¥alnhats at the roquest of Miss Porter, for which I was very '
grateful, T

—_—2

is w9 ontersd ths first tunkhouso the olor of huwmnn sxcrsta nnd waste rnd 9o
nungent that I could hardly make the grode. After n time we did not notice it so
The ildings were in total darkmens oxcept for a fow cnrdlos here ond there vhich I3
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sldared distinet fire hazards sirnce the partl tlons between rooms wers nude nostly
hoaginge of voolen blankets, The overcromled housing conditlion is renliy Puyond
‘d”cn?tion pince o mother ard ns many »o thres or faur children vore found in soveral
Jads ard tno or three children in one bunk, In the darknoss 1t wma difficult to cea
ithe detnils of the staio of uncleanlineas, Wt ovea to we gathered 4t was deplorndle.
[thers wers very few beds that ware praporly coversd with sheets nnd pilllow cnses wera
celdom used, Children were found nsked znd retuslly coversd +dth excreta. Theve

ware only a few rooma into vhich one could walk with eny sense of comfort in tho
olfnctory sense -~ and I was very careful to commend the wmen on 3heir neatness and |
cleanliness, ’ s e

vy

Yo did not finish moking rounds in that locality urtil it was much too late
to cross the bay tnd see those from the 5t. George group. In fact, we wers only able
to ses the patients in the 5b, Poul group who wers despoerately 41} on that first tour,

" The next morning ws made rounds szain in daylisht and I was impressed w th
the fact that very 1ittle or no civio pride was taken in the way of disposil of gar-
bage, waste disposal or care of the privies. The garbage cana were overflowing,
kumr oexcreta wns found next to the doors of the cablns mnd the drainaze bYoxss into
vhich disheater rnd kbtchen waste was to bs placed were filthy dboyond description.
Theve were numerous flles in many of the rooms. The kitchon md the screasned bLuilding
in vhich food was kzest were not as clean as they should have been and & dish of fer-
nenting material of some kind gavs off a vary obmoxious odor.

E-(—a;‘z of tho 118 or 50 _p_a':ient; had showm a 1ittle improvensmt durlng the

nast twenty-four hours, nccording to liss Porter, Wt pany wers st1ll very 111 :md
cemplications such ns otitis medir #nd pneumonia were showing up., It took ws thn
entire morning md well into ths afterncon to roke rounds =nd srite orders. 1% sas
difficult to zeb anyons to cnrry out simple nursing crre nince nony famllles wero
entirely ctricken, and at first the people who wers well ceemed not too willing to
help others.

In the aftermoon we crossed over to the S, George group, Hr., Yerriott
accomprnied Ur, Lirdquist and Mias Portsr contlmied on with me, Ths cituntion thers
xas legs otvoxious bacmuss crowling was not so obvious ma the general stnte of cleun-
liness in thes rooms was bettor., However, several of the fanllies were in a stale of
filth, The washrooms and dining rooms wers in a betlsr state than on the opposits
side, bubt there 5till could be much 4improversnt in the muthods of garbaszo md excreta
dinposal., Ve roturned to tha St, Pmi] sile ip the lats afternoon. Dr, Lindoulst re-
turned to Junsau rnl I stoyed there three more days. During that tims to expscimnt
rothars with rensles delivered bables, 3oth were somavhat premature in their nrrival,
Bourds were mule ench dny on both sides of the bay rrd dlts of ocdvice na to the cnre
of childrsn mnd cleanliness in the home wers given if the patisnts were well erouzh
to takae 1t, It vns o bit ifficult to obtein the nsp of lights for the delivery. It
1s hoped that much a handienp can be removed. “hen oxyzen vas needed, Mr. Hoversem °
.vas able to improvizo by fixing up & tank of wolder's oxyzen wvhich worked very vell,

Miss Porter found it very dlfficalt to et holpsrs to carry oub the noces-
sory 1mindry vork rnd to help with the care of inmilviduals in the homos., I fegl
that such a rasyonsibility should not have been placed on hsr entiraly, Wt chould
havs been arranged thraugh the psrson rosponaiblo for the caxmp, possihly in conjune-~
tion with a representnative from tho natives who chould bde internsted in the welfare
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of the community ae a whole. . Thorn wna -oonethinz lac:zing in the way or orgmization

n order to meab thls resl omafgency. I renlize that during tho first two dnys wo

52w the cozmunity nt 4ts worst. I know that there were vory fow ainlts vho were well,"
Tut even so tkors vas no concerted offors being mads to carry out the simnle procodures
for getting drinking water snd othsr 1iquid nouristment to the bedaidea of thuse peopls
rd for seelng that the lrundry was done to the bast advantage in cpite of lack of
facilities for drying ond golting hot water. fm

. ]
To besin wvith, conditions such ns thess should not have existed at the bozin-
ning of tals epidemic. I wma surprined to find such a low mornle on tha part of the 3
group which I thought was capable of greater thrift. I havs been told trat mttempts
have baen made throughout the year to got dullding materinla, adequate facilitiasa for
sswage (loposal and water supsly, but that for several rensons they were not obiained
end put into wse. Xven 1f eladorate equipment is lacking, 1t seams that the burlal
of gerbage and the use of chlorids of lime in tho privies and policing, if necesanry,
to assurs the wse of privy localities rather than the door stoop for the emptying of
mipan excrete containers could be put into practice,

The watsr mupply 1s discolorod, contnaminaied and unattractive. It has a bad .
taste, hence 1t vas hard to get people to force flulds., Facilities for bolling snd !

cooling the water ara nob rendily availabdle.

In addition to these viatdle physicnl degraiing conditions, I nobticed some
lrck of tho teaching of basic pudlic heslth fundamentals. Tork with such a2 smll group]
of people who have been wrds of the government for a long period of timo chould havs
brousht bettsr results. It seems that 1f there had been alsquate public hsaith instrug

\t‘.ons in the schoola #nd tho comruniiy this could not have happened. It 18 strrng ]
that they conld hnve reverted from a siate of thrift and clemnliness on the islznds toj
the present sinte of filth, despalr, snd complete lack of civic pride. I renlire, too
that at the time I saw them the commmnity was largsly mnde up of vomen and children
whooe husbands were not with them, With proper facilitles for leadarship, guideonce
end stisulntion of muiunl regard for simple public Lenlth laws by a trained pudblic E
haalth worker ths cltustion could have been quite &if foremt, snd I hope that the sorv.J
ices of a public herlth nursa for heelth education services, if only on an itinerant .
basls, will bo considered.

Hiss Portar has had the hardship of golng through two epldemlcs with these
peonle nnd should not have to face nore cases under tho same circumsirnces. I feol
that the men who have just come back from the Pridilofs vill be exposed to measles
and there 10 a posaibility that many of them vdll bocome 311, Inordsr to nvold theg
hardships suffered by the patients wao have Just potten over tho disease mnd provids.d
nrdejuate home care, 1t wnuld sesm that a group of willing vorkers with specific dutied
agsigned to ench should imnedintely be recrultied, L

I wne very plad to be able to enter intp the problams presmnted by this ep
depic and I would certainly like %o be nble to continue to be of help 1f 1% is doslrg
1 have sezn poveriy nnd £11th ¢p hand in hend in other localitics in ths world. lerd
I d4d not cee pizns of ¢ire poverty, though there was much waste of food, mimuse of ;3
waterials cuch ns matiresses ~rd blanksts, Wt the thing that impresaad ‘me most was
the fact that filth did exist and there secmed to be very 1little excuse for 1it, g
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I have every reason to belleve that if these people are to remaln at
Funter Bay during this winter every effort will be used to belp them improve thelr
hoze situation, If it is Impossible to get a doctor to give full-tims service to
thase people it would bs well to have a two-way radlo system so that help could be
obtained vhen necessary, 1% Las besn stated that Dr, Gabrielson, Mr, WcHillin and~
those responsible locally for these people wich for permlssion and materlials to meke
the necessary changes to better the heslth and welfare of the wards under thelr
Jurisdiction. 1 eincerely hope that sll who are responsible will immediately work
together Yo chanze the picturs. .

. Berneta Block, ¥,D,, Director
Division of Maternd and Child Health

and Crippled Children's Services |
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'

AIR IAIL Box 1091, Junesu, Alaske
QOctober 28, 1943.

¥r. %erd T. Bower, Chief,
Division of Alasxa Fisherles,
Pish end Wildlife Service,
Herchandise iart,
Chicago, Ill.

The Funter Bay situation is growing more and more tonse und }r. Clson,
Miss 0'lieill ond nyself have concludad that you should bave a comprehensive
picture of the ontire problem, a3 we view it, in the hope that it will cid
you in taking the necessary steps to rectify it and put ths evacuution canps
03 a worksble basis before another winter sets in. 8ince Lr. Ulson is now on
an extended inspection tour of the Jouthsastern Alaske districts and will not
return to ihe Juneau office for several days he has instiucted ne to preseut
our obszrvations and sugsestions for your consideration.

%9 had hoped until recently that repatriation of the FPribilof natives
would pe accouspllshed afier the close of saaling operantions, but it now seens
nost unlikely that they will retura to thelr homes this year and possibly not
uatil arter the war is over, so thero is no louger any peint in waiting ond
hoping Tor ths end of a bad situatlon; tho facts-must be faced and every effort
made to correct oondnlons before it is too late.

It i3 not our desire to criticice eiLher lir. Johasion or ¥r. Yorton &1
we realize that thoy have been confronted by irany difficult and unusunl prob-
lens sicce the evacuation of the iribilofs and establishuent of the Funter
Bay canps. In fact we have shared the responsibility and worked along with
them, making efsry effort %0 aid in the maintenonce of the piroject.

It has long been apparent that the camps were not operating succesafully,

even £3 temporsry refuges, and-we u}ﬂ:onvinced that ualuss adequate measures
are tekon to innrove conditions before tho BIduUtus winter months begin “thers

in nore than a possibility ihat tho dog_th‘fl‘f from tubsrculosia, pnousonisa, ]
infiuenza wnd other diseases will ‘80 docimute the ranks of the nuiivas_that few
will ‘survive to return to the 18lendF, ~Unly through the whole-hearted efforts

of tmm:mns of prs. Lirquist and Block, wers
wholeosale deaths averted during the recent meusles epldenlc when nearly all of
those remaining at the cunips were stricken. Crises such as this ere ulmost’
routine at runter and will continue until facilities axe_vastly lumproved. Tiovi-

ever, it i3 not necessary to dwell here upon hoalth conditions as you have had

the reports of Ilealth Zingineers llall und Creen, br. Block ond others and have 3
no doubt discussed the rmatier with Dr. Gabrielson end Y¥r. Crouch, who have both i
made personal investigations at Funter. ’ E
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Boing olosest to the scens, this office naturally bears the brunt of
critieism and it in beconming mors und more difficult to defond our pusition.
Scarcely a day pauses that sone well-mesning persore doos not decend upon us with
reeriminations fur our heartloess methods. %Tensorship hus kept the press off our

_nocks thus fur but thin line of defenas in weakening!rupidly. A fow duys ngo we

wore audviasd by ons of the physiciuns wno had xnspec{ed the cwips und nided in
omergency work there, that hs was propuring a report to the Surgson Ceffsral of
ths United Statos eand also to Secretary Ickes end had no intention of “pulling
any punches". Hs warned thot it wos only a question of time wntil some publication,
such as Life leguzine, would get hold of the atory and play it up, much to the
dibedvantage of thoe Service and the Dspartment of the Intorior as & whole., Ha
pointed out that the value of thim year's fur seal take from the Pribilofs would
shearly egual the original purchase price of Alaska, yet the people who had made
it possible urs being herded into guarters unfit for pigs; denioed edeguate med-
ical attention; lsck & heulthful dist and oven faclilities to keep warm and are
virtunlly prisoners of the Governrent, though thaorsticslly pususasing the status
of citizenship., e peints a derk plcture, but there 1s plunty of fuod for thought
in his obsarvations end oce cun emsily visualize what a story e sensational -
publication oould meke out of the aituation. s )
#e feel that steps rust be tuken at once tu securs the swrvices of a con-

patent physicien end une nmure muse to essiat Miss Yoerter; construction of o
*small hospital; combination sshool and recreationanl buildivgs, ons for each camp,
und ot lesst twenty additional one fantly cottages.’ Two-wny radio commniecaticn
should be installed and adequate sewzge and garbage dispopal estavlished eud thers
should be further Gevelopment of the water syatem tu insure sufficlent flow to
oot domands undor all waalher conditions. These are the essentials. liepalring
welks, drainage ditches etic. cun be accomplished os tinmo nnd labor suphly purnmits.

iluch of the work invelvad in making the campsa habitnble cen be done by the
natives themsalves when naterials sare made uvailuble, but it will probebly bs
necessary to supplomsnt thelr labor by hiring outvaide nelp. This may seex to be
an gmbltious program but nothing should awund in the wey of it3 accomplianment
if the situwtion i3 1o be net in.zayihing like nn andequuie nunper. You stute in
vour letter of Septomber lotn that nothing will be lérft undone to yectify con-
diticns at the cunpa, provided the nutives will romuin thore this winter., Since
there seems to be littlo doubt that this will be the coame, uwe feel assured that
you will approve un aggrealve atinck on the problum and issue the nsvcessary ordera
for carrying it out.

The ralter of returning to the lalands in Soptenber was onthusiastically
walcumed ui the campa snd if this bad been accomplished it would hava been tie
idwal solution. I understand ikhat the nitive fomilies mre now strungly oppusad .
to smaking the trip becuuso of the-lutvness of the ssason. Thoy are fearful of
prolonged bad seather conditions und havs also had ndvarse reporia fron the res-
turned senlexrs concerning the condition of their homss, gscarcity of supplies and
sinllar fasiors. It therufore appears thut both of the Funter cumps nust nac-

gusnrny coutinue in operstion. In cousidering the cniire siiuallch we baliove
¥ would b¥ B grest ndvantage to concentrate on nnd improve the Funter problera
rether thun to creste nes ones which would arise in attempting to rehabilitate
St. George Islund at this tinpe.
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Jome phases of managaient of tho conps roqiire adJuatment. Ve fuvel that
it would be riost desirable to have oithsr pr. Jobnston or hr. borton raisge tho
Alzeku-end of effairs vuy of the Junesu offico. Thoro is an encimous vmount of
dotailed woric fnvolved in the purvhage of supplies, handling contracts, puy rolls
cto. and tuking core of comutluss swall jobs involvipg the natives. Ju do not have
udoquule olericsl hely lore to keep cur w.Jn.work xmy‘.moro sear ourreat, as you

krow, und aro therefore not in a pusition to give the cumps tho uttentlion they
require.

buring the absencs of Mr. 2%ei1llin and lir. Benson on sealing work from early

June until Cctobar, ir. irioverson has had supervisien of the camps, alded by Lr.
Karriott and Llss Porter. Thsse people have worked hurd and fuithfully, under

severe hendicaps of limited supplies, inndequate labor (sisce nearly ull of the
- able-budied natives were seeling and those remaining were sick most of tho time) 3
ond, worse of nll, they were in u_constunt state of uncertainty us to what would 3
\renspire in regard to repatriating the natives. ithen consideration is siven to 2
the fuct that iLir. lioverson wus never bofore in tho capacity of supervisor we

foel thut he has rendered a very good eccount of hinself indeed and that certuin
criticlas dirvcted egainst his mansgenent of the camps is not. Juutified. Ir.

kerriott, though now to the work, has takon hold in a nost craditzhls manner and

has accomplished a great doal of work on improvemsnts cu tho St. Ceorge sido. 3
iiiss jorter has performed excsollent service and many of the natives Ose thalir lives
tc hor ability and hard work. Iuvever, thsre has been great need for the secvioss

of yr. icliillia and b, Lensoa, toth of whom kave had nany vears of vxpasrsionce

in deeling with the natives and know how Lo got the rmost out of thes in tho way of

labor, a3 woll us hos to settle ths many difficuities constantly erising In their
everyday life.

For tho best resultis we fesl Lthat atl loaat ones, md preferadly both of the
rgents should be at thoe cemps; eithor lr. Johnston or ir. jlortcn znd an assistant
in tho Juneau ¢ffice. Tho jluowing wshculd Le tu.por‘.ri y trapsferred to the
:eal Division for service batween Junesu and Funler, uith trunsfor of funds to
cover cost of wperation rron jiovesber uatil she end of jpril.

At this tine thaie ere spproxinutely thirty children st funter who ure eligible
to ecrtor wrangull Instituis end they should bs tuken there as soon us possible, ]
eiiher on the Fuavuin or jrant, Upon curpletion of tho St. Gecrge Gotall tio
Zenguin should rosuae regulnr supply trips -between Punter und Secatile. Tam
vessel can rake tiwo trips a month, under ordinery conditvious, and tihis will be
required to transport sufficient ruterials to bring the camps up to regquirements.

Il oay bo that you will question cur rignt to reccrrond policies of ranege-
reat since this is in the prevince of iir. Johnsten and Xr. lortcn, but we sre
Just as deslirous os ivhey sre to have ko camps opsrating on vn officient basis
und wo belleve that tlils cah bo accomplished. 1If dessirable to yuu wo w11l subnit
e detailed account of the work perfoimad by the Juneau ofrice feros and Alaske

Division vessels personnel pertanining to the munagemsnt wund sorvioing of the
¥unter Caumps.

sneclosure. Assistant Lujervisor

. )47/1105




245

STATEMENT BY HIRDKO KAMIKAWA OMATA
Before the Senate Government Affairs Coundttee
_ March 18, 1980 -

Re: 'S8. 1647, The Commission on Wartime Relocation
and Internmant of Civilians Act.

Mr. Chairman and Mérs of the Committee: .

My name is Hiroko Kamikawa Omata. I live in Kensington;~f
i Mhrylgnd and have lived in the State of Maryland for the past’
31 years. 1 come befofe you today to present to you my sfory
about the experienées my family and I had with resﬁéct to the
‘'mass evacuation and whvae are affected by Executive Ordefi
9066. _ V 4

My father, Masuiichi Kamikawa, was_15 years old wﬁén
he came to the United States from Hiroshima, Japan. " He and
his three brothers landed in San Franeisco, California in g
the late 1800's. They established general me;chandise_storeé
and banks in Sap'Francisco, Fresno and Selma, C&lifofhia.
They were the éarly Asian pioneers in developing the State
~ of California by feeding, ciothing, boarding and giving
credit to the laborers who worked on the Saﬁta Fe Railway
and the Great Southern Pacific Railway System. They also
helped indirectly in the dévelopment of the agricultural
. systems of the San Joaquin Valley by e#tendihg credit to
the farmers who needed the essentials to raise their
families and their crops. Because of the then prevailing
mood of the United States Government, my father and other
Asians were unablebto become American citizens. My mother

Ammigrated from Hiroshima when she was 19 years old in
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Jome phases of managonent of tho canpa roquire adjustnent. Ve foel that
it would be riost desirable to have oither pr. Jobnston oz kir. Lorton junsge tho
Aloeku-end of effairs vud of the Junewu offico. Thore is um encimous extount of
dotailod work involved in tiw purvhase of supplies, handling contracts, pay rolla
cto. aud teking cors of counlless amall jobs involvipg the natives. .lw do not havs
udoquute olerical hely Hore to keep cur u.m.work nny.ihuro neal ourrent, as you

krcw, wnd aro thersfors not in a position to give the cuups tho uitention they
require.

During the sbsencs of r. lciillin and Jir. Benson on sealing work from early
Juno untll Cetobar, iir, ifoverson hes hud supervision of the canps, alded by Lr.
Larriott and Liioss Pocter. These poople huve worked hard und fauithfully, under
severe handicaps of limited supplies, inodequate lebor {sinve nearly ull of the
* eble-budied natives were sealing and those romaining were aick most of tho time)
and, worse of all, they were in u_conatant state of uncertaninty as to whet would
irensplre in regurd to repatriating the natives. iihen considssation in ziven to
the fact that ir. lioverson was never bofore 1n tho capacity of supervisor we
feel thut he has rendersd a vVory good account of hinself indeed and that cortuin
eriticiam directed syainst his nansgement of tho camps is not. jJustified. Ir.
karriott, though new to tne work, has takmn hcld in a nost craditahls nmanner und
has accomplisned a great doal of work on improvements cu tho St. George sldo.
iilss jorter bas performed excellent service end many of the natives owe thalr lives
Lo hur ebility and hard vork. Towever, ithsro has been great need for the services
of yr. jictiillin end !, bLonsoa, btoth of whom kave had rany years of exparionco
in deeling with the natives and know how to gat the rmost out of then in thoe way of

lebor, a3 woll as hos to settle the many diflicuiiies conatantly nrising !n thelr
overyday life.

¥or tho best resulis we fesl that atl least one, uand proferadly both of the
fgents should be at the camps; either lr. Johnston or .r. jortcn und an assistant
in tho Juneau office. The o.+ing wsaculd Lo tenporarily tressferrsd to the
seal Livision for service b :en Junesu and Funler, with trunsfer of funds to
cover cost of oporation froum jioverber until) %he end of soril.

At this tine thuie aro approxinutoly thirty childron at Manter who cre vligibl
to eLior wrengull Instituie wnd they should bs taken there us soon as possible,
eivhur on the Funyuin or jiiant. Upon corpletion of the Ut. George Gotail thio
Zengain should resuxe rogulur supply trips -between Funter and Scattle. Tae
vessel can make two trips a month, under ordinary conditious, end this will be
required to transport suflficient rmuterimls to bring the campa up to rogquiroements.

il muy bo that you will question cur right to reccrmond olicles of nunege-
roat since this 13 in the province of iir. Johnston end }ir. Nortcn, but we are
Just as desiyuis e0s hey are t6 huve ko camps opersting on enr efficlent basis
aid wo bollove that this can bo accomplished. If desirablo to yeu we will subnit -
8 detuiled account of tho work perfoimsd by the Juneau offics fcoros and Alaske

Nivision vessels peraornuel pertaining to the managewent und sorvicing eof the
Yuntesr Caups.

snclosure. Assistant Lujorvisor

. )47/110;
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STATEMENT BY HIRORO KAMIKAWA OMATA
Before the Senate Government Affairs Commictee
~ March 18, 1980
Re: "S. 1647, The Commission on.“hrtime Relocation
and Internment of Civilians Act.
R . g ’
Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee: ;f )
My name is Hiroko Kamikawa Omata, I live “in Kensington,
Mkrylpnd and have lived in the State of Maryland for the past’
31 years. 1 COme before you today to present to you my story

about the experiences my family and I had with respect to the

‘'mass evacuation and why we are affected by Executive OrderA
9066. ‘ _
My father, Masuiichi Kamikawa, was_15 years old wﬁén
he came to the United States from Hiroshima, ‘Japan. . He ‘and
his three brothers landed in San Francisco, California in .
the late 1800's. They established general me;chandise,storeé
and banks in Sap’Francisco, Fresno and Selma, California.
They were the éarly Asian pioneers in developing the State
_of California by feeding, clothing, boarding and giving
credit to the laborers who worked on the Saﬁta Fe Railway
and the Great Southern Pacific Railway System. They also
helped indirectly in the dévelopment of the agricultural
. systems of the San Joaquin Valley by eﬁtendihg credit to
the farmers who needed the essentials to raise their
families and their crops. Because of the then prevailing
mood of the United States Government, my father and other
Asians were unable to bécome American citizens. My mother

immigrated from Hiroshima when she was 19 years old in
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1910. Both my father and mother were, therefore, aliens
not by choice but-by the denial of the United States
" Government to allow them citizenship.

1 was born in Fresno, California on July 11, 1920,
which makes me a citizen of the United States. I was a
student at Fresno State College finishing my third year
when Pearl Harbor shattered my future aspirations for a
.college degree. When many restrictions were imposed on -
our lives because of our ancestry, I questioned the validity
of being a citizen of the_United States. My family and
I committed no srime nor did we commit any treasonable acts.
I withdrew from college and waited for the formal order to
evacuate. During the interim_period, my mother, younger
brother and I started to weed out the articles that were
being confiscated by the United Ststes Government. We
broke all of the Japanese records, burned the Japanese bookaﬁ
smashed the cameras and any other item that was on the
wanted list of the government. There was panic and fear.

All kinds of rumors were spreading fast and with fury. We',g
had to get iid of our car and see to it that our furniture -?
" and personal belongings were stored in a safe place.
With very short notice we were ordered to enter the
Fresno Assembly Center (better'knoﬁn as the Fresno Race

Tracks). We were never given an opportunity to have a

hearing or to question the legality of the .mass evaéuatiqn”
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We were told to take only one suit case for each person
entering the center; Thus, we went like meek sheep
" obediently thinking that our government knew the best.

Life .was primitive in the Assembly. Center. For
instance, the latrine was a community toilet. It had one
tank that filled with water and it flushed six toilets
at one simultaneous flushing. It is humiliating for me
to tell you this s;:ory but it must told in order for all -
Americans to know what went on in this country.

My mother, father, brother and I shared one room--
there were no pértitions. just four army cots with
mattresses filled with straw. The first few days were
uncomfortgble to sleep since we had to mat down the hay
to suit the contour of our bodies. The food was fattening
because the emphasis was on carbohydrates. Dust particles
vere ever present in our lives.

After six months we were herded into a train. Coaches
were for the majority and the pullman cars were for the
sick, the aged and the little infants. The train.was
guarded by M.P.'s with their guns ready to shooﬁ Vanypne';
who tried to escape. Our destination was Jerome :Relocag.:ion
center, Jerome, Arkansas. I was the last person to board
the train and officially leave the State of California. The
trip was long, tiring and also humiliating sinée we could

not take care of ourselves in the way of personal hygiene.

.
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There was & small sink to wash and clean ourselves but it
was j.nadequé.te for+a trip that took more than four days.
) 'Upon arriving in Jerome, we all lined up to go to ﬁhe
toilet since we &ll had diarrhea. The toilet facilities
had not beeﬁ completed and there was' general misery. The
barracks and roads were still being constructed and mud

impeded our trips to the community toilet, which was a

separate building f.rom our living quarters.

Each family received a room furnished with a coal
stove and the number of coté required to meet the needs
of .the family. That was all--no chairs, no tables, or
other ordinary essentials to make life'livable.

I made the best of the situation. A friend worked in‘."

the carpenter shop so he brought me some lumber. I made a ¥

to become a good carpenter. I graduated to the point wher
"I made a chair and a bookcase. Life became a little bit b.
more pleasant when my brother painted murals on the wallsiE
of our room.
I stayed in Jerome Relocation Center for five months 3§
and left to work at the War Relocation Authority in 4
Washington, D.C. The thrill of leavingf”iiﬁ’e barbed-wire
enclosure and the gun-toting sentries was the most
exhilarating experience in my life. I shall never forge .

the feeling of walking around free on the streets of
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Washington, D.C, )

In the meantime, my father and mother continued to
~ stay in the camp. My two brothers joined the army: one
went to the Pacific withlthe Military Intelligence Service
and the other went to Europe with.the famed Qdan Infantry
Division. InV1945, after three years of incarceration, my
parents moved to Seabrook, New Jersey where they started
life anew. 1In thehearly 1950's, my parents became citizens
of the United States since a new law had been passed per-
mitting them to become citizens. In 1967, just prior to
my father's death, the Jépanese Government awarded him
an Imperial Award, Fifth Order of the Sacred Treasure.
Among the achievements cited was his work in merchandising -
and banking in Fresno.

Frqm 1946 to 1948,. I went to Japan with the Depaitment
of the Army and found out to my great disappointment that
the Japanese people considered me a foreigner. I realized
then that I was truly an American, in spite of the treatment
I had receivedbby the United States Government. It fortified
my belief that the United States Government had to make
a formal statement, admitting its error in incarcerating
its citizens and aliens. .

America still talks about human rights. We Japanese-
Americans were hostages of our own government. Unless a

wrong is corrected, America can never preach to anyone or -
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to any other country about hostages or prisoners of war in
concentration camps. In all these situations, life behind
.barbed wire is the same--where men with guns are prepared to
shoot to kill if anyone attempts to escape. ‘It is recorded
history that eight Japanese-Americans were shot and killed
trying to escape from the internment camps.

The leaders of America who made the decision to relocate

us committed a rape of the soul of the United States Con- -
stitution. They violated the single most precious document
of the United States of America. We were all deprived of
our rights to due process and equal protection:of :the laws.
No legal scholar can successfully argue that a particular
race should be incarcerated purely because of race alone. -~

I want'to tell you that the Office of Historical
Preservation of the State of California has recently sélectef
the former Kamikawa Brothers business operations as a |
historical site. It is now standing there as a shell withouf
a soul, I believe that if you should consider correcting
a wrong that has been perpetrated against 120,000 Japanese—w
Americans, both citizens and aliens, I am sure.my 89-year "
old mother, all of her children, grandchildren and great
grandchildren will rejoice in knowing that Grandpa's soul: #
will live: eternally in that building.

In conclusion, it will be 38 years since I was

incarcerated in an internment camp. My experiences are notH
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equal to the holocaust of the Hitler regime but there will
always be a shadow over the history pages of the United
' States of American unless immediate steps are taken to remedy
this great injustice. I will be 60 years old in July but
I hope to continue my night classes at the University of
Maryland, where I am taking Para Legal Studies. One of
these days I hope to get a B.S. degree in Business
Administration. Iﬁ the meantime, I shall continue to
challenge the United States Government regarding the
unconstitutionality of my wartime incarceration. In
order for me to leave my children and their children an
enduring legacy and a great faith in this country, I must
appeal to you to pass Senator Inouye's bill.

My huéband, Robert Omata, who spent a year at the
Gila River, Arizoné camp agrees with me that time is of
the essence, and only‘the legislative branch of the
government is ‘capable of helping us and the others so

affected.
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RESOLUTION

WHEREAS, on February 19, 1942, President Roosevelt signed
Executive Order 9066 which resulted in the mass evacuation and
incarceration of Japanese Americans in Concentration camps; and

WHEREAS, 1942 marked the beginning of a period of American
history in which the ideals of democracy and individual freedom
guaranteed under the Constitution of this Nation were denied to
these citizens solely on the basis of ancestry; and

WHEREAS, apart from its economic and psychological impact
on the victims, the Evacuation placed a stigma of guilt upon all
Japanese Americans and, in the minds of most Americans, has led
to the erroneous belief that the government's actions were 4
completely justified in the name of national security; and 3

WHEREAS, after many, many years of continued effort by the
Japanese American community and their legion of friends to bring -
before the United States Congress and the American public the
events of this "sad episode in our history"; the unprecedented
abridgement of the rights of American citizens; and

WHEREAS, with the courageous leadership of our esteemed b
comrades in arms, The Honorable Daniel Inouye and Spark Matsunaga, 3
together with the co-sponsorship of Senators S. I. Hayakawa and -3
Alan Cranston of California, and Frank Church and James McClure 3
of Idaho, Senate Bill 1647 was introduced in the United States :

Senate on August 2, 1979; and

WHEREAS, on September 23, 1979, HR 5499 was introduced in
the House of Representatives with 114 co-sponsors; and

WHEREAS, both measures seek to establish a Presiden- 1
tial study commission whose purpose will be to inquire E
into theevents of 1942 through a series of public

hearings and to determine whether the government's = <

actions were justified, and if not, to recommend 5 s
appropriate remedies; and < te
: :
:
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WHEREAS, the members of the 442nd Veterams Club of Honolulu,
Hawaii, comprised of the original members of the 442nd Regimental
Combat Team, and widely recognized as one of the most highly
decorated combat units during World War II, firmly believe in
the principle of "Redress" as proposed in HR 5499 and SB1647;
now therefore,

BE IT RESOLVED by the 442nd Veterans Club of Honolulu, Hawaii,
that its entire membership wholeheartedly endorse the immediate
passage of the bill to establish the Commission on Wartime Reloca-
tion and Internment of Civilians Act and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that copies of this resolution be
transmitted to: The Honorable Abraham Ribicoff, Chairman of the
Senate Governmental Affairs Committee, The Honorable Daniel Inouye,
United States Senator; The Honorable Spark Matsunaga, United States
Senator, The Honorable S. I. Hayakawa, United States Senator; The =
Honorable Alan Cranston, United States Senator; The Honorable
Frank Church, United States Senator; and The Honorable James
McClure, United States Senator.

Respectfully submitted,

THE 442ND TERANS CLUB

President

Robert M. Sasaki
Executive Secretary

i Dt " &
113 NV s an @

)

B )
VETERANS CLUB

63-293 0 - 80 - 17
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306 House Annex
Washington, 5.C. 205135

.mv.n-;..;:°u’*'.““, Vs Chaimam 2pz — 225-1681

glk Congressional Black Caucus

Wikam L. Cley, Mo. cp 17».-
s;“.-,“lfl‘f‘?&,u.v, March 17, 1980

Senator Abraham A. Ribicoff
Chairman

Governmental Affairs Committee
3308 pDirksen Senate Office Bldg.
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

The Congressional Black Caucus strongly supports establishment of a national
commission to study the internment of Japanese-Americans during World War
II.

This Commission is needed to find answers and recommendations regarding a
fundamental violation of civil rights which remains unresolved.

We are encouraged that the Senate Governmental Affairs committee is hold-
ing hearings on S. 1647 and H.R. 5499, and hope that similar action will
soon be initiated by the House Judiciary committee. Executive Order 9066
allowed for the evacuation and internment of 120,000 persons of Japanese
ancestry, two-thirds of whom were United States citizens.

It is important that we not ignore this gross abridgement of civil rights,
and that this necessary mechanism be established to study the origins, rami-~
fications, and remedies related to Executive Order 9066.

In bringing this tragic chapter of our nation's history into clear focus,

we believe important lessons can be learned. Never again should such a
governmental-initiated violation of civil and human rights happen.

We hope that your committee will act promptly on this legislation.

DD

ISS ‘COLLINS “ RONALD V. DELLUMS
Chair Vice=-Chair

Ee. DIXON %me H. GRAY,

Treasurer Secretary

Sincerely,



255

UNITED STATES COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS

Washington, D. C. 20425

GOVERNIMERTAL LFFAIRT N2

17 MAR 1880 D},.i (e o

Hpnorable Abraham Ribicoff

United States Senate ’

337 Russell Senate Office Bldg. Prreenne ey bl v
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Ribicoff:

This is in response to your letter of March 10, 1980, inviting our testi-~
mony before your committee on March 18. The Commission on Civil

Rights is regrettably unzble to testify before your committee tomorrow
on Senate bill 1647 concerning the proposed Japanese-American Wartime
Relocation Commission. Due to a conflict in scheduling with the Com-
mission's annual program planning meeting we are unable to participate

in this hearirg.

The Cormission is very interested in the issues surrounding Japanese-
American internment during World War 1I. Several of the issues involved
were called to our attention during our Summer, 1279 Consultation

on Asian and Pacific Island Americans. In October of 1979, the Commission
unanimously adopted a resolution proposed by its 51 state advisory
committee chairpersons recognizing the denial of the civil rights of
Japanese-Amer icans during this period of American history and giving
support to the two Congressional bills S. 1647 and H.R. 5499. These

bills call for the establishment of a commission to study the issues
involved and possible alternatives available to Congress in redressing

any violations. 1In addition, this Commission on December 16, 1979,

sent letters to several Members of Congress informing them of the
Commission's support of S. 1647 and H,R. 5499%. (Enclosed, please find

a copy of the resolution and letter to your committee.) The Commission

is deeply sensitive to these issues and will continue to monitor developments
in this area.

While this Commission is not able to testify before you at this time,

we will be more than pleased to do so in the future on this issue. Please
do not hesitate to contact me or congressional liaison staff (254-6626)
should you need additional information from us or if additional hearings
are scheduled.

8in q;ely,
A At

ARTHUR S. FLEMMING
Chairman

Enclosure
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UNITED STATES COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20425

STAFF DIRECTOR

Bonorable Abraham Ribicoff
Chairman
Senate Committee on Governmental
Affairs
3308 Dirksen Senate Office Bldg. =
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Chairman Ribicoff:

In response to a letter from Senator Inouye concerning S. 1647, the U.S.
Commission on Civil Rights and its advisory committees have recently

considered the proposed 'Commission on Wartime Relocation and Internment
of Civilians Act'.

I have enclosed for your information a resolution, adopteé by the
Chairs of the Commission's 51 State Advisory Committees, concerning

S. 1647 and B.R. 5499, the House companion bill. Subsequently,

the Commissioners, at a regularly scheduled meeting of the Commission,
formally adopted the resolution. )

AS you are aware, the U.S, Commission on Civil Rights is an agency
established by Congress to study and collect information on discrimination
and equal protection of the laws, to appraise the laws and policies

of the Federal government, to serve as a national clearinghouse

for information on civil rights, and to report to the President

and Congress. The Commission's jurisdiction covers race, color,

religion, sex, age, handicap, national origin and the administration

of justice.

If you have any questions concerning these developments with
respect to S. 1647 and H.R. 5499, do not hesitate to contact

me or Lucy Edwards, Director of our Congressional Liaision Division
at 254-6626.

Sincerely,

/s/

1OUIS NUNEZ

cc: Governmental Affairs Committee Members

Enclosure
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WHEREAS, the Congress of the United States is now considering
S. 1647 and H.R. 5499, which would establish a
Commiscion to study the evacuvation of 120,000 persons

~

of Japanese ancestry from the West Coast in 1942, -
two-thirds of whom were United States citizens, against
whom no charges were ever filed, and concerning whom
no ‘imputation of disloyalty was ever locged; and

WHEREAS, such Commission would be charged with the responsibility
of studying the legal and constitutional aspects
of such unprecedented action by the Uniteé States Government
against its own citizens, to determine whether wreng
was committed andé if so, to recormend redress in
such manner as to be determined by the Congfgss of
the United States, to the end that such an aberration
of justice will never again occur; and

WHEREAS, the United States Commission on Civil Rights is concerned
with such complete denial of civil xights, and with
the possibilities of recurrence of such governmental
action based upon the precedent of the Japanese American
evacuations of 1942, and therefore, believes that

the present bills in Congress should be supported,
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NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Chairs of the 51 State
Advisory Committees of the U. S. Commission on Civil
Rights, that they not ogly #upport passage of S.
1€47 and H.,R. 5499, but alsoxﬁrge that the U. S.
N Commission on Civil Rights similarly support such

legislation, and that copies of this resolution be

transmitted to members of the United States Congress.

UNANIMOUSLY ADOPTED this 22nd day of October, 1979, in the

City of Washington, D. C.
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TELERPHONE . RESIDENCE TELEPRDNE

575"262‘ 722-9255

MINORU YASIH

ATTORNEY AT LAW
1150 So. Williams St.,
DENVER, COLO. B80210.

March 18, 1980

TO: The Honorable Abraham Ribicoff, Chairman
U.S. Senate Governmental Affairs Committee
Pm #3308, Dirksen Senate Office Building
Washington, D.C.. 20510.

In re: Hearings on U.S. Senate Bill #1647

t, MINORU YASU{ of Denver, Colorado, respectfully request leave to file

written testimony concerning Senate Bill #1647, as follows:

¥. IDENT{FICATION:

! am Minoru Yasul, an attorney at law, admitted to practice in the State of

Oregon in 1939, and further admitted to practice in the State of Colorado in
1946. 1 was engaged in the active practice of law for 25 years until 1967,

continuously except during 1943-1946,

Since 1967, | have served, and am continuing to serve as the executive direc-
tor of the Commission on Community Relations for the City and County of Denver,
in the State of Colorado.

At the present time, my active participation and membership on a number of
boards, commissions and committees, include, among others: the National JACL
Redress committee; chairman of the Colorado State Advisory Committee to the
U.5. Civil Rights Commission; the lInternational Consultation of Human Rights;
acting chairman of the Denver Anti-Crime Council (formerly chairman for five
years); member of the national advisory board of Joint Action in Community Ser-
vices (JACS); regional board of the Institute for International Education; and
tocal boards of the YMCA, Boy Scouts of America, Mile-High chapter of American
Red Cross, the South Denver Chamber of Commerce, the Superintendent's Executive
Advisory Council for Denver Public Schools, and numerous other local boards and
commissions. ‘

During the past 36 years in Denver, after having had a normal life completely
disrupted by the evacuation of persons of Japanese ancestry from the West Coast
in 1942, t believe | have attained some degree of acceptance in the Denver com-
munity, by dint of extensive community service over a long period of time.

2. EVACUATION EXPERIENCES:

Commencing on March 28, 1942, 1 initiated a test case involving the United
States government, testing whether or not military orders (curfew) could be
selectively enforced against United States citizens of Japanese ancestry and
no other U.S. citizens, in the absence of martial law.
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. Abraham Ribicoff March 18, 1980

On Nov. 16, 1942, the U.S. District Court for Oregon
held that such military orders, in absence of martlal
law, could not be enforced against United States citi-
zens, but ruled that | was not a citizen of the United
States. (United States vs. Minoru Yasut, 48 Feb. Supp.
40, Cas. #16056) | was found guilty of violating Public :
Law 503, and sentenced to one year in jall and $5,000
fine.

The case was appealed to the U.S. Supreme Court, and in June, 1943, the
U.S. Supreme Court ruled that mil{tary orders against persons of Japa-
nese ancestry, regardless of United States citizenship, were valid.
(Gordon Kiyoshi Hirabayashi vs. United States, 1943, 320 U.S. 81,

63 8. Ct. 1375) My case is noted as a companion case to the Hiraq-
bayashi case, and was remanded noting that the government did not

claim that | was not a citizen of the United States.

| served sentence in solitary confinement in the Mult-
nomah County Jail, in Portland, Oregon, for slightly
more than 9 months, from Nov. 16, 1942 until Aug. 19,
1943.

Although | was engaged in the private practice of law from January, 1942
until May, 1942, in Portland, Oregon, | was forced to leave my home in

Hood River, Oregon, by a squad of armed military police led by a 2nd Lt.

of the United States Army, during May, 1942, and taken to the Wartime
Civilian Control Center in the livestock pavilion of North Portland, Oregon,
and there confined with some 4,000 other persons of Japanese ancestry.

After four months in the WCCA center in North Portland, Oregon, during.
September, 1942, we were transported by outmoded troop trains to a yet
uncompleted desert camp at the Minidoka WRA, just north of Twin Falls,
1daho, to join a total of about 9,500 other evacuees, primarily from the
Seattle, Washington, and Portland, Oregon, areas.

| was an inmate of ‘the Minidoka WRA camp from Sept. 1942 until June, 194k,
except for the period of from Nov. 1942 until Aug. 1943, and except for a
month's furlough during October, 1943, at which time | joined Joe Grant
Masaoka of the Rocky Mountain JACL office, in touring the WRA camps at
Granada, Colorado, and the Gila River and Poston, Arizona, urging. Japanese
American males over the age of 18 to volunteer for the 442nd Infantry Com-
bat team to demonstrate unquestionably our loyalty to the United States.

1 had held a commission as a 2nd Lieutenant in the

U.S. Officers Reserve Corps, as of Jan. 19, 1942,

but was rejected for active service. Thereafter,

} did volunteer as a buck private both for the infan-
try as well as for military intelligence at Camp Savage
in Minnesota, but despite some 8 efforts to volunteer,
was rejected each time.

In June, 1944, 1 relocated from the Minidoka WRA camp in ldaho, to Chicagwx
INinois. After a summer in Chicago, working in an ice plant, | took up
permanent residence in Dernver, Colo., during Sept. 1944, | have been a
resident of Denver, Colorado, during the past 36 years, or since Sept. 194



261

Hon. Abraham Ribicoff March 18, 1980

In sum, 1 was an inmate of either the WCCA center in North Portland, Oregon,
or the WRA camp in Minidoka, ldaho, for a total period of 16 months. In ad-
dition thereto, | spent nine months in jail -~ in solitary confinement --
during the evacuation period.

During the evacuation period, wnen the camps were still populated by persons
of Japanese ancestry, during about October, 1943, | did visit and spend some
time in three WRA camps, viz., Granada, Colo., Gila River and Poston, Ariz.

Subsequent to the closing of the camps in 1946, over the years, | have visit-
ed the sites of all WRA camps in the United States, to get a visceral feel
for the localities where Americans of Japanese ancestry were Incarcerated
during World War I1I.

During the period of from Jan. 1942 until May 1942, as a private attorney,

| handled many legal cases for persons of Japanese ancestry in Portland,
Oregon, relative to the then up-coming evacuation process. During the peri-
od | was confined in the WCCA/WRA camps, | further handled innumerable legal
matters for and on behalf of evacuees. Subsequent to the enactment of the
Evacuation Claims Act of 1949, { handled several hundred evacuation claims,
as a private attorney both in Portland, Oregon, and Denver, Colorado, as well
as many other matters related to evacuation, for a period extending well over
5 years. | am thus familiar on a first hand basis with many of the problems
and losses incurred by evacuees from the Portland, Oregon, area, as well as
relocatees to Denver, Colorado.

3. SUPPORT FOR S. 1647:

Based upon all of the experiences hereinabove set forth, it is my considered
judgment that the Congress of the United States should enact S. 1647 and HR
5499, which would authorize and mandate an in-depth and definitive investiga-
tion of all the events which took place after Dec. 7, 1941, through the en-
tire evacuation period, until the final closing of the camps in 1846,

We can note the enormous financial losses incurred by persons of Japanese an-
cestry on the West Coast in 1942. The Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco,
through its TFR-300 and TFBE-1 reports, tabulated assets in excess of $400,-

000,000 during the spring of 1942. We know that the eventual recovery under

the Evacuation Claims Act of 1949 amounted to about $38,000,000 or about 8¢

on the dollar.

But, more than the financial losses incurred, were the shattering disruptions
of homes and lives of individuals. Entire social and family structures were
shattered. Individuals were subjected to bitterness, frustrations, incarcer-
ation, disruption of careers, and personal ruination on the basis of ancestry
only. We know that tens of thousands of individuals, out of the total 120,000
who were evacuated, were compietely innocent individuals -- but who were made
to suffer without any charges initiated against them and without any convic-
tion for any crime committed.

We know the rulings of the U.S. Supreme Court in the Hirabayashi case, and

in the Xorematsu case. We do not believe that judicial review of those cases
are possible now, 38 years after the event. However, this matter too should
be investligated and studied by the Congress, for possible legislative relief
or nullifcation.
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I believe that those decisions of the United States Supreme Court were wrong;
! do not suggest that it is feasible or possible to over-turn such decisions
at this late date.

My concern is that our nation, the United States of America, should never
again perpetrate such an outrageous violation of human rights against any K
individual in the future, and that we restroe our nation to its rightful
place as the leader in the world in defending human rights, dignity and
freedom,

| believe we owe this obligation, as true Americans, to ourselves and our
posterity, to make a permanent record of what transpired so that those errors
will never again be repeated in the future -- war or no war.

| am a firm believer in the saying of George Santayana who sald "Those who
forget the mistakes of the past are doomed to repeat them."

I strongly urge that the Congress of the United States enact Senate bill
#1647 and HR #5499, so that the melancholy years of 1942-1946 now besmirched
by a racist and official violation of the human rights of a tiny minority of
Americans of Japanese ancestry -~ from which group came men who gave of thei
lives, their blood, and their dedication and loyalty in the armed forces of :
United States, some 40,000 strong -~ can be properly documented in history to §
the end that it shall not be repeated against any group or individuals in 3
America henceforth.

Respectfully submitted,

/\Q—\Mh M\_

Minoru Yasui ) 575-262;
1150 So. Williams St.,
benver, Colorado 80210.
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A D University of Rhode Island, Kingston, Rhaode Isiand 02881
Intergovernmenta! Palicy Analysis Project

-5 Pnone 792-2357/2026

March 14, 1980

The Honorable Abraham Ribicoff
United States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20001

Dear Senator Ribicoff:

I write to you in support of S. 1647, "Commission on Wartime
Relocation and Internment of Civilians Act" and introduced by
Senators Inauyo, Matsunaga, Hayakawa, Cranston and Mclure.

It is my understanding that the Senate Governmental Affairs
Committee which you chair will hold a hearing on this bill on
March 18, 1980.

As one of the "internees’ of the evacuation process from
1942 to 1945, I believe it is important and necessary for a fed-
eral review of the process and the impact of evacuation, not only
for those of us who were so "interned” but also because our Amer-
ican society has not yet had an opportunity to come te grips with
the fact of evacuation. We have yet to draw the lessons learned
from that experience nor have we-addressed the evacuation as part
of our national agenda. I believe that the passage of the bill
and the establishment of the commission will assure that it will be
on the national agenda.

I have been a resident of Rhode Island now for some 30 years
and have served as Executive Assistant to Governor Philip W. Noel
from 1973 to 1977 and have served as Executive Director for the
Coalition of Northeast Governors' Policy Research Center and have
followed your distinguished career as Governor, Secretary of HEW
and as a U.S. Senator.

Your experience, wisdom and above all, your sense of justice
and integrity will be missed in the next session of the Senate. I
express my deep appreciation to you for your long and distinguished
public service to the State of Connecticut and to our nation.

.
CGlenn Kumeﬁéé:b\‘qlﬂ
Associate Professor of
Community Planning
Special Assistant to the
Vice President for Academic Affairs

Sincerely,




CITY RALL
LOS ANGELES, CALIFORNIA 900I2 OFFICE OF THE MAYOR TOM BRADLEY

R
(213) 485-231! MAYO

-
March 12, 1980

Honorable Abraham A. Ribicoff, Chairman
Senate Governmental Affairs Committee
Dirksen Senate Building

Washington, D. C. 20510

/

Dear Senator Ribicoff:

I understand that the Governmental Affairs Committee will
hold a hearing on S.1647 on March 18.

Enclosed is information I would like to share with you and

members of your committee on the action taken by the City of
Los Angeles in support of S.1647 and House of Representative
Bill H.R. 5499, :

Sincerely,

=

TOM BRADLEY
Mayor

TB: ject

Enclosure
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Honorable Tom Bradley, Mayor

Chief Legislative Analyst
Human Relations Commission

H.R. 5499 ~ INTERNMENT OF AMERICAN CITIZENS OF JAPANESE DESCENT
DURING WORLD WAR II

I HEREBY CERTIFY that the attached report of the INTERGOVERNMENTAI
RELATIONS COMMITTEE was adopted by the Los Angeles City Council at
its meeting held January 4, 1980.

REX E. LAYTON, CITY CLERK

Chat T Ao Tt '
By

’ Deputy

am

Attachment

AN EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY—AFFIRMATIVE ACTION EMPLOYER



- . ) ) X File No. 79-4100 s-13

TO THE COUNCIL OF THE .
CITY OF LOS ANGELES ‘ ’

Your  INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS ) Committee
- reports as follows: '

Your Committee RECOMMENDS that the City SUPPORT S-1647
and H.R. 5499, relating to the internment of American Citizens
of Japanese descent during World War II, pursuant to a communi-
cation from the Mayor relative to a resolution of the Board of
Human Relations Commissioners of the City of Los Angeles.

This proposed legislation would establish a fact-finding
commission to determine whether any wrong was committed against
the 120,000 American citizens and permanent residents of
Japanese descent who were interned pursuant to Executive Order
Number 9066 issued February 19, 1942, and other associated

_acts of the Federal Government, and to recommend appropriate
remedies. .

This resolution was adopted unanimously by the Human
Relations Commission at its meeting on November 3, 1879, upon
request of the Japanese American Citizens League.

Respectfully submitted,i

feeee = e i - -mme—ee - TNTRRGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS COMMITTEE

.
>



267

¥\ | MAYOR TOM BRADLEY
N EWS Contact: Tom Sullivan  485-5182
) v Brenda Banks

Date: wednesaay, movember 21, 1979

Release: mmediately

Mayor Urges Council o Support Fact-Finding Committee on Japanese
World War II Internment

-
Mayor Tom Bradley today sent a letter to the Los Angeles City Council

urging it s support of federal legislation to establish a fact-finding
committee on the internment of Japanese-Americans during world War II.

Bradley said the proposed legislation would establish a fact-
finding commission to determine whether any wrong was committed against
the 120,000 Aamerican citizens and permanent residents of Japanese
descent who were interned during World War II. The legislation also
would instruct the commission to recommend appropriate remedies.

"The relocation and intermment of these people constituted an
unprecedented violation of rights granted to every human being under
the United States Constitution," Bradley said. "The uprooting and
punishment of an entire community, against whom no criminal charges
were ever lodged, is a shameful chapter in our national history which
must not be forgotten lest it be repeated.”

. Bfadley forwarded to Councilmembers copies of a resolution (see
attached) drafted by the city's Board of Human Relations Commissioners,
urging that the Council support U.S. Senate Bill S. 1647 and House of
Representatives Bill H.R. 5499, both of which relate to the internment

question.
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€Ity HacL OFFICE OF THE MAYOR TOM BRADLEY
LOS ANGELES. CALIFORNIA POOI2 MAYOR

1213) 4835.3311 November 21, 1\979

Council of the City of Los Angeles

Honorable Members:

I hereby transmit for your consideration a resolution of the
Board of Human Relations Commissioners of the City of Los Angeles,
urging that the City, by formal Council action, support U.S. Senate:
Bill S. 1647 and Housing of Representative Bill H.R. 5499, both %
relating to the interrnment of American citizens of Japanese descen
during World War II.

This proposed legislation would establish a fact-finding
comnission to determine whether any wrong was committed against
the 120,000 American citizens and permanent residents of Japanese
descent who were interned pursuant to Executive Order Numbered 9066;
issued February 19, 1942, and other associated acts of the Federal §
Government, and to recommend appropriate remedies. 4

The relocation and internment of these people constituted an 3
unprecedented violation of rights granted to every human being undej
the United States Comnstitution. The uprooting and punishment of anj
entire community, against whom no criminal charges were ever lodged
is a shameful chapter in our national history which must not be ]
forgotten lest it be repeated.

Thank you for your prompt favorable action on this matter.

Yours truly, 7

/277 , //////i/r// &7

TOM BRADLEY
Mayor

TB:1llg
cc: Board of Human Relations Commissioners
Enclosures
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CITY OF LOS ANGELES

CALIFORNIA

TOM BRADLEY
MAYOR

November 9, 1979

Honorable Tom Bradley

yor
Room 305, City Hall

JAPANESE AMERICAN REDRESS BILLS

Dear Mayor Bradley:

ADMINISTRATIVE QFFICE

ROOM 111, CITY MALL
LOS ANGELES. CA 90012
485-4493

- DORIS N. COLLY
BECRETARY

Upon request of the Japanese American Citizens League, and
deliberation by the Commission at its regular meeting on
November 9, the Commission unanimously went on record in
support of Senate Bill 1647 and House of Representatives
Bill H.R. 5499; introduced in Congress to investigate the
internment of Japanese American Citizens during World War II.

We urge that {ou and the Los Angeles City Council supgort

8; and that copies of the attached Reso

these two bil

ution

be transmitted to members of the United States Congress and
the President of the United States.

Sincerely,

HUMAR RELATIONS COMMISSION
‘OF THE CITY OF LOS ANGELES

Tkt S

Commissioner Toghiko S. Yoshida

President
TSY:de

Encl ~ Resolution

63-293 0 - 80 - 18
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CITY OF LoS ANGELES

BOARD OF MUMAN RELATIONS CALIFORNIA ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE
COMMISSIONERS ROOM 111, CITY HALL
—_— LOS ANGELES. CA #0012
TOSHIKD 5. YOSHIDA 485.4453
PRESIDENT -
DORIS N COLLY
SECRETARY

MAUDIE D CUMMINGS
VICE PREBIDENT
RICHARD A ANNOTICO
FRED M BaLL
JESSIE MAE DEAVERS

JE35 Z. BOIORQUEZ
ALFRED MENDOZA. JR_ oM R enEY
WARREN L. STEINRERG mavon

SONIA 8. SUX

WHEREAS, the Congress of the United States is now
considering S. 1647 and H.R. 5499, which would establish a
Commission to study the evacuation of 120,000 persons of
Japanese ancestry from the West Coast in 1942, two-thirds
of whom were United States citizens, against whom no charges
were ever filed and concerning whom no imputation of disloyalty
was ever lodged; and

WHEREAS, such Commission would be charged with the
responsibility of studying the legal and constitutional
aspects of such unprecedented action by the United States
government against its own citizens, to determine whether
wrong was comnitted and if so, to recommend redress in such
manner as to be determined by the Congress of the United States,
to the eng that such an aberration of justice will never again
occur; an :

WHEREAS, the Human Relations Commission of the City of Los
Angeles is concerned with such complete denial of civil rights,
and with the possibilities of recurrence of such governmental
action based upon the precedent of the Japanese American
evacuation of 1942, and therefore believes that the present
bills in Congress should be supported,

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Human Relations
Commission of the City of Los Angeles supports passage of S, 1647 3
and H.R. 5499, and urge that the Mayor and City Council support
such legislation, and that copies of this resolution be
transmitted to members of the United States Congress, and the
President of the United States,

Resolution adopted this lst of November, 1979.
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Anti-Defamation League (.3 . of BnaiBrith

L

March 26, 1980

Hon, Abraham A. Ribicoff
Committee on Governmental Affairs
3308 Dirksen Building

Washington, D. C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

The Anti-Defamation League of B'nai B'rith welcomes this
opportunity to give you its comments in support of S. 1647,
a bill introduced by Senators Inouye, Matsunaga, Hayakawa,
Cranston, McClure and Church, to establish a commission to
look into the events surrounding the relocation and intern~
ment of over a hundred thousand civilians of Japanese
ancestry during World War IXI. More specifically, the

bill would "establish a factfinding commission to de-
termine whether a wrong was committed against those
American citizens and permanent resident aliens re-
located and/or interned as a result of Executive Order
9066 and other associated acts of the Federal government,
and to recommend appropriate remedies.”

B'nai B'rith, founded in 1843, is the oldest and largest
Jewish service organization in the United States. 1Its
educational arm, the Anti-Defamation League (ADL}, was
organized in 1913 to advance good will and mutual under-
standing among all Americans and to combat discrimination
against Jews and other religious, racial and ethnic groups.
It has had a long history of working together with the
Japanese American Citizens League and other civil rights
groups to assure that every individual receives equal
treatment under the law, regardless of race, creed, color,
sex or national origin.
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On February 19, 1942} shortly after America's entry into
World War II, President Franklin D. Roosevelt signed
Executive Order 9066 which empowered military commanders
to prescribe certain "military areas” from which they
could exclude any and all persons. The order did not
mention any specific group of persons. Yet, during the
following four years, this authority was used by officials
of the United States government to remove and incarcerate
some 77,000 American citizens of Japanese ancestry, and
43,000 Japanese nationals, most of whom were permanent
U.S. residents.

Many people believe the attack on Pearl Harbor was the
justification for this relocation of Japanese Americans.

In fact, military necessity.was the reason given by the
government for this action. But, if national security

was the rationale, why were Japanese Americans in Hawaii
not similarly interned, and why were German and Italian
aliens not subjected to similar restrictions? Why were
Japanese Americans subjected to wholesale internment when
no person of Japanese ancestry living in the United States,
or the then-territories of Alaska and Hawaii, had ever been
charged with any act of espionage or sabotage prior to the
issuance of the Exedutive Order nor, indeed, at any time
thereafter? Why, therefore, was this group of civilians
singled out and deprived of liberty and property without
~criminal charges or a trial of any kind?

What motivated this removal and internment of unprecedented
nunmbers of Japanese Americans and permanent resident aliens
of Japanese ancestry? Was it necessary to insulate Japanese
Americans from the possible effects of a wartime hysteria?
Was it the consequence of prejudice and discrimination against §
persons of Japanese ancestry which was built up over a long
period of time? These are some of the questions which still
remain unanswered some forty years after these events took
place.

Ag President Ford said when he rescinded Executive Order 9066,
exactly 34 years after its issuance, "An honest reckoning, ho
ever, must include a recognition of our national mistakes as
well as our national achievements, Learning from our mistake
is not pleasant, but as a great philosopher once admonished,
we must do so if we want to avoid repeating them."
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Committed as we are by our charter adopted in 1913, "to
secure justice and fair treatment for all citizens alike,
the Anti~Defamation League believes it is time for our
government to look into and focus its attention on the
events surrounding this mass incarceration. Therefore,
,the Anti-Defamation League urges early passage of 5.1647.

Sincerely, @

Nathan Perlmutter
National Director

NP:dlc
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AN EQUAL IMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY — AFFIRMATIVE ACTION EMPLOYER

i . havd S-6
| Board of Church and Society
The United Methodist Church

580 HAY -6 PN 4 52
RHLUENTAL F15AIRS G o

May 6, 1980

The Honorable Abraham Ribicoff
Chairperson

Senate Governmental Affairs Committee
United States Senate '
Washington, D. C. 20510

Dear Senator Ribicoff:

We have just been informed that your Governmental Affairs Committee
will mark up Senate Bill 1647 (Wartime Relocation and Internment

of Civiliana Act) on Wednesday, May 7th. We would like to register .
our concern regarding this legislation and share with you and with
each member of your Committee a copy of a resolution which was
overwhelmingly adopted by the General Conference of The United
Methodist Church, at its meeting in Indianapolis, Indiana on April
15-25, 1980.

The General Conference is the highest authoritative and legislative
body of The United Methodist Church. It is the only body that can
speak for the whole denomination. It consists of 1000 delegates
with equal number of clergy and laypersons, coming from United
Methodist Churches from across the United States and around the
world.

"The General Conference acknowleges the flagrant violations of human
rights" of the nearly 120,000 Americane of Japanese ancestry who
were evacuated and incarcerated without trialor due process of law
during World War 1I; it calls upon the United States Congress to
enact appropriate legislation to recognize and rectify this past
mistake of our country.

We trust that this resolution will be a part of your record and pf
your deliberations as you develop thig particulax legislation,
[

Cibviae i

Yours sincerely,

| e ¥l R
eorge /H. Outen ad Toel

General Secretary - f
»

Enclosure:
GHO:aa .
63-293 343 AT
Committed to Christ — Called to Change - .
The United Methedint Sufising B 100 Maryiend Avenus, N.I. B Weshingten, 0.C. 20002 W (202} 498.5600
Otfios of Divielen of Otvislon of Division of

Otfice of
QGoneral Becretary Qoneral Waiters Humen Relations World Peace Emwrging Sosisl lssuse
1202) 408-8828 (202) 4086662 (3021 486-0644 . (202) 4085830  (202] 406-8018

'
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RESDLUTIbN: o'z?’ebvom.o WAR II REDRESS Fox-i :APANESE’A:ERICANS' i

Adopted by the General Conference of The Unlted Methodlst Church;

£ Indianapolis, Indiana Meetlng g'_f !
April 15-25, 1980 " . .- !

s 3, . : LN

Whereas,  during World War II, the United States of America .
© did forcibly remove and incarcerate, without charges,

trial, or any due process of law, 120,000 persons of

Japanese ancestry, both citizens and residents aliens
of American and citizens from Latin America; and :

Whereas, this action was initiated by a presidential order,
: enabled by Congressional legislation, and supported
by the Supreme Court, thereby lmpllcatlng the total
government; and

Whereas, . despite the government's claim of military necessity,

. this action proved to be made solely on the basis of
race,’ there having'been not a'single case of sabotage
or espionage committed by such persons and there having
been no such sweeping action taken against Americans af
German or Italian ancestry; and .

-

thereas, the American Convention on Human Rights, to which this
country is signatory, states;

"Bvery person has the right to be compensated
in accordance with the law in the event he has
been sentenced by a final Judgement through a
m1scarrzage of justice,"

Therefore, Be It Resolved.

{1} that we urge a study of the facts surroundlng :
' the evacuation and incarxceration without trial

“ or due process of law of<near1y 120 000 Americans :
cfAJapanese ancestry; . N

{2) that this Gener canference?anknowledges“

the flagrant violations of human rights, and
v affirms the need for the United States of Ame:ica PR
A . ‘arredzess legislation; 3

(3) that we call upon Conqress to support - ¢
. . legislation that would determine app;pprinte
remedies ard; . . Rk

(4) that the General Board of Chuxch and Society
be instructed to communicate this resolve to all
members of Congress, and to adopt support for -
redress as part of its program for this quad:en—‘
nium. P
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YALE UNIVERSITY
LAW SCHOOL
47 r-A YALE STATION
NEW HAVEN. CONNECTICUT obs520

ROSTOW (2333 436-2254

March 13, 1980

Honorable Abraham A. Ribicoff
Chairman 4
Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs :
Dirksen Senate Office Building :
Washington, DC 20510

Dear Hr. Chairman:

1 strongly support the passage of S. 1647, and should be grateful if this
letter and its enclosure could be included in the record of the Hearings
on the Bill.

A fresh and thoroush review of what we did during World War II to our
fellow citizens of Japanese descent who lived on the West Coast could make
many contributions to the health of our public life. It should help to
obtain the ultimate reversal of three dangerous precedents in our consti-
tutional law, those of Hirabayashi v. United States, 320 U.S., 81 (1943),
Xorematsu v. United States, 323 U.S., 214 (1944), and Exparte Endo, 323
U.S., 283 (1944), which Justice Jackson rightly characterized as "a loaded
gun'. Recalling this bleak chapter of our affairs should help also to
keep our government from acting so irrationally on cognate issues during
future emergencies. And above all, a strong Report from a distinguished
commission should serve the highes* cause of ali, that of doing full justice
to many who have suffered injustice, and have not yet received what is due
them,

I enclose for the record a copy of my article, "The Japanese-American Cases:
A Disaster", which appeared first in 54 Yale L.J. 485 (1945). This paper
has been published in a variety of forms. The version enclosed is reproduced
from my book, The Sovereign Prerogative (1962), and includes an afterword on
the ceremony organized and sponsored by Attorney General William P. Rogers

in 1959.

Looking back at the Japanese-American internment and relocation program

after so many years is a chastening experience. 1In a time of fear and panic,
some of the firest people our civilization hnas produced -- Franklin D.
Roosevelt, Henry L. Stimson, Earl Warren, Hugo L. Black, Francis Tiddle, and
many_others -~ supported and accepted the program as a reasonable way to deal
with the problem of sccurity after Pearl ilurbor. A4And the Supreme Court failed
in this instance to meet its responsibilities,
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The conclusion I drawr from these events is that while eYerY buman bElngs
including the best we know, is capable of deing wrong, it 18 meett-- 2:rect
indeed it is our responsibility -- to do what we can in our turm to ¢

such errors and injustices, even a generation later.

I hope the Comgress and the President will approve S. 1667' % bel%evé it
could strengthen the guality of American 1ife, and reaffirm, in this im
portant instance our commitment to the ideal of justice. It is never too
late to do the right thing.

Yours sincerely,

EVR/kr .
Enclosure : :
cct Senator Daniel K. Inouye é’///

Dictated hut not signed
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7. | ) /
| 1_ T/w ]aj)(mese A merzcan
Cases—-—A Dzsaster ) o

. "'« . RTINS i o

.« He [the King of Great Britain]} has affected to render the Mili-
[tary independent of and superigr to the Civil Power.
~—THE DECLARATION OF INDEPENDENCE
War is too serious a business to be left to generals.
—~CLEMENCEAU

OUR WARTIME treatment of Japanese aliens and citi:
zens of Japanese descent on the West Coast was hasty, un-
necessary, and mistaken. The course of action which we
undertook was in no way required or justified by the circum-
stances of the war. It was calculated to produce both indi-

The following short-form citations will be used: Tolan Commitice Hear-
ings: Hearings before House Select Committee Investigating National De-
fense Migration pursuant to . Res. 113, 77th Cong., 2d Scss. (1942); Tolan
Committee Reports (Preliminary) and (Fourth Interim): H. R. Rep. No.
1g11 (Preliminary Report and Recommendations) and H. R. Rep. No. 2124
(Fourth Interim Report), 771h Cong., 2d Scss. (1942); DelVitt Final Report:
U. 8. Ariy, Western Defense Command, Final Report, Japanese Evacuation
Jrom the West Coast, 1942 (1943, relcased 1944).

First published in 54 Yale Law Journal 489 (1945); a shortened version
appeared in Herper's Magazine in 1945 undcr the title, “Our Worst War-
time Mistake.”
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vidual injustice and deep-seated social maladjustments of a
cumulative and sinister kind.?

All in all, the internment of the, West (,oasl Japanese is
the worst blow our libertics lmvc sustained in many years.
Over 100,000 men, women, and children were imprisoned,
some 70,000 of them citizens of the United States, without
indictment or the proffer of charges, pending inquiry into
their "loynlvty."' They were taken into custody as a mili_mry
measure on the ground that espionage and sabotage were es-
pecially to be [eared from persons of Japanese blood. They
were removed from the West Coast area because the military
thought it would take too long to conduct individual loyalty
investigations on the ground. They were arrested in an area
where the courts were open and freely functioning. They
were held under prison conditions in uncomfortable camps,
far from their homes, and for lengthy periods—several

1. Sce Message from the President of the United States, Segregation of
Loyal and Disloyal Japancse in Relocation Centers, Report on 8. Res. 166,
78th Cong., 1st Scss,, 8. Doc. No. 6y (1943); Tolan Camwnittee Reports (Pre-
timinary and Fourth Interim): McWilliaws, Prejudice (1944); McWillius,
What Abouwt Our Japranese dwmericans (vgqq), Leighton, The Governing of
Men (1945); An Inteligence Olficer, “The Japanese in America: The Prob-
lem and the Solution,” 185 Harper's Mag. 48y (1942); Miyamoto, "Immi-
grants and Citizens of Japanese Ovigin,” 223 Annals 107 (1942); Fisher,
“What Ruce Baiting Costs Amcrica,” 6o Christian Century 1009 (1943)
Heath, “What About Hugh Kiino?” 187 Harper’'s Mag. {50 (1943); “lssci,
Nisci, Kibei,” 2g Fortune 8 (April 1g44): Bellquist, “Report on the Question
of Transferring the Japanese from the Pacific Coast,” 2g Tolan Commiltee
Hearings 11240 (1942); La Violette, *The American-Born Japancse and the
World Crisis,” 7 Can. J. Fcon. & Pol. Sci. 517 (1941); Redheld, "The Jap-
anese-Americans,” in dmerican Society in Wartime 143 (Ogburn cd. 1943);
Stoncquist, “The Restricted Citizen,” 224 Annals 149 (1942).

The War Relocation Authority compiled an adinirable bibliography on
Japancse and Japanese Americans in the United States; Pavis I and 11 were
published Nov. 7, 1942, and Part HI Aug. 14, 1943. The Pacific Citizen, a
newspaper published in Salt Lake City by the Japanese American Citizens
League is an indispensable source of material on events and attitudes with
respect to the process of cvacuation, internment, and relocation.
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years in many cases. If found “distoyal” in adiministrative
proceedings they were confined indefinitely, although no
statute makes “disloyalty” a crime; it would be difficult in-
deed for a statute to do so under a Constitution which has
been interpreted to minimize imprisonment lor political
opinions, both by defining the crime of treason in extremely
rigid and explicit terms, and by limiting convictions for
sedition and like offenses.2 In the course of relocation citi-
zens sulfered selbere property losses, despite some custodial
assistance by the government.® Perhaps seventy thousand
persons were still in camps, “loyal” and “disloyal” citizens
and aliens alike, more than three years after the programs
were instituted.

By the time the question reached lhe Supreme Court, the
crisis which was supposed to justify the action had passed.
The Court faced two issucs: should it automatically accept
the judgment ol the military as to the need for the reloca-
tion program, or should it require a judicial invescigation of
the question? Was there factual support for the military

2. Sce Cramer v, United States, 325 US. 0 (1yg5) (treason), For the evi-
dence required to justify imprisonment for attacking the loyalty of the
anned forees, see Hartzel v. United States, 322 U.S. 680 (1944). 1t is notable
that persons—citizens or aliens—who actively propagandized in favor of the
Axis cause could not be convicted of sedition nor placed into protective
custody, although loyal citizens of Jaupanese descent could be arrested and
held in preventive custody for periods of more than three years. Sce also
Keegan v. United States, 325 US. 498 (10945), which reversed the coaviction

of active members of the German-Amcerican Bund, a Nazi organization, foi

conspiracy to obstruct the draft. Apparently the defendants included per-
sons of German nationality as well as of German descent, id. at 1212, As for
the difliculty of obtaining individual exclusion orders against persons—
usually naturalized citizens—with strong German pulilical athiliations, sce
cases cited infra note 1y,

3. On the handling of evacuces’ property sec War Relocation Authority,
A Statement on Handling of Evacuee Property (May 1y48); DeiVitt Final
Repart, c. xi; Tolan Committee Reports (Fourth Interim) 178-97.

4. See Myer, “The WRA Says ‘Thirty,’ " 112 New Republic 867 (1945)..
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judgment that the course of the war required the exclusion

and confinement of the Japanese American population of

the West Coast? Clearly, il such Steps were 1ot necessary to -
the prosecution of the war, they invaded rights protected

Ly the third article of the Constitution, and the Fifth and

Sixth Amendments.

I the Court had stepped [orward in bold heart to vindi-
cate the law and declare the entire program illegal, the epi-
sode would have been passed over as a national scandal, but
a temporary one altogether capable of reparation. But the
Court, after timid and evasive delays, upheld the main fea-
tures of the program.5 That step converted a picce of war-
time folly into political doctrine and a permanent part of
the law. Morcover, it aflected a- peculiarly important and
sensitive part of the law. The relationship of civil to mili-
tary authority is not ofteh litigated. It is nonetheless one of
-the two or three most essential elements in the legal struc-
ture of a democratic society. The Court’s few declarations
on the subject govern the handling of vast affairs. They de-
termine the essential organization of the military establish-
ment, state and federal, in time of cmergency or of war, as
well as of peace. What the Supreme Court did in these cases,
and especially in Korematsu v, -United Slates, was to in-

5. Hirabayashi v, United States, 320 U.S. 81 (1943); Korematsu v. United
States, 328 U.S, 214 (1944); Ex parte Mitsuye Endo, 323 U.S. 283 (1944). Sce
Fairman, The Law of Martial Itule 255~61 (2d ed. 1943); Dembitz, “Racial
Discrimination and the Military Judgment,” 45 Colum. L. Rev. 175 (1945);
Fairman, “The Law of Martial Rule and the National Emergency,” 55
Harv. L. Hev. 1254 (1942); Freeman, “Genesis, Exodus and Leviticus: Gene-
alogy, Evacuation and the Law,” 28 Cornell L. Q. 414 (1943); Graham, "Mar-
tial Law in California,” 31 Calif. L. Rev. 6 (1942); Lerner, “Freedom: Image
and Reality,” in Safeguarding Civil Liberty Today (1943); Watson, “The
Japanese Evacuation and Litigation Arising Therefrom,” 22 Ore. L. Rev. 46
(1942); Wolfson, “Legal Doctrine, War Power and Japanese Evacuation,”
32 Ky. L. J. 328 (1944); Comment, 51 Yale L. J. 1316 (3942); Note, 1 Geo.
Wash. L. Rev. 482 (1943).
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crease the strength of the military in relation to civil gov-
ernment. It upheld an act of military power without a
factual record in which the justification for the act was
analyzed. Thus it created doubt as to the standards of
responsibility to which the military power will be held.
For the [irst time in American legal history, the Court
seriously weakened the protection of our basic civil right,
the writ of habeas corpus. It established a precedent which
may well 'be used to e¢ncourage attacks on the civil rights
of citizens and aliens, and nmay make it possible for some
ol those attacks to succeed. Tt will give aid to reactionary
political programs’ which use social division and racial
prejudice as tools for conquering power. As Mr. Justice
Jackson pointed out, the principle of these cases “lies
about like a loaded weapon ready for the hand of any au-
thority that can bring forward a plausible claim of an urgent
need."”s

The opinions of the Supreme Court in the Japanese
American cases do not belong in the same political or intel-
lectual universe with Lx parte Milligan,” DeJonge v. Ore-
gon,b Hague v. CI0,? or Mr. Justice Brandeis’ opinion in
the Whitney case.1® They threaten even more than the trial
tradition of the common law and the status of individuals in
relation to the state. By their acceptance of ethnic difter-
ences as a criterion for discrimination, these cases will make

it more difficult to resolve one of the central problems in

. Korematsu v. United States, 323 U.S. 214, 246 (1944).
. 4 Wall. 2 (1.5, 1867).

- 209 U.S. 353 (1937)-

9. 307 U.S. 496 (1939).

w -~ o

10. Whitney v. California, 274 U.S. 357, 372~80 (1927). Sce Prof. Riesman's

thoughtful essay, “Civil Liberties in a Period of Transition,” in 3 Public
Policy 33 (1942); Chafce, Free Speech in the United States (1941) passim,

especially pp. 440-9o; Lusky, “Minority Rights and the Public 1nterest,” g2

Yale L. §. 1 (1942).
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American life-—the problem of minoritics. They are a
breach, potentially a major breach, in the principle ol equal-

“ity. Unless repudiated, they may encourage devastating and

unforeseen social and politicpl conilicts.

11

What General DeWitt did in the name of military pre-

caution within his Western Defense Command was quite

different from the sccurity measures taken in Hawaii or on
the East Coast—although both places were more active
theaters of war in 1g.q2 thau the states of Washington, Ove-
gon, California, and Arizona, which comprised the Western
Defense Command.

On the East Coast, and in the United States generally,
cnemy aliens were controlled without mass arrests or evac-
uations, despite a considerable public agitation in favor of
violent action. A registration of aliens had been accom-
plished under the Alien Registration Act of 1940, and the
police authorities had compiled information about fascist
sympathizers among the alien population, as well as about
those who were citizens. “'On the night of December 7,
1941,” the Attorney General reported, “‘the most dangerous
of the persons in this group were taken into custody; in the
following weceks & number of others were apprehended.
Each arrest was made on the basis of information concern-
ing the specific alien taken into custody. We have used no
dragnet techniques and have conducted no indiscriminate,
large-scale raids.” 1! Immediately after Pearl Harbor restric-

11, Annual Report of the Attorney General for Fiscal Year Ended June
30, 1942 at 14 (1943). In the firse fow weeks of war, 2,971 enemy alicns were
taken into custody, 1,484 Japuacse, 1,266 Germans and 241 Italians. See
N.Y. Times, Jan. 4, 1942, § 1V, p. 8, col. 3. ‘The basic Presidential proclama-
tions on the treatment of enemy aliens appear in 6 Fed. Reg. 6321, 6323,
6324 (1941). Regulations under them were issncd from time to time by the
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tions were imposed upon the conduct of all enemy aliens
over fourteen years of age. They were forbidden the Canal
Zone and certain restricted military areas thercalter to be
specified. They were not to lcave the country, travel in a
plane, change their place of abode, or travel about outside’
their own communities without special permission. They
were forbidden to own or use firearms, cameras, short-wave
radio sets, codes, ciphers, or invisible ink. The district at-
.torneys were given broad discretion to allow aliens of enemy
rnuomhty 1o carry on their usual occupations, under scru-
tiny, but without other restriction. A new registration of
- aliens of enemy nationality was conducted. The basic object
of the control plan was to keep security officers informed,
but otherwise to allow the aliens almost their normal share
in the work and life of the community.

Alicns under suspicion, and those who violated the regu-
lations, were subject to summary arrest on Presidential war-
ant. ““The law,” the Attorney General said, “does not re-
quire any hearing before the interniment of an enemy alien.
I believed that nevertheless, we should give each enemy
alicn who had been taken into custody an opportunity for
a hearing on the questionwhether he should be interned.” 12
Those arrested were thercfore promptly examined by vol-
untary Alien Enemy IHearing Boards, consisting of citizens
appointed for the task by the Attorney General. These
Boavds could recommend that individuals be internced,

Attorney General. See, e.g., 7 Fed. Reg. 844 (1942). Sce Tolan Committee Re-
ports (Fourth Interim) 23, Biddie, "Taking No Chances,” Collier's,
March 21, 1942, p. 21; Lasker, “Friends or Encinies?™ §1 Survey Graphic 277
(0942); Rowe, “The Alien Enemy Program—So Far,” 2 Comimon Ground
19 (Summer 1942); Bentwich, “Alien Encmies in the United States,” 163
Contemp, Jev. 225 (1943); Comment, g1 Yale L. J. 1516 (1942).

12. Annual Report of the Attorney General for Fiscal Year Ended junc

30, 1943 8t 14 (1948).
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paroled, or released unconditionally. This operation was
smoothly conducted, with a minimal interference with the
standards of justice in the community. Of the 1,100,000 en-
cmy aliens in the United States, 9,080 had been examined
by the end of the fiscal year 19.43; 4,119 weve then interned,
3,705 paroled, 1,256 released, and g,341 were still in custody.
On June 30, 1944, the number in custody had been reduced
to 6,248. The number of those interned was then 2,525,
those paroled, 4,840, and those released, 1,926.13

In Hawaii a somewhat different procedure was followed,
but one less drastic than the evacuation program pursued

-on the West Coast. Immediately after Pearl Harbor martial

law was declared in Hawaii, and the commanding general
assumed the role of military governor. Courts were re- .
opened for some purposes shortly after the bombing raid, -
but the return of civil law ty Flawaii was a slow, controver-
sial process. During the period of three and a half years after
Pear]l Harbor, milimry‘ power was installed in Hawaii, con-

13. The number in custody was greater than the number interned by
reason of the inclusion of members of internces’ families who requested
internment, as well as certain alien enemy scamen and alien enemies held
for Central and South American countrics. Sce Annual Report of the At-
torney General for Fiscal Yeur Ended June 30, 1944 at 8 (1g45).

Asmall number of citizens and encemy aliens suspected of a propensity
for espionage or sahotage by reason of their political opinions were ordered
removed from designated sccurity arcas both on the East and West Coasts
under the statute of March 21, 1942, cited infra note 27. This process met
with notable judicial resistance. Schueller v. Drum, 51 F. Supp. 83 (E. D.
Pa. 1943); Ebel v. Drum, 52 F. Supp. 18g (D. Mass. 1943); Scherzberg v. Ma-
deria, 57 F. Supp. 42 (E. D. Pa. 1944). CL. Labedz v. Kramer, 55 F. Supp. 25
(D. Ore. 1944); Ochikubo v. Bonesteel, 7 F. Supp. 513 (S. D. Calif. 1944). Sce
also United States v, Mcyer, 140 . 2d G52 (2nd Cir,, 1944); Alexander v,
DeWidt, 141 F. 2d 573 (oth Cir., 1944). The standards developed in these
cases to justify the exclusion of persons from military areas as dangerous
now closely correspond to those applied in sedition cases. Exclusion will be
sustained, that is, only on a showing of “clear and present danger,” of aid
to the encmy, something more than opinions alone.
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stitutionally or not, and the normal contiols against arrest
on suspicion were not available.1* The population of Ha-
waii was then 500,000, of whom some 100,000, or g2 per
cent, were of Japanese descent. Despite the confusions of
the moment in Hawaii, only 700 to 8oo Japanese aliens were
arrested and sent to the mainland for internment. In addi-
tion, fewer than 1,100 persons of Japancse ancestry were
transferred to the mainland to rclocation centers. These
Japancse were arrested on the basis of individual suspicion,
resting on previous examination or observed behavior, or
they were families of interned aliens, transferred voluntari-
ly. Of those transferred from Iawaii'to the mainland, g12
were citizens, the rest aliens.!5 Even under a regime of mar-
tial law, men were arrested as individuals, and safety was
assured without inass arrests. . ;

These procedures compare favorably in their essential,
character with the precautions taken in Britain and France.
The British procedure was the model for our general prac-
tice in dealing with enemy alicns. The British governinent
began in 1939 by interning only those enemy aliens who
were on a ‘“security list.” Others were subjected to minor
police restrictions, pending their individual examination by
especially established tribunals. One hundred and twelve

14. Sce Fairman, The Law of Martial Rule 239-55 (2d ed. 1943); Lind,
The Japanese in Hawaii under War Conditions (1942); Anthony, “Marual
Law in Hawaii,” go Calif. L. Rev. 371 (1942), 81 Calif. L. Rev. 477 (1943);
Frank, “Ex parte Milligan v. The Five Companies: Martial Law in Hawaii,
44 Colum. L. Rev. 639 (1944): Coggins, *“The Japanesc-Americans in 1la-
‘waii,"” 187 Harper’s Mag. 75 (1943): Fisher, “Our Two Japancsc Amcrican
Policies,” Go Christian Century g1 (1943); Henderson, “Japan in Hawaii,”’
8t Survey Grapliic 328 (1942); Horne, “Are the Japs Hopcless?” Sat. Eve
Post 16 (Sept. g, 1944); Lind, Economic Succession and Racial Invasion i
Hawaii (1936); Lind, An Island Commaunity (1928); Smith, “Minority Groups.
in Hawaii,” 223 Annals 36 (1942).

15. Communication from the Hon. Abe Fortas, Under Secretary of the
Interlor, June 28, 10945, !
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such tribunals were set up, under citizens with legal. c';pcri
¢ncee, to examine all enemy aliens in Britain. "There was an
appmls adv:sory committee to advise the Home Secretary
in dlS[)Ut(.d cases. Aliens were divided into three clase,
those judgcd dangerous were interned; if judged doubiful
in their on'll[y, they were subjected 1o certain continuing
restrictions, especially as to travel, and the ownership of
guns, cameras, and radios; those deemed entirely loyal (o
the Allied cause ‘were freed without further restraint, At
first 2,000 enemy aliens on a blacklist were interned. Bt
the entive group was then examined individually, and Ly
March 1940 only 56g of approximately 75,000 aliens were
ordered interned. During the panic period of 1940, a new
screening was undertaken, to intern all those of doubtful
loyalty, and other measures of mass internment were under-
taken. Beginning as early as July 1940, however, the policy
of wholesale internment was modified, and releases were
granted, cither generally or on certain conditions-—the
proved politics of the internce, his joining the Auxiliary
Pioneer Corps, his emigration, and so on.!¢ The maximum
number interned during July 1940 was about 29,000 of a
total enemy alien population (German, Austrian, and Tl
ian) of about gy,000. By September 1941, the number of
internces dropped to about 8,500. At the same time, the
British undertook to arrest certain British subjects on sus.
picion alone, under the Emergency Powers Act of 1939, A
constitutional storm was aroused by this procedure, which

16. “Report, The Position of Aliens in Great Britain During the War”
81 Tolan Committee Hearings 11861 (1942); Kocssler, “Encmy Alicn Intarn-
ment: With Special Reference to Great Britain and France,” 57 Pol. Sci. ¢
98 (1942); Kempner, ""The Enemy Alicn Problem in the Present War™ 3¢
Am. 1. Int'l L. 343 (1940); Cohn, “Legal Aspects of Internment,” § Modern
L. Rev. 200 (1941); Feist, “The Status of Refugees,” 5 Modern L. Jtev. 53

(1941).
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was finally resolved in favor of the government.!'? The gen-
eral pattern of British security practice was thus to treat
encemy aliens on an individual basis and to arrest British
subjects of Fascist tendencies in a limited number, and then
only on strong personal suspicion, ;

1ir France all men encmy aliens between the ages of 17

and 65 were interned in 1939. After a good deal of confusion
and complaint, and a vigorous parliamentary protest, many

were screened out, cither upon joining the Foreign Legion

or, for older men, upon examination and sponsorship by
French citizens. Further parliamentary criticism in Decemn-
ber 1939 led to relief for the internees, but the crisis ‘of
May and June 1940 produced mass internment. In France,
though less effectively than in Britain, the principle of in-
wernment on an individual basis was the-objective of policy,
il not always its norm.18

But on the West Coast the security program was some-
thing clse again. A policy emerged piccemeal, apparently
without sponsors or forethought. By May 1, 1942, it had
.become a policy of evacuating all persons of Japanese an-
. cestry from the West Coast and confining them indefinitely
in camps located away [rom the coastal area. After some
hesitation, General DeWitt proposed evacuation. Quite
cleirly, a conflict took place between the military authori-
tics on the West Coast and some of the representatives of
the Department of Justice over the justification for such

17. Liversidge v. Anderson [1942] A. C. 206; Greenc v. Secretary of State
[va1e) A. C. 284; Keeton, “Liversidge v. Anderson,” 5 Modern L. Rev. 162
(*y12); Allen, “Regulation 18B and Reasonable Cause,” 58 L. Q. Rev. 232
(1912); Goodhart, Notces, 68 L. Q. Rev. 8, 9 (1942), and "A Short Replication,”
sh L. Q. Nev. 243 (1942); Holdsworth, Note, 58 L. Q. Rev. 1 (1942); Carr, “A
Kegulate J Liberty,” 42 Column. L. Rev. 339 (1942), and “Crisis Legislation in
ritain,” 4o Colum. L. Rev. 1309 (1940).

t8. Sce Kocessler, supra note 16, at 114 et seq.
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action.® But no one in the government would take the re.
sponsibility for overruling General DeWitt and the War
Department, which backed him up.

The dominant factor in the development of this policy
was not a military estimate of a military problem, but famil.
iar West Coast attitudes of race prejudice. The program of
excluding all persons of Japanese ancestry from the coastal
area was conceived and put through by the organized mi-
nority whose business it has been for forty-five years to
increase and exploit racial tensions on the West Coast. The
Native Sons and Daughters of the Golden West and their
sympathizers were lucky in their general, for General De-
Witt amply proved himself to be one of them in opinion
and values. As events happened, he became the chief policy-
maker in the situation, and he caused more damage even
than General Burnside, whose blunderings with Vallandig-
ham, the Ohio Copperhead, in 1863, were the previous high
in American military officiousness.2?

In the period immediately after Pearl Harbor there was
no special security program on the West Coast for persons
of Japanese extraction, and no general conviction that a
special program was needed.2! Known enemy sympathizers

19. See DeWitt Final Report at 8, 7, 19. Mr. Justice Clark (then in the Jus-
tice Department) stated that mass evacuation was not contemplated as neces-
sary on Feb. 23, 1942. 29 Tolan Committee Hearings 11164.

20. See 2 Sandburg, Abraham Lincoln, The War Years 160-65 (1939).
President Lincoln wrote to General Burnside, “All the Cabinet regretted
the necessity of arresting for instance Vallandigham—some perhaps doubt-
ing that there was a real necessity for it, but being done all were for seeing
you through with it.” Lincoln arranged.to have Vallandigham passed
through the Confederate lines and banished. Randall, Constitutional Prob-
lems under Lincoln 176—79 (1926). The text of Lincoln’s remarks is given
somewhat differently by Sandburg and Randall. See also Klaus, The Milli-
gan Case, 12-16 (1929).

21. See Rowell, “Clash of Two Worlds,” g1 Survey Graphic g, 12 (1942);
McWilliams, Prejudice 108-14 (1944); Tolan Committee Reports (Fourth
Interim) 154-56; An Intelligence Officer, “The Japanese in America: The
Problem and the Solution,” 185 Harvers Mag. 489 (1942).
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among the Japanese, like white traitors and cnemy agents,
were arrested. There was no sabotage on the part of persons
of Japanese ancestry, either in Hawaii or on the West Coast.
“There was no reason to suppose that the 112,000 persons
of Japanese descent on the West Coast, 1.2 per cent of the -
population, constituted a greater menace to safety than
such persons in Hawaii, 32 per cent of the Territory's pop-
ulation. Their access to military installations was not sub-
stantially different in the {two areas; their status in society
was quite similar; their proved record of loyalty in the war
was the same. Although many white persons were arrested
and convicted as Japanese agents, no resident Japanese
American was convicted of sabotage or ¢spionage asan agent
of Japan.22 :

Alter a month’s silence, the professional anti-Oriental
agitators of the West Coast began a comprehensive cam-
‘paign. There had been no sabotage in the area, although
there was evidence of radio signaling from unknown persons
within the area to enemy ships at sea. The West Coast Con-
gressional delegation, led by Senator lHiram Johnson, me-
morialized the Administration in favor of excluding all
persons of Japanese lineage {rom the coastal area. Anti-
Oricntal spokesmen appeared as witnesses before the Tolan:
Committee,2? and later the Dies Committee,?* and they ex-
. plained the situation as they conceived of it to General De-
Witt.25 Some of the coast newspapers, and particularly those
owned by William Randolph Hearst, took up the cry. Poli-
ticians, fearful of an unknown public opinion, spoke out
for white supremacy. Tension was intensilied, and doubters,

22. See McWilliams, Prejudice 111 (1944).

23. 29 Tolan Committee Hearings 10973, 11061, 11068, 11087, 11111; 30 id.
at j1303-00, 11314~21, 31325, 31 id. at 11642,

24. Hearings before Special Commitiee on Un-American Activities on H.
Res. 282, 78th Cong., 15t Scss. (1943), vols. 15, 16.

25. 3t Tolan Committee Hearings 11643; Hearings before Special Com-
mittee on Un-American Activilies, supra note 24, vol. 15, p. 9207.
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wortied about the risks of another Pearl Havbor, remained
silem..prcfcrring too much caution to too little. An opinion
crystallized in favor of evacuating the Japanese. Such action
was at least action, promising greater relicf.from tension
than the slow, patient work of military preparation for the
delense and counterattack. German and Italian aliens were
too numerous to be arrcsted or severely confined, and they
were closely connected with powerful blocs of voters. There
were too many Japanese Americans in Hawaii to be moved.
The 100,000 persons of Japanese descent on the West Coast
thus became the chief available target for the release of frus-
tration and aggression.

Despite the nature of the emergency, the military refused
to act without fuller legal authority. Executive Order No.
00066 was issued on February 19, 1942, authorizing the Sec-
retary of War, and military commanders he might designate,
to prescribe “military areas’ in their discretion, and cither
to exclude any or all persons from such areas or to establish
the conditions on which any or all such persons might enter,
remain in, or leave such areas.?¢ Licutenant General J. L.
DeWitt, head of the Western Defense Command, was or-
dered on February 20, 1942, to carry out the policy of the
Exccutive Order. During the first two wecks of March, more
than three months after Pearl Harbor, General DeWit
issued orders in which he announced that he would subse-
quently exclude “such persons or classes of persons as the
situation may require” from the area.

But the Army’s lawyers wanted more authority than the
Executive Order. With inevitable further delays, a statute
was therefore obtained prescribing that

whocever shall enter, remain in, leave, or commit any
act in any military arca or military zone prescribed,

26. 7 Fed. Reg. 1407 (1942).
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under the authority of an Executive order of the Pres-
ident, by the Secretary of War, or by any military com-
mander designated by the Secretary of War, contrary to
the restrictions applicable to any such area or zone or
contrary to the order ol the Scerciary of War or any
such military commander, shall, if it appears that he
knew or should have known of the existence and extent
of the restrictions or order and that his act was in vio-
-lation there¢ol, be guilty of a misdemeanor and upon
conviction shall be liable to a line of not to exceed
$5,000 or to imprisonment for nocmore than one year,
or both, for each offense.??

The statute thus authorized the exclusion of people from
the military areas. It said nothing about their subsequent
confincment in camps. ‘This omission was scized upon in £y
parte Endo as a crucial fact limiting the power of the govern-
ment to hold persons shifted under military orders to relo-
cation centers.?8

Starting on March 27, 1942, almost four months after
Pearl Harbor, the firsc actual restrictions were imposed. A
policy of enccuraging the Japanese to move away on a vol-
untary and individual basis had shown signs of producing
confusion and irritation.2? It was decided to have a uniform
and comprehensive program of governmentally controlled
migration. At hirst Japanese aliens and citizens of Japanese
ancestry were subjected to the same controls applied to
German and Italian aliens. Citizens of German and Iwalian
descent were lefe free. Early in April, the first of a series of -
civilian exclusion orders were issucd. They applied only to
Japanese aliens and citizens of Japanese descent, who were

27. 56 Stat. 1783 (1g42), 18 US.C. § gya (Supp. 1943).

28. Ex parte Mitsuye Endo, 323 U.S. 283, 300-01 (1944). .

29. Sce DeWitt Final Report, c. ix. But sce Fisher, “Japanese Colony:
Success Story,” ga Survey Graphic 41 (1943).
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to be excluded altogether from West Coast areas, ordered to
report to control stations, and then conflined in camps con-
ducted by the newly organized War Relocation Authority,
which became an agency of the Department of the Interior
on February 16, 1944.39 '

The rules and policies of these camps were perhaps the
most striking part of the entire program. Despite the hu-
manitarian character of the WRA, which was from the be-
ginning intrasted to high-minded and well-meaning men, a
policy for discharging Japanese was developed which en-
couraged lawlessness and refused support to the simplest
constitutional rights of citizens and aliens. It was originally
thought that the camps would give temporary haven to some
Japanese refugees from the West Coast who could not easily
arrange ncw homes, jobs, and lives for themselves. Then it
was decided to make a stay in the camps compulsory, so as
to facilitate the loyalty examinations which were supposed
to have been too difficult and prolonged to conduct on the
West Coast. Further, it was wisely decided that a loyalty
“screening” would facilitate relocation and combat anti-
Japancse agitation. The fact that all released evacuees had
been approved, as far as loyalty was concerned, gave practi-
cal support to their position in new communities. Japanese
aliens and citizens of Japanese origin found by this adminis-
trative process to be disloyal were confined indefinitely in
a spccial camp. Persons of Japanese descent found to be
loyal were to be released from the camps upon the satisfac-

30. Public Proclamations No. 1, 7 Fed. Reg. 2320 (1942), No. 2, 7 £'ed Reg.
2405 (1942), No. §, 7 Fed. Reg. 2543 (1942), and other public proclamations
established restrictions on travel, residence, and activities for enemy aliens
and citizens of Japanese extraction. Civilian Exclusion Order No. 1, March
24, 1942, 7 Fed. Reg. 2681 (1942), and subsequent exclusion orders estab-
lished the busis of evacuation. Civilian Exclusion Order No. 34, 7 Fed. Reg.
3907 (1942), was the basis of Korematsu’s case. The War Relocation Author-
ity was cstablished by Executive Order 9102, 7 Fed. Reg. 2165 (1942).
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tion of certain conditions. As applied to citizens cspecially,
those conditions upon the right to live and travel in the
United States are so extraordinary as to require full state-
ment:
. .7
In the case of each application for indefinite leave,
the Director, upon receipt of such file from the Project
Director, will secure from the Federal Bureau of Inves-
tigation such information as may be obtainable, and
will tike such steps as may be necessary to satisfy him-
self concerning the applicant’s means of support, his
willingness to make the reports required of him under
'\ the provisions of this part, the conditions and factors .
affecting the applicant’s opportunity for employment
and residence at the proposed destination, the probable
effect of the issuance of the leave upon the war program
and upon the public peace and sccurity, and such other
conditions and factors as may be relevant. The Director
will thereupon send instructions to the Project Direc-
tor to issue or deny such leave in each case, and will in-
form the Regional Director of the instructions so is- .
sued. The Project Director shall issue indefinite leaves
pursuant to such instructions, o
() A leave shall issue to an applicant in accordance, -
with his application in each case, subject to the pro-
visions of this Part and under the procedures herein
provided, as a matter of right, where the applicant has
made arrangements for employment or other means of
support, where he agrees to make the reports required
of him under thc provisions of this Part and to compl
with all other applicable provisions hereof, and where
- there is no reasonable cause to believe that-applican
cannot successfully maintain employment and resi
dence at the proposed destination, and no reasonabls
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ground to belicve that the issuance of a leave in the
particular case will interfere with the war program or
otherwise endanger the public peace and security.
(g) The Dircctor, the Regional, Director, and the
Project Director may attach such special conditions to
the leave to be issued in a particular case as may be
' necessary in the public interest.?! '

In other words, loyal citizens were required to have of-
ficial approval of their homes, jobs, and friends before they
were allowed to move. They had to report subsequent
changes of address and remain under scrutiny alimost
amounting to parole. Olfficials were required to ascertain
that community sentiment was not unfavorable to the pres-
ence of such citizens belore they were permitted to enter
the community. The briefs in behalf of the United States

3t. War Rclocation Authority, “Issuance of Leave for Departure from a
Relocation Arca,” 7 Fed Reg. 7656, 9657 (1942). These regulations were ve-

vised in detail from time to time, but their basic policy was not substantially -

altered. See War Relocation Authority, Administrative Notice No. g4 (Sta-
mary of Leave Clearance Procedures), March 28, 1944. The basic security
data on an evacuce was provided by the FBI and other intelligence agencics,
not by independent investigation. ‘This data was supplemented by his an-
swers to questionnaires, particularly as (o his loyalty to the United States,
and by fickd investigations in doubtful cases. These field investigations
included interviews with the evacuee. An appeal was provided to a Board
of Appcals for leave clearance, consisting of citizens not employed by the
War Relocation Authority, This Board had the power to advise the Director,
Actually, leave was granted pending inquiry in cases where the applicant
did not have an adverse FBI record; had answered the loyalty questions
aflirinatively; was not a Shinto priest; and had not spent the larger part of
his life in Japan. Thus in fact Japanese Americans were given permission
to leave the camps and, after the decision in the Znda case, to return to their
homes, on the basis of very little information beyond their answers to ques-
tionnaires, which was not available on the West Coast in 1942. Administra-
tive Notice No. 54, supra. Scc discussion of issucs in the report of the House
Special Committee on Un-Amecrican Activitics, H. R. Rep. No. 717, 78th
Cong., 1t Sess. 13-16, 25 (1943).
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before the Supreme Court in the Koremalsu and Indo
cases. explain the kind of evidence vegarded as suflicient to
uphold a finding of unfavorable community sentiment and
“a suspension of the relocation process: the introduction of
-anti-Japanese bills in the local legislature, the occurrence of
riots or other lawless episodes, and similar expressions of
minority opinion.32

This policy played a part in encouraging the growth and
violent expression of race antagonisms in American society.
"T'he forces of the national government were not devoted to
protecting and vindicating what Edwards v. Galifornia had
rccently upheld as the privilege of a United States citizen,
or indeed of any resident, to move frecly from state to state
without interference.33 Local lynch spirit was not controlled

and punished by the agencies of law enforcement. On the f
contrary, it was encouraged to manifest itself in words and g
unpunished deeds. The threat of lawlessness was allowed ;
to frustrate the legal rights of colored minorities unpopular
with small and articulate minorities of white citizens. In
March 1943, a small number of Japanese returncd to their

homes in Arizona, which had been removed from the mili-
tary zone, without substantial incident.3+ In the spring of
1945, however, the Ku Klux Klan spirit in California had

been manifested in at least twenty major episodes of arson -

32. Bricf for United States, pp. 35-36, Ex parte Mitsuye Endo, 323 US. N
283 (1944); DBrict for United States, p. 13, Korematsu v. United Statcs, 323
U.S. 214 (1944).

33. Edwards v. California, g14 US. 160 (1941). Justices Douglas, Black,
Murphy, and Jackson concurred specially on the ground that California’s
ban oun indigent migrants from the Southwest was not only an unconstitu- "
tional interference with commerce, but a violation of privileges and immu-
nitics of national citizenship. Sce Myers, “Federal Privileges and Immuni- |
ties: Application to Ingress and Egress,” 29 Cornell L. Q. 489 (1944)-

34. Sce Encyclopaedia Britannica Book of the Year: 1944 at 47.
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or intimidation.35 The War Relocation Authority was con-
sistemly and cllcctively on the side of facilitating reseudle-
ment and combatting race prejudice. Yet. the terms of its
leave regulations constituted an extraordinary invasion of

citizens' rights, as the Supreme Court later held. They were

35- “Arc Japs Wanted?" Newsweck, May 28, 1945, p. 33. Including minor
episodes, there were 59 such incidents by the end of April 1945. Sce N.Y.
Times, May 6, 1945. § IV, p. 7, col. 4. Some of the cpisodes were teiroristic
shooung by night riders; others were ‘arson, the desecration of cenieteries,
posting of opprobious handbills, ctc,; still others were commercial boycotts,
like the refusal of Portland, Ove., vegetable merchants (largely of Italian
descent) o buy farm produce from a Japanese American farmer. See Pacific
Citizen, May 5, 1945, p. 5. col. 4. Scc also N.Y. Times, Jan. 11, 1945, p. 4. col.

i 7t id., Jan. 21, 1945, p- 4. col. 3; id., Feb. 17, 1945, p. 2, col. 5; id., Feb. 25,

1915, p. 26, col. 4; id., March 18, 1945, p. 17, col. 1, Both West Caast judges
and juries tended 1o acquit persons charged with violence divected against
the Japanese, often after confessions by defendants and inflammatory ap-
peals by defense counsel. See Pacific Citizeng April 28, 19,45, p. 1, col. 4; p. 4,
col. 1 (*This is a white man’s country”); 160 The Nation 533, 598 (1945).
Labeor leaders, historically onc of the strongest anti-Japancse groups in West
Coast life, were in the forefront of resistance to the return of the Japanese
to their homes. Sce, e.g., the position of Dave Beck, reported in the Pacific
Citizen, April 21, 145, p. 4, col. 25 p. 5, col. 4.

Strong reactions of opinion and of citizens groups in favor of protecting
the rights of Japanese Americans were manifested, led by Sccretary of War
Stimson, Sceretary of the Interior Ickes, and the staff of the War Relocation
Authority. See Pacific Citizen, April 7, 1943, p. 1, col. 1, quoting Secretary
Ickes” forceful statement of April 4, 1945: ‘Pacific Citizen, April 14, 1945,
p- 2, col. 1 (Seeretary Stimson’s remarks at press conference of April 5). Maay
West Coast groups were organized to oppose the Klan movement in the
Far West. Sce Pacific Citizen, April 28, 19435, p. 7, col. 1; id., April 21, 1945, p.
3. col. 1. See excellent speech of Attorney General Robert W. Keuuy of Cali-
fornia, dclivered to a convention of Califurnia sherifs, calling on law cn-
forcement officers to protect the legal rights of returning Japanese Awmeri-
cans. N.Y. Limes, March 18, 1945, p. 17, col. 1; Pacific Citizen, March 24,
19435, p- 1, col. 41 id., Maxch 31, 1945, p. 5, col. 1 (partial text of Mr. Kenny's
speech); Beshoar, “When Good Will Is Orvganized,” 5 Comunion Ground g
(Spring 1945); Pacific Citizen, Mavch 3, 1943, p. 6, col. 1 (speech by Joe F.
Brown before Commonwealth Club of San Francisco in behalf of fair play
for Japancse Amcricans); Time, May 28, 1945, p. 13 (Qu.lkus md veturned
¢vacucces in Oregony.
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a practical compromise, under the circumstances, but a
compromise nonctheless, with social forces which might
beteer have been opposed head-on.

Studies have appeared about conditions within the camps.
They make it plain that the cainps werc in fact concentra-
tion camps, where the humiliation of evacuation was com-
pounded by a regime which ignored citizens’ rights and the
amenities which might have made the relocation process
more palatable.38

Thus there developed a system [or the indclinite confine-
ment and detention of Japancse aliens and citizens of Jap-
anese descent, without charges or trial, without term, and
without visible promise of relief. By May 1942, it was com-
pulsory and self-contained. On pain of punishment under
the Act of March 21, 1942, all had to leave the West Coast
through Assembly Centers and the Relocation Centers.
Counsel in the Hirabayashi case called it slavery; Mr. Jus-
tice Jackson said it was attainder of blood.37 The Japanese
radio discussed it at length, finding in the system ample
propaganda material for its thesis that American society was
incapable of dealing justly with colored peoples.

1901

Attempts were made at once to test the legality of the pro-
gram. The district courts and the circuit courts of appeals
had a good deal of difficulty with the issues. Although
troubled, they generally upheld both the exclusion of Jap-
anese aliens and citizens from the West Coast, and at leask_
their temporary confinement in WRA camps.*®

36. Sce Leighton, op. cit. supra note 1. :

47. Bricf for Northern California Branch of the Americun Civil Libertics
Union, p. 93: Korcmatsu v. United States, 323 U.S. 214, 243 (1944).

$8. Sce, c.g., United States v. Yasui, 48 F. Supp. jo (D. Ore. 1943); Kore-"
matsu v. United States, 140 F. ed 28g (g9th Cir., 1943).
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“The quéstion of how and on what grounds the Supreme
Court shauld disposc of the cases was one of broad political
policy. Would a repudiation of the Congress, the President,
and the military in one aspect of their conduct of the war
affect the people’s will o fight? Would it create a campaign
issue for 1944? Would it affect the power, status, and pres-
tige of -the Supreme Court as a political institution? How
would a decision upholding the government influence civil
liberties and the condition of minoritics? A bench of seden-
tary civilians was reluctant to overrule the military decision
of those charged with carrying on the war. Conflicting loyal-
.ties, ambitions, and conceptions of the Court’s duty un-
doubtedly had their part in the positions the Justices took.

The issue first came before the Supreme Court in May |

1943, and the first cases, Hirabayashi v. United States and
Yasui v. United States, were ecided on June 21, 1443.3% No
Japancse submarines had been detected off the West Coast
for many months. Midway was won; Libya, Tripolitania,
and Tunisia had been conquered. Guadalcanal and a good
deal of New Guinea were in Allied hands. The posture of
the war had changed profoundly in a year. We had suflered
no defcats since the fall of Tobruk in July 1942, and we had
won a long scries of preliminary victories. Our forces were
poised for the oflensive. The phase of aggressive deploy-
ment was over.

The problem presented to the Supreme Court was thus
completely different from that which confronted worried
legislators and officials in the bleak winter and spring of
1942. Invalidation of the exclusion and confinement pro-
grams would do no possible harm to the prosecution of the
war. The Court could afford o view the issues in full per-
spective. The war powers of the legislature and executive

89. 320 U.S, 81 and 115 (1948).
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must of course be amply protected. But the special con-
cerns of the Supreme Court for the devclopment of con-
stitutional law as a whole could be given proper weight, {ree
of the pressurc of the Pearl Harbor emergency.

It was only hall the truth to say that the cases had to be
decided as if the date of decision were February 1g.42. It was
not in fact the date of decision and could not he made so.
The issue was not only whether the military should have
excluded the Japanese in the spring of 1942, but whether
the Court should now validite what had been done. As
many episodes in the history of the United States cloquent-
ly attest, these ave different issues. 'F'he problem of the Court
in the Hirabayashi case was not that of General DeWitt in
1942, but an inhnitely more complex one. Whether it faced
the issues or tried to ignore them, whether it decided the
cases [rankly or obliquely, by decision or evasion, the Court
could not escape the fact that it was the Supreme Court,
arbiter of a vast system of rules, habits, customs, and rela-
tionships. No matter how inarticulate, its decision could
not be confined in its clfect to the United States Reports.
It would necessarily alier the balance of forces determining
the condition of every social interest within range of the
problems of the cases—the power of the military and the.
police; our developing law of cmergencies, which'is begin-
ning to resemble the French and German law of the state,
of sicge; the status of minorities and of groups which live
by attacking minorities; the future decision of cases in police
stations and lower courts, involving the writ of habeas cor-
pus, the equal rights of citizens, the protection of aliens, the,
segregation of racial groups, and like questions. :

In a bewildering and unimpressive series of opinions, re-
lieved only by the dissents of Mr. Justice Roberts and of Mr
Justice Murphy in Korematsu v. United States, 0 the Court

E

40. 323 US. 214, 225, 233 (1944).
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chose’to assume that the main issue of Lhc cases—the scope i
and micthod of Jll(ll(_ldl review of military decisions—did
not eXist. In the political process of American life, these de-
uslohs were a negative and re \(uon.lry act. The Court
avmdcd the risks of overruling the uovcmmcm on an issue
of war policy. But it weakened society’s control over mili-
ary authority—onc of the polarizing forces on which the
Org'lmzauon of our society depends. And it solemnly ac-
cepted and gave the prestige of its support to dangerous
: racial mytha about a minority group, in arguments which
can be applied casily to any other minority in our society.
~The cases are worth separate statement, {or they are by
no means alike. In Hivabayashi v. United States the Court
considered a conviction based on the Act of March 21, 1942,
“for violating two orders issued by General DeWitt under
authority of the Executive Owder of February 1g, tgq2.
Gordon Hirabayashi, a citizen of the United States and a
senior in the University of Washington, was sentenced to
three months in prison on each of two counts, the sentences
running concurrently. The first count was that Hirabayashi
failed to report to a control station on May 11 or May 12,
1942, for exclusion from the duly designated military area
including Scattle, his home. The first count thus raised the .
legality of the compulsory transportation of an American
citizen from one of the military areas to a WRA camp, and
; of his indehinite incarceration there, The second count was
that on May gy, 1942, he had violated a curfew order by fail-

‘ ing to remain at home after 8 r.at., within a designated mili-
i tary area, in contravention of a regulation promulgated by
; the military authority. The Court considered the violation
of the second count first, upheld the curfew order and the
sentence imposed for violating it. Since the two sentences
were concurrent, it said, there was no need to consider the .
conviction on the first count.

216
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In fact, of course, the Court was entirely free to consider
the first count if it wanted to. It would have been normal
practice to do so. Its refusal to pass on the more serious con-
troversy cannot be put down to wise and forbearing judicial
statesmanship. This was not the occasion for prudent with-
drawal on the part of the Supreme Court, but for aflirma- )
tive leadership in causes peculiarly within its sphere of pri-
mary responsibility. The social problems created by the :
rexclusion and ¢onfinement ol the Japanese Americans of
‘the West Coast states increased in seriousness with cvery
day of their continued exclusion. The rabble-rousers of
California now were demanding the permanent exclusion
of all persons of Japanese ancestry from the West Coast area.
They were living at peace, altogether free of the threat of
Japancse invasion. Yet they were still successful in their
efforts to keep the Japanese out. The business and profes-
sional capital of the Japanese was being profitably used by
others. Intelligent and resourceful competitors had been
removed from many markets. At the expense of the Japa-
nese, vested interests were being created, entrenched, and
endowed with political power. All these interests would
resist the return of the Japanese by law if possible, if not, by
terror. The refusal of the Supreme Court to face the prob-
lem was itself a positive decision on the merits. It gave
strength to the anti-Oriental forces on the West Coast and
made a diflicult social situation more tense. A full assertion
of the ordinary rights of citizenship would have shamed and
weakened the lynch spirit. It would have fortified the party
of law and order. Instead, that party was confused and weak-
ened by the vacillation of the Court.4!

The reasoning of the Court itself contributed to the in-
tensification of social pressure.

41. Sce materials cited supra note 34.
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In the Hirabayashi case the Court held that its problem
was the scope of the war power of the natonal government,
The extent of Presidential discretion was not presented as
a separate issue, because the statute of March 21, 1942, and
appropriation acts under it, were passed with full knowl-
cdge of the action taken and proposed by General DeWitt,
and thus fully authorized the curfew. Both Congress and
the executive were held to have approved the curfew as a
war measure, required in thcirjudgn’xcn‘t because espionage
and sabotage were especially to be feared {rom persons of
Japanese origin or descent on the West Coast during the
spring of 1942.

The premise from which the Court’s argument proceeded -
was the incontestable proposition that the war power is the.
power to wage war successfully, The state must have every
facility and the widest ladwude in delending itsell against
destruction. The issuc for the Court, the Chiel Justice said,
was whether at the time "there was any substantial basis for
the conclusion” that the curfew as applied to a citizen of
Japanese ancestry was “"a protective measure necessary to
meet the threat of sabotage and espionage which would
substantially affect the war eflort and which might reason-
ably be expected to aid a threatened cnemy invasion.”+2
The formulation of the test followed the lines of the Court's
familiar doctrine in passing on the action of administrative
bodies: was there “reasonable ground” for those charged
with the responsibility of national defense to believe that
the threat was real and the remedy useful? The orders of
the commander, the Court held, were based on findings of
fact which supported action within the contemplation of
the statute: The findings were based on an informed ap-
praisal of the relevant facts in the light of the statutory

42. 320 U.S. 81, 95 (1948).
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standard, and published as proclamations. The circum-
stances, the Court said, afforded a sufliciently rational basis
for the decision made. ,

The “facts” which were thus held to “afford a rational
basis for decision” were that in timwe of war “residents hav-
ing ethnic alliliations with an invading encmy may be a
greater source of danger than those of different ancestry,”
and that in time of war such persons could not readily be
isolated and, dealt with individually.#3 This is the basic
factual hypothesis on which all three cases rest.

The first part of 1his double-headed proposition of fact
is contrary to the experience of American society, in war
" and peace.tt Imagine applying an ethnic presumption of
disloyalty in the circumstances of the Revolution or the
Civil War! In World War I and 1n World War 11, soldiers
who had ethnic afliliations with the enemy—German, Aus-
trian, Hungarian, Finnish, Romanian, Bulgarian, Japa-
nese, and Italian—fought uniformly as Americans in our
armed forces, without any suggestion of group disloyalty.
As a generalization about the consequences of inheritance,
as compared with experience, in determining political opin-
ions, the Supreme Court’s doctrine of ethnic disloyalty be-
longs with folk proverbs—"blood is thicker than water”—
and the pseudo-genetics of the Nazis. It is flatly contradicted
by the evidence of the biological sciences, ol cultural an-
thropology, sociology, and every other branch of systematic
social study, both in general and with specific reference to
the position of Japanese groups on the West Coast. The
most important driving urge of such minority groups is to
conform, not to rebel. This is true even for the American
minorities which are partially isolated from the rest of so-

49. Id. at 101-02.
44. Compare the opinion of My, Justice Black, for a unanimous Court, in
Ex parte Kumezo Kawato, g17 U.S. Gy, 78 (1942).
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c 1ce) by the bar of color.# The desire to conform is stronger
than-tesentments and counter-reactions to prejudice and
discrimination. Insecure and conscious of the environment
as a‘threat, such minorities seck to estalilish their status by
proving themselves to be good Americans. The younger
generation rejects the language, customs, and attitudes of
the older. The exemplary combat records of the Japanese
American regiments in Ttaly and in France are a normal
symbol of their quest for sccurity within the environment.
Itisun expected part of the process of social adjustment, re-
peated again and again in our experience with minorities
within American socicty. By and large, men and women
who grow up in the American cultural community are
Amcricans in outlook, values, and basic social attitudes.
‘This is the conclusion of the scientific literature on the sub-
ject. It has been the first tenet of American law, the ideal if
not always the practice of American life. .

To support its contrary opinion, the Supreme Court
undertook a review of its own intuitions, without a judicial
record before it and without serious recourse to available
saientific studies of the problem. Kiplingesque folklore
about East and West is close to the heart of the opinions.

1. CL infra, pp. 244-46 and matcrials cited supra notes 1 and 14; Wirth,
1he Problem of Minority Groups,” in The Scienice of Man in the World
Crivs 47 (Linton cd. 19q5): Myrdal, An American Dilemma cc, 3, 33-39,
app 10 (1914); Sherman, Basic Problems of Behavior 289-91 (1941); Mead,
And Keep Your Powder Dry cc, 3, 46 (1942): Warner and Srole, The Social
svstenis of American Lthnic Groups 283-84 (1945); Benedict, Patterns of
talture especially cc. 1-3, 7, 8 (1934); Benedict, Race: Science and Politics
{rrisojr 1V lten Peoples Meet cc. 7-12 (Locke an:d Stern ed. 1942); Miyamoto,
o Solidarity among the Jaupanese in Seattle (1939); Dollard, Caste and
fdass in a Southern Toun cc, 12-16 (1937); hace Relations and the Race
Piohlem (Thompson ed. 1939); Stonequist, The Marginal Man, a Study in
Personality and Culture Conflict cc. 3~4, particularly pp. 101-06 (1937); Cox,
“Race and Caste: A Distinction,” go Am. J. Soc. 360, 3§65~66 (1945); Group
Relations and Groufy Antagonisms pt. 1 (Maclver ed. 1944).
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The Japanese, the Court said, had been imperfectly assimi-
lated; they constituted an isolated group in the community;
their Japanese language schools might be sources of Japa-
‘nese propaganda. Morcover, the discriminatory way in
- which the Japanese on the West Coast were treated may
have been regarded as contributing to Japancese solidarity,
preventing their assimilation and increasing in many in- |
stances their attachments to Japan and its institutions. ¢ 4

There was no testimony or other evidence in the record :
as to the facts which governed the judgment of the military '
in entering the orders in question. 'T'hey were not required
to support the action they had taken by producing evidence,
as to the need for it. Nor werc they exposed to cross-exami-
nation. By way of judicial research and notice the Court
wrote four short paragraphs to explain “some of the many
considerations” which in its view might have been consid-
ered by the military in making their decision to institute a
discriminatory curfew.$7

The second part of the Court’s basic premise of fact was
that it was impossible to investigate the question of loyalty
individually. As to the validity of this proposition there was
necither evidence in the record nor even discussion by the
Court to indicate a basis for the conclusion which might ap-
peal to a reasonable man or even to a choleric and harassed
general faced with the danger of invasion and the specter of
his own court-martial. The issuc was dismissed in a sentence.
“We cannot say that the war-making branches of the Gov-
ernment did not have ground [or believing that in a critical
hour such persons could not readily be isolated and sepa-
rately dealt with, and constituted a menace to the national
~ defense and safety, which-demanded that prompt and ade-

40. 320 US. 81, 9B (1943). Sce infra, pp. 242-44. Such fcars arising from
sentiments of guilt are of special interest to the student of social psychology.

47. 1d. at g9.

.
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quate measures be taken to guard against it."48 In view -of
the hiswry of security measurcs during the war, it would
not have been easy to establish strong grounds for such a
belief. There were about 110,000 persons subject -to the
exclusion orders, 43 per cent of them being over 5o or un-
der 15.49 At the time of the exclusion orders, they had lived
in California without comunitting sabotage for five months
after Pearl Harbor. The number of persons to be examined
was not beyond the capacitics of individual examination
processcs, in the light of experience with such sccurity
measures both in the United States and abroad.3? The fact
“was that the loyalty examinations finally undertaken in the
Relocation Authority camps consisted in large part of filling
out a questionnaire, and little more, except in cases of se-
rious doubt as to loyalty. Most of those released from the
camps were given their freedom on the basis of little infor-
mation which was not availabld on the West Coast in 1g42.51
Actually, the exclusion program was undertaken not be-
cause the Japanese were too numecrous to be examined indi-
vidually, but because they were a small enough group to be
punished by confinement. It would have been physically
impossible to confine the Japanese and Japanese Americans
in Hawaii, and it would have been both physically and po-
litically impossible to undertake comparable measures
against the 6go,o00 Italians or the g14,000 Germans living .
. in the United States. The Japanesc were being attacked be-
cause for some they provided the only possible outlet and
expression for sentiments of group hostility. Others were
unable or unwilling to accept the burden of urging the re-

48. Ibid.

49. DelVitt Final Report, at 403~04.
50. Sce supra, pp. 202-04.

51. Sce note 31 supra.
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pudiation of a general’s judgment which he placed on
grounds of military need.

The Hirabayashi case states a rule which permits some
judicial control over action purporting to be taken under
mil‘tary authority. It proposcs that such action be treated
in the courts like that of administrative agencies generally,
and upheld if supported by “[acts” which afford "a rational
basis” for the decision. For all practical purposes, it is true,
the Flirabayashy casc ignores the rule; but the Court did go

to great lengths to assert the principle of protecting society’

against unwarranted and dictatovial military action. Kore-
matsu v. United States scems sharply to relax even the for-
mal requirement of judicial review over military conduct.
Korematsu, an American citizen of Japanese descent, was
convicted under the Act of March 21, 1942, for violating an
order requiring his exclusion from the coastal area. The
Court held the problem of exclusion to be identical with

the issue of discriminatory curfew presented in the Firaba- -

“yasini case. There, it said, the Court had decided that it was
not unreasonable for the military to impose a curfew in
order to guard against the special dangers of sabotage and

espionage anticipated from the Japanese group. The mili-

tary had found, and the Court rcfused to reject the finding,
that it was impossible to bring about an immediate segre-
gation of the disloyal [rom the loyal. According to Mr. Jus-
tice Black, the exclusion orders merely applied these two
findings—that the Japanese were @ dangerous lot and that
there was no time to screen them individually. Actually,
there was a new “finding” of fact in this case, going far be-
yond the situation considered in the Hirabayashi case. The
military had “found” that the curfew provided inadequate
protection against the darger of sabotage and espionage.
Therefore the exclusion of all Japanese, citizens and aliens
alike, was thought to be a reasonable way to protect the
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" coastagainst sabotage and espionage. Mr. Justice Black does
not pregend 1o review even the possible foundations ol such
a judgment. There is no attempt in the Korematsu case to
show a reasonable connection between the factual situation
and the.program adopted to deal with it.

The Court refused to regard the validity of the deten-
tion features of the relocation policy as raised by the case.
Korematsu had not yet been taken to a camp, and the Court
would not pass on the issues presented by such imprison-
ment. Those issues, the Court said, are “momentous ques-
tions not contained within the framework of the pleadings
or the evidence in this case. It will be time enough to decide
the scrious constitutional issues which petitioner secks to
raise when an assembly or relocation order is applied or is
certain to be applied to him, and we have its terms belore
us.”’52 This is a good deal like spying in an ordinary criminal
case that the appeal raises the validity of the trial and ver-
dict, but not the sentence, since the defendant may be out
on probation or bail. It is difficult to understand in any
event why this consideration did not apply equally to the
evidence before the Court on the issue which the Court
conceded was raised by the pleadings, i.e., the decision of the
" General to exclude all Japanesc from the Delense Area. On
this problem there was literally no wrial record or other form
of evidence in the case.

There were four other opinions in Korematsu v. United
States. NMr. Justice Roberts and Mr. Justice Murphy dis-
sented on the merits, in separate opinions. Mr. Justice Rob-
erts said .that while he might agree that a temporary or
emergency exclusion of the Japanese was a legitimate ex-
ercise of military power, this case presented a plan for im-
" prisoning the Japanese in concentration camps solcly be-

52. 323 US. 214, 222 (1944).
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cause of their ancestry and “without evidence or inquiry”
as to their “loyalty and good disposition towards the Unit-
ed States.”’®3 Such action, he said, was clearly unconstitu-
tional.

Mr. Justice Murphy's substantial opinion did not join
issue with the opinion of the Court on the central problem
of how to review military decisions, but it did contend that
the military decisions involved in this case were unjustilied
- in-fact. The mixlitary power, he agreed, must have wide and

appropriate discretion in carrying out military duties. But,

like other claims conflicting with the asserted constitu-
tional rights of the individual, the military claiin must
subject itself to the judicial process of having its rca-
sonableness determined and its conflicts with other

interests reconciled. . . .
- The judicial test of whether the Government, on a
‘plea of military necessity, can validly deprive an indi-
vidual of any of his constitutional rights is whether the
* deprivation is reasonably related to a public danger
that is so “immediate, imminent, and impending” as
not to admit of delay and not to permit the intervention
of ordinary constitutional processes 1o alleviate the
danger. . .. Civilian Exclusion Order No. 34, banishing
from a prescribed arca of the Pacilic Coast “all persons
of Japanese ancestry, both alien and non-alien,” clearly
does not meet that test. Being an obvious racial discrim-
ination, the order deprives all those within its scope of
the equal protection of the laws as guaranteed by the
Fifth Amendment. It further deprives these individuals
of their constitutional rights to live and work where
they will, to establish a home where they choose and to
move about freely. In excommunicating them without

58. Id. at 226.
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““Benefit of hearings, this order also deprives them of all

their constitutional rights to procedural due process.
Yet no reasonable relation to.an “immediate, imini-

nent, and impending” .public danger is evident to ;

support this racial restriction which is one of the most
sweeping and complete deprivations of constitutional
rights in the history of this nation in the absence of
‘martial law,5¢

Theaction taken did not meet such a‘test, Justice I\'Iurphy'
argued, because there was no reasonable ground for sup-
posing that all persons of Japanese blood have a tendency
to commit sabotage or espionage, nor was there any ground
for supposing that their loyalty could not have been tested
- individually where they lived. A review of statements made
by General DeWin be[oxc Congressional cominittees and
in his Final Report to the Suremry of War clearly reveals
that the basis of his action was ““an accumulation of much
of the misinformation, half-truths and insinuations that for
years have been directed against Japanese Amnericans by
people with racial and cconomic prejudices.”5% These are
compared with the independent studies of experts and
shown to be nonsensical. The supposed basis for the exercise
of military discretion disappcars, and the case for the order
falls. ‘

Mr. Justice Jackson wrote a fascinating and fantastic
essay in nihilism. Nothing in the record of the case, he said
very properly, permitted the Court to judge the military
reasonableness of the order. But even if the orders were
permissible and reasonable as military measures, he said, “I
deny that it follows that they are constitutional.” 56

54. Id. at 234-35.
55. 1d. at 239. Sce discussion infra, pp. 242-47.
506. Id. at 245.
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I should hold that a civil court cannot be made to
enforce an order which violates constitutional limita-
tions even if it is a reasonable cxercise of military -
authority. The courts can excrcise only the judicial
power, can apply only law, and must abide by the
Constitution, or they ccase to be civil courts and be-
come instruments of military policy.

Of course the existence of a military power resting
on force, so vagrant, so centralized, so necessarily heed-
less of the individual, is an inherent threat to liberty.
But I would not lead people to rely on this Court for
areview that scems to me wholly delusive. The military
.reasonablencss of these orders can only be determined
by military superiors. If the people ever let command
of the war power fall into irresponsible and unscrupu-
lous hands, the courts wield no power equal to its
restraint. The chief restraint upon those who command
the physical forces of the country, in the future as in

. the past, must be their responsibility w the politica)
judgments of their contemporaries and to the moral
judgments of history.

My duties as a justice as I sce them do not require
me to make a military judgment as to whether General
DcWitt's evacuation and detention program was a rea-
sonable military necessity. I do not suggest that the
courts should have attempted to interfere with the
Army in carrying out its task. But I do not think that
they may be asked to execute a military expedient that
has no place in law under the Constitution. I would
reverse the judgment and discharge the prisoner.37

7

Thus the Justice proposes to refuse enforcement of the
statute of March 21, 1942. Apparently, in this regard at

57. Id. at 247-48.
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least, the statute would be treated as unconstitutional. The
Prisomer would then be taken to the camp and kept there
by the military, and all judicial relief would be denied him.

It is hard to imagine what courts are for if not to protect
pPeople against unconstitutional arrest. If the Supreme
Court washed its hands of such problems; for what purposes
would it sit? The idea that military officers whose only
authority rests on that of the President and the Congress,
‘both creatures of the Constitution, can be considered to be
acting “unconstitutionally” when they carry out concededly
legitimate military policies is Pickwickian, to say the least.
For judges to pass by on the other side, when men are im-
prisoned without charge or trial, suggests a less appealing
analogy. The action of Chief Justice Taney in Ex parte
Merryman is in a more heroic tradition of the judge’s re-
sponsibility.58 .

What Justice Jackson is saying.seems to be this: Courts
should refuse to decide hard cases, for in the hands of foolish
judges they make bad law. The ark of the law must be pro-
tected against contamination. Therefore law should not be
-allowed to grow through its application to the serious and
intensely difficult problems of modern life, such as the pun-
ishment of war criminals or the imprisonment of Japanese
Americans. It should be kept in orderly seclusion and con-
fined to problems like the logical adumbration of the full
faith and credit clause and other lawyers’ issues.’® The
problems which deeply concern us should be decided out-

58. Ex parte Merryman, 17 Fed. Cas. 144, No. 9487 (D. Md. 1861). See .
Swisher, Roger B. Taney, c. 26 (1935).

59. See Jackson, “Full Faith- and Credit—The Lawyer's Clause of The
Constitution,” 45 Colum. L. Rev. 1 (1945). See also Northwestern Bands of
Shoshone Indians v. United States, 65 Sup. Ct. 690, 700~02 (U.S. 1945); Jack-
son, “The Rule of Law among Nations,” 31 4. B. 4. J. 290, 292-93 (1945).
Compare his report to the President on trials for war criminals, N.Y. Times,
June 8, 1943, p. 4.
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side the courts, even when they arise as the principal and
inescapable issues of law suits. Judges are thus to be relieved
of the political responsibilities of their citizenship and their
office. They will be allowed to pretend that the judicial
function is to “interpret”’ the law, and that law itself is
a technical and antiquarian hobby, not the central institu-
tion of a changing society.

Mr. Justice Frankfurter concurred specially, answering
Mr. Justice Jackson's dissent. “To talk about a military
order that expresses an allowable judgment of war needs by
those entrusted with the duty of conducting war as ‘an un-
constitutional order’ is to suffuse a part of the Constitution
with an atmosphere of unconstitutionality,” he said.8¢ But
one of the first issues of the case was whether or not the
military order in question did express an “allowable judg-
ment of war needs.” That was the question which the Court
was compelled to decide and did decide, without benefit of
the testimony of witnesses or a factual record and without
substantial independent study on its own motion.

Ex parte Endo was the next stage in the judicial elucida-
tion of the problem 81 In Ex parte Endo, decided on De-
cember 18, 1944, an adjudication was finally obtained -on
about one half the question of the validity of confining
Japanese aliens and citizens in camps. The case was a habeas
corpus proceeding in which an American citizen of Japanese
ancestry sought freedom from a War Relocation Center
where she was detained, after having been found loyal,
until the Authority could place her in an area of the country
where local disorder would not be anticipated as a result
of her arrival. The Court held that the statute, as rather
strenuously construed, did not authorize the detention of
persons in the petitiorier’s situation, although temporary

6o. 323 U.S. 214, 224-25 (1044).
61. 323 U.S. 283 (1944). ) -~
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“detention for the purposc of investigating loyalty was as-
sumed‘to be valid as an incident to the program ol “orderly”
cvacuation approved in the KLoremalsu casc.

The purpose of the statute under which exclusion and
detention were accomplished; the Court said, was to help
prevent sabotage and espionage. The act tatked only of
excluding persons from defense arveas. It did not mention
the possibilicy of their detention. While the Court assumed
that an implied power of temporary detention could be ac-
cepted as an incident in the program of exclusion, for the
purpose of facilitating loyalty examinations, such an im-
plied power should have been narrowly confined w the
precise purpose of the statute in order to minimize the im-
pact of the statute on the libertes of the individual cidizen.
The authority (o detain a citizen as a measure of protection
against sabotage and espionage was exhausted when his loy-
alty was established. The persigtence of community hostility
to citizens ol Japancese descent was not, under the statute,
a ground for holding them in camp. The disclosurce of the
full scope of the detention program to various commiuecs
of the Congress, including appropriation committees, was
held not 1o support a ratification by the Congress ol whac
was done. The basis of this conclusion was the extraordi-
narily technical proposition thac the appropriation acts
which might have been considered to ratily the entirve pro-
graun were lump-sum appropriations, and were not broken
down by items to earmark a specific suin for the specific cost

ol detaining citizens found to be loyal pending their retoca-

~tion in [riendly communities. ¥n this respect the reasoning
~of the Court was contrary o that in-the Hirvabayashi case,
where congressional radification of the plans of the exccu-
“tive branch was established in a broad and common-sense
way. Justices Roberts and Murphy concurred specially, urg-
ing that the decision be based on the constitutional grounds

230
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stated in their opinions in the Korematsu case, vather than
on the statutory interpretation underlying Justice Douglas’
opinion. -

1V

The many opinions of the three Japanese cases did not
cousider the primary constitutional issues raised by the
‘West Coast anti-Japanese program as o whole. This was a
program which included (a) a discviminatory curfew against
Japauese persons; (b) their exclusion from the West Coase;
(¢) their conlinement pending investigations of loyalty; and
(d) the indehinite confinement of those persons found to be
disloyal. These measures were proposed and accepted as
military necessities. Their validity as military measures was
an issuc in litigation. By what standards are couris to pass
on the justification for such military action? Were those
standids satislied here? .

The conception of the war power under the American
Constitution rests on the experience of the Revolution and
the Civil War, It rests on basic political principles which
men who endured those times of trouble fully discussed
and carelfully articulated. The chicf architects of the con-
ception were men of affairs who participated in war and had
definite and sophisticated ideas about the role of the profes-
sional military mind in the conduct of war.

The first and dominating proposition about the war
power under the Constitution is that the Connnander in
Chicf of the armed forces is a civilian and must be a civilian,
elected and not promoted o his office. The subordination
of the military to the civil power is thus primarily assured.
In every demoeracy the relationship between civil and mili-
tary power is the crucial social and political issue on which
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its capacity to survive a crisis ultimately depends. Inade-
quate analysis of this problem, and inadequate mcasures o
dea) with it, led to the downfall of the Spanish Republic

and gravely weakenced the Third French Republic. British

. experience, especially during the First World War, puts th(-
problem in dramatic perspective.8? Inits own proper sphere
of tactics, the prolessional military judgmentis decisive. In
.waging war the larger decisions—the choice ol generals, the
organization of command, the allocation ol forces, the polit-
ical, cconomic, and often strategic aspects ol war—-ihesc
have to be made by responsible civilian ministers 8% Clem-
encean’s famous remark, quoted at the head of this article,
15 not a witticisin, but the first principle of organizing de-
mocracy for war. It refleces o balanced view of the proper
relation in policy-naking between the expert and the prac
tcal man. It expresses a keen sense of the supremacy ol
civil power in a republic. The image of Napolcon is never
far from the surface of French polidcal consciousness.
France's experience with Pétain has once mere underscored
the danger. In our own national life recurring waste and in-
compeience in the handhing of war problems—in the Mexi-

can War, the Civil War, and the Spanish-American War—

led to important reforms in the organization of the War

i

Gz Sce War Memoirs of David loyd George (1445-47), ¢. 10 ("Some Re-
flections on the Funciions of Governments. and Soldicrs Respectively in a
War”)o vol. 1, cc. 5, G, g, 10, 14, 150 vol. 2, ¢c. B0, 19-1g; vol. 4, cc. 46, g-11;
volb. 4, €€ y~11, 98: vob 5, cc. 6, 8; Chuarchitl, The Waorld Crisis cc. 4, 19, 48,
PR 738715 (q31); Wilkinson, War and Policy 25h-300 (1gi0); Wright,
the Supreme War Council (1yz1); Rogess, “Civilian Conwol of Mility
Policy,” 18 toreign Affairs 280 (1940).

G3. Sce Pulmer, Washington, Lincoln, Wilson, Three War Statesmen
2ag-27. 282-84 (1930): Pabiney, dwmerica in Arms 14n-36 (1941); De Weerd,
“Civitian and Military Elements in Modern War," in Clarkson and Cochran,
War as a Social Institution gi, (1941). See also McKinley, Democracy and
Milicary Power (3d ed. 1gq1); Vagis, A Histary of Militarisin (1987).
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Department under Elihu Root, and further developments
under later Seerctaries ol \War % "Fhe process of achieving
adequate organization and control is by no mcans complete.

The sccond political principle governing the exercise of
the war power in a democracy is that of vesponsibility. Like -
cvery other officer of government, soldicrs must answer for
their decisions to the system of Iaw, and not o the Chicf of
Stall alone. Wheve, as in the Japanese exclusion program,
military decisions lead to conllicts between individuals and
authority, the courts must adjudicate them. LEven if Mr,
Justice Jackson’s doctrine of the judicial funcuon is accept-
ed, the courts will adjudicate nonetheless, by refusing reliel,
and thus decide cases in favor of the military power. The
problem is the scope of the military power and means for
assuring its responsible exercise. 1t is not a problem which
can be avoided by any verbal formula.

Most occasions for the exercise of authority in the name
of military need will not present justiciable controversy.
When a general attacks or retreats in tne ficld, sends hiy
troops to the right or to the lelt, he may have to justily his
decision to a court-martial, but not often to a court. On the
other hand some steps deemed to be required in war do
raise the Kind of conllict over property ov personal rights
which can be presented to the courts. A factory or business
may be taken into custody, prices and wages may be estab-
lished, whole classes of activity, like horse-racing, temporar-
ily forbidden. Withoue stopping for an over-nice definition
of the terms, these are justiciablc occasions—situartions in
which courts have customartly decided controversies and
determined tire legality of ollicial action when such prob-

G4. Sec 1 Jessup, Llihu oot 240-64 (1938); Root, The Military and Co-
lonial Policy of the United States (1916); Rogers, op. cit. supra note 62, at
268-g1.
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lems were implicit in the conflicts presented to them 99 It
Is essential to every democratic value in socicty thiit olficial
-action taken in the name of the war power be held to stand-
ards of responsibility under such circumstances. ‘Fhe courts
have not in the past, and should not now, declare the whole
category of problems to be political questions beyond the
reach of judicial review.-The present Suprame Court is
dominated by the conviction that in the past judicial review
has unduly limited the frecdom of administrative action.,
But surcly the permissible response to buad law is good law,
not no law ac all. The Courc must review the exercise of
military power in a way which permits ample freedon o the
executive, yet assures society as a whole that appropriate
standards of responsibility have been et

The issue for judicial decision in these cases is not less-
ened or changed by saying lh.n; the war power includes any
steps required o win the war. The problem is suill one of
judgment as to what helps win a war. Who is o decide
whether there was a sensible veason for doing what was
done? Is it enough for the General o say thae ac the time
he acted he honesty thought it was a good idea o do what
he did? Is this an example of “expertise,” o which the
courts must give blind deference?dt Or must there be “ob-
jective” evidence, beyond the General's state of mind, o
show “the reasonable ground for belief” which the /iraba-
yashi case says is necessary?9? Should such evidence be avail-

65. See, cgp., Block v, Hirsh, 250 U.S. 135 (1g21); Bowles v, Willinghiun, 321
U.S. 5u3 (1944): Home Building & Loan Ass'n v, Blaisdell, 290 U.S. 398 (1934):
Yirkus v. United States, g2 US. g1g (1944): Montgomery Wind & Co. v,
United States, 130 Foo2d 36y, vacated for movtness, 326 US. 6yo (1945).

66. Railroad Conunission of ‘Texas v. Rowan & Nichols Oil Co., 310 US.
573 (1940), mod., 311 US. 6oy (1941); Railvoad Conunission v, Rowan &
Nichols Oil Co., 311 US. 570 (1g41). Cf. Thompson v. Consolidated Gay
Corp., 300 US, 55 (1937)i Note, 51 Yale L. J. 680 (1942).

G7. See note 317 supri. For receat Geatments of administrative and exec-
utive findings by vasious Justices of the Supreme Court in cognate, if not
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~able before the acdon is tiken? Should the rule be a pro-
cedural one that a general has 1o consider evidence and then
comie (o a decision, or should it be only that at the subse-
quent wial suitable evidence must be available o justily
the result? As the Chief Justice remarked, the Constitution
“daes not demand the impossible ov the impractical.”’o8
The inquiry should be addressed to the rationality of the
general's exercise of his judgment as a general, not as a
master in chancery. Tt should give full and sympathetic
weight 1o the confusion and danger which are inevitable
clemients in any problen presented for military decision.
Uuless the courts require a showing, in cases like these,

“of an intelligible relationship between means and ends, so-
ciety has lost its hasic protection against the abuse of mihi- i

tary power. The general's good intentions must be irrele-
vaut. There should be evidence in courc that his military
judgment had a suitable basis in fact. As Coloncel Fairman,
a strong proponent of widened military discretion, points
out: “When the exccutive fails or is unable to satisly the
court of the evident necessity for the exuraordinary meas-
ures it has taken, it can hardly expect the court o assume
it on faith. e

directly comparable situations, see Schineiderman v. Uaited States, g20 US.
138 (1gy3); ICC v. Inland Waterways, 319 US. 671 .(19.;3); erc v. Hope
Natural Gas Co., 320 US. 591 (3944); Connecticut Light & Power Co. v.
FPC, 324 US. 515 (1945); Bridges v. Wixon, 326 U.S. 135 (1945).

G8. Hirabayashi v. United States, 420 US. 81, 10y (1943)-

Gy. Yairman, The Law of Martial Rule 2317-18 (2d ed. 1943). See alsu id.
at 47—49, 103-07; Fairman, “The Law of Martial Rule and the National
Emergency,” 55 Haiv. L. Rev. 1253, 1259-61, 1272 (1942). The test is put by
Wiener, A Practical Manuat of Mariial Law 26-27 (1940), for “the hapless
Guardsman who commands the troops,” as “What can you justify afrer-
wards?”, See Comment, 45 Yale £.. J. 859 (1936), ‘The stawute of March 23,
1942, should be interpreied 1o pose the same issue, despite its broad laa-
guage.
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The Hirvabuyashi case proposes one test for the validity

of an exercise of military power. Even though that test is i
not applied in dhe Hivabayashi casc, and is roughly handled
-inthe Korematsu case, it is not hopelessly lost. As the (_‘.mn't? !
sad in Stevling v, Constantin, the necessity under all the cir-
_ cumistances for a use of mavdal power “is necessarily ouce for

judicial inquiry in an appropriate proceeding directed
against the individuals charged with the transgression,” 70

Perhaps the closest judicial precedent and analogy for

the Jupanese American cases is Mitchell v. Harmony, which
arose out ol the Doniphan ruid during the Mexican War,
The plaindff was a vader, whose wagons, mules, and goods
were seized by the delendant, a lieutenant colonel of the
United States Army, during the course of the expedidon,
The plaindff, who wanted o leave the Army columnn and
wade with the Mexicans,#was forced to accompany the
troops. All his property was lost on the march and in batle,
The action was ol wrespass, for the value of the property
taken, and for damages. The delenses were that the control
of the trader and the destruction ol his propevty werve a mili-
tary necessity, justified by the circumstances of the situation.
After a full wial, featured by depositions ol the command-
ing oflicers, the jury found for the plaintifl.

The delence has been placed . .. on rumors which
reached the commanding oflicer and suspicions which
he appears 1o have entertained of a secret design i the
plaintiff o teave the American forces and carry on an
illicit wrade with the enemy, injurious to the interests

7o. 287 US. 378, 398 (194x). Id. atqor: “What are the allowable limits of
military discretion, and whether or not they have bean overstepped in a
parvticular case, are judicial questions.” Certain cases, though techaically
distinguishable, scem o proceed from ditferent hypotheses. Martin v, Mo,
12 Wheat. 19 (U.S, 1827); The Prize Cases, 2 Black 655 (U.S. 1862); Moyer v.
Peabody, 212 U.S. 78 (1g90y). il
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of the United States. And il such a design had been
shown, and that he was preparing 1o leave the Ameri-
can troops for that purpose, the scizure and detention
ol his property, to prevent its execution, would have
been fully jusdified. But there is no cvidence in the
record tending to show that these rumors and suspi-
cions had any foundation. And certainly mere suspi-
cions ol an illegal intention will not authorize a mili-
tary ofhcer to scize and detain the property of an
American ciazen, 'Phe fact thae such an intention ex-
isted must be shown; and ol that there is no evidence.

The 2d and gd objections will be considered togedh-
“er, as they depend on the same principles. Upon these
two grounds of defence the Circuit Court instructed
the jurvy, that the defendant might lawlully take pos-
session ol the goods of the plaintidl, 1o prevent them
from falling .into the hands of the public enemy; but
inorder to justify the seizure the danger must be imme-
diate and impending, and not remote or contingent.
And that he might also take them for public use and
impress them into the public service, in case of an
imnediate and pressing danger or urgent necessity
existing at the time, but not otherwise.

In the argument ol these two points, the circum-
stances under which the goods of the plaintil were
taken have been much discussed, and the evidence
examined for the purpose of showing the nature and
character of the danger which actually existed at the
time or was apprchended by the commander of -the
American forces. But this question is not before us. It
.is & question of fact upon which the jury have passed,
and their verdict has decided thata danger or necessity,
such as the court described, did not exist when the
- property of the plaintfl was taken by the defendant.
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And the only subject for inquiry in this court is wheth-
* er the law was correctly stated in the instruction of dhe
court; and whether any thing shore of an immediace
and impending danger from the public enemy, or an
wrgent necessity for the public service, can justty the
taking of private property by a military commander to
prevent ic from [alling into the hands of the encmy or
for the purpose ol converting it to the use of the public.
- The instruction is objected to on the ground, dhac it
restricts the power of the officer within narrower liniits
than the law will justily. And that when the woops ave
employed in an expedition inw the enemy’s counuy,
where the dangers that mecet them cannot always be
(orescen, and where they are cut off from aid from their
own govermnent, the commanding officer must neces-
sarily be intrusted with somesliscretionary power as to
the measures he should adop; and il he acts honestly,
and to the best of his judgment, the taw will protect
him. But it must be remembered thae the question
here, is notas wo the discredon he may exercise in his
military operations or in relation to those who are un-
der his command. His distance from home, and the
duties in which heis engaged, cannot enlarge his power
over the property of a civzen’ nor give to him, in that
respect, any authority which he would not, under sim-
ilar circumstances, possess at home. And where the
owner has done nothing o forfeic his rights, every pub-
lic oflicer is bound to respece them, whedher he finds
the property in a forcign or hostile country, or in his
own.
There are, without doubt, occasions in which pri-

vate property may lawlully be taken possession of or

destroyed to prevent it from falling inwo the hands of
the public enemy; and also where a military oflicer,
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-~ chirged with a p;n‘licillur duty, may umpress privae
property into the public service or take it for public
use. Unquestionably, in such cases, the government is
bound to make full compensation to thé owner; but
the officer is not a trespasser.

But we are clearly of opinion, that in all of these
cases the danger must be inunediate and impending;
or the necessity urgent for the public sevvice, such as
will not adinjt of delry, and where the action of the
clvil .authority would be wo late in providing the
means which the occasion calls for, It is impossible to
define the pardculay circumstances of danger or neces-
'sity in. which this power may be lawfully exercised.
Lvery case must depend on its own circumstances. {ois
the emergency that gives the right, and the emergency
must be shown to exist before the taking can be
justified.

In deciding upon this necessity, however, the state
o7 the facts, as they appeared o the officer av the tinie
he acted, must govern the decision’ for he must neces-
sarily act upon the information of others as well as his
own observation. And if, with such information as he
had a right to rely upon, there is reasonable ground
for believing that the peril is immediate and menacing,
or the necessity urgent, he is justified in acting upon

i and the discovery afterwards thac it was false or er-
roneous, will not make himn a wespasser. But ic is not
sullicient to show that he exercised an honest judgment,
and ook the property 1o promote the public service;
he must show by proof the nature and characier of the
emergency, such.as he had reasonable grounds 1o be-
lieve it to be, and it is then fora jury to say, whether i
was so pressing as not to admit of delay; and the occa-
sion such, according to the information upon which he
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acted, thae private vights must for the time give way to
the common and public good.

But it is not alleged that Colonel Doniphan was de-
ceived by false intelligence as to the movaments or
strengeh of the encemy at the time the property was
taken, Fis camp at San Elisario was not threatened. e
was well informed upon the state of alfairs in has rear,
as well as of the dangers before him. And the property
was scized, not to defend his position, nor to place his
woops in a safer one, nor to ;nnticip:lic the attack of an
approaching enemy, but 1o insure the success of a dis-
tant and hazardous expediton, upon which he was

about to march.

The movement upon Chihuahua was undoubtedly
undertaken from high and patriotic motves. Tt was
boldly planned and galldntly exccuted, and conurib-

“uted 1o the successtul issuc of the war. But it is not for
the court to say what protection or indemmity is due
from the public to an oflicer who, in his zeal for the
honor and interest of his country, and in the exciie-
ment of military operations, has trespassed on privite
vights. That question belongs o the political depart-
ment of the government. Our duty is to determine
under what circunstances private property ay- be
taken from the owner by a military ofhcer in a vme of
war. And the question heve is, whether the uw permits
it to be taken to insure the success of any cnterprise
against a public enemy which the commanding ollicer
may deem it advisable to undertake. And we think it
very clear that the law doces not permic ic.??

Applicd (o the circumsiances of the Japanese exclusion
cases, these precedents require that there be a showing to
71, Mitchell v. Huninony, 13 How. 115, 138~35 (U.S. 1851).
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‘the wrial court of the evidence upon which General DeWint
acted, or evidence which justilies his action under the stat-
ute and the Constitution. Nov will it do to say that there -
nced be only enough evidence to prove his good faith or o
provide a possible basis for the decision. This was the con-
tention expressly overraled in Mlitchell v. Harmony 7 The
varying formulas about presumptions, and the quantan of
proof required in different classes of cases, merely conceal
the court’s prpblcm. There must be evidence enough o
satisfy the court as to the need Tor the grave and disagree-
able action taken—arrest on vague suspicion, denial of wrial,
and permancendincarceration for opinions alone. "The stand-
ard of reasonableness, here as elsewhere, is one requiring a
full evaluadon of all circumsiinces. Bue the faw is not neu-
tral. It has a positive preference for protecting civil rights
where possible, and a long-standing suspicion of the wili-
tary mind when acting outside its own sphere. In protecting
important social values against frivolons or unnecessary
interlerence by generals, the court’s obhigations cannot be
satishiecd by a scintilla of evidence or any other mechanical
rule supposed to explain the process ol proof. There must
be a convincing and substantial factual case, in Colonel
Faivman’s phrase, to satisly the court of “the cevident neces-
sity” for the measures taken.

No matter how narrowly the rule of proof is formulated,
it could not have been satished in either the Hirabayashi or
the Korematsu cases. Not only was there insuflicient evi-
dence in those cases to satisly a reasonably prudent judge
or a reasonably prudent general: there was no evidence
whatever by which a court might test the responsibility of
General DeWidts-action, either under the statute of March
21, 1942, or on more general considerations. True, in the

73. 1d, at 119-g0.
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)Iirabayashi case the Court carcfully identified certain of
General Dewitc's proclamations as “findings,” which cs-
tablished the conformity ot his actions to the standard of
the statute—the protection of military resources aguinst
the risk of sabotage and cspionage. But the military proc-
lamations record conclusions, not cvidence. And in both
cases the record is bare of testimony on either side about
the poticy of the curfew or the exclusion orders. There was
every reason o have regarded this omission as a fatal defect,
and to have remanded in cach case for a trial on the justi-
fication of the discriminatory curfew and of the exclusion
orders.
Such an inquiry would have been illuminating. General
DeWidt's Final Report and his testimony before commintees
.ol the Congress clearly indicated that his motivation was
ignorant race prejudice, not facts 1o suppore the hypothesis
that there was a greater risk of sabotage among the Japunese
than among residents of German, Ialian, or any other eth-
nic afliliation. The most significant comment on the quality
of the General's report is contained in the government's
brief in Korematsu v, United States. There the Solicitor
General said that the report was relied upon “fov statistics
and other details concerning the actual evacuation and the
events that took place subsequent thereto. We have specil-
ically recited in this brief the facts relating to the justilica-
tion [or the evacuadion, of which we ask the Court to ke
- judicial nodce, and we rely upon the Final Report only to
the extent that e relates such facts.”73 Yeu the Final Report
73. Bricf for United Siates, p. 41, n. 2, Korematsu v. United States, 329
U.S. 214 (1944). Sce Bricf for Uniwed States, p. 29, Ex parte Mitsuye Fodo,
322 U.S. 234 (1944). It was pecnliarly inapproprinte to decide these cases
on the basis of judicial notice alone, Borden's Fann Products Co, Ine. v,
Baldwin, 23 US. 1gg (1994); United States v. Carolene Products Co., 304
US. 144 (1938); Polk Co, v, Gluser, 305 U.S. 5 (1938). See Commient, 49
Harv. L, Rev. G (19350).
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embodied the basic decision under review and stated the
reasons why it was actually undertaken. General DeWitd's

Final Recommendation o the Secretary ol War, dated

February 14, 1942, included in the Final Report, was the
closest approximation we have in these cases to an author-
itative determination of fact. In that Recommendation,
General DeWiu said:
In the war in which we are now engaged racial affin-
P ities are novsevered by migration. The Japanese race
is an enemy race and while many sccond and third
generation Japanese born on United States soil, pos-
sessed of United States  citizenship, have become
“Americanized,” the racial strains are undiluted. To
conclude otherwise is 1o expect that children born of
white parents on Japanese soil sever all racial alinity
and become loyal Japanese subjects, ready o hght and,
if necessary, to die for Japan in a war against the na-
tion of their parents. That Japan is allied with Ger
‘many and ltaly in this scruggle is no ground for assum-
ing that any Japanese, barred from assimilation by
convention as he is, though born and raised in the
United States, will not turn againsc this nation when
the final test of loyalty comes. It, therefore, follows that
along the vital Pacific Coast over 112,000 potential
enemics, of Japanese extriaction, are at large today.
There arce indications that these are organized and
ready for concerted action at a favorable opportunity.
The very fact that no sabotage has taken place o date
15 a disturbing and confirming indication that such
action will be taken.74
74. DelVitt Final Report at 34. Sce also id. at vii, 7-24. Somc of the vea-
soning used to justily the discriminatory wreaiment of the Japancse Ameri-

cans can only be described as astounding in its terms and in its refusal 1o
consider or to evaluate available soclological data. See, e.g., Falrman, The
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In his Final Report to the Sceeretary of War General De-
Witk adduced somewhar more evidence than the absence of
sitbotage 10 prove its special danger. Tis reporty, and the
briels for the United States in;Hirabayashi v. United Staies
and Korematsu v, United States emphasized these points as
well: The Japanese lived mgcthcr,. often concentraced
around harbors and other strategic arcas. They had been
discriminated against, and it was suggested that their re-
sentment ag such treatment might give rise o disloyalty.
Japanese clubs and religious institutions played an impor-
tane pare in their social life. Japanese language schools were
maintined 0 preserve for the American-born children
somcthing of the cultaral heritage of Japan. 'T'he Japanese

govermment, like thar of fudy, France, and u'\:my ather.

ccountrices, asserted a doctrine of nadonality which was
thought to result in claims of dual citizenship, and thus to
cast doubt on the loyalty of American citizens of Japancese
descent. There were some 10,000 Kibei among the popula-
tion of the West Coast—Japanese Americans who had re-
turned o Japan for an important part of their education
and who were thought 1o be more strongly aflilinted with
Japan in their political outlook than the others 75

Much of the suspicion inferentially based on these state-
ments disappears when they-are more closely examined. In
many instances the concentration of Japanese homes around
strategic arcas had come about years before and for entively
innocent reasons. Japanese fishing and cannery workers,

Law of Martial Rule 360 (2d cd. 1943) ("Fundamental dilterences in mores
bave made them jnscrutable 1o us™); Wason, “The Japanese Evacuation and
Lidgation Avising Therelrom,” 22 Ore. L. Rev. 46, 47 (1942) ("Their mental
and cinotionad responses ave uaderstood by but few of our people and in
general the fapanese presents an ionscrutable personality™).

75. See Tolanw Commitice Reports (Preliminary) 16, Such pevsons were of
course individually known, through travel records and otherwise,
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[or example, were compelled by the canieries to live on the
waterfront, in order to be near the phnts in which they
worked. Japanese truck gardencers rented knd in the indus-
wrial outskirts of large cities in order to be as close as pos-
sible 1o their markets. They rented land for agricultural
purposes under high tension lines—regarded as a very sus-
picious circumstance-—hecause the company could not use
the Jand for other purposes. The initiative in starting the
practice came from the utility companies, not from the Jap-
anese. 7o Dcspnc discrimination agiainst the Japanese, many
had done well in America, ‘They were substantial property
owuers. Their childven participated norimadly and acovely
in the schools and universities of the West Coast. Thar
anions and social organizations had passed resolutions of
loyalty in grear number, belore and after the Pearl Harbor
disaster.77 I is diflicult to find real evidence cha either re-
ligious or social institutions among the Japanese had suc-
cessfully fostered Japanese militarism, or other dangerous
sentiipents, mmong the Japanese American population. The

Japanese language schools, which the Japanese Americans

themselves had Tong sought to put under state control, seem
to have represented little more than the fumiliar desire of
many immigrant groups to keep alive the language and
tradition of the “old counury”; in the case of Japanese
Americans, knowledge of the Japanese language was of par-
tcular economic importance, since so much of their work-
ing life was spent width other Japanese on the West Coast.78

70, Sce McWilliums, Prejudice 11g-21 (1944)s 29 Tolan Commitiee Hear-
ings 11225.
77. See Tolan Commiltee Jeporis (Preliminary) 15 (“We¢ cannot doubt,

and cveryone is agteed, that the majority of Japanese citizens and aliens

are loyal to this country™); An Intelligence Officer, “The Japanese in Amer-
lcat "The Problem and the Solution,” 185 Harper's Mag. 489 (1942).
78. Sce McWilliams, Prejudice 1a1~22 (1944).
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There were of course suspicious clements among the
1

Japanese. They were known o the authorities, which had -

for several years been checking the security of the Japancse
American population. Many had been indjvidually arrested

immcdi:ucly alter Pearl Harbor, and (he others were under

constant surveillance. We had many incelligence oflicers
who knew both the language and the people well. As far as
the policé were concerned, there was no substance o the
man-in-the-streec’s beliel thac all Orienals “look alike.”79
“On the contrary, the Japancese were a small and conspicuous
minority on the West Coast, both individually and as a
group. They would have been an unlikely source of sabo-
tage agents for an intelligent enemy in any case.
Apartfrom the members of the group known o be under
suspicion, there was no cvidence beyond the vaguest fear
to connect the Japanese pn the West Coast with the un-
favorable military ¢vents of 1941 and 1942, Both at Pearl
Harbor and in sporadic attacks on the West Coast the en-
cimy had shown that he had knowledge ol our dispositions,
There was some signaling to enemy ships at sea, both by

79. Sce, c.g., g1 Tolan Committee Hearings 11631 Demnan, J., dissenting,
Korematsu v. United Ssates, 140 F. 2d 289, joz-oy (gth Cir, 1943). As
for ihe knowledge of the situation possessed by security officers, see 3
Tolan Conunittee Hearings 116y3~702; An IntcHigence Oflicer, loc. cit.
supra note 77. A considerable percemtage—perhaps 199, —ol the eviacuees
gave ncgative answers to the loyalty questions in theiv questionnaires,
Many of those answers expressly referved o the treatment the Jupancese had
received in being uprooted and nprisoned. Fis estiimated that many more
of the wnswers were divectly or indiveetly refevable (o the shuck of evacua-
tion and confinement. Sce Hearings before Committee an Linmigration and
Naturalization on H. R. 2701, juiz, 3489, 3796, and 4103, y8ih Cong., st
Sess. 36-43 (1914). Basicully, of course, the issuc is 10 a considerable extent
irvelevant. Disloyalty is not a crime, even in the aggravated form of entha-
siastic propaganda for the Axis cause. Sce note 2 suprit. At most, it is a
‘possible ground for interning cncmy aliens, see N.Y, Times, June 27, 1945,
p. 15, col. 7, but hardly a suflicient ground for excluding individuals from
strategic arcas. Sce note 1§ supri.
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radio and by lights, along the West Coast. Tt was said o be
dillicult 1o trace such signals because ol limitations on the
power of search without warrant. There had been severd
cpisodes of shelling the coast by subnarine, although two
of the three such episodes mentioned by General DeWint
as tending o create suspicion of the Japanese Americans
had taken place after their vemoval from the Coast. These
were the only such items in the Final Report which were
not identified by date.8% And it was positively known that
. ;10,suspiciohs attached o the Jupanese residents for sabotage
at Pearl Harbor before, during, or after the raid 8! Those
subsequently wrrested as Japancese agents were all white
nmen. “To focus attention on local residents of Japancese
(lcscén(, actually diverted atention from those who were
busily engaged in espionage activity.”’s?

It is possible that the absence of a wial on the facts may
permit the Court in the future to distinguish or to extin-
guish the Japanese American cases; for in these cases the de-
lendants did not bring forth evidence, nor require the
government to produce cevidence, on the factual justihcadon
of the military action. Whoever had the burden of going
forward, or of proof, government or defendant, the burden
was not met.8* Not even the Korematsu case would justify

8o, DelVitt Final Report at 18; N.Y. Times, Junc 23, 1942, p. 1, col. §;
p. 9. col. 4; id., Sept. 15, 1942, p. 1, col. 3; p. 10, col. 5.

81, Sce McWilliams, Prejudice 144 (1944).

82. Id. at 111,

83. In applying the doctrine of Mitchell v, Hurmony, the burden of prool
in fact falls on the government, chiiming the privileges of the emergency.
Whatever is said about the presumption of constitutionality of statutes, or
the intevest of (the court in not substituting its judgment on the facts for
that of the qualified exccutive or legistative authority, where the justification
for extraordinary behavior rests on a showing of extraordinary circum-
stances, it will finally be the government’s burden to bring in the evidence
of emergency or take the risk of not persuading the court. See, ¢ g., cases
cited supra notes 13, 72, and 73.
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the exclusion of such evidence, nor the denial of o defend-

- ant's request to call the General as a witness. A future case
may therefore create a better record for estiablishing ap-
propriate criteria of judicial control over military conduct,
and for applying such criteria o better purposc.

A trial on the Factual justfication of the curlew and ex-
clusion orders would require the Courcto conlront Iix parte
Milligan 81 which it sought o avoid in all three of the Jap-
anese cases. fx parte Milligan represents an apphication to
a large and common class of semi-military sicuations ol what
Chicl Justice Stone articulated in the Flivabayashi case as a
“rule of reason” governing the scope of military power, "The
military power, the Chiefl Justice said, included any steps
needed o wage war successfully. ‘The Justices in the major-
ity in £x parte Milligan declaved in effect chat it would be
difliculy, if not impossible, u)/convincc them chat theve was
or could be a military necessity for allowing che military o
hold, try, or punish civilians while the civil courts were
open and functioning. And they held further tha it is for
the judges, not the generals, to say when it is proper under
the Constitution o shut the courts or to deny access to them.

Lx parte Milligan is a monument in the democratic tra-
dition and should be the animating force of this branch of
our law. At a time when national emergency, mobilization,
and war arce more [requent occurrences than at any previous
period of our history, it would be difficult to name a single
decision of more fundamental importance 1o socicty. Yet
there is a tendency o weat Lx parte Milligan as ouunoded,
as if new methods of “total” warlare made the case aun anach-

84. 4 Wall. 2 (U.S. 1867). Sce Frauk, “Ex parte Milligan v. The Five Com-
panics: Martial Law in Hawaii,” (4 Colum. L. Rev. 63g (19.44); Klaus, The
Milligan Case (192g); Fairman, Mr. Justice Miller and the Supneme Court
¢ 4 (1939).
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ronisin.3% Those who tike this view have [orgonen the
circumstances of the Civil War. Filth columns, propaganda,
sabotage, and espionage were more generally used than in
any war since the siege of Troy, and certainly more widely
used than in the Sccond Waorld War. '

Lx parte Milligan illustrates the point. Milligan was con-
vincingly charged with active participation in a fifth column
plot worthy of Hider or Alfred Hitchcock. A group of
armed and determined men were to scize federal arsenals
at. Columbus, Indianapolis, and at three points in Ihinois,
aidd then o release Confederaie prisoners of war held in
those states. Thus they would create a Conlederate army

alleged co-conspirators acted m Indiana, Missouri, Hlinois,
and in other border siates. Their strategy had a political
arm. The Union was to be sphit politically, and a North-
west Confederation was to be declared, friendly to the
South, and embracing lllinois, Wisconsin, lowa, Kansas,
Indiana, and Minnesowa. This plan was not an idle dream.
It was sponsored by a well-inanced society, the Sons of Lib-
crty, thought to have goo,000 members, many of them rich
and respcectable; the planned uprising would coincide with
the Chicago Convention of the Democratic Party, which
wis sympathetic to abandoning the war and recognizing
the Confederacy.86

The unanimous Court which freed Milligan for civil rial
was a court of fire-eating Unionists. M. Justice Davis, who
wrote for the majority, was one of President Lincoln's
closest friends, supporters, and admirers. The Chief Justice,

85. Drief for Respondent, pp. 45-48, Ex farie Quirin, 317 US. 1 (1942);
Ex parte Ventura, 44 F. Supp. 520, 522-28 (W. D, Wash. 1g42). For 2 mud-
crute view sec Schueller v. Drum, 51 F. Supp. 383, 387 (E. D. Pa. 1g43). Cf.
Frank, supra note 84, at 639.

86. Séc Klaus, The Milligan Case 27-33 (1929).
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who wrote the opinion for the concurring minority, wis a
viliang and resolute supporter of the war, whatever his
shortcomings in other respects. The Court had no difticuley
in frecing Milligan and facing down the outcry of radical
Republicans which was provoked by the decision. "The issue
dividing the Court in the Milligan case was parallel in some
ways to the problem presented by the Japanesc exclusion
program uncler the statute of March 21, 1942, Congress had

- passed a statute in 1863 permitting the President to suspend
the privilege of habeas corpus in a limited way whenever,
in his judgment, the public s;tl:c[y requirved i, holding pris-
oners without wial for a short period. IF the nexe siting of
the grand jury did notindict those held in its district, they
were entitled to velease under the stawute. ;
The statute was in fact a dead leuer, although the Court
did not consider that aspect of the situation in deciding
Milligan's case.87 Milligan had been arrested by the mili-
tary. The grand jury had not returned an indicunent
vagainst him at its nextsitting. He had nonetheless been tried
by a military comnmission, and sentenced to death. The mi-
nority of the Court urged his release according o the terms
“of the statute, because no indictment had been presented
against him. The Court, however, [reed him [or normal
criminal trial on broader grounds. The controlling question
ol the case, the Court said, was whether che military com-
mission had jurisdiction o try Milligan. This question was
considered without express reference to the statute of 18063,
as such, buton the evidence which might justily the exercise
of martial lnw powers cither under the stacute or otherwise.
The only constitutional reason, the Court said, for denying
~ Milligan the trial provided for in the third ardcle of the
Constitution, and in the Fifth and Slmh Amcn(lments is

87. S¢e Randull, Constitutional Problems under Lincoln 167 (1920).
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that such « trial could not physically be conducted. As long
as the courts are open, persons accused of crime and notsub-
ject to the Taws of war as members of the armed forces or
enemy belligerents must be brought belore the courts or
discharged. Ex parte Milligan thereforve holds Milligan's
trial before a military commission 0 be uncounstitutional,
despite the President’s action under the first section of the
Act of 1863. The factual situation was not such as 1o justify
the exercise, of martial law powers, even for temporary de-

tention, and certainly not for wrial. Ordinary civilians could

be held for military wrial only when the civil power was in-
capable of acting—during an invasion, for example, or dur-
ing a period of severe riot or insurrection.

It is difficult o sce how the safety ol the country re-
quired martial law in Indiana. If any of her ciuzeps
were plotting treason, the power of arrest could secure
themn, until the government was prepared for their
-trial, when the courts were open and ready to try them.
It was as casy to protect witnesses befove a civil as a
military wibunal; and as there could be no wish wo
convict, except on suflicient legal evidence, surely an
ordained and established court was better able to judge
of this than a military tribunal composed of gentlemen
- not trained to the profession of the law. _
It is claimed that martial law covers with its broad
mante the proceedings of this military conumission.
The proposition is this: that in a time ol war the com-
-mander of an armed fovee (if in his opinion the exigen-
cies of the country demand it, and of which he is to
judge) has the power, within the lines of his military
district, to suspend all civil rights and their remedies,
and subject citizens as well as soldiers to the rule of his
will; and in the exercise of his lawful authority cannot

.
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;mmincrl, except by his supcerior ollicer or the Presi-
#lentof the United States,

AudE this position is sound to the extent claimed, then
~when war exists, forcign or domestic, and the country
48 subdivided into military deparuiments for mere con-
venience, the commander of one of themm can, if he
choaoscs, within his limits, on the plea of necessity, with
Aheapproval of the Exccutive, substitute military lorce
for and o the cxclusion of the laws, and punish all
persons, as he thinks righe and proper, ‘without fixed

or certain rules.

The scatement of this proposition shows its tmpor-
tance; for, il true, republican government is a luthure,
and there is an end of liberty regulaged by law. Martial
faw, established on such a basis, destroys every guaran-
tee of the Constitution, and effccrually venders the
"milimry independent of and superior to the civil pow-

er’—the attempt 0 do which by the King of Greac
"Britin was deemed by our fathers such an cffénce,
that they assigned it o the world as one of the, causes
which tmpelled them to declare their independence.
Civil liberty and this kind of martial law cannot endure
together; the antagonism is irveconciluble; and, in the
conflicy, one or the other must perish.88

The Court’s dismissal of £x parte Milligan in Ex parte
Endo requires some analysis. The Court said, "It should be
noted at the outset that we do not have here a question
such as was presented in Ex parce Milligan, 4 Wall. 2, or in
Lx parte Quirin, 317 U.S. 1, where the jurisdiction of wili-
tary tribunals to try persons according to the law of war
was challenged in habeas corpus procecdings. Mitsixyc Endo

88. 4 Wall. v, 127, 124-25 (U.S. 18Gy).
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is detained by a civilian agency, the War Relocation Au-
thority, not by the military. Moveover, the evacuation pro-
gram was not left exclusively 1o the mililin'y; the Authority
was given a large measure of responsibility for its execution
and Cengress made its enforcement subiject to civil penaltics
by the Acuof March 21, 1942, Accordingly, no questions of
military law are involved.” 80

T'he proposition is extraordinary. Under penalty of im-
prisonment, the orders before the Court in £x parte Endo
required that enemy aliens-and citizens of Japancese blood
be removed from their homes and coulined in camps. 1t
found to be “disloyal,” they were kept in the camps indefi-
nitely. I found 1o be “loyal,” they were kept in the camps
as long as was necessary for the Authority to place them in
friendly communitcs.

T'he problems ol Ex parte Milligan ave avoided by the
simiplest of expedients. In £ix parte Milligan the Court said
that the military could not constitutionally arrest, nor could
a militagy wribunal constitutionally try, civilians charged
with trcason and conspiracy to destroy the state by force,
at a tme when the civil courts were open and [unctioning,.
Under the plan considered in the Japanese American cases,
people not charged with crimme are imprisoned [or several
years without even a military wrial, on the ground that they
have the taint of Japanese blood. Why does the Milligan
casc not apply a fortiori? I it is illegal to arvest and confine
people after an unwarranted military wial, it is surely even
more illegal to arvest and confine them without any trial
atall. The Supreme Court said that the issues of the Milli-
gan case were not involved because the evacuees were com-
mitted o camps by military orders, not by military tribu-
nals, and because their jailers did not wear uniforms. It is

89. 328 U.S. 283, 297-98 (1944).
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e any sequence in the sentences. The anzm.csc
s were ordered deained by a generul, purportung
nimilitary grounds. The military order was enforce-

‘ wiqrun of imprisonment. While a United States mar-
Haather than a military policeman, assured obe dience 1o
theorder, the ultimate sanction behind the marshal’s wric is
the same as that of the military police: the bayonets ol
United States woops. It is hardly a ground for distinction
that thie general's command was backed by the penalty of
civil imprisonnlcm, or thac he obtained civilian aid 1 vrun-
ning the velocation camps. The starting point for the pro-
gram was a military order, which had o be obeyed. Te ve
quired cnemy aliens and citizens ol Japanese blood to be
removed from their homes and confined incamps. As cvents
developed, the general’s command imposed confinement for
three years on most of the people who were evacuated under
i, :

There are then two basic constitutional problems con-
cealed in the Court’s easy dismissal ol £x parte Milligan:
the arrest, removal, and conflinement of persons without
trial, pending examination of their loyalty; and the indefi-
nite confinement of persons found to be disloyal. On bouh |
counts, at least as 1o citizens, the moral of fox parie Milligan
is plain, The Alilligan case says lictde about the propricety of
i curlew, or perhaps even of the exclusion orders as such.
The military necessity of such steps is to be wested inde-
pendently in the lighueofl all the relevant circumstances. The
Milligan case docs say, however, that arrest and condinement
arc forms of action which cannot be taken as military neces-
sities while courts are open. For such puniuve measures it
proposes a clear and forceful yule of thumnb: the protection
of the individual by normal trial does not under such cir-
cumstances interfere with the conduct of war.,

Much was made in the Japanese American cases of the
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analogy of temporary preventive arvest or other restriction
approved lor material witnesses, the protection ol the public
at fires, the detention of typhoid carriers, mentally il per-
sons, and so on.99 "I'he analogy has litde or no application
to the problems presented in these cases, except perhaps
for the curfew or conceivably the abstract issuc of exclusion,
as distinguished from detenton. The restrictions involved
here were not temporary emergency measures, justificd by
the brepkdown of more orderly facilities for protecting so-
ciety against espionage and sabotage. As interferences with
the liberty of the individual, they went well beyond the
minimal forms of precautionary arrest without warrant
which were permitted by the statute of 1806y, discussed in
the Milligan case; they were closely comparable to the
forms of arbitrary action which were actually presented by
the facts of the Milligan case and strongly disapproved by
the Court.

As for Jupanese aliens, it is orthodox, though not very
accurate, to say that as persons of enemy nationality they
are subject only to the government's will in time of war.9

go. For temporary restvictions on access 1o localities see Warner, “The
Modcl Sabotage Prevention Act,” 5y Harv. L. Rev. Goz2, G11-18 (1943); Fress-
man, Leider, and Camuner, “Sabotage and National Defense,” g4 fHlav. L.
Rtev. 632, 641 (1941). The confinement of alcoholics, psychotic persons, and
the like raises dilferent problems. "Fhe issue in such cases is not whether
persons can be conlined in the social intciest without trial, but without
trial by jury. Ample individual investigation, hearings, and other saleguards
are required by way of “duc” process of law. Minnesota ex rel. Peason v,
Probate Court, gog US. 290 (1gq0); see Hall, “Drugkeancess as a Criminal
Offense,” 32 [. Crine. £.. & Crini. 297 (1942); Rostow, “The Commitment of
Alcoholics to Medical Institutions,” v Q. J. of Studies on dlcohol 372 (1940).
Morcover, the limits 1o such interferences with individual freedom in the -
name of prowecting socicty are jealously guarded. Skinner vi Oklshoma, 316
U.S. 595 (1942); see Note, § Q. J. of Studies on Alcohol GG (19.43).

g1. Sec Comment, g1 Yale L. [. 1316, 1517 (1942). Cf. § Hyde, {nternational
Law Chicfly as Interpreted and Applied in the United States §§ 616-17 (2d
cd. 1945); De Lacey v. United States, 249 Fed. 625 (gib Cir. 1918), )
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o Qﬁ&fétiOA'l of the Fifth and Sixth Amendwmcents ex-
tenid 5gelicrally wo aliens.»? Should arbitrary distinctions be

out‘fetsoitable basis? Is ic permissible to intern all the Jap-
autdewho live on the West Coast, but 1o altow German and
HRatian akiens, and Japanese who live clsewhere, general
freedom? Lower courts have said they would refuse (o re-
view' executive action divected at the control of enemy
aliens¥3 Such a view is far from necessary. The courts go (o
great l(.‘hgths Lo assure reasonable pr()'tu:linn to the property
rights of encemy aliens, their privilege of pursuing litigation,
and the like, It requires no extension of doctrine o propose
that dheir control and custody in time of war be reasonably
equal and even-handed. As far as accepted notions of inter-
national law are concerned, the “single aim’ of specialized
enemy alien controls is to prevent enemy aliens from aiding
the cnemy.¥ The present pattern of discriminatory controls
bears no relation o the end of safety.

\%

These cases represent deep-seated and largely inarticulate
responses to the problems they raise. T part they express the

yz. Sce Alexander, Rights of Aliens wunder the Federal Constitution
123-29 (1991}, Gibson, Alicus amd the Law s151-52, ¢. 7 (19 uv); Oppenbeimer,
“Ihe Constitutional Rights of Alicus,” 1 Bill of Rights Rev. 100, 106 (1941).

99. &x parte Graber, 247 Fed. 832 (N, D AL agi8); Ex parte Gihoy, 259
Fad, sio (80 D0 N YL agig). However, the premise of these cases is hardly
compatible with that of Sterling v Constantin, but vather depends on the
proposition that the excrcise of exccutive discretion in militiny and quasi-
military matters is pot reviewable, except for fraud, mistaken identity, cte.
Sce ulso cases cited supra note 13 The statute and segubidion involved in
thosc cascs applics to any persons, not only to citizens or fricndly alicns.

94. See Hyde, loc. cit. supra nate gi. As for the status of eemy alieas in
“coust, see Ex purte Kawato, 317 US. Gy (1942); as to the property of cnemy
aliens sve Symposium, “Enciny Property,” 11 Law & Contemnp. Prob. y-zu01
(+945)-
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Justices' reluctance to interfere iin any way with the prose-
cution of the war. In pare they stem [rom widcely shaved fears
and uncertaintics about the techmical possibilities of new
means of warfare. Such fears were strongly felt everywhere
on the Allied side alter the German victories of 1940 and
1941. It was common then, and still is common, to believe
in a vague but positive way that the restoration of mobility
in warfare, and the appearance of new weapons, have some-
how madg all older thought on the subject of war obsolete.
We expected fifth columns and paratroops o drvop ncar
San Francisco at any moment, i the pauic ol the time, 1t
scemed almost rational to lock up Japanese Americans as
potential enewmy agents. _
But the airplane, the tank, and the rocket have not made
it necessary to abandon the principles of £x pavte Milligan.
Whatever the ellect of such developments may be on Inlan-
try Ficld Regulations and the Manual of Armns, they do not
compel us to deny suspects the right of (rial, to hold peuple
for years in preventive custody, or to substitnte military
commissions for the civil courts. The need for democratic
control of the management of war has not been reduced by
advances in the techaique of fighting. ‘The accelerated vate
of technical advance emphasizes anew the imporance of
civil conwrol o guwrd against resistance 1o novelty and the
other occupational diseases of the higher stafls of all armies.
And as warfare becomes more dangerous, and as it eimbraces
more and more of the lile of the, cominunity, the pnoblun
of assuring a scnsible choice of war policies, and of preservs
ing democratic social values under conditions of general
mobilization, becomes steadily more urgent, '
What lies behind £x parte Milligan, Mitchell v. Haymo-
ny, and Sterling v. Constantin is the principle of responsi-
bility. The war power is the power to wage war successtully,
as Chief Justice Hughes once remarked. But it is the power
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r.not a license to do unnecessary and dictatorial
%1 the name of the war power. The decision as to
the boundaries of military discretion lic in particular
CJ‘f& hils ‘to Le made d;ﬂc:c'uly in different civcumstances.
sumt‘umcs the issue will arise in law suits, more olten in
COtLits- mamnl congressional investigations, reports of the
Inspector General, of.other law enforcement procedures.
When a court confronts the problem of determining the
I)Qx‘lllissibic fimit of ‘military discretion, it must test the
question by the same methods of judicial inqguiry it uses in
other cases. There is no special reason why witnesses, deposi-
tions, cross-examination and other familiar technigues of
investigation are less available in these cases than in others.
As Alitchell v. Harmony and many other cases indicate, Mr.
Justice Jackson is plainly wrong in asserting that judicial
control of military discretion is impossible. Muv. Justice
Jackson said:

The limitation under which courts always will lubor
in cxzimining the necessity for a military order are
illustrated by this case. Iow does the Court know that
these orders have a reasonable basis in necessity? No
evidence whatever on that subject has been taken by
this or any other court. There is sharp controversy as
to the credibility of the DeWitt veport. So the Count,
having no real cvidence belore it, has no choice but to
accept General DeWitd's own unsworn, sclf-serving
statement, untested by any cross-examination, that
what he dld was reasonable. And thus it will ahways be

whcn courts uy w louL into the reasonableness of a

uulu.uy mdc1 03

95- Korematsu vi Um(cd S&:ucs, 23 US, 214, 245 (s944). Sce procedure in
Ex parte Duncan as described in Frank, supra note 84, a1 649; Ceneral Wil-
bur was a witness in the individual exclusion procecdings against one Ochi-

kubo, Sce Facific Citizen, March 17, 1945, p. ¢, col. 1.
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The Supreme Court had a veal adiernative in the Korematsu
caser it could have remanded for warial on the necessity of the
orders. The courts have found no special difficulty in inves-
tgating such questions, and there:is no reason why they
should. '

"The first and greatesc anomily of the Hivabayashi, Kove-
matsu, and Fudo cases is that they seem o abandon the ve-
quirement of a judicial inquiry into the factual justification
for General DeWitt's decisions. Despite the carelul language
of the Chiel Justice, these cases treat the decisions of mih-
tary ofhcials, unlike those of other governmenc otlicers, as
ahnostinunune from ordinary rules ol public responsibility.
The judges were convinced by the ipse dixit ol a general,
not the factual record of a court proceeding. On this ground
alone, ‘the Japanese Awmerican cases should be most strenus-
ously reconsidered.

An appropriate procedure for reviewing decisions taken
in the name ol the war power is an indispensable step to-
ward assuring a sensible result. Bue the uldmate problem
lefe by these cases is not one of procedure. In these cases
the Supreme Court of the United States upheld a decision
to incarcerate 100,000 people for a term of several years.
The reason tor this action was the extraordinary proposition
that all persons of Japancse ancestry were cnemies, that the
war was not dirccted at the Japanese state, but at the Jap-
anese “‘race.” General DeWid's views on this subjcct were
formally presented in his Final Recommendations and his
Final Report to the War Deparunent.9% They were reit-
erated in his later testimony to a subcomunittee of the Naval
Affairs Committee. Alter testifying about soldier delin-
quency and other problems involving the wellare of his
troops, General DeWitt was asked -whether he had any

gG..Scc sapra, pp. 242-44.
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‘I haven't auy except; onc-—-llnt is lhc development
of a false sendiment on the part of certain individuals

o and some arganizations 1o get the Japanese back on the
a1 weost coast. T don’t want any of themn heve. They are a

dangerous element. There is no way wo determine their

doyalty. The west coast contains too many vital insutla-

tions essential to the defense of the country w allow any
Japanese on this coast. "Chere is a feeling developing,
I think, in certain sections of the country that the Jap-
anese should be allowed to veturn. I am opposing it
with every proper means at my disposal. )

Mr. BATES: [ was going 1o ask—would you base your
determined scand on experience as i result of sabotage
or racial history or what is ic? ‘

GuNERAL DEWITT: | fivst of all base it on mylcs[)un-
sibility. 1 have the mission of defending this coust and
sccuring vital installations. The danger of the Japancse
was, and is now-—if they are permitted to come back—
espiovage and sabotage. It makes no diflevence whether
heis an American citizen, he is still a Japanese. Anzer-
ican citizenshiprdoes not necessarily determine loyalty.

MR, BAaTES: You draw a distinction then between
Japanese and Talians and Germans? We have a great
number of Ttatians and Germans and we chink they
arc fine ciuzens. There may be exceptions.

GENERAL DEWIET: You needn’t worry about the
Ltalians acall except in certain cases. Also, the same for
the Germans except in individual cases. But we nust
worry about the Japanese all the time unil he is wiped -
oft the map. Sabotage and espionage will make prob-
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lems as long as he is allowed in this arca—probicms
which Idon't want to have to worry about 7

The Japanese exclusion program thus rested on five propo-
sitions ol the utmost potential menace: (1) protective cus-
tody, extending over three or four years, is o permited
form of imprisonment in the United Stawes; (2) poliucal
opinions, not criminal acts, may contain enough clear and
present danger to justify such imprisonment; (8) men,
women, and children of a given ethuic group, both Ameri-
cans and resident aliens, can be presumed to possess the
kinds of dangerous ideas which require their imprisonment;
(1) i time of war or emcrgency the military, perhaps wich-
out even the concurrence of the legislature, can decide what
political opinions vequire imprisomuent and which ethoic
groups are infected with them; and (5) the decision of the
military can be carried out without indictment, trial, ex-
amination, jury, the conflrontation of witnesses, counsel for
the delense, the privilege against self-incrimination, or any
of the other sufeguards of the Bill of Righus.

The idea of punishinent only for individual behavior is
basic to all systems of civilized law. A great principle wa;
never lost so casually. Mr. Justice Black’s comment was weak
Lo the point of impotence: “Hardships are a part of war, and
war is an aggregation of hardships.”?8 It was an answer in
the spirit of cliché: "Don’t you knosw there's a war going
on?” It is hard to reconcile with the purposes of his dissent
in Williatns v. North Carolina, where he said that a convic-
tion for bigamy in North Carolina of two people who had
been validly divorced and remarried in Nevada “makes of

g7. Hearings before Subcommittee of House Committee on Naval Affairs
on H. R. jo, 78th Cong.. 15t Sess. 749~40 (1944). The text of the testimony
is given somewhat dilfeiently from contemporary newspaper reports in Mc-
Williams, Prejudice 116 (1g44).

98. Koremitsu v, United States, 329 US. w14, 219 (1944)-

201



Toward a Theory of Judicial Action

hum““’"‘)’m‘-‘t‘ly a very cheap thing—too cheap to be con-
sistexrivith the principles of free government.”??
“Thae the Suprewie Court has -upheld imprisonment on

such-arbasis constitutes anexpansion of military discrenion

Leyond the limit of tolerance in democratic society. Tt ig-
nores the rvighes of citizenship and- the safeguards of wrial
practice which have been the historical atevibutes of liberty.
Beyond that, it is an injustice, and therefore, like the wrials
of Sacco, Vanzeui, and Dreyfus, a threat 1o society and to
all men. We believe that the German people bear a coniaon
political responsibility for ouwrages secretly committed by
the Gestapo and the $S. What are we to think of our own
part in a program which violated every democradic social
value, yet was approved by the Congress, the President, and
the Supreme Court?

Three forms of reparation are available, and should be
pursuced. The first is the inescapable obligation of the fed-
eral government 1o protect the civil rights of Japancse
Americans against organized and unorganized hooliganism.
If local kaw enforcement fails, prosecutions under the Civil
Rights Act should be undertaken.?0¢ Secondly, gencrous
financial indemnity should be sought, for the Japanese
Americans have suffered and will sufler heavy property
losses as a conscquence of their evacuaton. Fially, dhe
basic issues should be presented o the Supreme Court
again, inan effort to obtain areversal of these wirtime cases.
In the history of the Supreme Court there have been impor-
wnt occasions when the Court wself corvrected a decision
occasioned by‘ the excitement of a tense and patriotic nio-

gg. Williams v. North Carolina, g25 U.S. 226, 276 (59-15)-

wou. 18 US.C. §§ 53, 52 (Crintinal Code §§ 19, 20) (1940); Hague v. CIO,
ju7 U.S. 490 (1939) United States v. Classic, 313 US. x4y (1g41). Ch. Screws
v. United Stases, g25 US. g1 (1945)- .
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ment. After the end of the Civil War, Ex parte Vallundig-
han 10t was followed by fox parte Milligan. The Gobitis case
was overruled by West Vivginia v. Barnet(e.0* Stmilar pub-
lic expiadon in the case of the internment of Japanese
Americans from the West Coast would be good for the
Court and for the counury..

| . ADDENDUM

In the intervening years since this article was wiitten,
steps have been taken to atone for the wrongs done to the
Japanese Americans in the name of natonal security 103

On May 20, 1959, the Auorney General of the United
States, the Honorable Willinm P. Rogers, convened a cere-
mony at the Departnient of Justice 1o take note of the suc-
cessful end of the program of restoring citizenship o all
but a few of the 5700 persons of Japanese descent who
renounced their citizenship during World War 11 The
speakers on that occasion were the Auorney General; the
Honorable George Cochran Doub, the Assistant Autorney
General who had vigorously speeded up both the settdement
of property claims't? and the restoration of citizenship;
Edward J. Ennis, Fsq., of New York, who had helped to
institute the program as an olhicial of the Department of
Justice i 1g42; and mysell, as representative of those who

101, Wall, 244 (U.S. 1806y).

102, Mincersville School Districe v, Gobitis, 310 U.S. 586 (1940); West Vir-
ginia State Board of Education v. Barnette, 319 US. 624 (1049).

103. The history of the episode is reviewed in Morton Grodzans, Americans
Betrayed: Politics and the Japanese Evacuation (1949), and Dorothy Swaine
Thomas, The Salvage (1952).

104. Congress passed the Amcrican-Japanese Evacuation Claims Act of
1948, P.L. 886, July 2, 1948, 62 Stat. 1251, c. 81y, o US.C. App. 1981-67,
under which almost $37,000,000 was paid to over 26,000 claimants for
property losses sustained as a result of their evacuation.
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had ‘written about the constitutional problenis of evacua-
. I -
ton..

My remarks were as follows: -
P .
This is a day of pride for American law. We are met
to celebrate the correction of an injustice. The law has
. no higher duty than to acknowledge its own errovs. Ic
-is one of the vital ways in which law draws surength
from the conscience of the community, and helps by
its example o furcher the moral developiment of our
people.

The long, diflicult, and devoted Tabors which we
honor here express the hnest qualities 10 American
hife. The government’s programs of restitution toward
Awmcricans of Japanese ancestry who were removed
from the West Coast during the war rest on a preise
blundy put in a committee report of the House of
Representatives in 1g47: “to redress these loyal Amer-
icans in some measure for the wrongs inflicted upon
them ..o would be simple justice.” Today we confront
the fact that as a nation we are capable of wrong, but
capable also of confessing our wrongs and secking o - ,‘
cxpiate them.

[t is not hard to understand the program which was
undertaken to remove persons of Japanese blood from
the Wese Coast during the bleak winter of 1g42. Pearl
ILarbor, Corregidor, the Bawlde of the Coral Seas, and
Malaya were heavy on our hearts. Submarines prowled
ol Norfolk. Tobruk was still o fall. Midway, Stalin-
um(l and T unls were far ahead. 1¢ was o titite of defeat |
.md of fcar. Sométincs men act irration: ly when they
are afraid. thle we did not succumb 1o panic in Ha-
waii or on (hc L1st Coust, we did so in California, Ore-
gon, and Washingion. Our sense of panic was institu- ‘
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tionalized. Over 100,000 mén, women, and children,
somne 70,000 of them citizens of the United States, were
‘removed from their hones and taken into preventive
custody, without indictment or the profier of chargces,
on the theory that sabotage and espionage were espe-
cially to be feaved Trom those of Japanese blood.

From the beginning, however, the'conscience of the
nation was engaged. Men were troubled by a persistent
sense that the relocation policy was wrong. Our moral
concern was soon transhited into characteristic pro-
graws of action. "T'he famous Niset regiments which
foughtso well in Europe symbolized one aspect of that
effort. Proposals for change in the relocation program
uscll soon followed. Despite the weakness, and as 1
should say, the error of the Supreme Court’s disposi-
. tonof the problem, the people were nousadisfied. They
-realized that acts can be wrong even though they are
constitutionally permissible. No great voting groups
or blocs entered the flight. No great political leaders
made this cause their own. Nonetheless carnest mien
and women from all parts of the nation, in Congress
and in the excecutive branch, continued their quiet
eflorts. The problemn has been treated, throughout
these sixteen years, without reference to party politics,
as a matter of decency, and of decency adone.

I know 1 speak today for all who respect and revere
the law, in congratulating the Attorneys General who
have carried the programs of financial restitution
through to success, and, even more inportant, have
speeded up and completed the program for restoring
citizenship o those who renounced it in the heat ol a
troubled moment. I especially congratulate the As-
sistant Actorney General, George Cochran Doub, and
his excellent staff. They have made this battle cheir
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' ‘-:"an, with a fervor which bespeaks their dedicion to
’ the highese value of our culture—the conviction that
! the mose exalted office of the state is to do justice to the
'iqdividual, however small his cause.

I hope that those who have sullered from the actions
we took against them during the war have the charity
to forgive their government, and the gencrosity, in-
deced the grace to find thac what has been done 1o right
these wrongs deepens their faith in our common citi-
zenship and in our common democracy.

266




e v s e et . § [ES LT TR ST Y ST N W & W

352

VETERANS OF FOREIGN WARS
OF THE UNITED STATES

FOUNDED 1899

orrfice or
DIRECTOR, NATIONAL LEGISLATIVE SERVICE

V.F.W.MEMORIAL BUILDING
200 MARYLAND AVENUE,N. E.

WasHingTON,D. C.20002

March 14, 1980

The Houorable Abraham Ribicoff

Chairman, Committee on Governmental Affairs
United States Senate

Washington, D. C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Thank you for your invitation to appear before your Committee to testify
on 8. 1647, the '"Commission on Wartime Relocation and Internment of Civilians
Act,” which would establish a commission to determine whether a wrong was
comnitted against American citizens and permanent resident aliens who were
subjected to relocation and internment as a result of Executive Order No. 9066,
dated February 9, 1942 and recommend appropriate remedies.

Unfortunately, Mr. Chairman, we have mo official position with respect
to the legislation in question and, therefore, would interpose no objection
to passage thereof.

As background, our 79th National Convention held in Dallas, Texas
August 18-25, 1978, passed Resolution No. 697 supporting legislation which
became Public Law 95-382, an act to amend Title 5, USC to provide that
Japanese-Americans shall be allowed civil service retirement credit for time
spend in World War II internment camps.

Again, thank you for your courtesy and with best wishes and kind regards,
I am

Sincerely,

ﬁm// // _/(A/n/

DONALD H. SCHWAB, Director
National Legislative Service

DHS/ket
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A |c m Fnends Service Comritiee Inc.

‘1501 Charry Street, Philadelphia. Penasylvania 19102 - Phone (215} 241-7000

March 27, 1980

Marilyn Harris

Senate Governmental Affairs Committee
3308 Dirksen Senate Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Marilyn Harris:

Enclosed are 25 copies of the comments from the American
Friends Service Committee (AFSC), a orgamization based on
the principles of the Society of Friends and founded in
1917. AFSC's national office functions with 10 regional
offices and a national office here in Philadelphia. We
would ask that the testimony be part of the written record
and would appreciate receiving a copy of the full record
of the hearings when it is printed.

r

I appreciate your helpfulness in all of this.
Sincerely,

2 ez

Ed Nakawatase
Community Relations Division

EN:bph

Enclosures

AR e i S TR e 2 e
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COMMENTS OF AFSC ON S.1647

March 28, 1980

We of the American Friends Service Committee (AFSC) welcome this
opportunity to make some comments on S.1647, the "Commission on
Wartime Relocation and Internment of Civilians Act." We make
these comments based on our experience during and after the forced
evacuation of Japanese in the United States in 1942. AFSC was
involved during the evacuation and internment period in minister-
ing to the emergency needs of people of Japanese ancestry and,

in cooperation with other agencies, AFSC assisted students of
Japanese ancestry who were enrolled in college. In so doing,
however, AFSC felt compelled to say in 1942 that, "we do not
accept this evacuation as a matter of course, nor approve it in
principle. The events of the past few months have cause us deep
humiliation and profound concern."” The ensuing years have not
changed our position about the evacuation and internment. They
have confirmed it. The action of the United States Government
was wrong in all respects. It violated due process of law, it
was an act of officially sanactioned racism and it did serious
violence ot the notion that the United States of America was a

nation based on democratic precepts.

Recently our Seattle Regional Office cosponsored a series of for-
ums on the internment with the purpose of highlighting that ex-
perience as an important public issue for all Americans. AFSC has
not yet taken a formal position on S.1647 or any other related

legislation.



W Mmme § .
? command;the pokential of .;5.1647 in beginning a Congressionally
mandatedd"dflbng,nverdue examination of the Internment, with

partlc“*?#%ﬁ!Phasis on the effects upon those who were interned.

We support:the broad purpose of this legislation. We do not see
$.1647 as preemptive of or in opposition to remedial legislation
Currently proposed or that may develop for financial and other re-

dress to the victims of the Evacuation and internment.

We make the following recommendations about the implementation
of the bill to insure the most searching and far reaching examina-
tion of this particular experience and its implications for this

nation. The recommendations would include the following:

1) The membe;ship of the proposed Commission must be as broad
sensitive and prominent as possible. We wouid hﬁpe that Commission
be broadly representative by race, sex and geography. We see the
need for informed analyses from a broad spectrum of disciplines,
including law, economic, political science, race relations, medicine,
sociology, and history with the understanding that the Internment

touched on all these aspects of American life and a good deal more;

2) We believe it important that the Commission, as part of its
mandate, examine critically the potential uses of current law that
continue to pose the threat of forced evacuation and incarceration

of American residents and citizens. The recent furor over Iranian
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students has raised the specter once again of internment of an un-
popular people in a climate of fear and hysteria. One of the best
results of a broad examination of the Internment experience would
be safeguards to prevent such an outrage from ever happening again
under the color of law and with official sanction. We see the
internment as representing future possibilities not only as a

historic problem;

3) The lessons of the Internment are so basic that it is important
the hearings of the Commission be widely publicized with the broad-
est participation by victims of the Internment. There should be

an adequate level of resources to do this task. We are aware that
the Internment is a subject of searching discussion within the
Japanese community in this country. We believe that the Commission
can assist in making that discussion broader to include others

in this country.
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The Honerable Walter-F. Mondale T

Vice-President of the United States .. *:
-, Executive Office Building :

Washington, D.C. 20501 R B

Dear Vice-President Mondale; ) - .
The Senate of the Fifty-second General Asserixli]y, meeting tn "<
Second Regular Session, has adopted the enclosed Senate
Resolution No. 15, and requested that a copy be forwarded

to you for your information.

ancere]y yours, ‘

Perpile -

Marjo[rie L. Rutenbeck

MLR :mcw .o L |

Enclosure

OFFICIAL COMMUNICATION |
RECEIVED IN THE OFFICE OF |
THE PRESIDENT OF THE SENATE .

Lde RICENTD
Tin1e Reutivi MAY -},._89 —_—

DAl DELIVERED

63-293 0 - 80 - 23

e re—————
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SENATE RESOLUTION NO. 15.

BY SENATORS P. SANDOVAL,  ALLSHQUSE,  ANDERSON,
BACA-BARRAGAN, BEND, L. FOWLER, GROFF, HARDING, HATCHER,

MEIKLEJOHN, PHELPS, PCWERS, D. - SANDOVAL, STOCKTON, STRICKLAND,
WHAM, YOST, AND ZAKHEM.

.
\

WHEREAS, The Congress of the United States is considering’
Senate Bill No. 1647 and House Bil11 No. 5499, which are
cosponsored * by some sixteen United States Senators and more than
one hundred twenty-five Unhited States Representatives, and which .
would create. and establish "A Commission to gather facts to
determine whether any wrong was committed against those American.
citizens and permanent  resident aliens affected by Executive’
Order 9066, and for cther purposes®; and

WHEREAS During World War II, from about 1942 unti] 1946,
there - were some one hundred twenty thousand persons of Japanese
ancestry uprooted from the West Coast of the United States and
incarcerated in deserti camps, behind barbed wire fences patrolled
by armed guards of the United States Army, replete with
“'watchtowers, machine gun post, and searchlights, and more than
four hundred million dollars in property losses, according to the
United States Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco, were
incurred by such individuals, of which only approximately .
thirty-eight mfllion dollars were recovered by such evacuees
under the "Evacuation Claims Act of 1949", et seq., (at the rate
of about eight and one-half cents on the do]]ar); and

WHEREAS, Some ten thousand persons of Japanese ancestry,
three- fourths of whom were American citizens, were evacuated to
and - incarcerated and subseguently re]ocated in the State of
Colorado, during 1942-1546, and have .since reestablished their
lives, and have contributed s1gn1f1cant]y to the economy and
we]fare of the State of Colorado; and

WHEREAS, During the period of hosti]ities by the_ United
States against the Axis powers of Germany, Italy, and Japan, and
during subsequent periods of armed warfare, more than two
thousand Americans of Japanese ancestry, both men and women, have
served loyally and heroically in the defense of our country, with
eighty-seven Nisai from Colerado having givan their lives while
in th% service of the zrned forces of the United States, as
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and listed on the monument maintained in the .
A igry of Denver, Colorado; and . R

in ;6£é§“f{5;bha of . the unquestioned 1oyalty of
_of .53béhesgna§£estry in the State of Colorado, and in

ogn; of“the forced migration by the military from the West
Coast to the State pf Colorado of this group of present-day
Colorado residents, who were subjected to unconscionable

disruption of their.lives and fortunes, the members of the Senate
of this Fifty-second General Assembly of the State of Colorado
support the proposed study of all facts and circumstances
involved in such evacuation and incarceration during 1942-1946 of
loyal American citizens and of peaceful, law-abiding permanent
residents of the United States, to the end that such grievous

injustices shall. never again recur against any other group in the
United States; .now,.therefore, -

Be It Resolved by the Senate of the Fifty-second General E
Assembly of .the State .of Colorado: :

" That we, the members of the Senate of this Fifty-second
General Assembly of the State of Colorado do support and endorse
Senate Bil1l No. 1647 and House Bill No. 5499, now pending before :
the Congress of the United States, and that we, the members of
the Senate of this Fifty-second General Assembly of the State of
Colorado do urge the Congress of the United States to enact such
legislation as speedily as possible to prevent the recurrence of
such events again in the United States.

Be It Further Resolved, That copies of this Resolution be
Jtransmitted to the President of the United States, the Vice
president of the United States, the Speaker of the House of
Representatives of the Congress of the United States, and each

member of the Congress of the United States from the State of
Colorado. . ) -

%@,—/Q: s, i et d
Yed E. Anderson ) farjorie L. Rutenbec

PRESIDENT OF SECRETARY OF
THE SENATE ' THE SENATE

PAGE 2-SENATE RESOLUTION NO. 15
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Qb.ﬂcm QI.......,:... Mlinois 65700

Febriary 27,19R0

Arts

TV e AL b ed varrlotiir w o teacantat ¢ * e maatto
of Ammour Post #.56r last njght, Fabruary 26,1930, ~efore
reading the resolution 1 gave a brief bagkground so *F ey
would bet*er understend the nurpose of the vesolu-ion.
Unfnrtunately, one Just can't put everything in a resolution
and hore to gat it passed, Getting down to the hasics ecan
have A bettsr chance to rat 1t accepteA.

1 can bnnastly say it rassed Amour Pnst bv a unanamrcus
vnte, Hore 1t Aoes as well as it moves al~nf, -

Ascher Milleyr wi)) present 1t at the 3rd Thctrict ~eeting
tonisht as' 1 111 be urghle to attend, I Aon't think it wil3}
have any prob) ems thare, However, I think it misht te gnod
for sermeone from your.nost to attend the Cook Zrunty meeting
next “ednesday, March Sth in cese any auestions arise the>e.

I w111 be in FlomAa and wi]l nnt bhe able *0 snenk an 1t,

A1l resolutinns are A sdusse? In +the Brecu'!ve neeting which
starts at 7115 in m ™mom off tra Council Chanters, Be sure
that-Jin Hensley gets “here since he knnws what 1t's all about.

Eest wishes for success.

Al Wiy sl

\

. |
AL Swiderski
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TED 2 ¢ 1980

RESOLUTION NO. ‘

WHEREAS| In the spring of 1942,,over 120,000 individuals,,the vast
majority of whom were American Citigzens wera abruptly evicted from
their homes in the west coast states and relocated into inland .
detention Camps, and,

" WHEREAS: This action was taken solely on the basis of Race, Constithting
a Violation of the Bill of Rights of the United States Constitution,, and

WHEREAS: The Sons of these Citlzens, Volknteered to serve in the
Armed Forces of the United Sates, and did so with honor, in the military
Intelligence and the 442 nd. Combat Regiment, 34th Divislon, and

WHEREAS) Americans of Japanese ancestry seck remedial Legislation,
as a means of promoting Human Rights, thus hpholding the Constitution
of the United States.

THERFORE BE IT RESOLVED : That the American Legion endorse ipassage of
Senate Bill 1647 and House Bill 5499 , and encourage Congress to eatablish
a Commission on Wartime Relocation and Internment of Civilians Act.

and Therefore Be It Further

RBSOLVED That this Resolvtion be properly presented before the Delegates
of the First Division Cook County Council for favorable action and if

so approved ,pe sent to the Department of Illinois for consideration at
the 1986+ Annual Departmedt Conwmntion.

The above Resoluition was uéinimoﬁsley adopt>d by the 6th Disirict Council
the American Leglion, Department of Illinois, 1n Reghlar meeting held
this 27th day of February » 1980, at the Vayne-¥Wright post Headquarters.,.

Y aind 5?/&/’“’1

COMM
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PRS- DML ACT O RORY ‘#9008 . CADSED'

CESPRYS: N
GO N ERE URDTEDY STATRS ama.mnmnalu mcuo W3R
FIOM THR VEST COAST STATES, AND .~ rri 'hf R e
TRIALS OR BEARLNGS IN TOTAL v:ounon or THE
¥ED BY THE EILlL OF RIGHTS AND THE .
Rcaia THE UNITED STATES, WERE INCARCERATED .
WR * IR CONCEITRATION CATPS WITH ARMED GUARDS, AND .
mﬂﬂf 'WHEN THRSE JAFANESE AM SRI CANS WERE EVICTED FROM 'mmt
HOMES AND/PTACED IN CONCENTRATION CAMPS,- QF TRE - -
- TE-ARPICLES OF THE RILL OF HIGHTS WRRE A RARILY
SUSP ENDED AND AS A CONSBWENCE, AN PNTIRE GHUF OF
LOYAL AM ERI CANS WERE DEPRIVED OF THFIR CONSTITUTIONAL
RIGHTS, AND :
IN ADIITION TO 'me 8400 MILLION IN FROPERTY LOSSES ESTIMATED
BY THE PFDOERAL RESERVE BANK OF SAN FRANCET SO0 IN 1942, THERE
. WEHE OTHFR IMM "ASURABLE DAMAGES TO BR OONSI DERED SUCH AS THE
7. 10SS OF IMXVIIUAL FREETOM, LOSS OF TNCORE ARD: JX SRUPFEON:OF
CAREERS, THE DESTRUCTION OF HUMAN TEGNITY AND THE PSYCHO-
LOGI CAl, TRAUMA -OF HAVING BEEN INKOCENT VICTIMS IMPRISONRD:
FOR THREE AND ONE HALP YFARS, AND
WHILE THE ISI & (PARFNTS OR 1st GFNERATION) WERZ INCARCERATER
IN THESE CONCENTRATION CAMPS, THE NISKEZ (2rid GENERATION)
VOLUNTEERED TO SERVE IN THE AR{ED FORCES IN OUR WAR WLTH
JAPAN, AND
WHERFAS; IT I'AS BERN ACKNOWL EDGTED BY THE TCP MILITARY OFFICIALS THAT
THE NI SER SWRVING IN THE MILITAT™ INTELLIGANCE SERVICE HELPED
T0 SHORTEN THR. WAR BFTWEEN TFE UNITED STATES AND JAPAN AND
THUS SAVED THOUSANDS OF LIVZE3 OF All ERI CAN COMBAT TA0OPS, AND
WHEREAS; THF NISKE, SERVING IN .THE 100th BATTALION AND THE 442nd RECON
TROPS, CONTRIBUTED TO THE SUCCES3 OF GEN. MARK CLARKS LANIDINGS
ON THE BJROPWAN FRONT AHD IN SO IDING, BRCAME THE HIGHEST
DEQORATED UNITS IK THE PISTORY OF TilE UNITED STATE3S AR1ED
FORCES, AND
WHEREAS; TODAY, AMFRICANS OF JAPANESE ANCESTHY SEFK RPYEDIAL LEGISLATION
AS MFANS OF PTOMOTING HUMAN RIGHTS AND UFMOLTUNG THE COMNSTI~
TYTION OF THE UNITED STATW®S, THEREFORE
BR IT RWSOLVED; THAT THE AMERI CAN LFGION SUPPORT THE SENATORS AND
MI{BERS OF CONGRYSS SEIXING THE ENACTMENT OF S1647 AND
. HR Sh99 WITICH SETXS THF SSTABLISINIERT OF A CONGRESSIONAL
PACT FINDLUG COMHISIION T0 IRVESTIGATE THE EVENTS THAT
BROUGHT ABOUT THE EVINTS OF 192, AND TO DETERSINE WI{ETHER
REMEN FS SHOULD BE MADE, AND
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED; THAT THIS RESOLUTION BE CONSI DERED BY ALL
ECHELONGX OF THE AMEAICAN LEGIOH INCLUTING THE NATIONAL
CONVFNTION OF THE AMERI CAN I.IGION, BSFING HELD IN TORE
CITY OPF BOSTON, AUGUST 2-28, 1580, AND IF FAVORABLY
. CONSIDFAED, THAT COPIES OF THIS RESOTUTION BE FORHARDRD
TO ALL M ®™MBERS OF TIE UNITED STAT™S SENATE AND HOUSE OP
REP RES RNTATI V25,

El

WHEREAS3
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THE FORECOING RESOLUTION WAS CONSI DERYD AND ADOPTED BY THE -
MFMBERS OP ARIOUR POST #266, THE AMEFI CAN LEGION AT ITS' REGULAR
MERTING HELD ON PFBRUATY 86,3980 AT RAINBOW GARDENS, 1425 W, 51st.
STREFT, NICAGO, ILLINOIS.

2/21/80 .,
) DATE1
A'I'I‘FL?TED TO BYs / ’ /,\_\ N 7
.*l""r' NG N ) o "
L 7 ',_ ) b .o 7
COMI ANDER VAR T ;o 7
Hormel . = , ADJU']AhT
Al Svdder;ki
/
i
3rd IXSTHICT COIMANDER 3rd TISTRICT ADJUTANT

Passed



CORF COMTY_COUNCIL, THF AVFRICAN LFGION, INC.

DEPARTWENT OF ILLINOLS

MARCR STH, 10807~

RESOLUTIONS
Y B -

RE! -
7 S :
g1on, end Membership 1s vital to the prowth and well being of the American Le-
» .

WHEXFAS: The memhbership in the First Division and in the Departwent of Illinois
has been eroding for a mmber of years, and

VHEREAS: The membership problem, in part, is directly related to the fact that
Wany poats have lost their post homes for one reason or another, and

“WERFAS: The lack of a post home makea it extremely difficult to recruit new
members to such posts, and -

HIERFAS: A possible solution to this problem has been reported in the "Prairie
Stater” article by the First Divisioa Commander as being the estahlishment of Ameri-
can Legion Community Centers, and -

WHEREAS: The concept of American Legion Community Centers would offer posts
without post homes an opportunity to have a home in the Center and thus help the
posts in their membership prohlem, .

NOW THFRFFORE BE IT RFSOLVFD: That the Department of Illinois establish a study
committee to study the feasibility of the estahlisiment of American Legion Community
Centers in the First Division and in any other area of the Department of Illinois
vhere the Centers would prove useftl, and .

BE IT ¥YURTHER RFSOLVED: That this committee be instructed to prepare all neces-~
sary resolutions to implemwent the concept of American Legion Community Center if its
findings so indicate, and

BE IT FURTHTR RFSOLVED: That this resolution passed at the regular meeting of
the Narius-Girenas Post No. 271, The American Legion, Department of Illinois, on Mon=
day, Pebruary 1llth, 1980, be forwarded to the Pourth District Council for its approval
and. then to the First NDivision, Cook County Council for its apsroval; then to the De~
partment of Illinois Convention, Palmer House, Chicago, July 9th - 12th, 1980, for
its favorable action and implcmentation.

ATTESTED:

1€/ VAPRY GDMBARA, COMMANDER 1S/ STANLEY VALTFRS, ADJUTANT

RESOLUTION NoO. 8:

WEFREAS: In the spring of 19k2, over 120,N00 individuals, the vast majority of
vhom vere American Citizens were abruptly evicted from their homes in the west coest
states and relocated into inland detention Camps, and

PREREAS: This action wes taken solely on the basis of Race, Constit{xt:lng a Vio-
lation of the Bill of Rights of the United States Constitution, and

WHFREAS: The Sons of thege Citizens, volunteecred to serve in the Armed Forces of
the United States, and did so with heonor, in the military Intelligence and the Li2nd
Combat Repiment, 3ith Division, and

"WIEREAS: Americans of Jamanese ancestry seek remedial Legislation, as a means of ~
promoting Human Rights, thus upholding the Constitution of the United States. '

THEREFORE BE IT REFOLVED: That The American Legion endorse passage of Senate Rill
1647 and House Bf1l 5499, and emcourage Conyress to establish a Commission on Wartime
Relocation and Internment of Civilians Act. .

NOW THEREFORE DE IT FURTHFR RESOLVED: That this resolution be properly presented
before the Delegates of the First Division Cook County Council for favorable sction and
if so rnproved, be sent to the Department of Illinois for consideration at the 1980
Annual Department Convention.

The above Resolution wms unnnimously adopted bv the 6th District Council the
American Legion, Department of Illinois, {n regular meeting held this 27th day of
Pebruary, 1980, at the Vayne-Wright Post headquarters.

/8/ ROOER DODIN, ADJUTANT /S8/ JAMFS E. RENSLEY, COMMANDER

ereupon, at 3:50 p.m., the committee recessed, to reconvene
subject to the call of the chair.]




